DEUTSCHE GEODÄTISCHE KOMMISSION

bei der Bayerischen Akademie der Wissenschaften

Reihe B Angewandte Geodäsie Heft Nr. 315

NATIONAL REPORT OF THE FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF GERMANY ON THE GEODETIC ACTIVITIES IN THE YEARS 2003 – 2007

XXIV General Assembly
of the International Union for Geodesy and Geophysics (IUGG)
2007 in Perugia/Italy

edited by Jürgen Müller and Helmut Hornik

München 2007

Verlag der Bayerischen Akademie der Wissenschaften in Kommission beim Verlag C. H. Beck

ISSN 0065-5317 ISBN 376968595 4

DEUTSCHE GEODÄTISCHE KOMMISSION

bei der Bayerischen Akademie der Wissenschaften

Reihe B Angewandte Geodäsie Heft Nr. 315

NATIONAL REPORT OF THE FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF GERMANY ON THE GEODETIC ACTIVITIES IN THE YEARS 2003 - 2007

XXIV General Assembly of the International Union for Geodesy and Geophysics (IUGG) 2007 in Perugia/Italy

> edited by Jürgen Müller and Helmut Hornik

> > München 2007

Verlag der Bayerischen Akademie der Wissenschaften

Adresse des Herausgebers / Address of the publisher Deutsche Geodätische Kommission

Alfons-Goppel-Straße 11 D – 80 539 München

Telefon +49 - (0)89 - 23 031 -0 / -1113 Telefax +49 - (0)89 - 23 031 -1283 / -1100

E-mail hornik@dgfi.badw.de
Internet http://dgk.badw.de

Adressen der Herausgeber dieses Bandes / Addresses of the editors of this volume

Univ. Prof. Dr.-Ing. Jürgen Müller Institut für Erdmessung Leibniz Universität Hannover Schneiderberg 50 D - 30167 Hannover

Fax: +49 - 511 - 762 - 40 06
Tel.: +49 - 511 - 762 - 33 62
E-mail: mueller@ife.uni-hannover.de

Dipl.-Ing. Helmut Hornik
Deutsche Geodätische Kommission
Alfons-Goppel-Straße 11
D - 80539 München

Fax: +49 - 89 - 2 30 31 -12 83 / -11 00 Tel.: +49 - 89 - 2 30 31 11 13 E-mail: hornik@dgfi.badw.de

© 2007 Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, München

Alle Rechte vorbehalten. Ohne Genehmigung der Herausgeber ist es auch nicht gestattet, die Veröffentlichung oder Teile daraus auf photomechanischem Wege (Photokopie, Mikrokopie) zu vervielfältigen

ISSN 0065-5317 ISBN 37696 8595 4

Foreword

The XXIV General Assembly of the International Union of Geodesy and Geophysics (IUGG) will take place in Perugia/Italy from July 2 to July 13, 2007. It is a good tradition to take this opportunity for a review of the progress made in the fields of geodesy and geophysics within the period from 2003 to 2007. When the preparation of the National report has been discussed by the members of the German Geodetic Commission there was considerable doubt whether it should still be provided in printed form or rather distributed only electronically. The commission came to the conclusion that a printed documentation is still appropriate and it decided to provide a printed and an electronic version. We hope that the present report offers a useful overview of the geodetic research that has taken place in Germany during the past four years and that, in particular for the younger colleagues, it gives some ideas for future research.

The past four years were of great importance, to German geodesy in particular and to international geodesy in general.

Geodetic measurement techniques have meanwhile attained a level of precision and reliability that make them important tools for science and application not conceivable in previous times. Geodetic space techniques deliver global data sets that turn out to be of high relevance for the understanding of the current changes in our Earth system. It can also be observed that geodesy is more and more concerned with measuring temporal changes; whether it be plate motion, isostatic mass adjustment, ice motion, sea level change or temporal variations of the Earth's gravity field due to deglaciation, atmospheric and ocean mass transports and the global water cycle or the variable rotation of Earth reflecting global effects of mass variations and motion in all Earth components including the Earth deep interior. However it is not only Earth sciences; applications extend from civil engineering, disaster management, navigation, time synchronisation to planetology and fundamental physics.

In Germany a large part of research concentrated on the analysis of data from the on-going and very successful satellite missions CHAMP and GRACE, and on the preparation of the gravity gradiometric satellite mission GOCE. As important are the studies concerned with Earth rotation analysis, the preparations for GALILEO, optimization of the use of GNSS, and research towards the realization of the Global Geodetic Observing System (GGOS). This research has been funded in part by the Federal Ministry of Education and Research in its special Geotechnologies programme within the theme "Observation of System Earth from Space" and by the German Research Foundation (DFG) in particular with the research unit FOR 584 "Earth Rotation and Global Dynamic Processes" and with the priority program SPP-1257 "Mass Transport and Mass Distribution in the Earth System".

This National Report is arranged according to the new structure of IAG. The extensive contributions of Germany to the various IAG Services is described within the individual commission reports, except the work for the International Bibliographic Service (IBS) which is presented in a separate report at the end of this volume.

The German Geodetic Commission acknowledges very much the work of all colleagues who contributed and who helped to coordinate this report. Our special thanks go to the two editors Jürgen Müller and Helmut Hornik for their excellent work in preparing this report.

München, 21 May 2007

Reiner Rummel
permanent secretary of
the German Geodetic Commission (DGK)

Contents

Commission 1 – Reference Frames	7
Overview and Highlights H. Drewes	9
Combination of Space Geodetic Techniques M. ROTHACHER	11
Celestial Reference Frames & Interaction with Terrestrial Reference Frames V. TESMER	14
Terrestrial Reference Frames (Global and Regional Frames) D. ANGERMANN	17
Vertical Reference Frames (IC 2) J. IHDE	24
Satellite Altimetry (IC 2, 3) W. Bosch	28
Commission 2 – Gravity Field	33
Overview and Highlights N. Sneeuw	35
Absolute and Relative Gravimetry, Gravity Networks H. WILMES, L. TIMMEN	37
Airborne Gravimetry G. BOEDECKER, U. MEYER	41
Gravity Field Satellite Missions F. Flechtner, T. Gruber	45
Global Gravity Field Modelling T. Gruber	50
Regional Gravity Field Modelling	58
Temporal Gravity Field Variations F. FLECHTNER, T. GRUBER, R. SCHMIDT	65
Satellite Gravity Theory	70
Commission 3 – Earth Rotation and Geodynamics	75
Overview and Highlights J. MÜLLER	77
Crustal Deformation and Geodynamics H. Drewes, D. Wolf	79
Earth Tides and Non-tidal Gravity Field Variations	84
Geophysical Fluids B. RICHTER, F. SEITZ	88
Earth Rotation – Theory and Analysis M. THOMAS, M. SOFFEL, H. DREWES	90
Sea Level and Ice Sheets R. DIETRICH	94
International Earth Rotation and Reference Systems Service (IERS) B. RICHTER	97
Commission 4 – Positioning and Applications	99
Overview and Highlights	101
Space Geodetic Techniques (VLBI, LLR, SLR, DORIS)	103
GNSS Positioning	107
Nuisance Effects in GNSS L. Wanninger, S. Schön	114
Permanent GNSS Networks, including SAPOS G. Weber, M. Becker, J. Ihde	117
Satellite Orbit Modelling KH. Ilk, M. Rothacher, J. Dow	123
GNSS Based Sounding of the Atmosphere/Ionosphere J. WICKERT, N. JAKOWSKI	125

SAR and Imaging Techniques R. BAMLER, M. EINEDER, R. DIETRICH	130		
Applications in Engineering	133		
Navigation	137		
IAG Projects	143		
Global Geodetic Observing System (GGOS)	145		
Inter-commission committees (ICC)	149		
A) ICC on Theory (ICCT)	149		
Overview and Highlights B. HECK	151		
Physical Aspects on Geodetic Modelling, Relativity H. Drewes, M. Soffel	153		
Mathematical Aspects of Geodetic Modelling W. KELLER, W. FREEDER			
Quality Measures and Control (Stochastic and Non-Stochastic Methods of Data Evaluation)			
H. KUTTERER, W. SCHUH	160		
B) ICC on Planetary Geodesy (ICCPG)	167		
ICC on Planetary Geodesy (ICCPG)	169		
International Bibliographic Service (IBS)			

COMMISSION 1 REFERENCE FRAMES

Overview and Highlights

H. Drewes1

Overview

The activities of German scientists and institutions in the scientific research related to reference frames shall be highlighted according to the structure of the corresponding IAG Commission 1, which is divided into four Sub-commissions, two Inter-commission Projects, and two Inter-commission Study Groups:

- SC1.1	Coordination of Space Techniques,
0.01.0	

- SC1.2 Global Reference Frames,

- SC1.3 Regional Reference Frames,

- SC1.4 Interaction of Celestial and Terrestrial Reference Frames,

- IC-P1.1 Satellite Altimetry,

- IC-P1.2 Vertical Reference Frames,

- IC-SG1.1 Vertical Reference Frames,

- IC-SG1.2 Use of GNSS for Reference Frames.

German scientists participated in all of these entities with basic research, developments of methodologies and software, and education. The investigations included theoretical, observational, analytical and product generating activities. They also held positions as Commission officers: HERMANN DREWES was the President of Commission 1, MARKUS ROTHACHER acted as the President of SC1.1, WOLFGANG BOSCH chaired the IC-P1.1, JOHANNES IHDE the IC-P1.2, and MICHAEL SCHMIDT the IC-SG1.1. Many scientists were active in the various working groups of the sub-commissions and projects.

The Commission's work is closely connected with the IAG services dealing with reference frames:

- International Earth Rotation and Reference Systems Service (IERS),
- International GNSS Service (IGS),
- International Laser Ranging Service (ILRS),
- International VLBI Service for Geodesy and Astrometry (IVS),
- International DORIS Service (IDS).
- International Altimetry Service (IAS, under development).

There was an intensive participation of German scientists and institutions in these services, also holding superior positions: BERND RICHTER as the Director of the IERS Central Bureau, MARKUS ROTHACHER as the IERS analysis coordinator, JOHN DOW as the President and GERD GENDT as the analysis coordinator of the IGS, WOLFGANG

SCHLÜTER as the President and AXEL NOTHNAGEL as the analysis coordinator of the IVS. Other German scientists acted as chairs of Service's analysis (AC), combination (CC), data (DC) or operating centres (OC) which were conducted by

- Bayerische Kommission für die Internationale Erdmessung (BEK) in the IGS (AC for Europe),
- Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie (BKG) in IGS (AC and DC for Europe), ILRS (AC), and IVS (DC and AC),
- Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI) in IERS (ITRS CC), IGS (DC and AC for Latin America), ILRS (AC, CC and DC) and IVS (AC),
- Geodätisches Institut, Universität Bonn, (GIUB) in IVS (AC, OC and correlator),
- GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam (GFZ) in IGS (AC) and ILRS (AC),
- Institut f
 ür Erdmessung, Universit
 ät Hannover (IfE) in ILRS (LLR),
- European Space Operations Centre (ESOC), Darmstadt, in IGS (AC).

These institutions also operated a large number of observation stations (GPS, SLR and VLBI) for the maintenance of global and regional reference frames, above all the Fundamental Station Wettzell (Germany) and the Transportable Integrated Geodetic Observatory (TIGO) in Concepción (Chile) of BKG. Others are the SLR station in Potsdam (GFZ), the VLBI station in O'Higgins (Antarctica, BKG) and many GPS stations of BEK, BKG, DGFI, GFZ all over the world.

Highlights

The most important investigations in the field of SC1.1 "Coordination of space techniques" were those done for the combination of the different observation types (GPS, SLR, VLBI, DORIS). Major activities were the participation in international projects, such as the IERS Combination Pilot Project. The project "Integration of space geodetic techniques as the basis for a Global Geodetic-Geophysical Observing System (GGOS-D)", financed by the German Bundesministerium für Bildung und Forschung (BMBF) is to study a rigorous combination with different approaches and software. Exactly identical constants, models and parameters are used for the analysis in all techniques. Other projects were the comparison and combination of precise orbits derived from different space techniques, in particular studies in low Earth orbiting satellites (LEOS) and the

¹ Hermann Drewes: Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI), Alfons-Goppel-Str. 11, D-80539 München, Germany, Tel. +49 - 89 - 23031-1106, Fax +49 - 89 - 23031 1240, e-mail drewes@dgfi.badw.de

interaction and consistency between the ITRF, EOP and gravity field.

The dominating activity with respect to SC1.2 "Global Reference Frames" were the investigations for and the computation of the International Terrestrial Reference Frame 2005 (ITRF2005) where several German scientists and institutions participated. The mathematical approaches for combining the observation results of the different techniques were intensively studied. Input data for the ITRF2005 were epoch (weekly or session-wise) station coordinates and daily Earth orientation parameters (EOP). These were provided as unique combined solutions by the techniques' services, in Germany by GIUB for VLBI and (as a backup solution) by DGFI for SLR. The combination of all the epoch solutions over a time span of more than twenty years was done at DGFI as one of the ITRS Combination Centres. The results were inter-changed and compared with the other Combination Centre at IGN, Paris. The final solution of ITRF2005 was released in October 2006.

In SC 1.3 "Regional Reference Frames" there were several German activities in Europe (EUREF), Latin America (SIRGAS), Antarctica (SCAR) and Africa (AFREF), all done within the IGS. BEK and BKG concentrated on EUREF, DGFI on SIRGAS, and the Institut für Planetare Geodäsie, Technische Universität Dresden (IPGD) on the Antarctic reference frame. Weekly station coordinate solutions (as loosely constrained normal equations) are provided for EUREF and SIRGAS. These are delivered to the IGS Analysis Centres for global combination. DGFI also provides weekly station coordinates consistent with the ITRF for users in Latin America. In Antarctica there are repeated observation campaigns, which are periodically combined and adjusted. AFREF is still in development; there were several meetings with German participation, where plans for establishing an African reference frame were discussed.

The SC1.4 "Interaction of Celestial and Terrestrial Reference Frames" works strongly towards the realization of a new ICRF. There were several studies concerning the theoretical aspects of the ICRF after the new precession model of the International Astronomical Union (IAU2000) and the systematic effects affecting the ICRF determination. A joint Working Group of IERS (including IVS) and IAU was established with German participation to compute a new ICRF in a common adjustment with the ITRF, EOP, and precession/nutation parameters. Several test computations were done at DGFI showing the improvements with respect to the nearly ten years old ICRF-Ext. 1.

The *IC-P1.1* "Satellite Altimetry" has the primary objectives to identify the scientific requirements for a precise, long time series of consistent altimeter observations and to initiate the establishment of an International Altimeter Service for such a task. A planning group (IAS-PG) was installed under the chairmanship of WOLFGANG BOSCH. As a first result, a call for an IAS Integrating Office was released in January 2007.

Main activities of *IC-P1.2* "Vertical Reference Frames" were to elaborate a proposal for the definition and realization of a global vertical reference system and the unification of regional (continental) height systems, which included the computation of a global W₀ value from sea surface and gravity field models. Other activities were the European Vertical Reference System (EVRS) and the re-measurement of the German First Order Levelling Network (DHHN).

The *IC-SG1.1 Ionosphere Modelling and Analysis* shall study the methodology to improve the parameters of existing physical ionosphere models (e.g., NeQuick, IRI) by geodetic observations (e.g., two-frequency GPS and Satellite Altimetry data). The parameters for geodetic use (e.g., TEC) can then be derived from such a model. There was a close cooperation with scientists from the International Centre for Theoretical Physics, Trieste, Italy and the Goddard Space Flight Centre, Greenbelt, USA, with a very promising progress.

All the activities in the *IC-SG1.2* "Use of GNSS for Reference Frames" are performed in very close cooperation with the IGS. Topics are the integration of GPS and GLONASS data, where several German scientists did extensive studies, and the future adoption of the Galileo observations. There was also a significant German contribution to the Galileo Geodesy Service Provider (GGSP) project (BKG and GFZ).

A very important highlight of German activities in Commission 1 was the IAG Symposium "Geodetic Reference Frames (GRF2006)" organized by DGFI and held in October 2006 in Munich. More than 160 participants discussed in more than 100 presentations for one week all the topics dealt with in the Commission. A full day was spent for joint sessions with the XXIII Congress of the Fédération Internationale des Géomètres (FIG) and the German INTERGEO Congress, where mainly geodesists and engineers from practice are participating, thus offering the oportunity for direct scientific transfer.

Combination of Space Geodetic Techniques

M. ROTHACHER¹

Introduction

The combination and integration of the data of the various space geodetic techniques like VLBI, SLR/LLR, GNSS, and DORIS but also the satellite missions is an important challenge of our time. The large variety of sensors should be integrated into one Global Geodetic Observing System (GGOS) that appears to the outside world as one large and complex "instrument" with the goal to monitor the processes in the Earth system. Because of the individual strengths and weaknesses of the observation techniques, it is a necessity to make use of their complementarity and to combine them in order to obtain consistent and highly accurate results. It is also clear that only the use of different, partially redundant techniques allows it to differ between technique-specific systematic biases and genuine geodynamic/geophysical signals and, thus, to make fast progress.

A very important aspect in the combination of different techniques is co-location. The co-location of different and complementary instruments is crucial for several reasons:

- Without co-location sites and highly accurate local tie information, it is impossible to establish a unique and common global reference frame for all major space geodetic techniques (e.g. for sea level monitoring).
- Co-location sites allow the comparison, validation and combination of estimated parameters common to more than one technique. The comparison is crucial for the detection of technique-specific biases and the combination of common parameters strengthens the solutions.
- Complementary observation techniques may be the only way to separate different processes taking place in the Earth system.

Both, co-location at the ground and co-location on satellites should be considered.

Intra-technique and Inter-Technique Combinations

Routine combination activities have been built up over the last few years and take place at a few institutions in Germany. In fact, Germany has an official intra-technique combination center for each of the space geodetic techniques (VLBI, SLR, GNSS) except for DORIS: DGFI (Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut) is one of two intra-technique combination centers of the International Laser Ranging Service (ILRS) that is routinely combining the weekly solutions of the individual ILRS analysis centers

to produce – together with ASI, the primary combination center - the official ILRS weekly products. At the Institute for Geodesy and Geoinformation (IGG) at the University of Bonn the combination of the individual weekly VLBI solutions is performed based on solutions delivered in SINEX files. Finally, at the GeoForschungsZentrum (GFZ) in Potsdam the IGS combined products (satellite orbits and satellite clocks) are generated. It should also be mentioned that, at present, the Analysis Coordinators of the IERS (MARKUS ROTHACHER), the IGS (GERD GENDT), and the IVS (AXEL NOTHNAGEL) are located in Germany. Intertechnique combinations are not yet done on a routine basis, but considerable know-how exists at DGFI as one of the ITRF Combination Centers (see Section "Terrestrial Reference Frames" in this volume for more details) and at GFZ. Most of the combination work has been done in the framework of the Geotechnologien projects (see below) and the new DFG Research Group "Earth Rotation and Geophysical Processes" (see the Section on "GGOS" in this report for more information about these major research programs).

Geotechnologien Project "GGOS-D"

GGOS-D (Integration of Space Geodetic Techniques as the Basis for a Global Geodetic-Geophysical Observing System) is probably the most important project in Germany concerning the combination of space geodetic techniques and therefore it is briefly described here. This project is funded by the Federal Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF). The participating institutions are GFZ, BKG (Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie), DGFI and IGG. The project is organized similar to a small "IERS", i.e., for each of the space geodetic techniques (VLBI, SLR, GPS, except DORIS) two fully reprocessed solutions (weekly SINEX files) are generated covering the entire data span of the observation techniques, using, in each case, two different software packages. These homogeneous series are then combined as rigorously as possible, first on the intrathen on the inter-technique level. In some aspects to be mentioned here, this project goes far beyond present international activities:

- Strict use of common standards concerning geodetic/ geophysical models and the type of parameterization for all participating software packages – Inclusion of Low Earth Orbiters (CHAMP, GRACE, ...) and altimetry in addition to the space techniques SLR, VLBI, and GPS.
- Increase of the parameter space to be combined to link, for the first time, geometry, Earth rotation, gravity field and sea surface.

¹ Markus Rothacher: GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam (GFZ), Department 1 Geodesy & Remote Sensing, Telegrafenberg A 17, D - 14473 Potsdam, Germany, Tel. +49 - 331 288 1100, Fax +49 - 331 288 1111, e-mail rothacher@gfz-potsdam.de

- Combination of additional parameters, namely quasar coordinates, nutation offsets and rates, troposphere zenith delays and gradients, and low degree spherical harmonic coefficients of the Earth's gravity field.
- Higher temporal resolution for some of the parameter types (not only weekly, but also daily solutions; subdaily resolution of Earth rotation parameters).

Presently, the second iteration of solutions is produced and will subsequently be combined and interpreted.

So far major research aspects have been:

- Rigorous combination of site coordinates and EOP.
- Comparison and combination of troposphere parameters from GPS and VLBI.
- Importance of tropospheric local ties between GPS and VLBI.
- Combination of UT1 from VLBI and length of day from satellite techniques (GPS, SLR).
- Combination of nutation offsets (VLBI) and rates (GPS, SLR).
- Intensive studies of the local tie discrepancies between techniques.
- Homogeneous multi-year solutions of the techniques.
- Impact of systematic effects on the comparison/combination results like GPS receiver and satellite phase center variations, troposphere mapping functions, higher-order ionospheric corrections, etc.

Details may be found in the literature given at the end of this chapter.

Combination on the Observation Level

Combination on the level of the individual observations certainly is one of the challenging goals. To be able to do this, a software package has to developed that allows the processing of all the major observation types. In Germany, in the last few years, two software packages have been, step by step, modified in this direction: the Bernese GPS Software – in a joint effort of the TU Munich and the Astronomical Institute, University of Berne - has been modified to allow the processing of SLR data to GNSS satellites, to Lageos-type satellites and to Low Earth Orbiters and to allow the processing of VLBI data. Some work is also under way to add DORIS to the set of observables. The second package is the EPOS software of GFZ, where the processing of SLR, PRARE, GPS, altimetry, K-band, etc. data is possible. These capabilities are used to generate big global solutions of the GPS ground network, the SLR network and the LEOs CHAMP and GRACE in one step, correctly taking into account all correlations. First results are very encouraging. Solutions over longer time periods are now produced within the GGOS-D project.

Future Activities

One of the future goals will be to also integrate Lunar Laser Ranging solutions generated at the Institut für Erdmessung (IfE) in Hannover into the combination framework established by GGOS-D. One of the major challenges will then be, to go for a fully consistent combination of the geometric parameters with the full set of gravity field coefficients from CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE. On the long run, the integration of altimetry data and the data of superconducting and absolute gravimeters will be a additional challenges for the future. Finally, the combination of all common parameters of the space geodetic techniques will have to be followed by an integrated modelling of the variations in the Earth deformation, in Earth rotation and in the Earth gravity field. First attempts in this direction have been undertaken by DGFI (Earth rotation model of FLORIAN SEITZ) and the ocean-atmosphere-hydrology model by MAIK THOMAS at the TU Dresden.

Literature

- ALTAMIMI Z., BOUCHER C., DREWES H., FERLAND R., LARSON K., RAY J., ROTHACHER M. (2003): Combination of Station Positions and Velocities. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Combination Research and Global Geophysical Fluids, Munich, Germany, November 18-21, 2002. IERS Technical Note, B. Richter, W. Schwegmann, W. Dick, 30 (Hrsg.), 2002. Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a M
- ANGERMANN D., THALLER D., ROTHACHER M. (2003): IERS SINEX Combination Campaign Position Paper. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Combination Research and Global Geophysical Fluids. Bavarian Academy of Sciences, Munich, Germany, 18-21 November 2002. IERS Technical Note No. 30, Bernd Richter, Wolfgang Schwegmann, Wolfgang R. Dick (Hrsg.), 2003. Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M. 3-89888-877-0.
- ANGERMANN D., KELM R., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B., MÜLLER H., TESMER V., THALLER D., DILL R. (2006): Towards a Rigorous Combination of Space Geodetic Observations for IERS Product Generation. Observation of the Earth System from Space, Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber (Hrsg.), 373-387. Springer Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2006. 3-540-29520-8.
- KRÜGEL M., TESMER V., ANGERMANN D., THALLER D., ROTHACHER M., SCHMID R. (2004): CONT'02 Campaign Combination of VLBI and GPS. Proceedings of the IVS Workshop 2004, February, Ottawa, Canada, 2004.
- LECHNER V., ROTHACHER M., SCHLÜTER W. (2003): Footprint Network: GPS-Monitoring of the Fundamental Station Wettzell. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Site Colocation, October 23-24, 2003, Matera Italy.
- MÜLLER J. (2004): Geodätische Bezugssyteme für Geobasisdaten. In: Geoinformationssysteme (GIS), Grundlagen – Anwendungen – Entwicklungen. Veröffentlichung der Akademie der Geowissenschaften zu Hannover (Hrsg: H.Quade), Heft 24, S. 6-11.
- MÜLLER J., WILLIAMS J., TURYSHEV S., SHELUS P. (2006): Potential Capabilities of Lunar Laser Ranging for Geodesy and Relativity. In: Dynamic Planet. P.Tregoning, C.Rizos (eds.), IAG Symposia 130, P. 903-909, Springer, gr-qc/ 0509019.
- MÜLLER J., WILLIAMS J., TURYSHEV S. (2006): *Lunar Laser Ranging Contributions to Relativity and Geodesy*. Proceedings of the Conference on Lasers, Clocks, and Drag-free, ZARM, Bremen. 30.5.-1.6.2005, eds. H.Dittus, C.Lämmerzahl, S.Turyshev, P. 357-372, Springer 2006 (Digitalversion des Beitrags: http://arxiv.org/abs/gr-qc/0509114/).

- ROTHACHER M. (2003): Towards a Rigorous Combination of Space Geodetic Techniques. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Combination Research and Global Geophysical Fluids, Munich, November 18-21, 2002, IERS Technical Note, Richter, B., Schwegmann, W. (Hrsg.), 2002, 30. Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M.
- ROTHACHER M. (2003): *The Special Role of SLR for Inter-Technique Combinations*. Proceedings of the ILRS Workshop, October 28-31, Kötzting, Germany, 2003.
- ROTHACHER M., CAMPBELL J., NOTHNAGEL A., DREWES H., ANGERMANN D., GRÜNREICH D., RICHTER B., REIGBER CH., ZHU S.Y. (2003): Integration of Space Geodetic Techniques and Establishment of a User Center in the Framework of the International Earth Rotation and Reference Systems Service (IERS). Geotechnologien Science Report, Rudloff, A., Stroink, L. (Hrsg.), 2003, 3, 137-141. Koordinationsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam. 1619-7399.
- ROTHACHER M., THALLER D., DILL R., STEIGENBERGER P. (2005): *IERS Combination Research Center FESG.* IERS Annual Report 2004, Wolfgang R. Dick, Bernd Richter (Hrsg.). Verlag des Bundesamts für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., 2005.
- ROTHACHER M., DILL R., THALLER D. (2006): *IERS Analysis Coordination*. Observation of the Earth System from Space, Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schrei (Hrsg.), 333-342. Springer Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2006. 3-540-29520-8.
- SCHLÜTER W., ZERNECKE R., BECKER S., KLÜGEL TH., THALLER D. (2005): Local Ties Between the Reference Points at the Fundamentalstation Wettzell. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on site co-location. Matera, Italy, 23-24 October 2003. IERS Technical Note No. 33, Bernd Richter, Wolfgang R. Dick, Wolfgang Schwegmann (Hrsg.), 2005. Verlag des Bundesamts für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M.
- SCHLÜTER W., HASE H., ZERNECKE R., BECKER S., KLÜGEL TH., THALLER D. (2005): Local Ties Between the Reference Points at the Transportable Integrated Geodetic Observa-

- tory (TIGO) in Concepcion/Chile. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on site co-location. Matera, Italy, 23-24 October 2003. IERS Technical Note No. 33, Bernd Richter, Wolfgang R. Dick, Wolfgang Schwegmann (Hrsg.), 2005. Verlag des Bundesamts für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M.
- STEIGENBERGER P., ROTHACHER M., DIETRICH R., FRITSCHE M., RÜLKE A., VEY S. (2006): Reprocessing of a global GPS network. Journal of Geophysical Research, American Geophysical Union (Hrsg.), 2006, 111, B05402. doi: 10.1029/2005JB003747.
- THALLER D., ROTHACHER M. (2003): Comparison and Combination of Solution Series of the Space Geodetic Techniques covering one Year of Data. Geophysical Research Abstracts: EGS-AGU-EUG Joint Assembly, Nice, European Geophysical Society (Hrsg.), 5, 386. 1029-7006.
- THALLER D., ROTHACHER M. (2003): Comparison and Combination of GPS, VLBI and SLR Solution Series. Geotechnologien Science Report, Rudloff, A., Stroink, L. (Hrsg.), 3, 176-180. Koordinationsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam. 1619-7399.
- THALLER D., KRÜGEL M., ROTHACHER M., ANGERMANN D., SCHMID R., TESMER V. (2005): *Combination Studies Using the CONT02 Campaign*. Special Report. International VLBI Service for Geodesy and Astrometry 2004 Annual Report, D. Behrend, K. Baver (Hrsg.).
- THALLER D., SCHMID R., ROTHACHER M., TESMER V., ANGER-MANN D. (2005): Towards a rigorous combination of VLBI and GPS using the CONTO2 campaign. A Window on the Future of Geodesy. Proceedings of the International Association of Geodesy, IAG General Assembly, June 30 July 11, 2003, Sapporo, Japan, Sansò F. (Hrsg.), 2005, 128, 576-581. Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2005. 3-540-24055-1.

For further references see also section "Terrestrial Reference Frames" in this volume, p.17.

Celestial Reference Frames & Interaction with Terrestrial Reference Frames

V. TESMER¹

Introduction

In geodesy, there are two types of celestial reference frames: (1) positions of extragalactic objects and (2) dynamic realizations by ephemeris (positions and velocities or orbital elements) of the planets, the moon and artificial earth orbiting satellites. The first ones are often called inertial, the second ones quasi inertial (see SCHUH et al., 2003). While satellite orbits are in general discussed in Commission 4 "Satellite Orbit Modelling", this chapter concentrates on (quasi) inertial frames as such and their interaction with terrestrial reference frames.

Towards ICRF2

In January 1998, the VLBI-determined ICRF (608 radio positions of extragalactic objects) replaced the optical FK5 as the celestial reference frame. Since then, it was extended twice, 1999 by 59 (ICRF-Ext1) and 2002 by 50 sources (ICRF-Ext2). To keep the ICRF homogeneous throughout the extensions, the same VLBI analysis setup was kept as used for the first solution in 1995. With continued applicable VLBI observations and improvements in analysis a better realization of the ICRF is now possible and an even better realization is feasible in the foreseeable future. So the IAU, the IERS, as well as the IVS aim at a new realization of the ICRS in the next years. It is planned to be completed concurrent with the 2009 IAU General Assembly.

The IAU as well as the IVS have working groups related to ICRF2. BKG and DGFI actively take part in the IVS Working Group for ICRF2, which was founded 2006 in Prague during the IAU General Assembly. The result of this working group will be submitted to the IAU Working Group. This IAU working group will then validate the ICRF2, and, in case of positive evaluation, be engaged in the formulation of resolutions to be adopted by the IAU. Both, DGFI and BKG submit catalogues, source position time series and other relevant results.

Effect of various analysis options on VLBIdetermined CRF

In 2006, the effect of various analysis options on VLBIdetermined CRF was investigated at DGFI (TESMER et al., 2006a, 2006b, and TESMER, 2007):

 different troposphere mapping functions and gradient models,

- choice of the data set (neglecting sessions before 1990 and 21 astrometric sessions),
- handling of sources that may not be assumed to have time-invariant positions,
- handling of the station network (estimate the station positions per session, as positions and velocities over 20 years, or fix them to a priori values).

The biggest, clearly systematic effects in the estimated source positions up to 0.5 mas were found to be due to different gradient models (esp. the selection of the a priori values and the constraints). The choice of the data set does generally not have a significant influence. This holds also (with several exceptions) for different options how to treat sources which are assumed to have time-invariant positions. Furthermore it turned out that fixing station positions to values not consistent to the solution itself can noticeably affect CRF solutions.

Interaction between CRF and TRF

At DGFI, a VLBI solution with a TRF, the EOP and a CRF being estimated simultaneously was established applying a non-biasing NNR and NNT datum for the TRF and NNR for the CRF (TESMER et al., 2004). Using such minimum datum conditions, biases were avoided which are due to fixed reference frames or other relevant parameters of the observation equations. HEINKELMANN et al. (2006) presents a similar solution and gives more technical details.

TESMER (2006) summarizes the results of a research project "consistent realization of reference systems by VLBI", supported by DFG (Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft, DR143-11). In this context, most interesting is: (1) The sparse southern VLBI observing network implicates a non sufficiently redundant observing geometry. This is why some parameters of southern sources and stations are significantly correlated in CRF and TRF solutions (like O'Higgins, Antarctica or Hobart, Australia). (2) This also holds for sources and stations, which were not observed in varying network constellations (like Crimea, Ukraine or Saint-Croix, Virgin Islands, USA).

Source position time series

Presently, if CRF solutions are computed with VLBI, one position is estimated for the whole data span (suitable data exists since 1984). This assumes the apparent position of the sources to be constant in time. But, there are some sources, for which today a constant model of the position

¹ Volker Tesmer: Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI), Alfons-Goppel-Straße 11, D - 80539 München, Germany, Tel. +49 - 89 - 2 3 0 31 11 98, Fax +49 - 89 - 2 3 0 31 12 40, e-mail tesmer@dgfi.badw.de

is not supposed to be suitable anymore. Engelhard and THORANDT (2006) computed time series of radio source positions and tested them for normal distribution to uncover such sources. TESMER (2006) also presents first source position time series.

GPS satellite orbits used as quasi celestial reference frame for satellites in Low Earth Orbit

ROTHACHER and SVEHLA (2003) sketch how Low Earth Orbiters (LEOs, such as CHAMP, JASON, GRACE etc), equipped with GPS receivers can be interconnected with global GPS solutions. Today, it is common habit to use the high flying GPS satellites as quasi celestial reference frame for the LEOs. As GPS observations from LEO receivers on-board are not subject to tropospheric delay, they can be used very well to estimate the position of the satellite in the orbit, e.g. with very high time resolution by means of kinematic approaches (SVEHLA and ROTHACHER, 2005). Details and more related publications are given in the reports "GNSS Positioning" and "Satellite Orbit Modelling" of Commission 4.

Satellite and receiver antenna phase center variations

In recent years, the effect of absolute instead of relative antenna phase patterns on geodetic GPS results was investigated in detail. Both, the receiver and the satellite antennas (which are part of the quasi celestial GPS reference frame) are subject to phase patterns. SCHMID and ROTHACHER (2003) estimated GPS satellite antenna phase center offsets and variations in nadir direction, azimuth-dependent phase center variations were demonstrated by SCHMID et al. (2005). STEIGENBERGER et al. (2007) compared different antenna phase center models, including the relative model used by the IGS so far, and the latest absolute IGS model igs05.atx (SCHMID et al., 2007): Terrestrial reference frames showed significant station displacements, e.g. horizontally by up to 5 mm and 1 cm in height. Details and more related publications are given in the report "Nuisance Effects in GNSS Positioning" of Commission 4.

LLR

MÜLLER et al. (2007) discuss the potential of Lunar Laser Ranging (LLR) to contribute to the realization of various reference systems, i.e. the terrestrial and selenocentric frame, but also the dynamic realization of the celestial reference system. Most of the benefit is due to the long-term stability of the lunar orbit, which is now observed by LLR for more than 36 years. They also discuss the option to deploy radio transponders to the moon, which would provide a strong tie to the kinematic VLBI system.

Gaia

Gaia is an (optical) astrometric satellite project of the European Space Agency (ESA), planned to be launched in 2011, as the successor mission to Hipparcos. It will measure 3-dimensional positions of about one billion stars, quasars and solar system objects as well as 3-dimensional

velocities and physical properties of those objects (by multiband photometry and spectrometry of each source). Being placed in an orbit around the Sun, at a distance of 1.5 million kilometres further off than Earth, it will be in a very stable thermal environment and a moderate radiation environment. Thus, measurements produced by Gaia will be of unprecedented accuracy of about several microarcseconds.

The Lohrmann Observatory at the Dresden Technical University coordinates a Gaia collaboration, REMAT (RElativistic Models And Tests). It is responsible for relativistic modelling of Gaia data and for the use of the microarcsecond astrometric observations to test of relativity and other aspects of fundamental physics. The Lohrmann Observatory also participates in all aspects of astrometric data processing for Gaia. Related publications are given in the references.

References

- ANGLADA-ESCUD G., KLIONER S.A., SOFFEL M., TORRA J.: Relativistic effects on imaging by a rotating optical system, Astronomy and Astrophysics, 462(1), 371-377, 2007
- ENGELHARD G., THORANDT V.: First Steps to Investigate Long-Term Stability of Radio Sources in VLBI Analysis. In: Behrend, D., K. Baver (Eds.): IVS 2006 General Meeting Proceedings. NASA/CP-2006-214140, 281-285, 2006
- HEINKELMANN R., BOEHM J., SCHUH H., TESMER V.: Global VLBI solution IGG05R01. In: Behrend, D., K. Baver (Eds.): IVS 2006 General Meeting Proceedings. NASA/CP-2006-214140, 42-46, 2006
- KLIONER S.A.: Practical Relativistic Model of Microarcsecond Astrometry in Space. Astronomical Journal, 125(3), 1580-1597, 2003
- KLIONER S.A.: Physically adequate reference system of a test observer and relativistic description of the GAIA attitude, Physical Review D, 69, 124001, 2004
- KLIONER S.A., SOFFEL M.H.: Refining the relativistic model for Gaia: cosmological effects in the BCRS. Proceedings of the Symposium "The Three-Dimensional Universe with Gaia", 4-7 October 2004, Observatoire de Paris-Meudon, France (ESA SP-576), 305-308, 2004
- MÜLLER J., BISKUPEK L., OBERST J., SCHREIBER U.: Contribution of Lunar Laser Ranging: to Realise Geodetic Reference Systems. Reviewed Proceedings of the GRF2006 Meeting, München, 9.-13. Oktober 2006, under review, 2007
- ROTHACHER M., SVEHLA D.: Impact of LEO satellites on global GPS solutions. Geophysical Research Abstracts: EGS-AGU-EUG Joint Assembly, European Geophysical Society, Nice, Vol. 5, 386, 1029-7006, 2003
- SCHMID R., ROTHACHER M.: Estimation of elevation-dependent satellite antenna phase center variations of GPS satellites. Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 77, No. 7-8, 440-446, 2003
- SCHMID R., ROTHACHER M., THALLER D., STEIGENBERGER P.: Absolute phase center corrections of satellite and receiver antennas: Impact on global GPS solutions and estimation of azimuthal phase center variations of the satellite antenna. GPS Solutions 9(4): 283-293, DOI: 10.1007/s10291-005-0134-x, 2005
- Schmid R., Steigenberger P., Gendt G., Ge M., Rothacher M.: Generation of a consistent absolute phase center correction model for GPS receiver and satellite antennas. Journal of Geodesy, DOI 10.1007/s00190-007-0148-y, 2007

- Schuh H., Dill R., Greiner-Mai H., Kutterer H., Müller J., Nothnagel A., Richter B., Rothacher M., Schreiber U., Soffel M.: Erdrotation und globale dynamische Prozesse Eine Übersicht über den derzeitigen Stand der Modellbildung, der Mess- und der Auswerteverfahren. Mitteilungen des BKG, Band 32, 2003
- SOFFEL M., KLIONER S.A., PETIT G., WOLF P., KOPEIKIN S.M., BRETAGNON P., BRUMBERG V.A., CAPITAINE N., DAMOUR T., FUKUSHIMA T., GUINOT B., HUANG T., LINDEGREN L., MA C., NORDTVEDT K., RIES J., SEIDELMANN P.K., VOKROUHLICK D., WILL C., XU CH.: The IAU2000 resolutions for astrometry, celestial mechanics and metrology in the relativistic framework: explanatory supplement. Astronomical Journal, 126(6), 2687-2706, 2003
- STEIGENBERGER P., ROTHACHER M., SCHMID R., RÜLKE A., FRITSCHE M., DIETRICH R., TESMER V.: Effects of different antenna phase center models on GPS-derived reference frames. Reviewed Proceedings of the GRF2006 Meeting, München, 9.-13. Oktober 2006, under review, 2007
- SVEHLA D., ROTHACHER M.: Kinematic positioning of LEO and GPS satellites and IGS stations on the ground. Advances in Space Research, 36 (3): 376-381, Elsevier, DOI: 10. 1016/j.asr.2005.04.066, 2005

- TESMER V., KUTTERER H., DREWES H.: Simultaneous estimation of a TRF, the EOP and a CRF. In: Vandenberg, N., Baver K. (Eds.): IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings. NASA/CP-2004-212255, 311-314, 2004
- TESMER V.: Konsistente Realisierung von Referenzrahmen mit dem Verfahren VLBI. DGFI-Report No. 78, 2006
- TESMER V., BOEHM J., HEINKELMANN R., SCHUH H.: Impact of Analysis Options on the TRF, CRF and Position Time Series Estimated from VLBI. In: Behrend, D., Baver K. (Eds.): IVS 2006 General Meeting Proceedings. NASA/CP-2006-214140, 243-251, 2006a
- TESMER V., BOEHM J., HEINKELMANN R., SCHUH H.: Effect of different tropospheric mapping functions on the TRF, CRF and position time series estimated from VLBI. In: Schuh H., Nothnagel A., Ma C. (Eds.): VLBI special issue. Journal of Geodesy, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-0126-9, 2006b
- TESMER V.: Effect of various analysis options on VLBI-determined CRF. Proceedings of the 18th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry, Vienna, Austria, 12.-13. April 2007, submitted, 2007

Terrestrial Reference Frames (Global and Regional Frames)

D. ANGERMANN¹

Introduction and overview

This report summarizes the major activities of the German geodetic institutions for the period from 2003 to 2007 in the field of global and regional terrestrial reference frames. It focusses on contributions for the IAG Sub-Commission 1.2 "Global Reference Frames" and the IAG Sub-Commission 1.3 "Regional Reference Frames". The Sub-Commission (SC) 1.3 consists of six sub-parts, which are the SC-1.3a "Reference Frame for Europe (EUREF)", SC-1.3b "Reference Frame for South and Central America (SIRGAS)", SC-1.3c "Reference Frame for North America (NREF)", SC-1.3d "Reference Frame for Africa (AFREF), SC-1.3e "Reference Frame for South East Asia and Pacific", and SC-13.f "Reference Frame for Antarctica (SCAR)". In the frame of the regional reference frame, the German institutions mainly contribute to Europe (EUREF), South and Central America (SIRGAS) and Antarctica (SCAR).

The contributions of German geodesists to the space geodetic observation networks are not addressed in this chapter. These activities are presented in the IUGG National Report of IAG Commission 4 "Positioning and Applications" in the sections 4.1 "Space Geodetic Techniques (VLBI, LLR, SLR, DORIS)" and 4.4 "Permanent GNSS Networks, including SAPOS". For a report on the German activities related to the combination and integration of space geodetic observations we refer also to the report of IAG Sub-Commission 1.1 "Combination of space geodetic techniques".

International Terrestrial Reference Frame (ITRF)

The International Earth Rotation and Reference Systems Service (IERS) is in charge of defining, realizing and promoting the International Terrestrial Reference System (ITRS). The realization of the ITRS, the ITRF, comprises a set of physical points on the Earth's surface with precisely determined positions and velocities in a specific coordinate system attached to the ITRS. The definition of the ITRS and the geophysical models to be used for its realization as the ITRF are specified in the IERS Conventions. Within the re-organized IERS structure (since 2001), the ITRS Product Centre hosted at the Institute Géographique National (IGN, France), is supplemented by ITRS Combination Centres, which have been established at "Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI)", IGN and National Resources Canada (NRCan). The ITRS Combination Centres are responsible for the computation of terrestrial reference frame realizations (ITRF) through the combination of data sets from space geodetic techniques, such as the Global Positioning System (GPS), Satellite Laser Ranging (SLR), Very Long Baseline Interferometry (VLBI), and Doppler Orbitography and Radiopositioning Integrated by Satellite (DORIS). A detailed description of the combination methodology of the ITRS Combination Centre at DGFI, which is based on the level of unconstrained normal equations, is provided in various publications (e.g. Angermann et al., 2004 and 2006; Meisel et al., 2005; Drewes et al., 2006).

The establishment of an ITRS Combination Centre at DGFI was partly funded by the "Sonderprogramm GEOTECH-NOLOGIEN" of BMBF and DFG in the framework of the joint project "Integration der geodätischen Raumbeobachtungsverfahren und Aufbau eines Nutzerzentrums im Rahmen des internationalen Erdrotationsdienstes". This project includes the IERS Analysis Coordination (ROTHACHER et al., 2006), the IERS Central Bureau at "Bundesamt für Kartographie and Geodäsie (BKG)" RICHTER and SCHWEGMANN (2006); the joint IERS Combination Research Centre (CRC) of DGFI, the Research Facility for Space Geodesy (FESG) of the Technical University Munich and the Institute of Geodesy and Geoinformation (IGG) of the University of Bonn, as well as the CRC at GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam (GFZ).

In its function as an ITRS Combination Centre, DGFI has computed a terrestrial reference frame realization 2003 based on multi-year VLBI, SLR, GPS and DORIS solutions with station positions and velocities. A comparison of the DGFI solution to ITRF2000 can be considered as a first "quasi-independent" quality control and external TRF accuracy evaluation. Detailed results of this comparison are provided in ANGERMANN et al. (2004).

In December 2004, the IERS released a call to the international geodetic services for providing time series of solutions (or normal equations) of station positions and Earth Orientation Parameter (EOP) for a new realization of the International Terrestrial Reference Frame 2005 (ITRF2005). The data should be epoch solutions (satellite observations weekly, VLBI session-wise) to allow detailed analyses, e.g. the detection of non-linear motions or discontinuities in the station coordinate series, and a rigorous combination. The International GNSS Service (IGS), the International VLBI Service for Geodesy and Astrometry (IVS), and the International DORIS Service (IDS) provided the corresponding data sets.

¹ Detlef Angermann: Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI), Alfons-Goppel-Straße 11, D - 80539 München, Germany, Tel. +49 - 89 - 23 031 1117, Fax +49 - 89 - 23 031 1240, e-mail angermann@dgfi.badw.de

The contribution of the IVS for ITRF2005 has been computed by the IVS Analysis Coordinator's office at the Institute of Geodesy and Geoinformation of the University of Bonn (e.g. VENNEBUSCH et al., 2006). For this purpose the IVS Analysis Centers, two of them being the Leipzig Branch of BKG and DGFI, provided datum-free normal equation matrices in Solution INdependent EXchange (SINEX) format for each 24-hour observing session to be combined on a session-by-session basis. The German contributions to the ILRS include the computation of SLR time series solutions by the ILRS Analysis Centres at DGFI and GFZ and their combination performed by the ILRS Backup Combination Centre at DGFI (e.g. KELM, 2003, MÜLLER et al., 2005). The German contributions to the IGS include the processing of GPS time series solutions by the IGS Analysis Centres at GFZ and ESOC, Darmstadt.

Besides the official IGS solutions submitted for the ITRF2005 computation, a complete reprocessing from the raw GPS observations has been started by the FESG of the Technical University Munich and the Institute for Planetary Geodesy (IPG) of the Technical University Dresden (e.g. STEIGENBERGER et al., 2006). In 2006, also the IGS has decided to perform such a homogenous reprocessing and recombination of the GPS data, which then will serve as input for future ITRF realizations.

DGFI and IGN computed each one solution for ITRF2005 using the times series solutions (or normal equations). The common processing of time-dependent station positions and EOP shall ensure the consistency of the terrestrial reference frame and the orientation of the Earth in space. Both ITRS Combination Centres used their own software and applied their preferred methodology. A description of the combination methodology applied at DGFI is published in ANGERMANN et al. (2007). Comparisons between the IGN and DGFI solutions show a good agreement after similarity transformations, but a significant difference in the SLR scale was found due to the different computation strategy. It has been agreed by IGN and DGFI to perform further test computations to assess the effect of the differences in the combination strategies.

Various studies related to the terrestrial reference computations were performed, which include the weighting of the different space geodetic observations (e.g. KELM, 2003), the local tie implementation within the inter-technique combination (e.g. Krügel and Angermann, 2007) and the effect of time-variable effects in station positions on the terrestrial reference frame results (e.g. MEISEL et al., 2007). FESG and GFZ Potsdam performed investigations on the impact of the combination of GPS and Galileo as well as of GPS and Low Earth Orbiters (LEO) on the global reference frame (e.g. ROTHACHER and SVEHLA, 2003; KÖNIG et al., 2005; ZHU et al., 2003). In a cooperation between the Geodetic Institute of the University Hannover and DGFI a new stochastic approach was developed for the intra-technique combination, assuming that the variance of the input data sets of different Analysis Centres have a common part resulting from the variance of the observations (observation noise) and an individual part coming from the individual analysis strategy (analysis noise). First results of this new stochastic approach are presented in KUTTERER et al. (2007).

Reference Frame for Europe (EUREF)

The EUREF Sub-Commission was constituted at the IUGG General Assembly held in Vancouver, 1987, under the umbrella of Commission X – Global and Regional Geodetic Networks of Section 1 – Positioning. As a result of the new IAG structure at the IUGG General Assembly held in Sapporo, 2003, EUREF was integrated within Sub-Commission 1.3 "Regional Reference Frames" (e.g. TORRES et al., 2005).

The objective of EUREF is the definition, realization and maintenance of the European Reference Systems, in close cooperation with the IAG components and Euro-Geographics, the consortium of the National Mapping and Cadastre Agencies (NMCA) in Europe. The Terms of Reference (ToR), which were adopted at the annual symposium held in Bratislava (June 2004), contain the description of EUREF, its objectives, activities, organisation and the rules for membership according to the general rules expressed in the Statutes and By-laws of IUGG and IAG (see http://www.euref-iag.net/html/ Overview_of_EUREF_Terms_of_reference.html).

The forum, where activities are discussed and decisions are taken is the annual symposium, organized since the EUREF foundation in 1987. Current activites are governed by the Technical Working Group (TWG). The results of EUREF are available in the symposia proceedings as well as on the EUREF homepage (http://www.euref_iag.org/).

Since the beginning, Germany is intensively engaged in EUREF. The secretariat of EUREF is incorporated at the German Geodetic Commission in Munich. Several German geodesists are members of the TWG. The organization of numerous EUREF campaigns was organized and mostly subsidized by BKG in Frankfurt a.M. and Leipzig. Numerous colleagues from other countries were guests of BKG to be trained in the analysis of GPS networks. The proceedings of the EUREF symposia were compiled by the EUREF President and Secretary, the printing was financed by BKG.

German institutions also contribute significantly to the EUREF Permanent Network (EPN). The EPN is a network of continuously operating GNSS stations, primarily installed for reference frame maintenance. Since 2003, more than 30 new EPN stations were installed, bringing the total number of stations to almost 200, from which 16 stations are operated by German institutions. The current status of the EPN is visible at the EPN Central Bureau web site at http://www.epncb.oma.be. In order to optimise the data processing within the EPN, the principle of distributed processing is used. In this approach the EUREF Permanent Network is divided in sub-networks, which are separately processed by different EPN Local Analysis Centres (LAC's). They submit weekly free-network solutions (SINEX format) to the EPN Regional Data Centre at BKG. There are two LAC's operated by German institutions: The Bavarian Committee for International Geodesy in Munich (BEK: "Bayerische Kommission für die Internationale

Erdmessung") and BKG. The EPN Combination Centre presently hosted at BKG is responsible for combining the EPN sub-network solutions into one European solution submitted to IGS. The EUREF combined solutions are computed by the EPN Analysis Coordinator (e.g. HABRICH 2003, 2004, and 2005). The resulting free-network solutions (official EUREF combined solution) are made available as SINEX files to the IGS Global Network Associate Analysis Centres (GNAAC). The data centre of BKG is providing access to observation and analysis results of the EPN through its server.

BKG is leading the EUREF activities concerning the vertical networks (UELN - Unified European Levelling Network / EVS – European Vertical System) and its integration in the European Vertical GPS Reference Network (EUVN) as well as the European Combined Geodetic Network (ECGN). The UELN was extended by the first order levelling network. In May 2004 the Danish network block was substituted by a new version of the same epoch and in December 2004, the 5th Primary Levelling of the Netherlands was handed over. These two data sets were included in the UELN data base at BKG. The data of the most recent levelling networks of Finland, Norway and Sweden are expected in the near future (SACHER et al., 2007). The European Combined Geodetic Network (ECGN) is a kinematic network for the integration of time series of spatial/geometric observations (GNSS – GPS/GLONASS and in the future Galileo), gravity field related observations and parameters (precise levelling, tide gauge records, gravity observations, Earth and ocean tides), and supplementary information (meteorological parameters, surrounding information of the stations, e.g. eccentricities and ground water level). BKG contributes to the development of the ECGN and participated in the preparation of the "Call for Participation" for the ECGN project. The first call for participation in the project was directed to the implementation of the ECGN stations. These stations include the observation techniques GNSS, gravity (super conducting gravimeter and/or absolute gravimeter), levelling connections to nodal points of the UELN and meteorological parameters. As a result of this first call a total of 50 ECGN stations (8 core stations, 42 stations with the "ok-status") were selected. From the 74 originally proposed stations 7 were identified as candidates and 17 as proposed stations (IHDE et al., 2005). More information of the current status and the distribution of ECGN stations is availabe at the homepage of the ECGN project hosted at BKG (http://www. bkg.bund.de/ecgn). After the consolidation of the ECGN network configuration and the integration of the stations in the EPN network, the absolute gravimeter infrastructure has to be developed and a data base for absolute gravity measurements has to be realized (IHDE et al., 2007).

Other EUREF related activities with the contribution of German geodesists are the EPN Special Project "Troposphere Parameter Estimation" (SÖHNE and WEBER, 2004) as well as investigations and developments with the "EUREF – IP Pilot Project" (WEBER and GONZALES-MARTESANZ, 2005). EUREF-IP Ntrip Broadcaster Implementation is available now in BKG, FGI, FÖMI, GURS, IGNE, Swisstopo. As a practical application a successful

EUREF-IP Ntrip Driving Test has been performed in Finland over a distance of 18 km.

The Institute of Physical Geodesy of Technical University Darmstadt is member of the Central European GPS Geodynamic Reference Network (CEGRN) Consortium. The institute took part in the CERGN epoch campaign in 2005 and in the evaluation of this campaign. Furthermore the combination solutions of all available campaigns were combined to an integrated estimation of station coordinates and velocities (e.g. CAPORALI et al., 2006, DRESCHER et al., 2006, HEFTY et al., 2006).

Reference Frame for South and Central America (SIRGAS)

Sub-Commission 1.3b encompasses the activities developed by the "Geocentric Reference System for the Americas" project (SIRGAS). The long-term objective is the definition and realization of a unified reference frame for South and Central America, consistent with the ITRF, besides promoting the definition and the establishment of a unique vertical reference system (e.g. FORTES et al., 2005, FORTES et al., 2006).

Three Working Groups (WG) were established within SIRGAS: WG1: Reference Frames, WG2: Geocentric Datum, WG3: Vertical Datum. Several scientists from Germany are members of the Working Groups and LAURA SÁNCHEZ (DGFI) was confirmed as the president of the Working Group 3.

DGFI contributes to the SIRGAS Working Group 1 as an IGS Regional Network Associate Analysis Centre for SIRGAS (IGS RNAAC SIR) since 1996 (e.g. SEEMÜLLER et al., 2005). Weekly coordinate solutions including all available observations of this network are generated and delivered to the IGS Global Data Centres. Since 2003 a number of new stations have joint the SIRGAS network, bringing the total number to more than 120 stations. The number of participating stations will increase dramatically, especially in Argentina, Brazil and Columbia.

The IGS RNAAC SIR processing is currently done with the Bernese Processing Engine, version 5.0. DGFI is providing weekly position solutions as support to all South and Central American countries. A new accumulated solution DGF06P01 was computed including data from June 30, 1996 to June 17, 2006. It provides positions of 85 stations and velocities of 71 stations which have contributed to at least 52 weekly solutions.

Results of the SIRGAS campaign 2000 and American geocentric reference frame were released in 2003. The processing of the 2000 observation data was performed by three analysis centres at DGFI and BEK in Munich as well as IBGE in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil (DREWES et al., 2005). Using the velocities of the SIRGAS stations together with the results of the IGS RNAAC SIR processing, DGFI and the Geophysical Institute of the University Karlsruhe have estimated the deformation of the South American crust from finite element and collocation methods (DREWES and HEIDBACH, 2005). These deformation model provides the basis to derive the velocity field for South America.

At the workshop of the SIRGAS Working Group 1 in Rio de Janeiro, August 16-18, 2006, it was decided to install Experimental Analysis Centers (EAC) for SIRGAS under the responsibility of Latin American institutions. The test phase of the one-year experiment has started in October, 2006 in order to prove the operational capacity of the EAC's to provide weekly coordinate solutions and to support the IGS RNAAC SIR processing.

Reference Frame for Antarctica (SCAR)

The objective of IAG Sub-Commission 1.3f is the definition, realization and maintenance of the reference frame for Antarctica (DIETRICH 2005).

The SCAR GPS Campaigns 2004 and 2005 were carried out in the Australian summers 2004 and 2005. All together, the data of 36 sites are now collected in the SCAR GPS database with the year 1995. The new as well the existing data were reanalysed with the Bernese Software, Version 5.0. First results were presented at the XXVIII. SCAR Metting in Bremen (Germany) in July 2004.

For the ITRF2005 a densification solution for Antarctica was computed and submitted to the IERS Central Bureau at February 28th, 2005. The solution contains 31 IGS sites and 27 SCAR Campaign sites.

During the XXVIII. SCAR meeting in Bremen the members of the IAG Sub-Commission 1.3f met and discussed the working plan of the SCAR Group of Experts on Geodetic Infrastructure in Antarctica (GIANT) and fixed it for the years 2004 until 2006. R. DIETRICH (TU Dresden) was selected as new chairman of GIANT. The members of GIANT represent the SC-1.3f.

The International Polar Year 2007/2008 will be an intensive period of scientific activities in the polar regions. It is organized jointly by ICSU and WMO, and a broad range of coordinated, international projects are in preparation. The SC-1.3f will actively participate in the frame of the project POLENET (Pole Earth Observing Network).

References

- ALTAMIMI Z., BOUCHER C., DREWES H., FERLAND R., LARSON K., RAY J., ROTHACHER M.: Combination of Station Positions and Velocities. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Combination Research and Global Geophysical Fluids, IERS Technical Note No. 30, 19-27, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, 3-89888-877-0, 2003.
- ANGERMANN D., THALLER D., ROTHACHER M.: *IERS SINEX Combination Campaign*. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Combination Research and Global Geophysical Fluids. IERS Technical Note No. 30, 94-101, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, 3-89888-877-0, 2003.
- ANGERMANN D., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B., MÜLLER H., TESMER V.: Time series of site positions and datum parameters. In: GEOTECHNOLOGIEN Science Report No. 3, 17-21, Koordinierungsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam, 2003.
- ANGERMANN D., MEISEL B., KRÜGEL M., MÜLLER M., TESMER V.: Time series of site positions and datum parameters.

 Proceedings of IERS workshop on combination research

- and global geophysical fluids. IERS Technical Note 30, 199-201, 2003.
- ANGERMANN D., DREWES H., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B., GERSTL M., KELM R., MÜLLER H., SEEMÜLLER W., TESMER V.: *ITRS Combination Center at DGFI: A terrestrial reference frame realization 2003*, Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, Reihe B, Heft Nr. 313, München, 2004.
- ANGERMANN D., DREWES H., GERSTL M., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B., MÜLLER H., SEEMÜLLER W.: ITRS Combination Centre at DGFI. In: IERS Annual Report 2003, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, 2004
- ANGERMANN D., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B., MÜLLER H., TESMER V.: *Time evolution of the terrestrial reference frame.* In: Sanso, F. (Eds.): A Window on the Future of Geodesy. IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, Springer, 2005.
- ANGERMANN D., DREWES H., GERSTL M., KELM R., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B.: *ITRF combination Status and recommendations for the future*. In: Sanso, F. (Eds.): A Window on the Future of Geodesy. IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, Springer, 2005.
- ANGERMANN D., DREWES H., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B.: ITRF2004 computations at DGFI, IERS Technical Note No. 35, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, 2006.
- ANGERMANN D., DREWES H., GERSTL M., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B., MÜLLER H., SEEMÜLLER W..: ITRS Combination Centre at DGFI, IERS Annual Report 2004, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, 2006.
- ANGERMANN D., KELM R., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B., MÜLLER H., TESMER V., THALLER D., DILL R.: Towards a rigorous combination of space geodetic observations for IERS product generation, Observation of the Earth System from Space, J. Flury, R. Rummel, C. Reigber, M. Rothacher, G. Boedecker, U. Schreiber (Eds.), Springer, 2006.
- ANGERMANN D., DREWES H., GERSTL M., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B., MÜLLER H., SEEMÜLLER W.: ITRS Combination Centre at DGFI, IERS Annual Report 2005, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, 2007.
- ANGERMANN D., DREWES H., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B.: Advances in terrestrial reference computations, IAG Symposia Cairns, Springer, 2007.
- ANGERMANN D., DREWES H., GERSTL M., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B.: DGFI combination methodology for ITRF2005 computation, Proceedings of the IAG Symposium Geodetic Reference Frames GRF 2006 Munich, Springer, in review.
- CAPORALI A., BECKER M., FEJES I., GHITAU D., GRENERCZY G., HEFTY J., MEDAC D., MILEV G., MOJZES M., MULIC M., NARDO A., PESEC P., RUS T., SIMEK J., SLEDZINSKY J., SOLARIC M., STANGL G., VESPE F., VIRAG G., VODOPIVEC F., ZLABOTSKYI F.: Geokinematics of Central Europe: new insights from the CERGOP-2/Environment Project, submitted 2006.
- DIETRICH R.: Sub-Commission 1.3f: Reference Frame for Antarctica, IAG-Commission 1 Reference Frames, Mid-term report 2005. IAG Commission 1 Bulletin No. 19, 26-27, 2005.
- Drescher R., Becker M., Schönemann E.: Preliminary Central European Intraplate Velocities from CEGRN Campaigns 1994 to 2005. In: Reports on Geodesy, Vol 76, No. 1, 2006, pp 47-54, Warsaw: Proceedings of the EGU Symposium G6 "Geodetic and Geodynamic Programmes of the CEI (Central European Initiative)", Vienna, Austria, April 2-4, 2006.

- Drewes H., Angermann D.: Remarks on some problems in the combination of station coordinate and velocity solutions. IERS Technical Note 30, 30-32, 2003.
- DREWES H., MEISEL B.: An actual plate motion and deformation model as a kinematic terrestrial reference system. In: GEOTECHNOLOGIEN Science Report No. 3, 40-43, Koordinierungsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam, 2003.
- Drewes H., Heidbach O.: Deformation of the South American crust estimated from finite element and collocation methods. In: Sanso, F. (Ed.): A window of the future of geodesy. IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, 544-549, Springer 2005.
- DREWES H., KANIUTH K., VÖLKSEN C., COSTA S. M. ALVES FORTES L. P.: Results of the SIRGAS campaign 2000 and coordinates variations with respect to the 1995 South American geocentric reference frame. In: Sanso, F. (Ed.): A window of the future of geodesy. IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, 32-37, Springer, 2005.
- Drewes H.: *The ILRS: An important service for science and practice.* In: ILRS 2003-2004 Annual Report, 1-3, NASA/TP-2005-212780, 2005.
- Drewes H., Angermann D., Gerstl M., Krügel M., Meisel B., Seemüller W.: Analysis and Refined Computations of the International Terrestrial Reference Frame, in: Observation of the Earth System from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, 343-356, Springer, 2006.
- DREWES H.: *The APKIM2005 as basis for a non-rotating ITRF*,
 Proceedings of the IAG Symposium Geodetic Reference
 Frames GRF 2006 Munich, Springer, in review.
- FORTES L.P., LAURIA E., BRUNINI C., HERNANDEZ A., SÁNCHEZ L., DREWES H., SEEMÜLLER W.: El proyecto internacional SIRGAS: estado actual y objetivos futuros. United Nations Document E/CONF.96/I.P.16, New York, USA, 2005.
- FORTES L.P., LAURÍA E., BRUNINI C., HERNANDEZ A., SÁNCHEZ L., DREWES H., SEEMÜLLER W.: Current status and future developments of the SIRGAS project. Wiss.Arb.Fachr.Verm., Univ. Hannover, Nr. 258, 59-70, 2006.
- FRITSCHE M., DIETRICH R., KNÖFEL C., RÜLKE A., VEY S., ROTHACHER M., STEIGENBERGER P.: Impact of higher-order ionospheric terms on GPS estimates, Geophysical Research Letters, Vol. 32, No. 23, 2005
- GERSTL M.: Numerical aspects on combination at the observation equation and normal equation level. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Combination Research and Global Geophysical Fluids, IERS Technical Note 30, 89-93, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, 3-89888-877-0, 2003.
- HABRICH H.: EUREF Permanent GPS Network Analysis Update, EUREF Publication No. 12, Mitteilung des BKG, Band 29, Frankfurt a. M, 2003.
- HABRICH H.: *Report on the EPN Analysis*, In: EUREF Publication No. 13, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Band 33, 50-56, 2004.
- HABRICH H.: *EPN Analysis Update*, In: EUREF Publication No. 14, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Band 35, 45-48, 2005.
- HABRICH H.: New Developments in EPN Analysis, Proceedings of the EUREF Symposium in Vienna, 2005, in print.
- HEFTY J., GERHATOVA L., STANGL. G., HASLINGER C., KRASS. S., BECKER M., DRESCHER R., GRENERCZY G., KRATOCHVIL R., LIWOSZ T., CAPORALI A. (2006): Analysis of CEGRN 2005 as the eighth of CERGOP observing campaigns. In: Reports on Geodesy, Vol 76, No. 1, 2006, pp 39-46, Warsaw: Proceedings of the EGU Symposium G6 "Geodetic and Geodynamic Programmes of the CEI (Central European Initiative)", Vienna, Austria, April 2-4, 2006.

- HUBER S., KANIUTH K.: On the weighting of GPS phase observations in the EUREF network processing. Mitt. des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie 33, 355-358, 2004.
- IHDE J., ADAM J., BRUYNINX C., KENYERES A., SIMEK J.: *Proposal* for the Development of an European Combined Geodetic Network (ECGN). EUREF Publications No. 12. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., Bd. 29, pp. 49-67, 2003.
- IHDE J., BAKER T., BRUYNINX C., FRANCIS O., AMALVICT M., KENYERES A., MÄKINEN J., SHIPMAN S., SIMEK J., WILMES H.: Concept and Status of the ECGN Project. In: EUREF Publication Nr.13, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., Band 33, pp 57-65, 2004.
- IHDE J., BAKER T., BRUYNINX C., FRANCIS O., AMALVICT M., KENYERES A., MÄKINEN J., SHIPMAN S., ŜIMEK J., WILMES H.: Development of a European Combined Geodetic Network (ECGN). In: Journal of Geodynamics 40, 450-460, 2005.
- IHDE J., FAULBACHER U., HABRICH H., SACHER M., WEBER G., WILMES H.: National Report of Germany, In: EUREF Publication No. 14, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Band 35, 238-242, 2005.
- IHDE J., BAKER T., BRUYNINX C., FRANCIS O., AMALVICT M., LUTHARDT J., LIEBSCH G., KENYERES A., MAKINEN J., SHIPMAN S., ŚIMEK J., WILMES H.: The Implementation of the ECGN Stations Status of the 1st Call for Participation, In: EUREF Publication No. 14, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Band 35, 49-58, 2005.
- IHDE J., BAKER T., BRUYNINX C., FRANCIS O., AMALVICT M., KENYERES A., MAKINEN J., SHIPMAN S., ŜIMEK J., WILMES H., WZIONTEK H.: Status of the European Combined Geodetic Network. Proceedings of the EUREF Symposium in Vienna, 2005, in print.
- KANIUTH K., HUBER S.: Modelling vertical site displacements due to atmospheric pressure loading with the Bernese sofware a demonstration using EUREF data. Mitt. des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie 33, 89-95, 2004.
- KANIUTH K., VÖLKSEN C.: Comparison of the BERNESE and GIPSY/OASIS II software systems using EUREF data. In: Mitteilungen des BKG, EUREF Publ. No. 29, 314-319, 2003
- KANIUTH K., HUBER S.: An assessment of radome effects on height estimates in the EUREF network. In: Mitteilungen des BKG, EUREF Publ. No. 29, 97-102, 2003.
- KANIUTH K.: Co- and post-seismic displacements of permanent GPS stations associated with the December 26, 2004 and March 28, 2005 Sumatra eartquakes. ZfV Zeitschrift für Geodäsie, Geoinformation und Landmanagement (130), 324-328, 2005.
- KANIUTH K., K. STUBER, S. VETTER: Sensitivität von GPS-Höhenbestimmungen gegen Akkumulation von Schnee auf der Antenne. Allgemeine Vermessungsnachrichten 8-9, 290-295, 2005.
- KANIUTH K., STUBER K.: Apparent and real local movements of two co-located permanent GPS stations at Bogotá, Colombia. ZfV 130(1), 41-46, 2005.
- KANIUTH K., VETTER S.: Vertical velocities of European coastal sites derived from continuous GPS observations. GPS solutions 9(1), 32-40, 2005.
- KELM R.: Automated combination of SLR solutions within ILRS. In: GEOTECHNOLOGIEN Science Report No. 3, 89-91, Koordinierungsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam, 2003.
- KELM R.: Rank defect analysis and variance component estimation for inter-technique combination. Proceedings of the

- IERS Workshop on Combination Research and Global Geophysical Fluids, IERS Technical Note 30, 112-114, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, 3-89888-877-0, 2003.
- KÖNIG R., REIGBER C., ZHU S.Y.: Dynamic model orbits and Earth system parameters from combined GPS and LEO data, Advances in Space Research, 2005.
- KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B.: DGFI results of the IERS SINEX combination campaign. In: GEOTECHNOLOGIEN Science Report No. 3, 96-100, Koordinierungsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam, 2003.
- KRÜGEL M., TESMER V., ANGERMANN D., THALLER D., ROTHACHER M., SCHMID R.: CONTO2 Campaign - Combination of VLBI and GPS, In: N. R. Vandenberg, K. D. Baver: IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings, NASA/CP-2004-212255, 2004.
- KRÜGEL M., ANGERMANN D.: Analysis of local ties from multiyear solutions of different space techniques, IERS Technical Note, No. 33, 32-37, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, 2005.
- KRÜGEL M., ANGERMANN D.: Frontiers in the combination of space geodetic techniques, Proceedings of IAG Symposia Cairns, Springer, 2007.
- KRÜGEL M., THALLER, D., TESMER, V., ROTHACHER, M., ANGER-MANN, D., SCHMID, R.: Troposphere parameters: Combination based on on homogeneous VLBI data. In: Schuh, H., A. Nothnagel, C. Ma (Eds.): VLBI special issue. Journal of Geodesy, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-0127-8, 2007.
- KUTTERER H: *The role of parameter constraints in VLBI data analysis.* Proceedings of the 16th Working Meeting on European VLBI, Leipzig, 09./10.05.03, Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie, 2003.
- KUTTERER H., HEINKELMANN R., TESMER V.: Robust outlier detection in VLBI data analysis. Proceedings of the 16th Working Meeting on European VLBI, Leipzig, 09./10.05.03, Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie, 2003.
- KUTTERER H.: Reliability measures for geodetic VLBI products. In: Vandenberg, N., Beaver, K. (Eds.): IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings, 301-305, NASA/CP-2004-212255, 2004.
- KUTTERER H., KRÜGEL M., TESMER V.: Towards an improved assessment of the quality of terrestrial reference frames. Proceedings of the IAG Symposium Geodetic Reference Frames GRF 2006 Munich, Springer, in review.
- LECHNER V., ROTHACHER M., SCHLÜTER W.: Footprint Network: GPS-Monitoring of the Fundamental Station Wettzell, IERS Technical Note, No. 33, 32-37, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, 2005.
- MEISEL B., KRÜGEL M., ANGERMANN D., GERSTL M., KELM R.: Intra- and inter-technique combination for the ITRF. In: GEOTECHNO-LOGIEN Science Report No. 3, 108-111, Koordinierungsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam, 2003.
- MEISEL B., ANGERMANN D., KRÜGEL M., DREWES H., GERSTL M., KELM R., MÜLLER H., SEEMÜLLER W., TESMER V.: Refined approaches for terrestrial reference frame computations, Adv Space Res 36, 350-357, Elsevier, 2005.
- MEISEL B., ANGERMANN D., KRÜGEL M.: Influence of timevariable effects in station positions on the terrestrial reference frame, Proceedings of the IAG Symposium Geodetic Reference Frames GRF 2006 Munich, Springer, in review
- MONICO J.F., BAEZ J.C., DREWES H.: O estado da arte em referenciais geodésicos: ITRF2000 e as próximas realizações do ITRS. Boletim de Ciências geodésicas (11) No. 2, 261-277, Univ. Fed. do Paraná, Curitiba, Brasil, 2005.

- MÜLLER H., ANGERMANN D., MEISEL B.: A Multi-Year SLR Solution. In J. Garate, J. Davila, C. Noll, M. Pearlman (Eds.): 14th International Laser Ranging Workshop, Proceedings, Boletin ROA 5/2005, 15-19, 2005.
- MÜLLER H., KELM R., ANGERMAN D.: Deutsches Geodaetisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI), Germany, Associate Analysis Center. In M. Pearlman and C. Noll (Eds.): International Laser Ranging Service, Annual Report 2003-2004, NASA/TP-2005-212780, A11-12, 2005.
- NOTHNAGEL A., ANGERMANN D., CAMPBELL J., FISCHER D., GERSTL M., KELM R., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B., ROTHACHER M., STEINFORTH C., THALLER D., VENNEBUSCH M.: Combination of Earth monitoring products by IERS combination research centers, GEOTECHNOLOGIEN Science Report No. 3, Koordinierungsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam, 120-125, 2003
- NOTHNAGEL A.: VTRF2003: A conventional VLBI terrestrial reference frame; Proceedings of the 16th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry, Ed. W. Schwegmann and V. Thorandt, Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt/Leipzig, 195–205, 2003.
- NOTHNAGEL A., SCHLÜTER W., SEEGER H.: *Die geodätische VLBI in Deutschland*; Z. f. Vermessungswesen, Vol. 129, 219 226, 2004.
- NOTHNAGEL A.: First results of the IVS Pilot Project "Time Series of Baseline Lengths", International VLBI Service for Geodesy and Astrometry 2004 General Meeting Proceedings, NASA/CP-2004-212255, 486-490, 2004
- NOTHNAGEL A.: VTRF2005: A Combined VLBI Terrestrial Reference Frame, Proceedings of the 17th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry, held at Noto, April 22-23, 2005, p. 118-124, 2005
- NOTHNAGEL A., FISCHER D., STEINFORTH C., VENNEBUSCH M.: Combination of VLBI Analysis Results, Observation of the Earth System from Space, J. Flury, R. Rummel, C. Reigber, M. Rothacher, G. Boedecker, U. Schreiber (eds.); Springer Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 357 - 372, 2006
- RICHTER B., SCHWEGMANN W., DICK W.R.: Development of an Information and Database System for the IERS: status and outlook. Journal of Geodynamics, 2005.
- ROTHACHER M., D. SVEHLA: *Impact of LEO satellites on global GPS solutions*. Geophysical Research Abstracts: EGS-AGU-EGU Joint Assembly, European Geophysical Society, 109-7006, 2003.
- ROTHACHER M.: *The special role of SLR for the inter-technique combinations*. Proc. of the ILRS Workshop, October 28-31, Kötzting, Germany, 2003.
- ROTHACHER M., J. CAMPBELL, A. NOTHNAGEL, H. DREWES, D. ANGERMANN, D. GRÜNREICH, B. RICHTER, CH. REIGBER, S. Y. ZHU: Integration of space geodetic techniques and establishment of a user center in the framework of the International Earth Rotation and Reference Systems Service (IERS). In: GEOTECHNOLOGIEN Science Report No. 3, 137-141, Koordinierungsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam, 2003
- ROTHACHER M.: Towards a Rigorous Combination of Space Geodetic Techniques. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Combination Research and Global Geophysical Fluids, IERS Technical Note 30, Richter, B., Schwegmann, W. (Hrsg.), Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, 2003.
- ROTHACHER M., LECHNER V., SCHLÜTER W.: Antenna Monitoring: Wettzell GPS Antenna Array. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Site Co-location, IERS Technical Note, No. 33, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, 2005.

- ROTHACHER M., THALLER D., SCHMID R., KRÜGEL M., ANGER-MANN D., TESMER V.: Local Tie Results from the CONT'02 Campaign. IERS Technical Note, No. 33, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, 2005.
- ROTHACHER M., DILL R., THALLER D.: *IERS Analysis Coordination*, Observation of the Earth System from Space, J. Flury, R. Rummel, C. Reigber, M. Rothacher, G. Boedecker, U. Schreiber (Eds.), Springer, 2006.
- SACHER M., BELYASHKI LIEBSCH G., IHDE J.: Status of the UELN/EVRS data base and results of the last UELN adjustment, In: EUREF Publication No. 14, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Band 35, 172-179, 2005.
- SACHER M., LIEBSCH G., IHDE J., LUTHARDT J.: Steps on the way to the Web-baed geodetic information and service system, Proceedings of the EUREF Symposium in Vienna 2005, in print.
- SARTI P., ANGERMANN D.: Terrestrial data analysis and SINEX generation. IERS workshop on site co-location, Matera, 2003, IERS Technical Note, No. 33, 32-37, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, 2005.
- SCHMID R., ROTHACHER M., THALLER D., STEIGENBERGER P.: Absolute phase center corrections of satellite and receiver antennas. Impact on global GPS solutions and estimation of azimuthal phase center variations of the satellite antenna. GPS Solutions, Vol. 9, No. 4, pp. 283-293, Springer. DOI: 10.1007/s10291-005-0134-x, 2005.
- SCHMID R., STEIGENBERGER P., GENDT G., GE M., ROTHACHER M.: Generation of a consistent absolute phase center correction model for GPS receiver and satellite antennas, Journal of Geodesy, 2007.
- SCHWAHN W., SÖHNE W.: Temporal variations of EPN coordinate time series from sub-daily DGPS analysis, EUREF Publication No. 13, Mitteilung des BKG, Band 33, 386-392, Frankfurt a. M., 2004.
- SCHWEGMANN W., RICHTER B.: Development of an Information and Database System for the IERS, Status and Outlook. Geotechnologien Science Report, Rudloff, A., Stroink, L. (Hrsg.), 2003, 3, 156-160. Koordinationsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam. 1619-7399, 2003.
- SEEMÜLLER W., K. KANIUTH, H. DREWES: Station positions and velocities of the IGS Regional Network for SIRGAS, DGFI Report No. 76, 2004.
- SÖHNE W., WEBER G.: Progress and Status of the EUREF Special Project "Troposphere Parameter Estimation, EUREF Publication No. 13, Mitteilung des BKG, Band 33, 393-396, Frankfurt a. M., 2004.
- STEIGENBERGER P., ROTHACHER M., DIETRICH R., FRITSCHE M., RÜLKE A., VEY S.: *Reprocessing of a global GPS Network.*Journal of Geophysical Research, Vol. 111, B05402, 2006.
- STEIGENBERGER P., TESMER V., KRÜGEL M., THALLER D., SCHMID R., VEY S., ROTHACHER M.: Comparison of homogeneously reprocessed GPS and VLBI long time series of troposphere zenith delays and gradients, In: Schuh, H., A. Nothnagel, C. Ma (Eds.): VLBI special issue. Journal of Geodesy, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-1024-y, 2007.
- TESMER V.: Refinement of the Stochastic VLBI Model: First Results. In: Schwegmann, W., V. Thorandt (Eds.): Proceedings of the 16th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry, Mitteilungen des BKG, 207-218, Leipzig/Frankfurt am Main, 2003.

- TESMER V.: Das stochastische Modell bei der VLBI-Auswertung. Reihe C der Deutschen Geodätischen Kommission, Heft Nr. 573, Verlag der Bayerischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, München, 2004.
- TESMER V., H. KUTTERER, H. DREWES: *DGFI Analysis Center Annual Report 2003*. In: N. R. Vandenberg, K. Baver (Eds.): International VLBI Service for Geodesy and Astrometry 2003 Annual Report, NASA/TP-2004-212254, 2004.
- TESMER V., KUTTERER H., DREWES H.: Simultaneous estimation of a TRF, the EOP and a CRF. In: N. R. Vandenberg, K. D. Baver: IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings, NASA/CP-2004-212255, 2004.
- TESMER V., KUTTERER H.: An advanced stochastic model for VLBI observations and its applications to VLBI data analysis. In: N. R. Vandenberg, K. D. Baver: IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings, NASA/CP-2004-212255, 2004.
- TORRES J.A., ALTAMIMI Z., HORNIK H.: Sub-Commission 1.3a: Reference Frame for Europe (EUREF), IAG-Commission 1 Reference Frames, Mid-term report 2005. IAG Commission 1 Bulletin No. 19, 19-21, 2005.
- THALLER D., ROTHACHER M.: Comparison and Combination of GPS, VLBI and SLR Solution Series. Geotechnologien Science Report, Rudloff, A., Stroink, L. (Hrsg.), 3, 176-180. Koordinationsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam. 1619-7399, 2003.
- THALLER D., SCHMID R., ROTHACHER M., TESMER V., ANGER-MANN D.: *Towards a rigorous combination of VLBI and GPS using the CONT02 campaign*, In: Sanso, F. (Eds.): A Window on the Future of Geodesy. IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, Springer, 2005.
- THALLER D., KRÜGEL M., ROTHACHER M., ANGERMANN D., SCHMID R., TESMER V.: Combination Studies Using the CONT02 Campaign. Special Report. International VLBI Service for Geodesy and Astrometry 2004 Annual Report, D. Behrend, K. Baver (Hrsg.), 2005.
- THALLER D., STEIGENBERGER P., ROTHACHER M.: Kombination von terrestrischer Messung mit GPS für die lokalen Netze in Wettzell und Concepcion. Interner Bericht der Fundamentalstation Wettzell, 2005.
- TITOV O., V. TESMER, J. BOEHM: OCCAM v.6.0 software for VLBI data analysis. In: N. R. Vandenberg, K. D. Baver: IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings, NASA/CP-2004-212255, 2004.
- VENNEBUSCH M., BÖCKMANN S., NOTHNAGEL A.: The contribution of Very Long Baseline Interferometry to ITRF2005, J. of Geodesy, DOI:10.1007/s00190-006-0117-x, 2006
- VÖLKSEN C.: Stochastic deficiencies using precise point positioning, EUREF Publication No. 14, Mitteilung des BKG, Band 35, 73-78, Frankfurt a. M., 2005.
- Weber G., Gonzales-Matesanz J. F.: EUREF-IP for wireless DGPS/RTK, Example Implementation in Madrid, EUREF Publication No. 13, Mitteilung des BKG, Band 33, 78-83, Frankfurt a. M., 2004.
- WILMES H., RICHTER B., IHDE J.: The Contribution of Gravity to the European Combined Geodetic Network (ECGN). EUREF Publications No. 13. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., Band 33, 186 – 189, 2004.
- ZHU S., REIGBER CH., MASSMANN F.-H., NEUMAYER K.-H., RAIMONDO J. C.: Strengthening of reference frame solutions by CHAMP and GRACE. Geotechnologien Science Report, Observation of the system Earth from space, Nr.3, pp.193-195, 2003.

Vertical Reference Frames

J. IHDE1

Introduction

The contributions of German scientists were focussed to the development of concepts for the definition and realization of vertical reference systems as well as to implementation activities in the global, European and national frame. The work was organized in interdisciplinary working groups, mainly the Inter-commission Project 1.2 Vertical Reference Frames, a common Project of Commission 1 and Commission 2, the Sub-commission for Reference Frames in Europe EUREF, and the Working Committee of the Surveying Authorities of the German States (AdV).

The combination of different geodetic techniques is an integrated part of all concepts for height determination and the realization of vertical reference frames. Especially the satellite gravity missions CHAMP, GRACE and in the next step GOCE in connection with local geoid densifications and GNSS measurements will lead to an essential progress for the unification of the different height reference frames.

Global Vertical Reference System (GVRS)

In 2003 IAG has founded the Inter-commission Project 1.2 Vertical Reference Frames to study the consistent modelling of both, geometric and gravimetric parameters and to provide the fundamentals for the installation of a unified global vertical reference frame.

The main tasks were:

- Elaboration of a proposal for the definition and realization of a global vertical reference system;
- Study of combination procedures for height data sets from different techniques;
- Study of information on regional vertical systems and their relations to a global vertical reference system for practical applications;
- Unification of regional (continental) height systems;
- Harmonization of globally used height data sets.

The results of the work of the ICP1.2 are documented in Conventions for the Definition and Realization of a Conventional Vertical Reference System (CVRS, CVRF).

In the CVRS/CVRF conventions a general concept for the definition and realization of a unique, global vertical reference system is worked out. The CVRS conventions are aligned to the IERS 2003 Conventions. Parts of the IERS 2003 conventions are the basis for the CVRS conventions.

A global unified vertical reference system as International Vertical Reference System (IVRS) can be realized by:

- A global network of stations coordinated in ITRF with co-location between permanent GNSS, tide gauges, in some stations gravity permanent (SG) and periodically (AG)
- A conventional global gravity model (CGGM) from satellite gravity missions only
- Both based on a set of conventionally numerical standards.

Regional and national height reference systems can be integrated in an IVRS by GNSS/levelling aligned to ITRF and using the CGGM and the numerical standards.

Proposed items for continuation:

- Discussion of the results of ICP1.2 (GGAS action)
- Initiation of a pilot project for an IVRS realization on the basis of the TIGA-PP, GGP and IGFS for AG and a CGGM (call for participation as IGFS action)
- Decision about numerical standards as task of GGOS in cooperation with IAU.

The project continuation shall realize in cooperation with other organizations, especially the International Association of Hydrological Sciences (IAHS), the International Association for the Physical Sciences of the Oceans (IAPSO), the International Hydrographic Organisation (IHO), the International Federation of Surveyors (FIG), and the Interservice Geospatial Working Group (IGeoWG) of NATO.

German scientists basically contributed to this working group by:

- Definition and realization of a global vertical datum: the zero height level. Since the different physical height types (orthometric and normal heights) refer to different reference surfaces (namely, geoid and quasigeoid), the studies are focused in appointing a unified reference surface, which serves as a zero level to both types of heights and allows the different countries to keep the physical heights they prefer, but in a unified vertical reference system.
- Determination of a conventional geopotential value (W0). Although the W0 value of a vertical datum can arbitrarily be selected, it is preferred to introduce a quantity, which agrees with the state of the art of the present observing techniques of the Earth's gravity field. In this way, W0 was determined by applying different approaches (mean value of the geopotential values at the sea surface, solution of the fixed gravimetric geodetic

¹ Johannes Ihde: Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Richard-Strauss-Allee 11, D-60598 Frankfurt am Main, Germany, Tel. +49 - 69 - 6333 206, Fax +49 - 69 - 6333 425, e-mail johannes.ihde@bkg.bund.de

boundary value problem, etc.), different mean sea surface models (CLS01, KMS04, GFSC00.1, and a series of annual models from 1993 to 2001 derived at DGFI from T/P), and different global gravity models (EGM96, TEG4, GGM02S, EIGEN-CG03C, EIGEN-GL04S).

– Unification of the existing vertical datums. This topic is concentrated on the formulation of a combined system of observation equations based on spirit levelling, GNSS positioning, and geoid determination. It includes the common analysis of tide gauge registrations, satellite altimetry data analysis and GNSS positioning at those tide gauges which serve as vertical datums in the classical height systems. This analysis is carried out in the frame of the IGS TIGA project.

A meeting of the Working Group "Theoretical Geodesy" took place to the topic "Fundamental questions of vertical datum and a world height system" in the Institute of Theoretical Geodesy of the University of Bonn on September 12th, 2006. Science colleagues from Germany and the Netherlands as well as representatives of the national survey from a few federal states took part in the meeting. In the course of the informal meeting a number of lectures was given followed by dedicated discussions. It turned out that the issue of the choice of a suitable vertical datum and of the connection of regional datum systems, but also the question of a practicable solution that is closely connected to this arouse intense discussions again and again.

European Vertical Reference System (EVRS)

The main activities to realize the European Vertical Reference System (EVRS) are carried out in the frame of the IAG Sub-commission EUREF. In the last four years EUREF initiated several height projects: The European Combined Geodetic Network (ECGN), the densification of European Vertical Reference Network (EUVN-DA) and the readjustment of the United European Levelling Network (UELN). The combination of the UELN and ECGN activities will lead to an EVRS 2007 solution.

The Federal Office for Cartography and Geodesy (BKG) is the responsible EVRS data and analysis centre. All European levelling data of EUREF are stored and analysed at BKG including the information systems to present the results via internet.

The European activities were related in two directions:

- i. Selection and validation of related height information
- Preparation of a new EVRS solution to store all height related geo-information data of the European Commission in a homogeneous vertical system.

The updating and maintenance of the UELN databank was continued by the data of the national Bulgarian First Order Levelling Network, the data of the current Danish First Order Levelling Network, the data of the 5th precision levelling of the Netherlands, the data of the newly measured 1st order levelling networks of Finland, Norway and Sweden. In this context the 'Land Uplift Model', used by NGK for the readjustment of Scandinavia, was transferred.

The measuring data by means of this model were reduced to the epoch 2000.

Germany participated in the activities carried out for the EUVN_DA project within the scope of the provision of the levelling heights of the stations in the EVRF2000 system. The project serves to derive a new European geoid. To be able to ensure that in the case of an interim change of the net datum and the integration of new data into the UELN, respectively, the heights of all EUVN_DA stations do refer uniformly to the relevant current epoch, the geopotential differences between the EUVN_DA stations and the neighbouring UELN nodal points were adopted into the database, thus they will enter into any future UELN adjustment.

Re-measurement of the German First Order Levelling Network (DHHN)

Since 2003 the conceptual preparation of a re-measurement of the German First Order Levelling Network (DHHN) was performed in the frame of the Working Group "Renewal of the DHHN92" of the AdV. On the basis of an analysis of the current state of height networks in Germany the Working Group discussed urgent questions of effort for and accomplishment of a renewal of the levelling network. Objectives of a re-measurement of the levelling network are the examination of the official height system DHHN92 for detection of stresses and height changes (diagnosis), the optional introduction of a new official height status, the integration of the height reference system into a future integrated spatial reference system and the creation of bases for scientific investigations (e.g. determination of recent crustal movements).

Correspondingly, the concept comprises besides digital geometrical precision levelling from the state surveying agencies during the years 2006 – 2011 an additionally epoch equal GNSS campaign integrating 250 selected points of the levelling network and nearly 300 reference stations of different GNSS networks (IGS, EPN, GREF, SAPOS) in 2008. In addition, BKG will carry out absolute gravity measurements on 100 of the field stations as from 2008

As economically reasonable variant that is realizable within a period of about 5 years, at first a partial renewal of the existing network with a levelling length of about 14.000 km (about 50 % of the existing network) was intended. By now, additional efforts of the surveying agencies let expect re-levelling of approximately 75% of the first order network. The network configuration follows the run of existing 1st order levelling lines. For linking the network to the neighbouring states and the connection of coast gauges, attention was paid to the inclusion of levelling lines along the state boundaries and the coasts of North and Baltic Sea. In addition, the selected lines should have as little height difference changes as possible between the previous two levelling epochs. To check the compliance with these conditions the horizontal gradients of vertical height difference changes were determined and analysed from the observations of the last two levelling epochs that are stored in the DHHN databank.

The draft network of the levelling to be measured was revised in accordance with the comments and proposals of the Land survey authorities, whereby the border crossing-points with the neighbouring countries have been integrated into the draft network for the purpose of linking the DHHN in future with the European Levelling Network UELN. The sub-surface control point groups Wallenhorst, Flechtingen and Hoppegarten were discussed as potential datum points within the frame of a constraint-free adjustment of the levelling network.

There exists a close cooperation between the two DHHN computing centres of the State Survey Administration of Nordrhein-Westfalen (NRW) and of BKG. The NRW computing centre provides the software for the pre-valuation of the levelling data in the field. First arrangements have been made concerning the delivery of the pre-valuated data. A test network was evaluated by both computing centres with identical results for the purpose of comparing the evaluation programs and evaluation technologies employed.

Bibliography

- BECKER M.: Altimetrie und Geoid im Küstenbereich im Vergleich zu Gezeitenpegeln. Presented at Meeting of the Working Group of Theoretical Geodesy of the German Geodetic Commission (DGK) University Bonn, September 12, 2006
- BOSCH W.: Mean Sea Surfaces Determination and Calibration.

 Presented at ICP 1.2 Workshop, 11-12 April 2006 in Prague,
 Czech Republic
- BOSCH W.: Robinson Crusoe sucht Anschluss. Presented at Meeting of the Working Group of Theoretical Geodesy of the German Geodetic Commission (DGK) University Bonn, September 12, 2006
- DREWES H.: Notwendigkeit eines vereinheitlichen Höhensystem aus der Sicht eines Globalen Geodätischen Observations-Systems (GGOS). Presented at Meeting of the Working Group of Theoretical Geodesy of the German Geodetic Commission (DGK) University Bonn, September 12, 2006
- DREWES H.: The role of the vertical reference system in IAG.

 Presented at ICP 1.2 Workshop, 11-12 April 2006 in Prague,
 Czech Republic
- FELDMANN-WESTENDORFF U., LIEBSCH G., SACHER M., IHDE J .: Modernization of the German Height Reference Frame. Poster presented on the International IAG / FIG Symposium GRF2006, Munich, October 9-14, 2006.
- FELDMANN-WESTENDORFF U., JAHN C.-H.: GNSS-Höhenbestimmung in einem einheitlichen Raumbezug. 66. DVW-Seminar "GPS und GALILEO", Deutscher Verein für Vermessungswesen e. V., Gesellschaft für Geodäsie, Geoinformation und Landmanagement, February 21-22, 2006, Darmstadt, 49/2006, pp. 147-172.
- FLURY J., RUMMEL R.: Zum Unterschied zwischen orthometrischen Höhen und Normalhöhen im Gebirge. Presented at Meeting of the Working Group of Theoretical Geodesy of the German Geodetic Commission (DGK) University Bonn, September 12, 2006
- HECK B.: Problems in the Definition of Vertical Reference Frames. Sansò, F. (ed.): V Hotine-Marussi Symposium on Mathematical Geodesy, Matera/Italy, June 17-21, 2003, Springer Verlag, IAG Symposia, Vol. 127 (2004), 164-173
- IHDE J. et al.: Transformation Parameters between European Height Reference Frame and pan-European EVRS. Pre-

- sented at Business Meeting of ICP1.2, 22 August 2005, on the IAG Scientific Symposium in Cairns
- IHDE J., BAKER T., BRUYNINX C., FRANCIS O., AMALVICT M., LUTHARDT J., LIEBSCH G., KENYERES A., MÄKINEN J., SHIPMAN S., ŜIMEK J., WILMES H: The Implementation of the ECGN Stations Status of the 1st Call for Participation. Report on the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF), Bratislava, 2-5 June 2004, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, volume 35, pp. 49-58, Frankfurt a.M. 2005
- IHDE J., BAKER T., BRUYNINX C., FRANCIS O., AMALVICT M., KENYERES A., MÄKINEN J., SHIPMAN S.: Concept and Status of the ECGN Project. Report on the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF), Toledo, 4-7 June 2003, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, volume 33, pp. 57-65, Frankfurt a.M. 2004
- IHDE J., BAKER T., BRUYNINX C., FRANCIS O., AMALVICT M., KENYERES A., MÄKINEN J., SHIPMAN S., ŜIMEK J., WILMES H.: Development of a European Combined Geodetic Network (ECGN). Journal of Geodynamics 40 (2005) 450-460, 2005
- IHDE J., BAKER T., BRUYNINX C., FRANCIS O., AMALVICT M., KENYERES A., MÄKINEN J., SHIPMAN S., ŜIMEK J., WILMES H WZIONTEK H.: Status of the European Combined Geodetic Network (ECGN). Report on the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF), Vienna, 1-4 June 2005, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, volume 38, pp. 198-204, Frankfurt a.M. 2006
- IHDE J., SACHER M., MÄKINEN J.: European Vertical Reference System (EVRS) 2007 a Combination of UELN and ECGN.
 Report on the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF), Riga, 14-17 June 2006 (in press)
- IHDE J., SÁNCHEZ L.: A unified global height reference system as a basis for IGGOS. Journal of Geodynamics 40 (2005) 400-413
- IHDE J.: Conventions for definition of a World Height System (WHS). Presented at ICP 1.2 Workshop, 11-12 April 2006 in Prague, Czech Republic
- IHDE J.: *Procedures for the unification of height systems.* Presented at ICP 1.2 Workshop, 11-12 April 2006 in Prague, Czech Republic
- IHDE J.: Statusbericht zu den Arbeiten des (ICP)1.2 der IAG. Bonn. Presented at Meeting of the Working Group of Theoretical Geodesy of the German Geodetic Commission (DGK) University Bonn, September 12, 2006
- IHDE J.: Realization of a Global Vertical Reference System. Presented at the 1st International Symposium of the International Gravity Field Service (IGFS), August 27 September 01, Istanbul, Turkey, Proceedings, in Preparation.
- IHDE J.: Vorschlag zur Definition und Realisierung eines Welthöhensystems. Presented at Meeting of the Working Group of Theoretical Geodesy of the German Geodetic Commission (DGK) University Bonn, September 12, 2006
- IHDE J.: Final Report of IAG ICP1.2, (Jointly by Commissions 1 and 2, for the period 2003 2007. In preparation to the IUGG XXIV General Assembly, Perugia, Italy, July 2-13. 2007
- IHDE J. et al.: Conventions for the Definition and Realization of a Conventional Vertical Reference System (CVRS, CVRF), Draft 2.1. In preparation to the IUGG XXIV General Assembly, Perugia, Italy, July 2-13. 2007
- ILK H.: Definition eines globalen Vertikaldatums. Presented at Meeting of the Working Group of Theoretical Geodesy of the German Geodetic Commission (DGK) University Bonn, September 12, 2006

- JÄGER R., SCHNEID S.: A Decimetre Height Reference Surface (HRS) for the European Vertical System (EVRS) based on the DFHRS Concept. Bratislava, 2-5 June 2004, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, volume 35, pp. 194-202, Frankfurt a.M. 2005
- JÄGER R., SCHNEID S.: *DFHRS A rigorous approach for the integrated adjustment of fitted height reference surfaces.*Report on the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF), Riga, 14-17 June 2006 (in press)
- KUSCHE J.: Geoid, Meeresspiegel, Referenzsysteme was ist vertikal. Presented at Meeting of the Working Group of Theoretical Geodesy of the German Geodetic Commission (DGK) University Bonn, September 12, 2006
- LIEBSCH G.: Information System for Height Reference Frames.

 Presented at ICP 1.2 Workshop, 11-12 April 2006 in Prague,
 Czech Republic
- Luz R. T., de Freitas S. R. C., Dalazoana R., Heck B.: Challenges for Realizing a Consistent Height System in Brazil
- NIEMEIER W.: *IKÜS-Projekt und DHHN-Erneuerung*. Presented at Meeting of the Working Group of Theoretical Geodesy of the German Geodetic Commission (DGK) University Bonn, September 12, 2006
- ROZSA Sz., HECK B., MAYER M., SEITZ K., WESTERHAUS M., ZIPPELT K.: Determination of displacements in the Upper Rhine graben Area from GPS and leveling data. International Journal of Earth Sciences, 94 (2005), 538-549
- RUESS D.: A New Height System for Austria. Presented at Meeting of the Working Group of Theoretical Geodesy of the German Geodetic Commission (DGK) University Bonn, September 12, 2006
- SACHER M., BELYASHKI T., LIEBSCH G., IHDE J.: Status of the UELN/EVRS Data Base and Results of the Last UELN Adjustment. Report on the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF), Bratislava, 2-5 June 2004, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, volume 35, pp. 172-179, Frankfurt a.M. 2005
- SACHER M., IHDE J., LIEBSCH G., LUTHARDT J.: Steps on the way to UELN05 and Enhancements of the web-based Geodetic Information and Service System. Report on the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF), Vienna, 1-4 June 2005, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, volume 38, pp. 158-165, Frankfurt a.M. 2006
- SACHER M., IHDE J., SVENSSON R.: Status of UELN Steps on the way to EVRS2007. Report on the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF), Riga, 14-17 June 2006 (in press)

- SÁNCHEZ L., MARTÍNEZ W.: Approach to the new vertical reference system for Colombia. Drewes et al. Eds. IAG, 2002.
- Sánchez, L.: Proposed realisation of the South American Vertical System. SIRGAS Workshop, Aguascalientes, Mexico, December 2–10., 2004.
- Sánchez, L.: Approach for the establishment of a global vertical reference system. Presented at the VI Hotine-Marussi Symposium. Wuhan, China. May 29 to Juny 02, 2006. (in press).
- SÁNCHEZ L.: Bestimmung der Höhenrefernzfläche für Kolumbien. Diplomarbeit. Institut für Planetare Geodäsie, TU Dresden. November, 2003.
- SÁNCHEZ L.: Connections of the South American height systems to a unified global vertical reference frame. Presented at ICP 1.2 Workshop, 11-12 April 2006 in Prague, Czech Republic
- SÁNCHEZ L.: Definition and Realization of the SIRGAS Vertical Reference System within a Globally Unified Height System. IAG Symposia, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg. V. 130: 638-645, 2007.
- SÁNCHEZ L.: Empirical determination of the global reference value W0. Presented at ICP 1.2 Workshop, 11-12 April 2006 in Prague, Czech Republic
- SÁNCHEZ L.: Konzept für die Definition und Realisierung eines globalen vertikalen Referenzsystem. Presented at Meeting of the Working Group of Theoretical Geodesy of the German Geodetic Commission (DGK) University Bonn, September 12, 2006
- SÁNCHEZ L.: Strategy to establish a Global Vertical Reference System. Presented at the IAG Symposium GRF2006 (Geodetic Reference Frames 2006). Munich, Germany. October 9 to 13, 2006. (in press)
- SÁNCHEZ L.; KRÜGEL M.: The role of the TIGA project in the unification of classical height systems. Presented at the IAG Symposium GRF2006 (Geodetic Reference Frames 2006). Munich, Germany. October 9 to 13, 2006. (in press)
- SUDAU A.: Genauigkeit und Zuverlässigkeit von Pegelbeobachtungen. Presented at Meeting of the Working Group of Theoretical Geodesy of the German Geodetic Commission (DGK) University Bonn, September 12, 2006
- WILMES H., RICHTER B., IHDE J.: The contribution of Gravity to the European Combined Geodetic Network (ECGN). Report on the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF), Toledo, 4-7 June 2003, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, volume 33, pp. 186-189, Frankfurt a.M. 2004

Satellite Altimetry

W. Bosch1

Satellite altimetry provides a precise mapping of the ocean surface and monitors its temporal variations. Thereby this space technique contributes essentially to the solution of fundamental problems of physical geodesy: the mean sea level does not only realize two third of the Earth figure, it also approximates very closely the geoid, the equi-potential surface of the Earth gravity field serving as a global height reference. Sea level variations allow estimating ocean mass redistribution, one component of the global hydrological cycle currently observed by the GRACE gravity field mission. Synergies between satellite altimetry and the upcoming high resolution gravity field mission GOCE will allow obtaining a detailed view of the sea surface topography, the separation of sea level and geoid. This is equivalent to the knowledge of the ocean surface currents which in turn can be used together with vertical density profiles to get a reliable estimate of heat flux and deep ocean currents. All together these relationships demonstrate that satellite altimetry will contribute to an improved understanding of dynamic processes in the system Earth and will have to be an essential component of Global Earth Observing Systems (GEOS).

Applications in General

There are only a few publications by BOSCH (2002, 2004a) focussing on specific geodetic applications of satellite altimetry. A summary report on global sea level change, altimetry, GNSS and tide gauge measurement treated on session GP2 of the joint Assembly of IAG, IAPSO, and IAB is given by BOSCH (2005a). Of general interest is also the mid-term report of the IAG Inter-Commission Project 1.1 on Satellite Altimetry (BOSCH, 2005b) indicating the efforts to investigate feasibility and scope of an International Altimeter Service (IAS). Synergies between the new gravity field missions CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE and altimeter satellites are identified in ILK et al. (2004), a document describing the foundations of a new DFG priority program for mass transport and mass distribution in the system Earth.

Calibration and Validation

Although satellite altimetry may be already considered as operational space technique there are continuous requests for calibration and validation of the altimeter systems. SCHÜLER (2004) and SCHÜLER and HEIN (2004) contributed to the ESA project for the range calibration of the ENVISAT radar altimeter by deploying GPS equipped Sea Buoys. Such buoys allow a kinematical determination of the sea level and a comparison with contemporary altimeter

observations. FENOGLIO-MARC (2003) focused on cross-calibration of the ENVISAT altimeter range in the Mediterranean Sea using multi-satellite altimetry and tide gauge data. BOSCH (2004b) described a global procedure for a simultaneous crossover adjustment of contemporary altimeter missions. The foundation of this novel approach, a discrete crossover analysis, is documented in BOSCH (2007). An extended multi-mission cross calibration with upgraded data from up to five simultaneously operating altimeter systems has been performed by BOSCH and SAVCENKO (2007). A basic prerequisite for any altimeter range calibration are precise satellite ephemeris. RUDENKO et al. (2006) used one of the most recent GRACE-based gravity field models to generate precise orbits for ERS-1, ERS-2 and the TOPEX/Poseidon altimeter satellites.

Sea Level Variability

German scientists participated in several studies of sea level variability for the North Atlantic, the Mediterranean Sea and other European Seas. Very few investigations focus on global sea level change. ESSELBORN (2003) studied the sea level variability in the German Bight using satellite altimetry data during the 1990's. The long-term variability in the European Seas observed from ERS-2 and TOPEX altimetry and tide gauge stations has been investigated by FENOGLIO-MARC and GROTEN (2004). Dual-crossovers differences in the period 1995-2001 show a time-dependence of the relative range bias with a negative trend of a few mm/yr. FENOGLIO et al. (2005) also studied the contribution of wind and pressure and steric effect in the Mediterranean Sea and the agreement between sea level observations from altimetry and tide gauge stations in Southern Europe. Studies on the global sea level variability in the last decade were performed by FENOGLIO and BECKER (2006). Within the EU project ESEAS (European Sea Observation Service) TSIMPLIS et al. (2005) investigated the sea level change both at global and regional scales using altimetry and tide gauge data. Kuhn et al. (2005) studied the low frequency variation of the North Atlantic sea level by means of principal component analysis and found clear indication of a weakening or displacement of the Gulf Stream. In the Baltic Sea the variability of altimetry derived sea surface heights has been compared with numerical models, see NOVOTNY et al. (2006).

Wolfgang Bosch: Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI), Alfons-Goppel-Straße 11, D-80539 München, Germany, Tel. +49 - 89 - 23 031 1115, Fax +49 - 89 - 23 031 1240, e-mail bosch@dgfi.badw.de

Mean Dynamic Topography, Geoid, and Gravity Field

The deviation between mean sea level and the geoid, known as mean dynamic topography (MDT), is of interest for both, geodesy and oceanography. The knowledge of the MDT may help to derive local improvements of the marine geoid from satellite altimetry data as performed, for example, in the western Mediterranean Sea by FENOGLIO-MARC and GROTEN, (2003). In the Baltic Sea NOVOTNY at al. (2005) investigate the combination of sea level observations and an oceanographic model for geodetic applications. LOSCH et al. (2002) and LOSCH and SCHRÖTER (2004) take the opposite perspective, consider altimetry and geoid as input for Box inverse models, study the omission error of the geoid and identify the limitations imposed by available geoid models for estimating ocean circulation from hydrography and satellite altimetry. The scientific report of DOBSLAW et al. (2004) describes how the geostrophic surface velocity field can be derived from TOPEX altimetry and gravity field models of CHAMP and GRACE. The impact of CHAMP derived geoid on the calculation of the mean sea surface by combining oceanography, altimetry, and gravity data is outlined in SEUFER et al. (2005). FLECHTNER at al. (2006) demonstrate that there is a mutual benefit by improving the orbit determination of altimeter satellite by means of GRACE based gravity field models and including satellite altimetry data into high resolving gravity field models. KIVMAN et al. (2005) present first results of assimilating the absolute dynamic topography into a steady state finite element ocean model. SIDORENKO et al. (2006) consider the inverse estimate of the North Atlantic circulation and discuss the influence of the fine resolution dynamic topography derived within the international GOCINA project. Within the new DFG project STREMP FENOGLIO-MARC et al. (2006, 2007) investigate mass variation and mean dynamic topography in the Mediterranean Sea and Black Sea regions. The publications of Freeden et al. (2004, 2005) develop the theoretical background and aspects of scientific computing for a multiscale approximation of the geostrophic velocity field and suggest a multi-scale modeling of the ocean circulation. Fengler and Freeden (2006) describe the application of vector and tensor spherical harmonics for the solution of the Navier-Stokes differential equation on the sphere. FEHLINGER at al. (2007) use locally supported vector wavelets to achieve an approximation of the sea surface topography from the geostrophic flow field. Satellite altimetry is also capable to assess the quality of those gravity field models which have been used to generate the precise orbits of the altimeter satellites. This is possible because gravity field induced orbit errors map into long-term means of crossover differences, the discrepancies of sea surface heights. FÖRSTE et al. (2003) perform a tentative calibration of the EIGEN-2 gravity field. In subsequent investigations KLOKOCNIK et al. (2003, 2005) assess the spectral accuracy of EIGEN-1S and -2 gravity fields and justify degree dependent scaling factors for their covariance matrix. A new GRACE based gravity field model has been used by BOSCH (2005c) to investigate defectiveness of the marine gravity data, derived by processing satellite altimeter data.

Coastal Application, Tides, and Tide Gauges

Satellite Altimetry has important application in coastal zones: The evolution of the mean sea level is of great impact for the protection of the coastal ecosystem. Sufficient long altimeter time series allow estimating all major ocean tide constituents and the coastal mean sea level can help unifying height systems. Unfortunately, altimeter observation approaching the coast are degraded - the radar echo is already affected by land surface, the ocean tide corrections become erroneous, and the onboard radiometer fails due to non-ocean reflectivity. Tide gauge observations are complementary to satellite altimetry. The high precision, quasi continuous records are in general available for much longer time periods as altimetry. If tide gauges are controlled by continuously observing GNSS systems, the sea level trends can be corrected for vertical tectonic motions and can be used to control the long term stability of altimetry. Thus, comparing time series of altimetric sea surface heights and tide gauge records are of great interest. An attempt to perform an absolute comparison for tide gauges at the coast of Venezuela is published by ACUÑA and BOSCH (2004). The closure between the trends of sea level, tide gauge and tectonic motion can be also used in an inverse sense: FENOGLIO-MARC et al. (2004) estimated vertical land motion in the Mediterranean from altimetry and tide gauge stations. This work was part of the COSSTAGT project, a German contribution to the Ocean Surface Topography (OST) Science Plan for Jason-1. Intermediate results of the COSSTAGT project, combining altimetry, tide gauge records, terrestrial gravity as well as new satellite-only gravity field models for estimating the sea surface topography in coastal areas are described in BOSCH et al. (2007). FORBERG et al. (2004) report about several bottom mounted tide gauges in the North Sea which can be used to monitor altimetry measurements form ENVISAT, TOPEX, Jason1 and GFO. ESSELBORN (2003b) investigated the impact of mean sea level rise on the tidal water elevation. SAVCENKO and BOSCH (2004) performed a tide analysis in the Patagonian shelf by using the complementary tracks of Jason-1 and TOPEX during its extended mission with a shifted ground track. The approach is further extended to a multi-mission tide analysis (SAVCENKO and BOSCH, 2007), demonstrating for the North-West European shelf that sufficient long altimeter time series allow to estimate and de-correlate all major tidal constituents. RICHTER et al. (2005) compared and combined coastal off-shore tide gauge measurements from Eivissa Island in the Western Mediterranean Sea. MARCOS et al. (2007) focussed on estimates of the decadal sea level trends in the Bay of Biscay, derived from tide gauges, GPS, and TOPEX altimetry data.

Specific Applications

A few additional investigations not classified into the previous sections documented important research on new altimeter technologies or specific application of satellite altimetry. Keller et al. (2004) investigated a new concept of non-nadir altimetry using GPS signals reflected at the sea surface. Howard et al. (2006) reported results of a

project on the Antarctic Ice Shelf in Dronning Maud Land analyzing ice thickness, altimetry derived ice surface heights and ice flow observations. Over ice shields the analysis of radar altimetry data requires correction accounting for the slope of the ice surface. This has been applied to the region of the subglacial Lake Wostok/Antarctica, see ROEMER et al. (2007). Dual frequency altimeters allow an in-situ estimate of the Total Eelectron Content (TEC). BRUNINI et al. (2005) compared TOPEX and GPS derived TEC values and investigated the temporal and spatial variability of their differences.

References

- ACUÑA G., BOSCH W. (2004): Absolute comparison of satellite altimetry and tide gauge registrations in Venezuela. In: Hwang, C., C.K. Shum, J. Li (Eds.), Satellite Altimetry for Geodesy, Geophysics and Oceanography, IAG Symposia, Vol. 126, 261-270, Springer
- Bosch W. (2002): Satellitenmissionen Chancen und Herausforderungen für die Physikalische Geodäsie. In: Albertz, J., H.-P. Bähr, H. Hornik, R. Rummel (Hrsg.): Am Puls von Raum und Zeit, 50 Jahre Deutsche Geodätische Kommission. Verlag der Bayerischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, Reihe E, Heft 26, S.74-83, München
- BOSCH W. (2004a): Geodetic application of satellite altimetry. In: Hwang, C., C.K. Shum, J. Li (Eds.), Satellite Altimetry for Geodesy, Geophysics and Oceanography, IAG Symposia, Vol. 126, 3-22, Springer
- BOSCH W. (2004b): Simultaneous crossover adjustment for contemporary altimeter mission. ESA Scientific Publications SP 572, ESA ESTEC
- Bosch W.(2005a): Dynamic Planet 2005, Joint Assembly of IAG, IAPSO and IABO, Cairns, Australien, 22.-26. August 2005, Session GP2: Global sea-level change: Altimetry, GNSS and tide gauge measurements. ZfV (130) 399-400, 2005
- Bosch W. (2005b) *Inter-commission Project 1.1 Satellite Altimetry*. In: *Drewes, H.* and H. Hornik (Eds.). Mid-Term Report 2005. IAG Commission 1 Reference Frames Bulletins, Bulletin No 19, Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut, München
- BOSCH W. (2005c): Using the EIGEN-GRACE02S gravity field to investigate defectiveness of marine gravity data. In: Jekeli, C., L. Bastos, J. Fernandes (Eds.): Gravity, geoid and space missions. IAG Symposia, Vol. 129, 89-94, Springer
- BOSCH W. (2007): Discrete Crossover Analysis. In: P. Tregoning and Ch. Rizos (Eds): Dynamic Planet Monitoring and Understanding a Dynamic Planet with Geodetic and Oceanographic Tools. IAG Symposium, Vol. 130, 131-136, Springer, Berlin
- BOSCH W., SAVCENKO R. (2007): Satellite Altimetry Multi-Mission Cross Calibration. In: P. Tregoning and Ch. Rizos (Eds): Dynamic Planet – Monitoring and Understanding a Dynamic Planet with Geodetic and Oceanographic Tools. IAG Symposium, Vol. 130, 51-56, Springer, Berlin
- BOSCH W., FENOGLIO-MARC L., WÖPELMANN G., MARCOS M., NOVOTNY K., SAVCENKO R., KARPYTCHEV A., NICOLLE A., BECKER M., LIEBSCH. G. (2007): Coastal Sea Surface Topography a Synthesis of Altimetry, Gravity, and Tide Gauges, Aviso Newsletter 11 (in press)
- Brunini C., Meza A., Bosch W. (2005): Temporal and spatial variability of the bias between TOPEX- and GPS-derived total electron content. Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 79(4-5), 175-188

- DOBSLAW H., SCHWINTZER P., BARTHELMES F., FLECHTNER F., REIGBER CH., SCHMIDT R., SCHÖNE T., WIEHL M. (2004): Geostrophic Ocean Surface Velocities from Topex Altimetry, and CHAMP and GRACE Satellite Gravity Models. Scientific Technical Report STR04/07, GeoForschungs-Zentrum Potsdam
- ESSELBORN S. (2003a): Sea Level Variability in the German Bight during the 1990's as determined by Satellite Altimetry, Tide Gauge and numerical Model Data, Geophysical Research Abstracts, 5, 11979.
- ESSELBORN S. (2003b): Changes in Tidal Range in the North Sea due to Mean Sea-level Rise, Geophysical Research Abstracts, 5, 12127
- ESSELBORN S., SCHÖNE T., WEN H. (2004): Differences in Mean Sea Level Trends derived from Topex and ERS-2 Altimetry, 1st General Assembly European Geosciences Union (Nice, France)
- Fehlinger T., Freeden W., Gramsch S., Mayer C., Michel D., Schreiner M. (2007): Local modelling of sea surface topography from (geostrophic) ocean flow. ZAMM (submitted)
- FENGLER, M., FREEDEN W. (2005): A Nonlinear Galerkin Scheme Involving Vector and Tensor Spherical Harmonics for Solving the Incompressible Navier-Stokes Equation on the Sphere. SIAM Journal on Scientific Computing, (27): 967-904
- FENOGLIO-MARC L. (2003): Cross-calibration of the Envisat altimeter range in the Mediterranean Sea using multisatellite altimetry and tide gauge data, in Proceedings of the Envisat RA2/MWR Cross-calibration and Validation Activities, ESA Editions
- FENOGLIO-MARC L., BECKER M. (2006): Modelling the sea level variability in the last decades. In: Proceedings of the Symposium on 15 years of Progress in Radar Altimetry, Venezia, ESA SP-614, CD
- FENOGLIO-MARC L., GROTEN E. (2003): Local improvement of the marine geoid using altimetry data, Cahiers du Centre de Geodynamique et de Seismologie, 20, 113-117
- FENOGLIO-MARC L., GROTEN E. (2004): Long-term sea level variability from multi-satellite altimetry in the European Seas, Proc. Envisat Symposium, Salzburg, ESA SP-572, CD
- FENOGLIO-MARC L., GROTEN E., DIETZ C. (2004): Vertical Land Motion in the Mediterranean Sea from altimetry and tide gauge stations, Mar. Geod. 27, 3-4, 683-701
- FENOGLIO-MARC L., KUSCHE J., BECKER M. (2006): Mass variation in the Mediterranean Sea from GRACE and its validation by altimetry, steric and hydrology fields, Geophysical research Letters, 33:19606, doi:10.1029/2006GL 026851
- FENOGLIO-MARC L., J. KUSCHE M. BECKER (2007a): Estimation of the ocean Mean Dynamic Topography in the Mediterranean and Black Seas by combination of altimetry and GRACE/GOCE geoids, Proceedings of the 3rd International GOCE User Workshop, Frascati, ESA SP-627, CD
- FENOGLIO-MARC L., TEL E., GARCIA M.J., KJAER N. (2005): Interannual to decadal sea level change in the south-western Europe from satellite altimetry and in-situ measurements, in Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions, IAG Symposia, Springer, 129, 242-247
- FENOGLIO-MARC S., VIGNUDELLI A.. HUMBERT P., CIPOLLINI P., BECKER M. (2007b): An assessment of satellite altimetry in proximity of the Mediterranean coastline, Proceedings of the ESA ENVISAT Symposium, Montreux, ESA ESTEC SP-636

- FLECHTNER F., SCHMIDT R., MEYER U., SCHÖNE T., ESSELBORN S., FÖRSTE C., STUBENVOLL R., RUDENKO S., KÖNIG R., NEUMAYER K.H., ROTHACHER M. (2006): The benefit of EIGEN gravity field models for altimetry and vice versa. In: Proceedings of the Symposium on 15 years of Progress in Radar Altimetry, Venezia, ESA SP-614, CD
- FORBERG M., SCHÖNE T., ESSELBORN S. (2004): *Bottom-Mounted Tide Gauges for Radar Altimetry Monitoring*, 1st General Assembly European Geosciences Union (Nice 2004)
- FÖRSTE CH., KLOKOCNIK J., KOSTELECKY J., WAGNER C.A. (2003): Tentative calibration of EIGEN-2 using satellite crossover altimetry data. Geophysical Research Abstracts, Volume 5, 02533, EGS-AGU-EUG Joint Assembly 2003, ISSN 1029-7006
- FREEDEN W., MICHEL D., MICHEL V. (2004): Multiscale Modeling of Ocean Circulation. In: Proceedings of the 2nd International GOCE User Workshop, Frascati, ESA SP-627, CD
- FREEDEN W., MICHEL D., MICHEL V. (2005): Local Multiscale Approximations of Geostrophic Flow: Theoretical Background and Aspects of Scientific Computing. Marine Geodesy, (28): 313-329
- HORWATH M., DIETRICH R., BÄSSLER M., NIXDORF U., STEIN-HAGE D., FRITZSCHE D., DAMM V., REITMAYR G. (2006): Nivlisen, an Antarctic Ice Shelf in Dronning Maud Land: Geodetic-Glaciological Results from a Combined Analysis of Ice Thickness, Ice Surface Height and Ice Flow Observations, J. Glaciol. 52 (176), pp. 17-30
- ILK K.H., FLURY J., RUMMEL R., SCHWINTZER P., BOSCH W., HAAS C., SCHRÖTER J., STAMMER D., ZAHEL W., MILLER H., DIETRICH R., HUYBRECHTS P., SCHMELING H., WOLF D., RIEGGER J., BARDOSSY A., GÜNTNER A. (2004): Mass transport and mass distribution in the Earth system Contribution of the new generation of satellite gravity and altimetry missions to geosciences. GOCE Projektbüro, TU München und GFZ Potsdam.
- KELLER. W., KUBIK K., MOJARRABI B. (2004): Bistatic SAR using GPS signal reflected at the sea surface. 5th European Conference on Synthetic Aperture Radar, EUSAR2004, ULM, Germany, 779-783
- KIVMAN G., DANILOV S., FRITSCH B., HARIG S., REICK CH., SCHRÖTER J., SEUFER V., SIDORENKO D., STANEVA J., WENZEL M.J. (2005): *Improved estimates of the oceanic circulation using the CHAMP geoid.* In: Reigber, Ch., H. Lühr, P. Schwintzer, and J. Wickert (Eds.): Earth observation with CHAMP results from three years in orbit, Springer, 205-210
- KLOKOCNIK J., WAGNER C.A., KOSTELECKÝ J., FÖRSTE CH. (2003): Accuracy Assessment of Gravity Field Models by independent Satellite Crossover Altimetry. International Association of Geodesy Symposia, Vol. 126, Hwang, C., Shum, C.K., Li, J.C. (eds), International Workshop on Satellite Altimetry, Springer, Berlin, ISSN 0939-9585, ISBN 3-540-420211-0
- KLOKOCNIK, J., KOSTELECKÝ J., WAGNER C.A., SCHWINTZER P., FÖRSTE C., SCHARROO R. (2005): Evaluation of the accuracy of the EIGEN-1S and -2 CHAMP-derived gravity field models by satellite crossover altimetry, Journal of Geodesy, 78(7-8) 405-417, DOI: 10.1007/s00190-004-0403-4
- KUHN M., BOSCH W., KANIUTH R. (2005): Low frequency variation of the North Atlantic sea level measured by TOPEX/Poseidon altimetry. Marine Geodesy, Vol. 28(1), 19-37, 2005, DOI: 10.1080/01490410590884449
- LOSCH M., SCHRÖTER J. (2004): Estimating the circulation from hydrography and satellite altimetry in the Southern Ocean:

- limitations imposed by the current geoid models. Deep-sea research, 51(9), 1131-1143
- LOSCH M., SLOYAN B., SCHRÖTER J., SNEEUW N. (2002): Box Inverse Models, Altimetry and the Geoid: Problems with the Omission Error. Journal of Geophysical Research, 107(C7), 15/1-13
- MARCOS M., WÖPPELMANN G., BOSCH W., SAVCENKO R. (2007): Decadal sea level trends in the Bay of Biscay from tide gauges, GPS and TOPEX. Journal of Marine Systems (in press)
- NOVOTNY K., LIEBSCH G., LEHMANN A., DIETRICH R. (2006): Variability of Sea Surface Heights in the Baltic Sea: An Intercomparison of Observations and Model Simulations.

 Marine Geodesy, 29(2): 113-134, doi:10.1080/01490410600738054
- NOVOTNY K., LIEBSCH G., DIETRICH R., LEHMANN A. (2005): Combination of sea-level observations and an oceanographic model for geodetic applications in the Baltic Sea. In: F. Sanso (ed.): A Window on the Future of Geodesy, IAG Symposia Vol. 128, pp. 195-200, Springer Berlin Heidelberg New York.
- RICHTER A., MARCOS M., MONSERRAT S., GOMIS D., RUIZ S., LIEBSCH G., DIETRICH R. (2005): Comparison and combination of coastal off-shore tide gauge measurements from Eivissa Island, Western Mediterranean. Marine Geodesy, 28, 271-289, DOI:10.1080/01490410500411711
- ROEMER S., LEGRESY B., HORWATH M., DIETRICH R. (2007): Refined analysis of radar altimetry data applied to the region of the subglacial Lake Vostok/Antarctica. Rem. Sens. Env. 106(3): 269-284, doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2006.02.026.
- RUDENKO S., SCHÖNE T., RAIMONDO J.-C. (2006): Precise Orbits of Altimetry Satellites ERS-1, ERS-2 and TOPEX/Poseidon, ESA/CNES Symposium '15 Years of Progress in Radar Altimetry'
- SAVCENKO R., BOSCH W. (2004): Shallow-water tide analysis with complementary tracks of Jason-1 and T/P-EM. Geophysical, Research Abstracts, Volume 6, 00798, European Geosciences Union
- SAVCENKO R., BOSCH W. (2007): Residual Tide Analysis in Shallow Water Contributions of ENVISAT and ERS Altimetry. Proceedings of the ESA ENVISAT Symposium, Montreux, ESA ESTEC SP-636
- SCHÜLER T. (2004): Ein Beitrag zur Kalibrierung des ENVISAT-Radaraltimeters mit Hilfe von GPS-Hochseebojen, Zeitschrift für Vermessungswesen, Wißner-Verlag, 128. Jahrgang, Nr. 5, S. 317-322
- SCHÜLER T., HEIN G. W. (2005): ENVISAT Radar Altimeter Calibration with High-Sea GPS Buoys, Proceedings of the 2004 ENVISAT & ERS Symposium, Special Publication SP-572, Noordwijk, NL, ESA Publications Division (EPD)
- SEUFER V., SCHRÖTER J., WENZEL M., KELLER W. (2005): *Impact of the CHAMP mission on estimating the Mean Sea Surface*. In: Reigber, Ch., H. Lühr, P. Schwintzer, and J. Wickert (Eds.): Earth observation with CHAMP results from three years in orbit, Springer, 205-210
- SIDORENKO D., DANILOV S., SCHRÖTER J. (2006): Inverse Estimate of the North Atlantic Circulation: Influence of the fine resolution GOCINA dynamic topography. IAG Proceedings / Cahiers du Centre Europeen de Geodynamique et de Seismologie, Vol. 25, pp. 141-145
- TSIMPLIS M.N., GOMIS D., ALVAREZ-FANJUL E., FENOGLIO L., PEREZ B. (2005): Mediterranean Sea level trends: atmospheric pressure and wind contribution, GRL, 32, 20, L20602

COMMISSION 2 GRAVITY FIELD

Overview and Highlights

N. SNEEUW1

Introduction

The US-German mission GRACE (Gravity Recovery and Climate Experiment) has celebrated its fifth birthday in March 2007. In July 2007 the German mission CHAMP (Challenging Mini-Satellite Payload for Geophysical Research and Application) will be in orbit for exactly 7 years. These missions have dominated the gravity field mapping scene during the past four years. They have led to static and time-variable gravity field models with far reaching impacts in neighbouring geoscience disciplines. They have also spurned a host of new methodologies for gravity field modelling and recovery techniques, most notably those techniques that consider the observations as in situ gravity field functionals. At the same time the preparations for a December 2007 launch of the European mission GOCE (Gravity field and Ocean Circulation Explorer) are ongoing. The German contributions over the past four years to these and other developments will be highlighted in the following.

From an international viewpoint the German geodetic community is well positioned. It borrows much of its strength from long-term involvement in the area of satellite gravimetry. Moreover, more recently, two large research programs came into being. The German Ministry for Education and Research (BMBF) supports a so-called Geotechnology Program with the title *Observation of System Earth from Space*, whereas the German Research Foundation (DFG) supports a priority program SPP1257 titled *Mass transport and mass distribution in the system Earth*, both of which are devoted (to a large extent) to space gravimetry.

Gravity field satellite missions

CHAMP has been in orbit for exactly 7 years now. The orbital decay due to solar activity predicts a remaining life time at least up to end of 2008. GRACE has been in orbit for five years now. The predicted lifetime calculated from gas consumption, thruster activations and solar activity is at least 2011. Despite a setback during system testing, GOCE is now ready for launch in December 2007.

The gravity field models resulting from these missions are described in the section on Global Gravity Field Modeling. The series of EIGEN models from the GeoForschungs-Zentrum, Potsdam, consisting of both satellite-only and combination models, has become a standard. The European data center for CHAMP and GRACE products (ISDC) is housed at GFZ Potsdam. At the same time, a number of

"competing" gravity models have been developed by university groups (Bonn, Munich, Kaiserslautern), mostly based on alternative modelling schemes.

Pre-mission GOCE activities were focused on sensor analysis, calibration/validation schemes and, for a large part, preparation for the actual GOCE data analysis. The latter is done in the framework of the ESA (European Space Agency) funded project High-level Processing Facility (HPF) whose PI is IAPG, TU Munich, but with strong cooperation from several other German groups. First results are to be expected roughly one year after launch.

Through the gravity field satellite missions the goal of "10° geodesy", which was previously attained by geometric geodesy, has now been achieved by physical geodesy too, at least at the larger length scales. GOCE will further enhance the spectral bandwidth for which "10° physical geodesy" is valid.

Methodological advances

In the pre-CHAMP era conventional gravity field modelling from satellite observables was rooted in dynamic satellite geodesy and orbit perturbation theory. It involved largescale computations, extensive software packages and, at an institutional level, a certain critical mass. As a result only a few global players were involved in global gravity field modelling. This approach is still pursued, e.g. in the EIGEN series of gravity models from GFZ. The observables from CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE, on the other hand, can be modelled as in situ observables in the theoretical framework of classical physical geodesy. This enabled smaller, mostly university based groups to get involved in global (but also regional) gravity field modelling from satellite-borne gravimetry, and to produce competitive gravity models, see above. The methodological advances are more extensively described in the section Gravity Field Theory.

Geoscience Applications

GRACE is geodesy's window into neighbouring geoscience disciplines. The monthly gravity field solutions represent global mass redistribution between cryosphere, hydrosphere, atmosphere and oceans. This fact was the main driver behind the aforementioned DFG-program on *Mass transport and mass distribution in the system Earth*. Some projects in this program deal with oceanographic modelling for and from GRACE. In other projects the continental hydrological cycle is constrained through GRACE. The topic of yet other projects is the monitoring of the Earth's

¹ Nico Sneeuw: Geodätisches Institut, Universität Stuttgart, Geschwister-Scholl-Str. 24D, D-70174 Stuttgart, Germany, Fax +49 - 711 - 685-83285, Tel. +49 - 711 - 685-83390, e-mail sneeuw@gis.uni-stuttgart.de

response to past and present ice mass loss by a combination of GRACE and terrestrial data, e.g. absolute gravimetry in Fennoscandia.

As indicated in the section on Temporal Gravity Field Variations, before GRACE the determination of the global time-variable gravity field was based on SLR. Only the very lowest spherical harmonic degrees could be resolved. GRACE has changed that situation dramatically: it provides (sub-)monthly gravity field solutions down to scales of, say, 500 km. The mission thus enables, amongst others, the monitoring of hydrological budgets at river-basin scale.

To achieve highest spatial and temporal resolution much effort has been put into addressing the typical problems with GRACE, namely its characteristic error behaviour with North-South correlated stripes. As an example, the OMCT (Ocean Model for Circulation and Tides) of TU Dresden is a standard tool for preventing sub-monthly ocean mass signals to alias into the monthly solutions, both for US and European data processing centres.

Regional gravity field and geoid modelling

With the German Combined Quasigeoid GCG05, a joint product between IfE, Hannover, and BGK, Frankfurt, Germany has a new height reference surface, which serves as a standard for converting between GPS ellipsoidal heights and normal heights. The IfE is also PI of IAG Commission 2 project CP2.1, EGGP (European Gravity and Geoid Project), that will provide regional geoid and quasigeoid models within Europe. As documented in the

section on Regional Gravity Field Modelling, the EGGP will provide accuracies of 3–5 cm at continental scales and 1–2 cm over shorter distances up to a few 100 km. This clearly outperforms the previous *de facto* standard of EGG97.

Another Commission 2 project CP(2.4), AntGP (Antarctic Geoid Project), is chaired by TU Dresden. It aims at coordinating all efforts to improve the poor gravity coverage over Antarctica. The International Polar Year 2007/2008 will see many activities in this area.

In support of regional (German and European) geoid modelling several advances at the metrology side have been undertaken. BKG has revisited 30 absolute gravimeter sites, the first time since their establishment in the German gravity base network DSGN94. A quality of better than 5 mGal could be demonstrated. A digital zenith camera has been further developed at IfE into maturity. It is able to provide 0.1" accuracy in astronomic positions. Moreover, several gaps in the German gravity coverage, mostly over seas, have been covered by airborne gravimetry, cf. the section on Airborne Gravimetry. A high-precision longrange gravity calibration network has been established in a joint effort between IfE and IAPG (TU Munich) around the Zugspitze. The baseline covers a 2200 m height difference and a difference in gravity of 522 mGal.

Beyond regional geoid modelling purposes, it goes without saying that these activities also serve within the framework of GRACE and GOCE validation.

Absolute and Relative Gravimetry, Gravity Networks

H. WILMES¹, L. TIMMEN²

Several German universities, government agencies and observatories contributed to the activities described in the following. The major subjects were contributions to the global and national gravity reference frame, the determination and maintenance of gravity networks, the combination of gravity and height in dedicated networks, terrestrial gravity observations for the validation of the satellite gravity field models, the testing of improved instruments and the advancement of evaluation software.

Networks

Within a cooperation between the Institut für Astronomische und Physikalische Geodäsie (IAPG), München, and the Institut für Erdmessung (IfE), Hannover, a new absolute gravity base was established in the German Alps (mountains Zugspitze and Wank) during autumn season of 2004, a period with minimum snow coverage (TIMMEN et al. 2006a). This should ensure optimal environmental conditions with respect to the investigation of the uplift of the Alpine orogenesis and the deglaciation due to climate changes. The four stations cover a range in elevation of 2200 m and in gravity of 0.00522 m/s² (= 0.522 Gal). The accuracy of each station determination is assumed to be within ±20 to 40 nm/s². The main purpose of the new gravity net is to serve as a high-precision long-range gravity calibration line for the determination of linear and quadratic calibration terms of modern relative gravimeters.

In a continuation of this project IAPG and Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie (BKG) carried out field observations with its new field absolute gravimeter A10, first in February 2005 and again in July and September 2005 and successfully extended the network with repeat observations and additional sites. By observations in winter and summer seasons and further relative gravity measurements on valley and peak level of the calibration line at different epochs with in total three Scintrex gravimeters seasonal gravity changes due to the variation of snow masses could be visualized.

A general advancement can be seen in the observation of regional networks with precise FG5 instruments which then can be related to geometric height changes observed with continuous GNSS sensors on co-located sites:

Since 2003, absolute gravity measurements have been performed regularly by IfE in the Fennoscandian land uplift network covering Norway, Sweden, Finland and Denmark

(TIMMEN et al. 2006b). In cooperation with the Nordic national geodetic agencies and research institutions and the BKG, terrestrial absolute gravimetry is applied to observe the postglacial land uplift due to the isostatic adjustment of the crust. Nearly all absolute stations are co-located with continuously observing GPS stations. From the comparisons between the participating instruments, an overall accuracy of $\pm 30~\rm nm/s^2$ is indicated for a single absolute gravimeter and a single station determination. Thus, the gravity change due to the land uplift may be observed with an accuracy of $\pm 10~\rm to~20~\rm nm/s^2$ for a 5-year period. A main purpose of these terrestrial in-situ observations is to validate and test the GRACE results (ground-truth).

In the same region BKG complemented its time series of absolute gravity (AG) measurements started in 1993 with a fourth field campaign in 2003 on 10 sites. Most of these sites are also part of the European Combined Geodetic Network, ECGN, where precise connections with GNSS heights, levelling heights and tide gauge benchmarks are drawn. A further AG campaign was carried out by BKG in 2006 in cooperation with the Danish Space Centre on two sites in Denmark.

For monitoring the German gravity base network DSGN94, established in 1994 with 30 absolute sites, the first reobservation by BKG with FG5 measurements could be finished during the report period. It became evident that the detected gravity changes did not exceed the error margin from the initial measurements of \pm 50 nm/s² (\pm 5 μ Gal).

In Northern Italy repeated absolute gravity observations were taken by BKG on the ECGN site Medicina where the superconducting gravimeter is running and on additional stations where significant height and mass changes are expected due to geological or environmental influences.

As a contribution to the realization of an integrated geodetic reference network in Germany (GREF) with permanent GPS observations, connection to the first order levelling network and tide gauges where possible, also absolute gravity measurements with FG5 gravimeters were performed by BKG on now 16 additional permanent gravity sites. It is intended to revisit these sites in regular intervals of 2-3 years.

In the frame of the project GOCE GRAND II, BKG started A10 gravimeter field measurements on selected stations of the main gravity network DHSN of the German Federal

¹ Herbert Wilmes: Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie (BKG), Richard-Strauss-Allee 11, D - 60598 Frankfurt a.M., Germany, Tel. +49 - 69 - 6333 273, Fax +49 - 69 - 6 333 425, e-mail herbert.wilmes@bkg.bund.de

² Ludger Timmen: Gottfried Wilhelm Leibniz Universität Hannover, Institut für Erdmessung, Schneiderberg 50, D-30167 Hannover, Germany, Tel. +40 - 511 - 762 3398, Fax +49 - 511 - 762-4006, e-mail timmen@ife.uni-hannover.de

authorities. The purpose of these absolute gravity determinations is to identify systematic gravity offsets which might have influence upon the geoid modelling. The observations are also understood as a contribution to validate the satellite gravity field missions CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE by terrestrial gravity data.

The combination and evaluation works for the gravity reference network UEGN02 (Unified European Gravity Network 2002) was continued by the Bayerische Erdmessungskommission (BEK). The network includes more than 400 absolute and 33000 relative gravity observations at 1500 stations in a common adjustment. Problems for processing were lacking standardisation and minute data errors which required the development of appropriate tools for detection and which caused some delay. The progress was reported at several meetings (BOEDECKER et al. 2004, BOEDECKER 2006).

The two observatories Black Forest Observatory (University Karlsruhe and University Stuttgart) and Moxa (Friedrich-Schiller-Universität Jena) contributed high precision gravity time series (precise spring gravimeter at BFO and superconducting gravimeter at Moxa) which both were underlain by repeated absolute gravity measurements of different institutions. Moxa contributed to the Global Geodynamics Project (GGP) the global network of superconducting gravimeters (SG). At the Geodynamic Observatory Moxa special care was taken upon the determination of hydrological influences from the station environment. In 2004 a local gravity network for repeated measurements with field gravimeters was established in the station vicinity. The network consists of twelve observation points with six points on an EW-running profile with distances in the range of few to several tens of meters. The maximum elevation difference is 24 m. The network serves two purposes: It is used to determine what order of magnitude of gravity variations can still be detected with field instruments under optimal conditions for a small-scale network. The second purpose aims at the detection of hydrology-related gravity variations in the vicinity of the observatory, thus determining the applicability of this type of observation for studies of hydrological processes and the provision of constraints for hydrological water balances in a hilly area.

By repeated measurements with high quality 3-4 LCR-gravimeters significant changes in gravity differences could be obtained. The standard deviations obtained for the gravity differences between two observation points are in the order of 8 to 14 nm/s². The time-dependent variations in the differences reach up to 140 nm/s² (± 11-20 nm/s²) and correlate with changes in the hydrological situation.

The Institute of Physical Geodesy at the University of Technology Darmstadt focused their works upon tectonically active regions in of the Western part of the North Anatolian fault in Turkey (GERSTENECKER 2003, ERGINTAV et al. 2007) and the Merapi region in Indonesia (TIEDE et al. 2005a, 2005b) to interpret the time-dependent gravity changes.

BKG continues the observation series with the superconducting gravimeters at Wettzell, Bad Homburg, Medicina (Italy) and at Concepción (Chile). For Medicina an uninterrupted time series reached a length of 10 years in 2006. At all sites investigations have been started to relate the observed gravity changes with hydrological, atmospheric and height variations. BKG routinely contributes its SG time series to the Global Geodynamic Project (GGP).

Contribution to the International Gravity Reference System

BKG has taken responsibility for the national gravity reference of Germany and its integration in the international gravity system. This is achieved on the one hand side by the repeated four-yearly comparisons of AG within the frame of the International Comparative Campaigns at the Bureau International des Poids et Mesures BIPM, in Sèvres (France). BKG participated with the absolute gravimeter FG5-101 in 2005.

On the other hand, additional instrument comparisons were performed on selected gravity stations as supplementary measures and intermediate verifications for the purpose of securing the instrumental gravity standard. In November 2003, BKG participated in the regional comparison carried out at the station Walferdange (Luxembourg) with its absolute gravimeter FG5-301 (FRANCIS et al. 2005).

During the report period comparative measurements of FG5 gravimeters of BKG were conducted in Metsähovi (Finland) with the AG of the Central Research Institute for Geodesy, Aerophotogrammetry and Cartography (SNIGAiK), Moscow (Russia), in Strasbourg (France) with the FG5-206 of EOST and in Pecny (Czech Republic) with FG5-215 of VÚGTK.

The concept of the BKG gravity reference station Bad Homburg includes not only the operation of the superconducting gravimeter SG30, but there also exists the possibility to carry AG measurements on three different measuring pods. These are used in particular to monitor and compare the absolute gravimeters FG5 and A10 employed by BKG. Within the upgrading of the station Bad Homburg as a GREF station, and also as "ECGN Core Station", a permanent GPS receiver was installed on the building and tied into the local geodetic control network. Two groundwater level gauges complement the data series and provide information about hydrological changes at the site. The suggestion to use Bad Homburg as a regional comparison site for absolute gravimeters (WILMES, FALK 2006) was seized by several groups. Hence, the FG5 gravimeters of BKG were inter-compared with FG5-220 of IfE, Leibniz Universität Hannover in 2003, 2005 and 2006; with FG5-215 of the Research Institute for Geodesy, Topography and Cartography (VÚGTK), Prague (Czech Republic) in 2003 and 2005; with the FG5-230 of the Technical University Warsaw (Poland) in 2006 and with FG5-226 of the Norwegian University of Life Sciences, Ås in 2006.

Data evaluation methods

At the Institut für Erdmessung (IfE), Leibniz University Hannover, a new method has been developed to avoid uncertainties in the absolute gravity determination due to an uncertain vertical gravity gradient (TIMMEN 2003). The approach allows the use of a simple parabolic equation to evaluate the time/distance data pairs which are equally spaced in distance. Later, these g-determinations have to be corrected for the vertical gravity gradient using the effective measurement height. Even in extreme cases, unknown non-linearities in the vertical gravity gradient do not significantly affect the results of the absolute gravity determination.

At IfE, an improved atmospheric mass flow reduction for terrestrial absolute gravimetry is applied for all FG5 measurements with geodynamic objectives. The attraction and deformation effects for a local (spherical distance $\leq 1^{\circ}$), regional ($\leq 10^{\circ}$), and global ($\leq 180^{\circ}$) zone with corresponding resolutions of 0.01° , 0.2° , and 1.125° respectively, are calculated using the global data models from the European Centre for Medium-Range Weather Forecasts (ECMWF). The calculation procedure is explained in GITLEIN and TIMMEN (2006).

At BKG a new software tool has been developed for the combined analysis of superconducting gravimeter records together absolute gravimeter observations at the respective station. Thus, SG scale factor and SG instrumental drift can be determined. For the AG, information about the sensor stability can be derived or checked at the same time. This guarantees a high stability of the gravity reference system and a detailed monitoring of the contributing instruments in a rigorous comparison (WZIONTEK et al., 2006).

The Surveying and Mapping Agency of North Rhine-Westphalia has developed the relative gravimeter analysis software "Galileo" specialized upon the analysis of measurements with LCR gravimeters. The software handles the complete data flow from raw data to the storage of final gravity results based upon the favoured gravity system. "Galileo" considers all kinds of corrections like meteorological data, specifics of different gravity instruments, tide corrections and others.

(http://www.lverma.nrw.de/produkte/programme/schwer eauswertung/GALILEO.htm)

Instrumentation

At the Institut für Erdmessung, Leibnitz Universität Hannover, a detailed evaluation of the Scintrex Autograv CG-3M spring gravimeter no. 4492 was done with respect to the stability of the calibration, measurement accuracy and precision, drift behaviour, and gravity range dependency of the calibration factor. TIMMEN and GITLEIN (2004) present the results as obtained in regional, local and microgravimetric surveys. The achieved accuracies are in the order of ± 10 to 100 nm/s² (± 1 to $10~\mu Gal$). Over 3 years of surveys, the calibration was stable to an order of $1\cdot10^{-4}$ at least. No instability could be proven. Within a total range of almost $0.015~\text{m/s}^2$, no gravity range dependence was found.

Within the reporting period, BKG continued the application of A10 gravimeters for field campaigns. In cooperation with IAPG München, the BEK and Bundesamt für Eich- und Vermessungswesen (BEV) Vienna (Austria) absolute observations with A10 were carried out at selected Alpine mountain peaks. The measuring instrument showed good performance during these test observations. Both A10 instruments of BKG were updated at the manufacturer and are in use in field campaigns on stations of the German gravity network since 2006.

At the site of the TIGO Fundamental Station in Concepcion (Chile) the superconducting gravimeter RTC038 operates since November 2002 (WILMES et al. 2006). The data series contributes to the monitoring of the gravity conditions and reflects mass variations in the surroundings of the station. In 2006 the absolute gravimeter FG5-227 of BKG was prepared for installation in parallel to the SG, and for this purpose equipped with a remote control interface accessible via internet.

After testing FG5-227 at the station Bad Homburg and relating to the international reference system, the instrument was installed Concepcion in spring 2006. Observations are initiated weekly; they confirm the strong yearly gravity variations in the order of more than 300 nm/s 2 (30 μ Gal) recorded with the superconducting gravimeter at the site.

- ADAMS J., BURRIS L., JENTZSCH G., KOPAEV A., VALLIANT H.: The Automated Burris Gravity Meter - a new instrument for surveying and continuous operation. Abstract Book, 15th Intern. Symp. On Earth Tides, Ottawa, Aug. 2 to 6, 2004
- BOEDECKER G., FRANCIS O., KENYERES A.: *Unified European Gravity Reference Network 2002 (UEGN02) Status 2004.* In: Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions. C.Jekeli, L.Bastos, J.Fernandes (eds.), IAG Symposia 129, P. 286-291, Springer, 2005
- BOEDECKER G.: Procedures for the Unified European Gravity Reference Network 2002 (UEGN02) adjustment and experiences. Contributions to Geophysics and Geodesy, Geoph. Inst. Slovak Acad. of Sci., vol. 36, Special issue, 21-29, WIGFR 2006
- VAN CAMP M., HENDRICKX M., RICHARD P., THIES S., HINDERER J., ALMAVICT M., LUCK B., FALK R.: Comparison of the FG5#101, #202, #206 and #209 absolute gravimeters at four different European sites. Proceedings of the Workshop: IMG-2002, Instrumentation and Metrology in Gravimetry. Cahier du Centre Européen de Géodynamique et de Séismologie, 22, pp. 65-73, 2003
- ERGINTAV S., DOĞAN U., GERSTENECKER C., ÇAKMAK R., BELGEN A., DEMIREL H., AYDIN C., REILINGER R.: A Snapshot of the 3D Postseismic Deformations in the Marmara Region, Turkey by First Results of the Joint Gravity and GPS Monitoring, Journal of Geodynamics, 2007
- Francis O., van Dam T., Amalvict M., de Andrade Sousa M., Bilker M., Billson R., D'Agostino G., Desogus S., Falk R., Germak A., Gitlein O., Jonhson D., Klopping F., Kostelecky J., Luck B., Mäkinen J., McLaughlin D., Nunez E., Origlia C., Palinkas V., Richard P., Rodriguez E., Ruess D., Schmerge D., Thies S., Timmen L., van Camp M., van Westrum D., Wilmes H.: Results of the International Comparison of Absolute Gravimeters

- in Walferdange (Luxembourg) of November 2003. In: Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions. C. Jekeli, L. Bastos, J. Fernandes (eds.), IAG Symposia 129, P. 272 275, Springer, 2005
- GERSTENECKER C., DOGAN U., ERGINTAV S.: Analysis of Gravity Changes and Deformations, observed between 2003 and 2005 along the Western Part of the North Anatolian Fault. Paper presented at the 6th Turkish - German Joint Geodetic Days, on CD, Berlin 2006
- GITLEIN O., TIMMEN L.: Atmospheric Mass Flow Reduction for Terrestrial Absolute Gravimetry in the Fennoscandian Land Uplift Network.
 In: P. Tregoning, C. Rizos (Eds.): Dynamic Planet Monitoring and Understanding a Dynamic Planet with Geodetic and Oceanographic Tools, IAG Symp., Cairns, 22.-26.
 Aug. 2005; IAG Symp., Vol. 130, 461-466, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2006
- JENTZSCH G., WEISE A., REY C., GERSTENECKER C.: *Gravity* changes and internal processes: some results obtained from observations at three volcanoes, Pure and Applied Geophysics, 161, 1415-1431, 2004
- TIAMPO K., FERNANDEZ J., JENTZSCH G., CHARCO M., TIEDE C., GERSTENECKER C., CAMACHO A., RUNDLE J.: Elastic gravitational modeling of geodetic data in active volcanic areas, Recent Research Development in Geophysics, 6, 37-58, 2004
- TIEDE C, TIAMPO K., FERNANDEZ J., GERSTENECKER C.: *Initial* inversion results for elastic-gravitational modeling via genetic algorithms at Merapi volcano, Indonesia, submitted to Journal of Volcanology and Geothermal Research.
- TIEDE C., CAMACHO A., GERSTENECKER C., FERNANDEZ J., SUYANTO I.: Modelling the Density at Merapi Volcano Area, Indonesia, via the inverse gravimetric problem, Geochemistry, Geophysics, Geosystems (G3), 6(9), 1-13, 2005a
- TIEDE C., TIAMPO K., FERNANDEZ J., GERSTENECKER C.: Deeper understanding of non-linear geodetic data inversion using quantitative sensitivity analysis, Nonlinear Processes in Geophysics, 12, 373-379, 2005b
- TIMMEN L.: Precise definition of the effective measurement height of free-fall absolute gravimeters. Metrologia 40, 62-65, 2003
- TIMMEN L., FLURY J., PETERS T., GITLEIN O.: A new absolute gravity base in the German Alps. In: Hvoždara M. and Kohúh I. (Eds.): Contributions to Geophysics and Geodesy, Vol.36, 2nd Workshop on International Gravity Field Research (special issue), 7-20, 2006a
- TIMMEN L., GITLEIN O.: *The capacity of the Scintrex Autograv CG-*3M no. 4492 gravimeter for "absolute-scale" surveys. In: de

- Menezes P. M. L. (Ed.): Revista Brasileira de Cartografia (Brazilian Journal of Cartography) No. 56/02, 89-95 (invited paper), 2004
- TIMMEN L., GITLEIN O., MÜLLER J., DENKER H., MÄKINEN J., BILKER M., PETTERSEN B.R., LYSAKER D.I., OMANG O.C.D., SVENDSEN J.G.G., WILMES H., FALK R., REINHOLD A., HOPPE W., SCHERNECK H.-G., ENGEN B., HARSSON B.G., ENGFELDT A., LILJE M., STRYKOWSKI G., FORSBERG R.: Observing Fennoscandian Gravity Change by Absolute Gravimetry. In: F. Sansò, A.J. Gil (Eds.): "Geodetic Deformation Monitoring: From Geophysical to Engineering Roles", IAG Symp., Vol. 131, 193-199, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2006b
- MÜLLER J., TIMMEN L., DENKER H.: Absolute Gravimetry in the Fennoscandian Land Uplift Area: Monitoring of Temporal Gravity Changes for GRACE. Status Seminar "Observation of the System Earth from Space", Geotechnologien Science Report, No. 3, P. 112-115, 2003
- MÜLLER J., TIMMEN L., GITLEIN O., DENKER H.: *Gravity Changes* in the Fennoscandian Land Uplift Area to be Observed by GRACE and Absolute Gravimetry. In: Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions. C.Jekeli, L.Bastos, J.Fernandes (eds.), IAG Symposia 129, P. 304-309, Springer, 2005
- PETTERSEN B., OMANG O., SVENDSEN J., MÜLLER J., TIMMEN L.,
 DENKER H., GITLEIN O., MÄKINEN J., BILKER M., WILMES H.,
 FALK R., REINHOLD A., HOPPE W., SCHERNECK H.-G., ENGEN
 B., ENGFELDT A. STRYKOWSKI G.: Observing temporal gravity
 change in Fennoscandia. Proceedings of the GGSM Meeting,
 Porto 2004, CD-ROM, 2005
- WILMES H., RICHTER B., FALK R.: Absolute gravity measurements: a system by itself: 3rd meeting of the International Gravity and Geoid Commission (IGGC). Tziavos (ed.), Gravity and Geoid 2002 GG2002. Thessalonik 2003
- WILMES H., FALK R.: Bad Homburg- a regional comparison site for absolute gravity meters. In: Cahiers du Centre Européen de Géodynamique et de Séismologie, Vol. 26, 29-30, Luxembourg 2006
- WILMES H., BOER A., RICHTER B., HARNISCH M., HARNISCH G., HASE H., ENGELHARD G.: A new data series observed with the remote superconducting gravimeter GWR R038 at the geodetic fundamental station TIGO in Concepcion (Chile). Journal of Geodynamics, v. 41, iss. 1-3, p. 5-13., 2006
- WZIONTEK H., FALK R., WILMES H., WOLF P.: Rigorous combination of superconducting and absolute gravity measurements with respect to instrumental properties Bull. d'Inf. Marées Terr. (BIM) 142, 11417-11422, 2006

Airborne Gravimetry

G. BOEDECKER¹, U. MEYER²

1. Introduction

Airborne gravimetry developed in the past decades as to provide a more efficient observation technique compared to conventional ground observations and a higher spatial resolution than satellite methods. Currently, the spatial resolution at the level of one mGal³ is of the order of 3...8 km; the aim is 1 mGal/1 km. The gravimeter sensor utilises a spring-mass accelerometer to sense the total acceleration a. Gravity g is recovered by subtracting the inertial acceleration **b**, derived from GNSS positioning, i.e. $\mathbf{g} = \mathbf{a} - \mathbf{b}$. Both observation techniques for a and b as also the problems of data fusion, i.e. reference frame transformations and system fit, require further developments. Classical airborne gravimeters use one vertical sensor mounted to a gyro stabilised platform and hence deliver scalar values; new developments are also dealing with gravity vectors from a triad of accelerometers.

This report will restrict to airborne *gravimetry* with conventional sensors, hence we shall not be dealing with e.g. atom interferometers for gravimetry nor with gradiometers.

Airborne gravity lends itself for data fusion with ground gravity, satellite gravimetry and topographic-isostatic data. The gravity (details) attenuation with height and relations of the continuous field to discrete data require further studies driven by applications and increasing data availability.

2. System development

The Federal Institute for Geosciences and Natural Resources (BGR), Hannover, was using a platform gravity meter system KSS31 of 'Bodenseewerk Geosystem' for marine gravimetry since 1984. Modifications for airborne gravimetry required raw data recording, improved platform control, sensor sealing to air pressure variations, weight reduction etc.

Four Novatel OEM4 L1/L2 GPS receivers were acquired for kinematic positioning and inertial acceleration determination. After dynamical ground tests of the whole system on an airstrip, test flights out of Münster/Osnabrück followed in November 2003, showing the need for improvements of navigation and platform data (HEYDE, KEWITSCH 2004, 2005; MEYER, HEYDE 2004). Therefore, a Novatel SPAN INS/GPS integrating system was added. In coopera-

tion with BGGS (successor of 'Bodenseewerk Geosystem', see above) a modul for platform angular error observations was developed. Also accounting for horizontal accelerations, the gravity effects from platform misleveling can be corrected now.

After these system improvements, four flight profiles were flown out of Münster/Osnabrück in May 2005, showing very satisfactory results despite rough air conditions (HEYDE, KEWITSCH 2006 a/b). Successful helicopter test flights in 2006 demonstrated e.g. the benefit of a smooth and steady flight path.

The Institute of Flight Guidance (IFF) of the Technical University of Braunschweig had acquired a Chekan-A 2axis platform gravimeter of Elektropribor, St. Petersburg, Russia, several years ago (CREMER 2003, SCHÄNZER 2003). This instrument has been upgraded in the past years. E.g., a ring laser azimuth gyro for an analytical 3rd axis was added and via a Kalman filter developed for the whole system including also GPS states the misalignment was reduced considerably and dynamic capabilities were improved. For altitude determination, a precision barometric 'statoscope' of small range and high resolution has been refined by instrumental and modelling measures to an accuracy level commensurate with GNSS but with different characteristics which makes a fusion very attractive. Different GNSS kinematic positioning scenarios were studied. A patented complementary airborne gravimeter real time feedback system warrants high accuracies. Test flights with IFFs Dornier 128-6 demonstrated an anomaly accuracy / resolution of 1 mGal / 5 km. See CREMER, STELKENS (2003), STELKENS et al. (2003-2006).

The Institute of Geodesy and Navigation (EN) at the University of Federal Armed Forces München at Neubiberg uses a commercial strapdown inertial navigation System (SDINS) system Sagem Sigma 30 equipped with triads of ring laser gyros and high precision accelerometers for airborne vector gravimetry. The focus of own activities is on algorithms including filters both for the total acceleration and for the kinematic acceleration signal. E.g., the aircrafts vibrations induced on the SDINS is mitigated by customized software instead of classical shockmounts. This facilitates aircraft integration and avoids further transfer function complexities. Kinematic accelerations were determined directly from GNSS receiver output without positioning detour. The resulting lower noise level allows

¹ Gerd Boedecker: Bayerische Kommission für die Internationale Erdmesung / BEK, Alfons-Goppel-Str. 11, D - 80539 München, Germany; Tel. +49 - 89 - 23031 1212, e-mail: boe@bek.badw-muenchen.de

² Uwe Meyer: Bundesanstalt f
ür Geowissenschaften und Rohstoffe / Aerogeophysik, Stilleweg 1, D - 30655 Hannover, Germany, Tel. +49 - 511 - 643-3212, e-mail: U.Meyer@bgr.de

 $^{^{3}}$ 1 mGal = 1 • 10⁻⁵ ms

shorter integration times and hence a higher spatial resolution. The system showed good resolution and accuracy (2-3 mGal / 1 km) at several test flights. See KREYE (2006), KREYE, HEIN (2003, 2004), KREYE et al. (2003, 2004, 2006).

For an overview of GNSS use for airborne gravimetry, see HEIN, KREYE, NIEDERMEIER, HEYEN, STELKENS-KOBSCH, BOEDECKER (2006). Future system innovations will include the use of Galileo.

The 'Bayerische Erdmessungskommission (BEK)' at the Bavarian Academy of Sciences and Humanities, München, embarked on the construction of an airborne strapdown vector gravimeter from accelerometers, gyros, and signal processing components. This approach offers the opportunity for detailed optimisation and accounting for classical gravimetric techniques such as temperature control and optimised vibration damping (BOEDECKER, STÜRZE 2004). The current (patented) prototype SAGS4 e.g. uses an attitude determination by integrating fibre optical gyros and a GPS multi antennae system for enhanced long range stability (BOEDECKER 2005). Part of the sensor cluster are high rate GPS receivers sampling at 50/s for high resolution and mm accuracy (STÜRZE, BOEDECKER 2004). The accelerometer noise is at the level of 1 mGal. Test flights with various aircraft provided operational experiences. A lift constructed for dynamic calibration provides transfer functions for the accelerometers as also for kinematic GNSS observations and thus enables a good system fit (BOEDECKER, STÜRZE 2006).

The aforementioned groups of IFF, EN and BEK as also the 'Aerodata Flugmesstechnik GmbH', Braunschweig, did some coordinated research and joint test flights in 2002-2005 in the framework of the BMBF 'Geotechnologien-programm'.

3. Combination techniques, upward/downward continuation

The different altitudes of gravity observations – ground, aircraft, satellite –, discretization and irregularity of topographic-isostatic masses pose a number of problems:

At the 'Institut für Theoretische Geodäsie' of Bonn university, different downward continuation methods are compared and the impact of regularization of airborne gravimetry data and optional postprocessing filtering is addressed by MÜLLER, MAYER-GÜRR (2003) for simulated and real data. The gravity field effects of the topographicisostatic masses represent important information on the high-frequent part of the gravity field. MAKHLOOF et al. (2006), MAKHLOOF, ILK (2005, 2007a,b) and MAKHLOOF (2007) address the physical-mathematical basics of the classical topographic-isostatic models. These models are formulated mathematically with the emphasis on a spherical approximation from the modelling point of view and on the observables of airborne gravimetry and modern satellite techniques from the application point of view. Besides the representation of the topographic-isostatic mass effects by volume integrals, discretized by spherical volume elements, the representations by series of spherical harmonics and space localizing base functions are considered. Detailed formulae are presented for the direct and secondary indirect topographical effects as well as for the primary indirect topographical effect in the geoid heights for the different representations. A specific topic in some articles is the determination of the so-called far-zones based on an approach which goes back to a formulation by Molodenskii. Extended test computations give an impression of the size and distribution of the various effects for regional and global test areas with different resolutions of the topography.

In the framework of a cooperation between the 'Lehrstuhl Physikalische und Satellitengeodäsie' at Karlsruhe university and the University of Calgary, NOVAK et al. (2003) study geoid computations from airborne gravity data combined with global gravity models and ground data; this includes the downward continuation problem. After numerical tests with synthetic data, the procedure is applied to an airborne gravity data set observed in a test area (of about 100 km x 100 km, ~1mGal / 5 km) in Canada by Sander Geophysics Labs modern AIRGrav platform airborne gravimeter. The fusion / comparison with global gravity models and/or ground data demonstrates the progress by airborne gravimetry. Novak et al. (2003) evaluate the band-limited topographical effects in airborne gravimetry: The spectrum of airborne gravity observations (at height) is limited i) because of the attenuation of the gravity signal higher frequencies with increasing distance from the attracting irregular masses and ii) because of the low pass filtering of airborne gravity observations necessary mainly because of the aircrafts dynamics. Consequently, the topographical effects along the flight lines are also filtered by the same low pass filter. The resulting band limitation permits the application of global spherical harmonics for the topographical reduction which would not be possible for ground gravity values. Numerical tests are based on 3"x3" DEM in the Canadian Rockies using Helmerts reduction.

4. Observation campaigns / commercial usage

The Federal Agency for Cartography and Geodesy (BKG) and the Danish National Space Center (DNSC) carried out an airborne gravimetry campaign in the Southwest Baltic Sea and neighbouring land areas (~53.5°-55.5° N, ~8°-15° E), using a LaCoste & Romberg airborne gravimeter (S-38). The observations were flown with a King Air B200 aircraft of COWI company on 23 parallel flight tracks along and 4 across with a total of 10,000 km within 45 hours in October 2006. Partly, a Riegl laser scanner was also used. In summer 2007, a similar campaign is planned for the North Sea. (Reported by U. SCHÄFER, BKG; to be published 2007).

The Alfred-Wegener-Institute (AWI), Bremerhaven, has carried out a number of airborne gravimetry campaigns in Antarctica for the 'Validation, Densification and Interpretation of Satellite Data for the Determination of Magnetic Field, Gravity Field, Ice Mass Balance and Structure of the Earth Crust in Antarctica, Utilizing Airborne and Terrestrial Measurements' (VISA) on the inland ice sheet of the

Dronning Maud Land 15°W-17°E, 70°-79°S: 2002-03: VISA II; 2003-04: VISA III; 2004-05: VISA IV. VISA is a joint project of AWI and the 'Institut für Planetare Geodäsie (IPG)' of the Technical University Dresden, funded by the German Research Foundation (DFG). These activities were continued in the framework of the 'West-East Gondwana Amalgamation and its Separation' (WEGAS) in the eastern Dronning Maud Land and western Enderby Land, 35°-45°E, 65°-73°S over the inland ice sheet and the offshore ocean area. The flight track spacing was 10 km, except close to the Russian overwintering station, where it was 20 km. Results will be published soon, e.g. in forthcoming dissertation (Reported by D. STEINHAGE, AWI). See also NIXDORF et al. (2004).

The IPG is also engaged in the IAG Antarctic geoid project, for which airborne gravimetry is to play a major role for filling the gaps in gravity data coverage. See SCHEINERT (2005), MÜLLER et al. (2004). Also, airborne gravity on board the new German "High Altitude and Long Range Research Aircraft" (HALO) will be put forth by Scheinert via the respective geoscientific user group; see MEYER, U., STEINHAGE, SCHEINERT, BOEDECKER, AND LAUTERJUNG (2005).

An airborne gravity survey of an 260 km x 150 km area in the German sector of the North Sea with 5 km profile spacing at 2000 ft flight altitude and 190 km/h speed is scheduled for May 2007 by BGR (c.f. sec. 2).

Based on previous developments and experiences at IFF Braunschweig, c.f. section 2, a spin-off company 'Gravionic' for airborne gravimetry services starts in 2007, supported by European funds (EFRE/ESF). A Russian Chekan-AM gravimeter, follower of the above mentioned Chekan-A, was acquired; the above mentioned unique feedback patent is also part of the companys portfolio. Flight tests in February 2007 were very promising; cost optimisation is underway. Services for exploration and tectonic geophysics as also for geoid determinations in the air and on the seas will be offered soon (reported by STELKENS-KOBSCH).

5. Summary and outlook

While the number of airborne gravimetry observation activities is increasing employing decades-old technology, further system developments towards km resolution vector airborne gravimetry is progressing at a low pace due to insufficient support compared to e.g. satellite methods. The progress of data fusion techniques also including topographic-isostatic data appears adequate in view of the increasing availability of satellite and ground topography data. In view of the basic limitations in resolution of satellite gravimetry, performance advantages compared to ground techniques and the increasing need for dense gravity coverage, further methodological and operational progress for airborne gravimetry can be expected.

Literature

- BOEDECKER G.: Sensor Orientation from Multi-Antennae GPS and Gyros. In: Proc., 12th Saint Petersburg International Conference on Integrated Navigation Systems. 2005
- BOEDECKER G., A. STÜRZE.: Acceleration Sensors Development for SAGS4 (StrapDown Airborne Gravimetry System). GGSM Koll. Porto 30.8.-3.9.04,. CD- Proceedings. 2004
- BOEDECKER G., A. STÜRZE: SAG4-Strap Down Airborne Gravimetry System Analysis. In: Observation of the Earth System from Space, Hrg: Flury, J., R. Rummel, Ch. Reigber, M. Rothacher, G. Boedecker und Ulrich Schreiber, 463-478, Berlin Heidelberg 2006
- Cremer M.: Das Forschungsflugzeug Dornier 128-6 und das Plattform-Fluggravimeter am Institut für Flugführung. Geodätische Woche Hamburg 2003.
- CREMER M., STELKENS T H: Entwicklung der Fluggravimetrie unter Nutzung von GNSS Satellitenbeobachtungen. Poster und extended abstract, GeoTechnologien Status Seminar ('Observation of the System Earth from Space'), München 2003
- HEIN G.W., KREYE C., NIEDERMEIER H., HEYEN R., STELKENS-KOBSCH T., BOEDECKER G.: Galileo and the Earth's Gravity Field Using GNSS for Airborne Gravimetry; article in "Inside GNSS Engineering Solutions for the Global Navigation Satellite System Community", Issue 8, November-December 2006, pp. 53-65; Gibbons Media & Research, Eugene, OR, USA
- HEYDE I., KEWITSCH P.: Ergebnisse der ersten Testflüge mit dem BGR Aerogravimetriesystem. Poster: 64. Jahrestagung der Deutschen Geophysikalischen Gesellschaft, März 2004, Berlin.
- HEYDE I., KEWITSCH P.: Ergebnisse der ersten Messflüge mit dem BGR Aerogravimetriesystem. Report: Geodätische Woche 2005 im Rahmen der InterGEO2005, Oktober 2005, Düsseldorf
- HEYDE I., KEWITSCH P.: Neue Flugergebnisse mit dem BGR-Aerogravimetriesystem. – Vortrag: 66. Jahrestagung der Deutschen Geophysikalischen Gesellschaft, März 2006a, Bremen
- HEYDE I., KEWITSCH P.: Entwicklung eines Aerogravimetriesystems auf Basis des BGR Seegravimetersystems KSS31M – Durchgeführte Arbeiten, Fahrzeug- und Flugversuche. Arbeitsbericht für den Zeitraum 2003-2005, BGR Tagebuch-Nr. 10706/06, 2006b
- KREYE C.: Evaluation of Airborne Vector Gravimetry Using GNSS and SDINS Observations, Zimmermann B, Hein, G.W. Erschienen in: Rummel R., Reigber Ch., Rothacher M., Boedecker G., Schreiber U., Flury J.: Observation of the Earth System from Space, Springer Verlag, Heidelberg, Berlin, New York 2006
- KREYE C., HEIN G.W.: GNSS Based Kinematic Acceleration Determination for Airborne Vector Gravimetry – Methods and Results; Proceedings of ION GPS/GNSS 2003, pp. 2679-2691, Portland, Oregon, USA
- KREYE C., HEIN G.W.: Performance of Airborne Vector Gravimetry Using GNSS and Strapdown INS Observations; presentation given during "GeoLeipzig 2004", University of Leipzig, 9/2004
- KREYE C., ZIMMERMANN B., HEIN G.W.: GNSS Based Kinematic Acceleration Determination for Airborne Vector Gravimetry Methods and Results; presentation at the International Society for Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing, ISPRS WG I/5 Workshop, September 22-23, 2003

- KREYE C., ZIMMERMANN B., HEIN G.W.: Evaluation of Airborne Vector Gravimetry Integrating GNSS and Strapdown INS Observations; presentation given at the IAG International Symposium Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions, GGSM 2004, Porto, Portugal
- KREYE C., ZIMMERMANN B., HEIN G.W.: Evaluation of Airborne Vector Gravimetry Using GNSS and SDINS Observations; in: Rummel R., Reigber Ch., Rothacher M., Boedecker G., Schreiber U., Flury J.: Observation of the Earth System from Space; Springer Verlag, Heidelberg, Berlin, New York, 2006; ISBN-10: 3540295208; ISBN-13: 978-3540295204
- MAKHLOOF A.: The Use of Topographic-Isostatic Mass Information in Geodetic Applications, Dissertation, Astronomische, Physikalische und Mathematische Geodäsie, Universität Bonn, 2007
- MAKHLOOF A., ILK K.H.: Far-zone Topography Effects on Gravity and Geoid Heights According to Helmert's Methods of Condensation and Based on Airy-Heiskanen Model, Proceedings The 3rd Minia International Conference for Advanced Trends in Engineering (MICATE 2005), El-Minia, April 3-5 2005
- MAKHLOOF A., ILK K.H.: Far-zone effects for different topographic-compensation models based on a spherical harmonic expansion of the topography, accepted for publication in Journal of Geodesy (2007) Springer-Verlag, 2007a
- MAKHLOOF A., ILK K.H.: Effects of topographic-isostatic masses on gravitational functionals at the surface of the Earth, at airborne and satellite altitudes, accepted for publication in Journal of Geodesy (2007) Springer-Verlag, 2007b
- MAKHLOOF A., MÜLLER F., ILK K.H.: A comparison of different methods for determining the topographic-condensation mass effects at airborne altitude, accepted for publication in Proceedings Symposium of the International Gravity Field Service (IGFS2006), Istanbul, Turkey 2006
- MEYER U., STEINHAGE D., SCHEINERT M., BOEDECKER G., LAUTERJUNG J.: Geoscientific Applications of High Altitude and Long Range Research Aircraft (HALO) in Antarctica. Poster presentation at Joint Assembly of IAG, IAPSO and IABO Dynamic Planet 2005, Cairns, August 22-26, 2005.
- MEYER U., HEYDE I., 2004: Entwicklung und Anwendung von aerogravimetrischen Messsystemen. Vortrag: DGG-Kolloquium Aerogeophysik, März 2004, Berlin.
- MÜLLER F., MAYER-GÜRR T. Comparison of Downward Continuation Methods of Airborne Gravimetry Data, in: F. Sansò (ed.) A Window on the Future of Geodesy, IUGG General Assembly 2003, Sapporo, Japan, International Association of Geodesy Symposia, Vol. 128, pp. 254-258, Springer-Verlag, 2003
- MÜLLER J., DIETRICH R., SCHEINERT M., WIEHL M.: About the Role of Subglacial Topography on Geoid Determination

- fromAirborne Gravimetry in Antarctica. IAG International Symposium "Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions", Porto, Portugal, 30.08.-03.09.2004.
- NIXDORF U., MÜLLER J., RIEDEL S., SCHEINERT M., STEINHAGE D., WIEHL M., JOKAT W., DIETRICH R., MILLER H.: Airborne gravity measurements in Dronning Maud Land for the validation, densification and interpretation of new satellite data. XXVIII SCAR Meeting and Open Science Conference, Bremen, 25.07.-31.07.2004.
- NOVAK P., KERN M., SCHWARZ K-P., HECK B.: Evaluation of Band-limited Topographical Effects in Airborne Gravimetry. Journal of Geodesy, 76 (2003), 597-604
- NOVAK P., KERN M., SCHWARZ K-P., SIDERIS M.G., HECK, B., FERGUSON S., HAMMADA Y., WEI M.: On Geoid Determination from Airborne Gravity. Journal of Geodesy, 76 (2003), 510-522
- SCHÄNZER G: A high precision Inertial Navigation System applied for Airborne Gravimetry. Symposium Gyro Technology 2003. Stuttgart
- SCHEINERT M: *The Antarctic Geoid Project: Status Report and Next Activities.* In: Jekeli, C., Bastos, L., Fernandes, J. (Eds.), IAG Symposia Vol. 129, Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions (GGSM 2004), pp. 137-142, Springer Berlin Heidelberg New York, 2005.
- STELKENS T. H.: Elektronisches Interview in geosience online (www.g-o.de), Springer Verlag und MMCD GmbH interactive in science (electronic publication) 2003
- STELKENS T. H.: A Contribution to the Levelling of Inertial Navigation Platforms. Vortrag und extended abstract. Symposium Gyro Technology. Stuttgart 2003
- STELKENS-KOBSCH T. H.: A High-Precision Inertial Navigation System for Airborne Gravimetry upgraded by an additional Strapdown Frame. Joint CHAMP/GRACE Science Meeting, Potsdam 2004
- STELKENS-KOBSCH T. H.: *Das Fluggravimeter Chekan-A am Institut für Flugführung der TU Braunschweig*. Deutscher Luft- und Raumfahrtkongress 2004, Dresden
- STELKENS-KOBSCH T. H.: The Airborne Gravimeter Chekan-A at the Institute of Flight Guidance (IFF). International Symposium on Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions (GGSM 2004), Porto 2004
- STELKENS-KOBSCH T. H.: Publication no. GEOTECH-172 of the programme GEOTECHNOLOGIEN of BMBF and DFG, Grant MGS/F0340B, Beitrag zum Springer-Buch "Observation of the Earth System from Space" (Geotechnologien), Springer Verlag 2006
- STÜRZE A., BOEDECKER G.: High Precision Kinematic GNSS Observations Up to 50 S/s for Airborne Gravimetry. ION GNSS 2004, Long Beach, 21.-24.9.2004 CD-Proceedings

Gravity Field Satellite Missions

F. FLECHTNER¹, T. GRUBER²

Introduction

Since the launch of the German CHAMP (Challenging Mini-Satellite Payload for Geophysical Research and Application) satellite mission in July 2000 and the American-German Gravity Recovery and Climate Experiment (GRACE) in March 2002 the knowledge of the Earth gravity field has been revolutionized. Today, the static gravity field can be determined with unprecedented accuracy and, for the first time, temporal variations at longer wavelengths up to degree and order 35 to 40 can be monitored allowing the quantification of mass distribution and mass variations in the system Earth. As a result of the 5-years GRACE operation, important information about the continental hydrological cycle, the ice mass balance in Greenland and Antarctica, the steric and mass-related contribution to sea level rise or the inter-annual ocean mass variation could already be obtained.

While CHAMP results are based on high-low and for GRACE additionally on low-low satellite-to-satellite tracking data, only the long-to-medium wavelengths roughly up to degree and order 50 and 100, respectively, can be observed with sufficient accuracy. The European gradiometric mission GOCE (Gravity and Ocean Circulation Explorer), due for launch end of 2007, will provide precise information about the medium to short-wavelengths parts of the gravity field up to a spherical harmonic degree of 200-250. Consequently, a combination of GRACE and GOCE will provide a homogeneous multi purpose satellite-only gravity field model of unprecedented quality.

Detailed information on global gravity field and geoid modelling as well as on temporal gravity field variations can be found in dedicated chapters in the Commission 2 report. There, also a more detailed list of CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE related papers is given.

In Germany, the GEOTECHNOLOGIEN research program of the federal government and a Special Priority Program "Mass Transport and Mass Distribution in the Earth System" funded by the German Research Foundation DFG has enabled and will bring considerable progress in research related to CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE.

Status of gravity field missions

In July 2007 CHAMP is in orbit for exactly 7 years. Thanks to two orbital raise manoeuvres in 2002 and one in 2006 the current satellite altitude is still about 370 km. All instruments, except the Digital Ion Driftmeter DIDM, are producing high quality data for gravity and magnetic field analysis and atmospheric and ionospheric research. The orbital decay due to solar activity predicts a remaining life time at least up to end of 2008.

GRACE has celebrated its fifth birthday in March 2007. The predicted lifetime calculated from gas consumption, thruster activations and solar activity is at least 2011. All instruments are producing nominal gravity and occultation data. The latter are already operationally assimilated at UK Metoffice since September 2006. To mitigate the risk of loss of thermal control over the K-Band horn (and subsequent generation of spurious K-Band range signal) due to atomic oxygen exposure the GRACE satellites have been successfully switched in December 2005.

The GOCE mission is scheduled for launch in December 2007. Due to the extraordinary complexity of the satellite and instrument systems the launch has been delayed by approximately 1,5 years (originally it was scheduled for August 2006). As of today all instruments have been finalized and most of them have been integrated on the platform. After the final integration will be completed the remaining satellite platform and instrument tests will be performed, before it will be shipped to Plesetzk/Russia for launch.

The most recent information about the status of the missions CHAMP and GRACE and about the progress of preparations of GOCE can be found on the Web sites of GFZ Potsdam (for CHAMP and GRACE), of the University of Texas at Austin (for GRACE), and of the European Space Agency Living Planet Programme (for GOCE). Results from CHAMP's first five years in orbit were given in REIGBER et al. (2005). TAPLEY et al. (2007) presented specific details on the GRACE mission status. The design and operation of the Integrated System and Data Center ISDC which is the European archive for CHAMP and GRACE data products was treated in RITSCHEL et al. (2006). The multi-mission raw data center for CHAMP and GRACE was described in MISSLING et al. (2005).

¹ Frank Flechtner: GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam (GFZ), c/o DLR, D - 82234 Wessling, Germany, Tel. +49 - 8153 - 28-1735, Fax +49 - 8153 - 288-1297, e-mail flechtne@gfz-potsdam.de

² Thomas Gruber: Institut für Astronomische und Physikalische Geodäsie, Technische Universität München, Arcisstraße 21, D - 82290 München, Germany, Tel. +49 - 89 - 289-23192, Fax +49 - 89 - 289-23178, e-mail thomas.gruber@bv.tu-muenchen.de

Development of sensor analysis and gravity field determination, validation and calibration techniques

In Munich, a simulation tool for the integrated sensor analysis of CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE instrument data has been developed, optimized and used to analyze real CHAMP and GRACE mission data (FROMMKNECHT et al. (2003, 2006), FACKLER (2005)). The combination of star sensor and accelerometer data was investigated by OBERN-DORFER and MÜLLER (2003). WERMUTH et al. (2006) performed GOCE mission simulation and semi-analytical gravity field analysis for SGG and SST data.

The determination of highly-precise orbits for the Low Earth Orbiters based upon GPS and SLR observations is an important prerequisite for gravity field recovery. Dynamic model orbits from combined LEO and GPS data were generated by KÖNIG et al. (2005) while kinematic precise orbit determination was described in SVEHLA and ROTHACHER (2005) and SVEHLA and FÖLDVARY (2006). KROES et al. (2005) and KOHLHASE et al. (2006) investigated precise GRACE baseline determination using GPS data.

While the operational global gravity field products of the CHAMP and GRACE Science Data Systems at GFZ Potsdam are based on dynamical orbit analysis of daily arcs (REIGBER et al. (2003a, 2003b, 2003c, 2005), SCHMIDT et al. (2006)) other groups started to analyse and validate the measurement data with alternative methods and also on regional scales. ILK et al. (2005) and MAYER-GÜRR et al. (2005, 2006) performed gravity field recovery and validation by analysis of short arcs of CHAMP and GRACE. The usefulness of the energy balance method for gravity field determination and validation was shown by several authors (ILK (2003), VISSER et al. (2003), ILK and LÖCHER (2005), FÖLDVARY et al. (2005), GERLACH et al. (2003a, 2003b), REUBELT et al. (2006), or LÖCHER and ILK (2007)). Regional gravity field solutions based on spherical wavelet and base functions were presented by ILK et al. (2007) and SCHMIDT et al (2006, 2007). The concept of the gravity space approach was demonstrated by AUSTEN and KELLER (2007). FENGLER et al. (2004a, 2004b) derived CHAMP and GRACE gravity field solutions by multiscale methods. Gravitational field modelling from CHAMP-ephemeredes by harmonic splines and fast multipole techniques was described by GLÖCKNER (2003). The modelling of regional and temporal gravity field solutions using wavelet modelling was shown by FENGLER et al. (2005, 2007) and FREEDEN and SCHREINER (2005). Different gravity field determination procedures applied to CHAMP data were compared by WERMUTH et al. (2004). Sneeuw reported on the space-wise, time-wise, torus and Rosborough representation in gravity field modelling.

BOSCH (2005) used the EIGEN-GRACE02S gravity field model to investigate defectiveness of marine gravity data and KLOKOCNIK et al. (2005) evaluated the accuracy of the EIGEN-1S and -2 CHAMP derived gravity field models by satellite crossover altimetry. A high resolution global gravity field model from combination of CHAMP and

GRACE satellite mission and surface data called EIGEN-CG01C was presented by REIGBER et al. (2006).

Preparations for GOCE

Preparations for GOCE data analysis have been performed on various levels. DENKER (2003), DIETRICH et al. (2004), MÜLLER et al. (2003, 2004), BOUMAN et al. (2005), TOTH et al. (2005) and JARECKI et al. (2006) investigated methods to calibrate and validate the GOCE gradiometer data. The development and status of the GOCE High Level Processing Facility (HPF), which is in charge for the GOCE gravity field determination was described in RUMMEL et al. (2004), GRUBER et al. (2006) and KOOP et al. (2007). PAIL et al. (2007a, 2007b) developed tools for HPF GOCE quick-look gravity field analysis, which is designed for monitoring the overall GOCE performance as part of the HPF activities. The correct use of GOCE level-2 products was treated by GRUBER et al. (2007). The German GOCE project bureau at Technical University of Munich contributed since 2001 to a coordinated preparation of GOCE data analysis and applications in Earth sciences.

Outcome and further Planning

As a result of the enormous success of CHAMP and GRACE and in expectation of the GOCE mission results a Special Priority Program SPP "Mass Transport and Mass Distribution in the Earth System" has been proposed by ILK et al. (2004, 2005) and finally accepted by the German Research Foundation DFG for the period 2006 till 2011. FLURY and RUMMEL (2004) introduced the goals of the SPP at a GOCE user workshop.

The need and design of future follow-on gravity field missions to derive continuous and highly precise time series of gravity field variations for Earth system monitoring was discussed in BEUTLER et al. (2003), AGUIRRE-MARTINEC and SNEEUW (2003), FLURY and RUMMEL (2005a, 2005b) and SNEEUW et al. (2005).

- AGUIRRE-MARTINEC M., SNEEUW N.; Needs and tools for future gravity measuring missions; Space Science Reviews, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Vol. 108, 1-2, p. 409-416, 2003
- AUSTEN G., KELLER W.; Numerical implementation of the gravity space approach proof of concept; IAG Symposia Processings No. 130, Dynamic Planet, Ed. Tregoning, Rizos, Springer Verlag, 2007
- BEUTLER, G., DRINKWATER M., RUMMEL R. VON STEIGER R.; Earth Gravity Field from Space: from Sensors to Earth Sciences. Space Science Reviews, 108:1-2. Kluwer, Dordrecht, 2003
- Bosch W.; Using the EIGEN-GRACE02S gravity field to investigate defectiveness of marine gravity data; IAG Symposia Proceedings, Vol. 129, Ed. Jekeli, Bastos, Fernades, Springer Verlag, 2005
- BOUMAN J., KOOP R., HAAGMANS R., MÜLLER J., SNEEUW N., TSCHERNING C.C., VISSER P.; Calibration and validation of GOCE gravity gradients; in: IAG Symposia Proceedings

- No. 128, A Window on the Future of Geodesy, Ed. F. Sanso, Springer Verlag, 2005
- DENKER H.; Computation of gravity gradients over Europe for calibration/validation of GOCE data; in Proceedings of 3rd Meeting of the International Gravity and Geoid Commission: Gravity and Geoid 2002, Ed. I.N. Tziavos, Editions Zini, Thessaloniki, 2003
- DIETRICH R., WIEHL M., SCHEINERT M., SHUM C.K., BRAUN A., HAN S., SHIBUYA K., FUKUDA Y., SATO T.; *Calibration/validation of GOCE data over Antarctica*; n: Proc. of the 2nd Int. GOCE User Workshop: GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography, ESA SP-569, 2004
- FACKLER U.; GRACE Beschleunigungsmessungen; Schriftenreihe IAPG/FESG, 20. Institut für Astronomische und Physikalische Geodäsie, München, 2005
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., GUTTING M.; Multiscale modelling from EIGEN-1S, EIGEN-2, EIGEN-GRACE01S, GGM01, UCPH2002_0.5, EGM96; in: Proc. Of the 2nd Int. GOCE User Workshop: GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography, ESA SP-569, 2004
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., MICHEL V.; The Kaiserslautern multiscale geopotential model SWITCH-03 from orbit perturbations of the satellite CHAMP and its comparison to models EGM96; Geophysical Journal International, Vol. 157, p. 499-514, 2004
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., KOHLHAAS A., MICHEL V., PETERS TH.; Wavelet modelling of regional and temporal variations of the Earth's gravitational potential observed by GRACE; Schriften zur Funktionalanalysis und Geomathematik, Fachbereich Geomathematik, TU Kaiserslautern (Hrsg.), 2005, 21, 2005
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., KOHLHAAS A., MICHEL V., PETERS TH.; Wavelet modeling of regional and temporal variations of the Earth's gravitational potential observed by GRACE; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 81, p. 5-15, 2007
- FLURY J., RUMMEL R.: Mass Transport and Mass Distribution in the Earth System; Proceedings of Second International GOCE User Workshop "GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography", ESA SP-569, 2004
- FLURY J., RUMMEL R.; Future satellite gravimetry and Earth dynamics; Earth, Moon, and Planets, Ed. Flury, Rummel, 94, 1. Springer Verlag, 2005
- FLURY J., RUMMEL R.; Future satellite gravimetry for geodesy. Earth, Moon, and Planets, 2005, 94, 1-2, 13-30, 2005
- FLURY J., RUMMEL R., REIGBER CH., ROTHACHER M., BOEDECKER G., SCHREIBER U. (Eds.), Observation of the Earth System From Space.; Springer, 2006.
- FÖLDVARY L., SVEHLA D., GERLACH CH., WERMUTH M., GRUBER TH., RUMMEL R., ROTHACHER M., FROMMKNECHT B., PETERS TH., STEIGENBERGER P.; Gravity model TUM-2sp based on the energy balance approach and kinematic CHAMP orbits; In: Earth Observation with CHAMP Results from three years in orbit, Ed. Reigber Ch., H. Lühr, P. Schwintzer, J. Wickert, Springer Verlag, 2005.
- Freeden W., Schreiner M.; Spaceborne gravitational field determination by means of locally supported wavelets; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 79, p. 431-446, 2005
- FROMMKNECHT B., OBERNDORFER H., FLECHTNER F., SCHMIDT R.; Integrated sensor analysis for GRACE: development and validation. Advances in Geosciences, EGU, Vol. 1, 1, 57-63, 2003
- FROMMKNECHT B., FACKLER U., FLURY J.; *Integrated sensor analysis GRACE*; in: Observation of the System Earth from

- Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- GERLACH CH., FÖLDVARY L., SVEHLA D., GRUBER TH., WERMUTH M., SNEEUW N., FROMMKNECHT B., OBERNDORFER H., PETERS TH., ROTHACHER M., RUMMEL R., STEIGENBERGER P.; A CHAMP-only gravity field model from kinematic orbits using the energy integral; Geophysical Research Letters, Vol. 30, 20, 2037, doi: 10.1029/2003/GL018025, 2003
- GERLACH C., SNEEUW N., VISSER P., SVEHLA D.; CHAMP gravity field recovery with the energy balance approach: First results; in: First CHAMP Mission Results for Gravity, Magnetic and Atmospheric Studies; Ed. Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Springer Verlag, 2003
- GLOCKNER O.; Gravitational Field Modelling from CHAMP-Ephemerides by Harmonic Splines and Fast Multipole Techniques; in: First CHAMP Mission results for Gravity, Magnetic and Atmospheric Studies; Ed. Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, 2003
- GRUBER TH., PETERS TH.; Time variable gravity field: Using future Earth observation missions for high frequency dealiasing; Proceedings of IERS Workshop on Combination Research and Global Geophysical Fluids, Ed.B. Richter, Schwegmann, Dick, IERS Technical Note No.30, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main., 2003
- GRUBER TH., RUMMEL R., KOOP R.; The GOCE high level processing facility; Proceedings of the Workshop: GOCINA Improving Modelling of Ocean Transport and Climate Prediction in the North Atlantic Region using GOCE Gravimetry, Cahiers du Centre Europeen de Geodynamique et de Seismologie, 2006, 25, 45-55, 2006
- GRUBER TH., RUMMEL R.; Concept and capability of GOCE.; Proceedings of the Workshop: GOCINA Improving Modelling of Ocean Transport and Climate Prediction in the North Atlantic Region using GOCE Gravimetry, Cahiers du Centre Europeen de Geodynamique et de Seismologie, 2006, 25, 31-37, 2006.
- GRUBER TH., RUMMEL R., KOOP R.; *How to use GOCE level 2* products; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007
- ILK K.H.; Energy relations for satellite-to-satellite motions; Geodesy, the Challenge of the Third Millenium; Ed. Grafarend, Krumm, Schwarze; Springer Verlag, 2003
- ILK K.H., FLURY J., RUMMEL, R., SCHWINTZER P., BOSCH W., HAAS C., SCHRÖTER J., STAMMER D., ZAHEL W., SCHMELING H., WOLF D., RIEGGER J., BARDOSSY A., GÜNTNER A.; Mass transport and mass distribution in the Earth system. Contributions of the new generation of satellite gravity and altimetry missions to the geosciences. Proposal for a German priority research program. GOCE-Projektbüro TU München, GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, München, Potsdam, 2004.
- ILK K.H.:, FEUCHTINGER M., MAYER-GÜRR T.; Gravity field recovery and validation by analysis of short arcs of a satellite-to-satellite tracking experiment as CHAMP and GRACE; in: IAG Symposia Proceedings No. 128, A Window on the Future of Geodesy, Ed. F. Sanso, Springer Verlag, 2005
- ILK K.H., LÖCHER A.; The use of energy balance relations for validation of gravity field models and orbit determination; in: IAG Symposia Proceedings No. 128, A Window on the Future of Geodesy, Ed. F. Sanso, Springer Verlag, 2005

- ILK K.H., FLURY J., RUMMEL, R., SCHWINTZER P., BOSCH W., HAAS C., SCHRÖTER J., STAMMER D., ZAHEL W., SCHMELING H., WOLF D., GÖTZE H.J., RIEGGER J., BARDOSSY A., GÜNTNER A., GRUBER, TH.; Mass transport and mass distribution in the Earth system. Contributions of the new generation of satellite gravity and altimetry missions to the geosciences; Proposal for a German priority research program, 2nd edition.. GOCE-Projektbüro TU München, GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, München, Potsdam, 2005
- ILK K.HH., EICKER A., MAYER-GÜRR T.; Global gravity field recovery by merging regional focusing patches: an integrated approach; IAG Symposia Processings No. 130, Dynamic Planet, Ed. Tregoning, Rizos, Springer Verlag, 2007
- JARECKI F., WOLF I., DENKER H., MÜLLER J.; *Quality assessment of GOCE gradients*; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- JOHANNESSEN J. A., BALMINO G., LE PROVOST C., RUMMEL R., SABADINI R., SÜNKEL H., TSCHERNING C.C., VISSER P., WOODWORTH P., HUGHES C.W., LEGRAND P., SNEEUW N., PEROSANZ F., AGUIRRE-MARTINEZ M., REBHAN H., DRINKWATER M.: the European Gravity Field and Steadystate Ocean Circulation Explorer Satellite Mission: its Impact on Geophysics.; Surveys in Geophysics, Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2003
- KÖNIG, R., REIGBER, C., ZHU, S.YY.; Dynamic model orbits and Earth system parameters from combined GPS and LEO data. Advances in Space Research, 36:431–437, doi:10. 1016/j.asr.2005.03.064, 2005
- KOHLHASE, A.O., KROES, R., D'AMICO, S.; Interferometric Baseline Performance Estimations for Multistatic Synthetic Aperture Radar Configurations Derived from GRACE GPS Observations. Journal of Geodesy, 80:28–39, doi:10.1007/s00190-006-0027-y, 2006
- KLOKOCNIK J., KOSTELECKY J., WAGNER C.A., SCHWINTZER P., FÖRSTE C., SCHARROO R.; Evaluation of the accuracy of the EIGEN-1S and -2 CHAMP derived gravity field models by satellite crossover altimetry; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 78, 7-8, p. 405-417, 2005
- KOOP R., GRUBER TH., RUMMEL R.; *The status of the GOCE high-level processing facility*; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007
- KROES, R., MONTENBRUCK, O., BERTIGER, W., *Precise Grace Baseline Determination Using GPS*. GPS SOLUTIONS, 9:21–31, doi:10.1007/s10291-004-0123-5, 2005
- LÖCHER A., ILK K.H.; A validation procedure for satellite orbits and force function models based on a new balance equation approach; IAG Symposia Processings No. 130, Dynamic Planet, Ed. Tregoning, Rizos, Springer Verlag, 2007
- MAYER-GÜRR T., ILK K.H., EICKER A., FEUCHTINGER M.; *ITG-CHAMP01: A CHAMP gravity field model from short kinematic arcs over a one-year observation period*; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 78, p. 462-280, 2005
- MAYER-GÜRR T., EICKER A., ILK K.H.; *Gravity field recovery from GRACE-SST data of short arcs*; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- MISSLING, K.D., DÄDELOW, H., MAASS, H., RICHTER, J., SCHLAGE, J.; *Multimission raw data center for GRACE*, Acta Astronautica, 56, pp 331-335, doi: 10.1016/j.actaastro. 2004.09.018, 2005

- MÜLLER J., JARECKI F., WOLF K.I.; External calibration and validation of GOCE gradients; In: Proceedings of 3rd Meeting of the International Gravity and Geoid Commission: Gravity and Geoid 2002, Ed. I.N. Tziavos, Editions Ziti, Thessaloniki, 2003
- MÜLLER J., DENKER H., JARECKI F., WOLF I.; Computation of calibration gradients and methods for in-orbit validation of gradiometric GOCE data; in: Proc. of the 2nd Int. GOCE User Workshop: GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography, ESA SP-569, 2004
- OBERNDORFER H., MÜLLER J.; CHAMP Accelerometer and Star Sensor Data Combination; in: First CHAMP Mission Results for Gravity, Magnetic and Atmospheric Studies; Ed. Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Springer Verlag, 2003
- PAIL R., METZLER B., PREIMESBERGER TH., LACKNER B., WERMUTH M.; GOCE quick-look gravity field analysis in the framework of HPF; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007
- PAIL R., METZLER B., LACKNER B., PREIMESBERGER TH., HÖCK E., SCHUH W.D., ALKHATIB H., BOXHAMMER CH., SIEMES CH., WERMUTH M.; GOCE gravity field analysis in the framework of HPF: Operational software system and simulation results; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007
- REIGBER CH., BALMINO G., SCHWINTZER P., BIANCALE R., BODE A., LEMOINE J.M., KÖNIG R., LOYER S., NEUMAYER H., MARTY J.C., BARTHELMES F., PEROSANZ F., ZHU S.Y.; Global gravity field recovery using solely GPS tracking and accelerometer data from CHAMP; Space Science Reviews, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Vol. 108, 1-2, p. 55-66, 2003
- REIGBER CH., BALMINO G., SCHWINTZER P., BIANCALE R., BODE A., LEMOINE J.M., KÖNIG R., LOYER S., NEUMAYER K.H., MARTY J.C., BARTHELMES F., PEROSANZ F., ZHU S.Y.; New global gravity field models from selected CHAMP data sets; n: First CHAMP Mission results for Gravity, Magnetic and Atmospheric Studies; Ed. Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Springer Verlag, 2003
- REIGBER CH., SCHWINTZER P., NEUMAYER K.H., BARTHELMES F., KÖNIG R., FÖRSTE CH., BALMINO G., BIANCALE R., LEMOINE J.M., LOYER S., BRUINSMA S., PEROSANZ F.; *The CHAMP-only Earth Gravity Field Model EIGEN-2*; Advances in Space Research, Vol. 31, 8, p. 1883-1888, 2003
- REIGBER CH., LÜHR H., GRUNWALDT L., FÖRSTE CH., KÖNIG R., MASSMANN H., FALCK C.; *CHAMP mission 5 years in orbit*; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- REIGBER, C., SCHMIDT, R., FLECHTNER, F., KÖNIG, R., MEYER, U., NEUMAYER, K.H., SCHWINTZER, P., ZHU, S.Y.; An Earth gravity field model complete to degree and order 150 from GRACE: EIGEN-GRACE02S. Journal of Geodynamics, 39:1–10., 2005
- REIGBER, C., SCHWINTZER, P., STUBENVOLL, R., SCHMIDT, R., FLECHTNER, F., MEYER, U., KÖNIG, R., NEUMAYER, H.-K., FÖRSTE, CH., BARTHELMES, F., ZHU, S. Y., BALMINO, G., BIANCALE, R., LEMOINE, J.-M., MEIXNER, H., AND RAIMONDO, J. C.; A High Resolution Global Gravity Field Model Combining CHAMP and GRACE Satellite Mission and Surface Data: EIGEN-CG01C, Scientific Technical Report STR06/07, Geoforschungszentrum Potsdam, Potsdam, 2006
- REUBELT T., GÖTZELMANN M., GRAFAREND E.; Harmonic analysis of the Earth's gravitational field from kinematic

- CHAMP orbits based on numerically derived satellite accelerations; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- RITSCHEL, B., BENDIG, A., PALM, H., KOPISCHKE, R., FREIBERG, S., FLECHTNER, F., MEYER, U.; *Design and Operation of the GRACE ISDC*.; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- RUMMEL R., FLURY J., GRUBER TH.; A detailed gravity model for Earth sciences derived from ESA's first Earth explorer mission GOCE.; GEOTECHNOLOGIEN Science Reports, Observation of the System earth from Space, GEOTECHNOLOGIEN, 2003
- Rummel, R.; *How to climb the gravity wall.*in: Beutler, G., M. R. Drinkwater, R. Rummel, R. von Steiger: Earth Gravity Field from Space from Sensors to Earth Sciences. Space Science Reviews, Kluwer, Dordrecht, 2003.
- RUMMEL R., FLURY J., HAAGMANS R., HUGHES C., LE GRAND P., SCHRAMA E., SNEEUW N., VERMEERSEN B., WOODWORTH P.; Scientific objectives for future geopotential missions;. Study for ESA contract 396 2/01/NL/GS, 2003.
- RUMMEL R., GRUBER TH., KOOP R.; High level processing facility for GOCE: Products and processing strategy; Proceedings of Second International GOCE User Workshop "GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography", ESA SP-569, 2004
- SCHMIDT M., HAN S.C., KUSCHE J., SANCHEZ L., SHUM C.K.; Regional high-resolution spatiotemporal gravity modeling from GRACE data using spherical wavelets; Geophysical Research Letters, Vol. 33, L08403, doi:10.1029/2005GL 025509,2006
- SCHMIDT M., FENGLER M., MAYER-GÜRR T., EICKER A., KUSCHE J., SANCHEZ L., HAN S.C.; Regional gravity modeling in terms of spherical base functions; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 81, p. 17-38, 2007
- SCHMIDT R., FLECHTNER F., MEYER U., REIGBER CH., BARTHELMES F., FÖRSTE CH., STUBENVOLL R., KÖNIG R., NEUMAYER K.H., ZHU S.; Static and time-variable gravity from GRACE mission data; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006

- SNEEUW N.; Space-wise, time-wise, torus and Rosborough representation in gravity field modeling; Space Science Reviews, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Vol. 108, 1-2. p. 37-46, 2003
- SNEEUW N., FLURY J., RUMMEL R.; Science requirements on future missions and simulated mission scenarios; Earth, Moon, and Planets., 2005, 94, 1-2, 117-146, 2005
- STUMMER C.; Analyse der Gradiometergleichungen der GOCE Satellitemission zur Schwerefeldbestimmung. Schriftenreihe IAPG/FESG, 25. Institut für Astronomische Physikalische Geodäsie, München. 3-934205-24-0, 2006.
- SVEHLA D., ROTHACHER M.; Kinematic precise orbit determination for gravity field determination; in: IAG Symposia Proceedings No. 128, A Window on the Future of Geodesy, Ed. F. Sanso, Springer Verlag, 2005
- SVEHLA D., FÖLDVARY L.; From kinematic orbit determination to derivation of satellite velocity and gravity field, in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- TAPLEY B.D., BETTADPUR S., REIGBER CH.; Status of the GRACE mission; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007
- TOTH G., ADAM J., FÖLDVARY L., TZIAVOS I., DENKER H.; Calibration/validation of GOCE data by terrestrial torsion balance observations; in: IAG Symposia Proceedings No. 128, A Window on the Future of Geodesy, Ed. F. Sanso, Springer Verlag, 2005
- VISSER P., SNEEUW N., GERLACH C.; Energy integral method for gravity field determination from satellite orbit coordinates; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 77, p. 207-216, 2003
- WERMUTH M., GERLACH C., SVEHLA D., FÖLDVARY L.; Comparison of different gravity field solution methods applied to CHAMP gravity field modelling; In: Proceedings of the 1st Workshop on International Gravity Field Research, Ed. Meurers B., Pail R., 45 50. Zentralanstalt für Meteorologie und Geodynamik, Wien, Wien, 2004
- WERMUTH M., RUMMEL R., FÖLDVARY L.; Mission simulation and semi-analytical gravity field analysis for GOCE SGG and SST; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006

Global Gravity Field Modelling

T. GRUBER¹

Introduction

In the reporting period from 2003 to 2007, global gravity field modelling work in Germany was focused on the exploitation of data from the German CHAMP and the US/German GRACE missions as well as on the preparations for the data analysis of the GOCE gradiometry mission by ESA. From the Champ mission, launched in July 2000, a multi-year data set became available enabling fundamental investigations on classical and new techniques for global gravity field modelling. These techniques, as well as new approaches specifically developed for the GRACE data analysis, were applied to the newly available inter-satellite tracking data from this mission. In 2005 data from the GRACE mission (launched in 2002) were released and since then extensively used by different groups in Germany in order to determine the static and time variable gravity field. For preparing the analysis of the gradiometer data from the GOCE mission (to be launched end of 2007) extensive work has been performed in various projects by a number of university and research institutes all over Germany. This preparatory work will enable these groups to quickly use this new data type for global gravity field modelling. In context with these gravity field satellite missions the issue on calibrating and validating the instruments, as well as the validation of the derived global gravity field models becomes more and more emerging. Several studies and attempts on this issue have been performed. The following chapters provide short summaries on modelling techniques, global gravity field models and model validation. They shall provide an overview of the work performed in this research field over the last four years. A few additional remarks about future prospects of global gravity field modelling are made in the final chapter. An extensive list of references is provided at the end.

Modelling Techniques

General Aspects: With the new satellite missions, there are available different data types to observe the gravity field from space (e.g. high-low SST, low-low SST, gravity gradients). A general overview about gravity field analysis techniques based on the different observables is given in BEUTLER et al. (2003), RUMMEL (2003a) and FLURY et al. (2006). An overview about the application of Earth gravity fields in different disciplines is given in RUMMEL (2005), ILK et al. (2004) and ILK et al. (2005d). Various dedicated geodetic techniques for gravity field determination and analysis are addressed by several authors. See papers by AUSTEN & KELLER (2007), BÖLLING & GRAFAREND (2005),

FÖLDVARY & WERMUTH (2005b), HECK (2003a) (20034a), HECK & SEITZ (2003b) (2007), HECK & WILD (2004b), ILK (2003a), ILK et al. (2007), KABAN et al. (2004) (2005), KELLER & SHARIFI (2005), KUHN & SEITZ (2004), MARINKOVIC et al. (2003), MEYER (2006), NOVAK et al. (2005), REUBELT et al. (2003a) (2003b), SCHÄFER et al. (2003), SCHNEIDER (2004) (2005a) (2006) and SCHNEIDER & Cui (2005b), Seitz (2003), Sharifi & Keller (2005), SNEEUW (2003a), SVEHLA & ROTHACHER (2005), SVEHLA & FÖLDVARY (2006), TSCHERNING & HECK (2005), TSOULIS (2005). Wavelet (or multiscale) techniques for gravity field modelling are addressed by FENGLER et al. (2004c), FREEDEN et al. (2003a, 2003b), FREEDEN & MICHEL (2004), Freeden & Schreiner (2005), Freeden & Mayer (2006), KELLER (2004), SCHMIDT M. et al. (2004, 2005, 2007). A summary on fundamental parameters and standards is given in Groten (2004).

CHAMP: With the availability of a continuous multi-year time series of GPS observations from a low Earth orbiter to the GPS constellation dedicated analysis techniques became possible. For a summary see MAYER-GÜRR et al. (2005b) and WERMUTH et al. (2004). One can distinguish between the classical orbit perturbation approach used by REIGBER et al. (2003a) (2003b) (2003c) (2005b) (2006a), multiscale techniques applied by FENGLER et al. (2004b, 2005), the energy balance approach used by FÖLDVARY et al. (2005), GERLACH et al. (2003a) (2003b), SNEEUW et al. (2003b) (2005a), VISSER et al. (2003), semi-analytical computations performed by FÖLDVARY et al. (2003), short arc techniques used by ILK et al. (2005a), MAYER-GÜRR et al. (2003a), MAYER-GÜRR (2006), the accelerations approach applied by REUBELT et al. (2006), and harmonic splines and multipole techniques done by GLOCKNER (2003). Several papers also deal with the determination and application of kinematic orbits for gravity field modelling. See GÖTZELMANN et al. (2006), SVEHLA & ROTHACHER (2005) and SVEHLA & FÖLDVARY (2006).

GRACE: Similar as for CHAMP also GRACE data have been analyzed intensively and gravity field solutions have been determined by different methods. As the GRACE observation system is much more complicated some studies about sensor performance have been performed in parallel, see FACKLER (2005), FROMMKNECHT et al. (2003) (2006). Gravity field determination using GRACE data has been done by applying the following techniques: Classical orbit perturbation theory, see FLECHTNER (2003), FLECHTNER et al. (2006), REIGBER et al. (2005a), SCHMIDT R. et al. (2003, 2006), TAPLEY et al. (2007); Short arc technique,

¹ Thomas Gruber: Institut für Astronomische und Physikalische Geodäsie, Technische Universität München, Arcisstraße 21, D-82290 München, Germany, Tel. +49-89-289-23192, Fax +49-89-289-23178, e-mail Thomas.Gruber@bv.tu-muenchen.de

see ILK et al. (2005b), MAYER-GÜRR et al. (2006), MAYER-GÜRR (2006); Integration approach, see NOVAK et al. (2006); Multiscale modelling, see FENGLER et al. (2004a) (2005, 2007), SCHMIDT M. et al. (2006). Several solutions have been computed from the GRACE data (see chapter on global models).

GOCE: As the GOCE mission is not yet in orbit, work concentrated on preparations for using the new type of gravity gradient observations for global gravity field modelling, on calibration & validation of the GOCE gravity gradient data and on required computational efforts for a global model up to degree and order 250. For more details on the GOCE mission and products, see GRUBER & RUMMEL (2006), GRUBER et al. (2006) (2007), KOOP et al. (2007), RUMMEL et al. (2003b) (2004) (2007). The major work was focused on using GOCE data for gravity field recovery. Different approaches as well as techniques to filter the band-limited gradient observations have been developed and implemented. For more details see: ABRI-KOSOV & SCHWINTZER (2004), ABRIKOSOV et al. (2006) (2007a) (2007b), BAUR & SNEEUW (2007), EICKER et al. (2005) (2006), FÖRSTE et al. (2007), KARGOLL (2003, 2005), MAYER-GÜRR et al. (2003b) (2003c), PAIL et al. (2005) (2007a) (2007b) (2007c), SCHUH W.D. (2003a) (2003b), SCHUH W.D. et al. (2007), WERMUTH et al. (2003, 2006), WILD & HECK (2004) (2005). As the computational effort to determine a GOCE gravity field solution is extraordinary, another focal point was the derivation and implementation of efficient algorithms. More details can be found in: ALKHATIB (2003), ALKHATIB & SCHUH (2007), AUSTEN et al. (2006), Austen & Keller (2006), Baur & Grafarend (2005, 2006), BAUR et al. (2006), BAUR & KUSCHE (2007), BOXHAMMER (2003) (2006), BOXHAMMER & SCHUH (2006), GUNDLICH et al. (2003), KOCH et al. (2004), KOCH (2005). Gravity gradients observed in space by the GOCE mission are internally and externally calibrated. The calibration is crucial for the quality of the final global gravity field models. Several papers address methods and tools either to calibrate or to validate the observed gravity gradients. See: BOUMAN et al. (2005), DENKER (2003), DENKER et al. (2003), DIETRICH et al. (2004), JARECKI & MÜLLER (2003), JARECKI et al. (2006), MÜLLER (2003a), MÜLLER et al. (2003b) (2004), STUMMER (2006), TOTH et al. (2005a) (2005b), WOLF et al. (2003) (2004) (2005), WOLF (2006).

Global Models

The following global gravity field models have been published by groups in Germany (some in cooperation with other international partners):

- EIGEN-2: CHAMP, GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, REIGBER et al. (2003d);
- EIGEN-CHAMP03S: CHAMP: GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, REIGBER et al. (2005b);
- EIGEN-GRACE02S: GRACE, GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, REIGBER et al. (2005a);
- EIGEN-CG01C: GRACE & surface data, Geo-ForschungsZentrum Potsdam, REIGBER et al.(2006b);

- EIGEN-CG03C: GRACE & surface data, Geo-ForschungsZentrum Potsdam;
- EIGEN-GL04S: GRACE, LAGEOS, GeoForschungs-Zentrum Potsdam;
- EIGEN-GL04C: GRACE, LAGEOS & surface data, GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam;
- ITG-CHAMP01: CHAMP, Universität Bonn, MAYER-GÜRR et al. (2005a), ILK et al. (2005a);
- ITG-GRACE02s: GRACE, Universität Bonn, MAYER-GÜRR et al. (2007);
- SWITCH-03: CHAMP, Technische Universität Kaiserslautern, FENGLER et al. (2004b);
- TUM-1s: CHAMP, Technische Universität München, GERLACH et al. (2003a);
- TUM-2sp: CHAMP, Technische Universität München, FÖLDVARY et al. (2005);
- TUM-2s: CHAMP, Technische Universität München.

Model Validation

The validation of global gravity field models by means of independent data and observations becomes more and more important, because the mission data from CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE provide fields with unprecedented accuracy. In opposite, gravity field solutions from these missions can also be applied for validating ground data. GRUBER (2004) summarizes classical concepts, which can be applied for validating satellite derived global gravity field models. ILK & LÖCHER (2005c), LÖCHER & ILK (2005) (2007) apply energy balance equations for validating gravity field models and orbits. KLOKOCNIK et al. (2005) and ROMANOVA et al. (2007) use satellite altimeter data via the crossover technique and ocean state estimation procedures, respectively, for validating global gravity field models by means of independent data over the oceans. Finally, ROLAND & DENKER (2003) (2005b) (2005c) and ROLAND (2005a) use global gravity field models for validating observed gravity data on ground. All methods require the application of filter techniques in order to enable the comparison of bandlimited global models (by a truncated spherical harmonic series) to observed ground data containing the full signal.

Future Prospects

A few studies on the requirements and instrumentation of future gravimetry satellite missions have been performed during the reporting period. These studies were focused on the identification of the scientific requirements for the different science applications, see AGUIRRE-MARTINEC & SNEEUW (2003), FLURY & RUMMEL (2005) and SNEEUW et al (2005b). Further studies recently have been initiated, which will identify more details of potential future mission scenarios and possible instrumentation configurations.

During the next couple of years the analysis of the GRACE mission data as well the availability of the GOCE gravity gradients will drive the further development in this area. It can be expected that new sets of gravity field models either from GRACE or GOCE only and from combinations

of both with unprecedented accuracy and spatial resolution will become available. These fields will finally represent the baseline for any further development and for the definition of potential future gravimetry missions.

- ABRIKOSOV O., SCHWINTZER P.: Recovery of the Earth's gravity field from GOCE satellite gravity gradiometry: A case study; in: Proc. Of the 2nd Int. GOCE User Workshop: GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography, ESA SP-569, 2004
- ABRIKOSOV O., JARECKI F., MÜLLER J., PETROVIC S., SCHWINTZER P.: The impact of temporal gravity variations on GOCE gravity field recovery; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- ABRIKOSOV O., FÖRSTE CH., ROTHACHER M., BRUINSMA S., MARTY J.C., BALMINO G.: Evaluation of a GOCE combination model; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007a
- ABRIKOSOV O., FLECHTNER F., FÖRSTE CH., MEYER U., ROTHACHER M., SCHMIDT R.: Contribution of modern satellite tracking data to GOCE-based gravity solutions; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007b
- AGUIRRE-MARTINEC M., SNEEUW N.: Needs and tools for future gravity measuring missions; Space Science Reviews, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Vol. 108, 1-2, p. 409-416, 2003
- ALKHATIB H.: Numerical analysis of GOCE normal equations with the GOCE-analyser; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Status Seminar Bavarian State Mapping Agency (BLVA), GEOTECHNOLOGIEN, Science Report, No.3, p. 8-11, Munich, 2003
- ALKHATIB H., SCHUH W.D.: Integration of the Monte Carlo covariance estimation strategy into tailored solution procedures for large-scale least squares problems; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 81, p. 53-66, 2007
- Austen G., Baur O., Keller W.: Use of high performance computing in gravity field research. In Nagel WE, W Jäger and M Resch (Eds.): High Performance Computing in Science and Engineering '05, Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2006a
- AUSTEN G., KELLER W.: LSQR tuning to succeed in computing high resolution gravity field solutions. In: Alberigo P, Erbacci G, Garofalo F (Eds.): Science and Supercomputing in Europe, HPC-Europa Transnational Access Report 2005, 307-311, Monograf s.r.l., Bologna, Italy, 2006b
- AUSTEN G., KELLER W.: Numerical implementation of the gravity space approach proof of concept; IAG Symposia Processings No. 130, Dynamic Planet, Ed. Tregoning, Rizos, Springer Verlag, 2007
- BAUR O., GRAFAREND E.: LSQR tuning to succeed in computing high resolution gravity field solutions. In: Alberigo P., Erbacci G., Garofalo F. (Eds.): Science and Supercomputing in Europa, HPC-Europa Report Book 2005, 312-315, Monograf s.r.l., Bologna, Italy, 2005
- BAUR O., GRAFAREND E.: High-performance GOCE gravity field recovery from gravity gradient tensor invariants and kinematic orbit information; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006a
- BAUR O., AUSTEN G., KELLER W.: Efficient satellite based geopotential recovery; In: Nagel W.E., Jäger W., Resch M. (Eds.): High Performance Computing in Science and

- Engineering 06, 499-514, Springer Berlin Heidelberg New York, 2006b
- BAUR O., SNEEUW N.: The Slepian approach revisited: Dealing with the polar gap in satellite-based geopotential recovery; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007a
- BAUR O., KUSCHE J.: LSQR based geopotential recovery; in: Proceedings 1st International Symposium of the IGFS, Istanbul, Turkey, accepted 2006, in print 2007b
- BEUTLER, G., DRINKWATER M., RUMMEL R. VON STEIGER R.: Earth Gravity Field from Space: from Sensors to Earth Sciences. Space Science Reviews, 108:1-2. Kluwer, Dordrecht, 2003
- BÖLLING K., GRAFAREND E.: Ellipsoidal spectral properties of the Earth's gravitational potential and its first and second derivatives; Journal of Geodesy Vol. 79, 300-330, 2005
- BOUMAN J., KOOP R., HAAGMANS R., MÜLLER J., SNEEUW N., TSCHERNING C.C., VISSER P.: Calibration and validation of GOCE gravity gradients; in: IAG Symposia Proceedings No. 128, A Window on the Future of Geodesy, Ed. F. Sanso, Springer Verlag, 2005
- BOXHAMMER CH.: Tailored parallel least squares algorithms for GOCE data processing; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Status Seminar Bavarian State Mapping Agency (BLVA), Geotechnologien, Science Report, No.3, p. 27-30, Munich. 2003
- BOXHAMMER CH.: Effiziente numerische Verfahren zur sphärischen harmonischen Analyse von Satellitendaten; Mitteilungen aus dem Geodätischen Instituten der Rheinischen Friedrich-Wilhelms Universität Bonn, Nr. 94, ISSN: 0723-4325, 2006a
- BOXHAMMER CH., SCHUH W.D.: GOCE gravity field modelling: Computational aspects – Free kite numbering scheme; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, p. 209-224, 2006b
- DENKER H.: Computation of gravity gradients over Europe for calibration/validation of GOCE data; in Proceedings of 3rd Meeting of the International Gravity and Geoid Commission: Gravity and Geoid 2002, Ed. I.N. Tziavos, Editions Zini, Thessaloniki, 2003a
- DENKER H., JARECKI F., MÜLLER J. WOLF I.: Calibration and validation strategies for the gravity field mission GOCE; Status Seminar "Observation of the System Earth from Space", Geotechnologien Science Report, No. 3, 32-35, Potsdam, 2003.b
- DIETRICH R., WIEHL M., SCHEINERT M., SHUM C.K., BRAUN A., HAN S., SHIBUYA K., FUKUDA Y., SATO T.: *Calibration/validation of GOCE data over Antarctica*; n: Proc. of the 2nd Int. GOCE User Workshop: GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography, ESA SP-569, 2004
- EICKER A:, MAYER-GÜRR T., ILK K.H.: Global gravity field solutions from GRACE SST data and regional refinements by GOCE SGG observations; AG Symposia Proceedings, Vol. 129, Ed. Jekeli, Bastos, Fernades, Springer Verlag, 2005
- EICKER A., MAYER-GÜRR T., ILK K.H.: An integrated global/ regional gravity field determination approach based on GOCE observations; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- FACKLER U.: GRACE Beschleunigungsmessungen; Schriftenreihe IAPG/FESG, 20. Institut für Astronomische und Physikalische Geodäsie, München, 2005

- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., GUTTING M.: Multiscale modelling from EIGEN-1S, EIGEN-2, EIGEN-GRACE01S, GGM01, UCPH2002_0.5, EGM96; in: Proc. Of the 2nd Int. GOCE User Workshop: GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography, ESA SP-569, 2004a
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., MICHEL V.: The Kaiserslautern multiscale geopotential model SWITCH-03 from orbit perturbations of the satellite CHAMP and its comparison to models EGM96; Geophysical Journal International, Vol. 157, p. 499-514, 2004b
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., GUTTING M.: Darstellung des Gravitationsfelds und seiner Funktionale mit Multiskalentechniken; Zeitschrift für Geodäsie, Geoinformation und Landmanagement (ZFV), (5): 323-334, 2004c
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., GUTTING M.: Multiscale modelling from EIGEN-1S, EIGEN-2, EIGEN-GRACE01S, UCPH2002_0.5, EGM96; in: Earth Observation with Champ, Ed: Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Springer Verlag, 2005a
- FENGLER M, FREEDEN W., KUSCHE J.: Multiscale Geopotential Solutions from CHAMP Orbits and Accelerometry, in: Earth Observation with Champ, Ed: Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Springer Verlag, 2005b
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., KOHLHAAS A., MICHEL V., PETERS TH.: Wavelet modeling of regional and temporal variations of the Earth's gravitational potential observed by GRACE; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 81, p. 5-15, 2007
- FLECHTNER F.: Short-term Atmosphere and Ocean Gravity Dealiasing for Grace, In: Observation of the System Earth Form Space: Status Seminar, Geotechnologien Science Report No. 3, Bavarian State Mapping Agency (Bvla), München, 2003
- FLECHTNER F., SCHMIDT R., MEYER U.: De-aliasing of short-term atmospheric and oceanic mass variations for GRACE; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- FLURY J., RUMMEL R.: Future satellite gravimetry for geodesy. Earth, Moon, and Planets, 2005, 94, 1-2, 13-30, 2005
- FLURY J., RUMMEL R., REIGBER C., ROTHACHER M., BOEDECKER G., SCHREIBER U. (Eds.); OBSERVATION OF THE EARTH SYSTEM FROM SPACE; SPRINGER VERLAG, 2006.
- FÖLDVARY L., WERMUTH M.: Semi-analytical gravity field analysis applied to satellite-to-satellite tracking data; Geotechnologien Science Report, Rudloff A., Stroink L. (Hrsg.), 2003, 3, 51-53. Koordinationsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam, 2003
- FÖLDVARY L., SVEHLA D., GERLACH CH., WERMUTH M., GRUBER TH., RUMMEL R., ROTHACHER M., FROMMKNECHT B., PETERS TH., STEIGENBERGER P.: Gravity model TUM-2sp based on the energy balance approach and kinematic CHAMP orbits; In: Earth Observation with CHAMP Results from three years in orbit, Ed. Reigber Ch., H. Lühr, P. Schwintzer, J. Wickert, Springer Verlag, 2005a.
- FÖLDVARY L., WERMUTH M.: Gravity inversion techniques for high-low SST applied to a simulated GOCE orbit; Acta Geodetica et Geophysica Hungarica, 40, 1, 1-13, 2005b.
- FÖRSTE CH., FLECHTNER F., SCHMIDT R., KÖNIG R., MEYER U., STUBENVOLL R., ROTHACHER M., BARTHELMES F., NEUMAYER K., BIANCALE R., BRUINSMA S., LEMOINE J.M., LOYER S.: Global mean gravity field models from combination of satellite mission and altimetry/gravimetry surface data; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007

- FREEDEN W., MAIER T., ZIMMERMANN S.: A survey on wavelet methods for (Geo)applications. Revista Matemática Complutense (16): 277-310, 2003a
- FREEDEN W., GROTEN E., MICHEL V., KABOODVAND A.: Geopotential reconstruction, decomposition, fast computation, and noise cancellation by harmonic wavelets; Studia Geophysica et Geodaetica, (47): 37-72, 2003b
- FREEDEN W., MICHEL V.: Multiscale potential theory (with applications to geoscience). Birkhäuser Verlag, Boston, Basel, Berlin, 2004.
- Freeden W., Schreiner M.: Spaceborne gravitational field determination by means of locally supported wavelets; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 79, p. 431-446, 2005
- FREEDEN W., MAYER C.: Multiscale solution for the Molodensky problem on regular telluroidal surfaces. Acta Geodaetica et Geophysica Hungarica, (41): 55-86, 2006
- FROMMKNECHT B., OBERNDORFER H., FLECHTNER F., SCHMIDT R.: Integrated sensor analysis for GRACE: development and validation. Advances in Geosciences, EGU, Vol. 1, 1, 57-63, 2003
- FROMMKNECHT B., FACKLER U., FLURY J.: *Integrated sensor analysis GRACE*; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- GERLACH CH., FÖLDVARY L., SVEHLA D., GRUBER TH., WERMUTH M., SNEEUW N., FROMMKNECHT B., OBERNDORFER H., PETERS TH., ROTHACHER M., RUMMEL R., STEIGENBERGER P.: A CHAMP-only gravity field model from kinematic orbits using the energy integral; Geophysical Research Letters, Vol. 30, 20, 2037, doi: 10.1029/2003/GL018025, 2003a
- GERLACH C., SNEEUW N., VISSER P., SVEHLA D.: CHAMP gravity field recovery with the energy balance approach: First results; in: First CHAMP Mission Results for Gravity, Magnetic and Atmospheric Studies; Ed. Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Springer Verlag, 2003b
- GÖTZELMANN M, KELLER W., REUBELT T.: Gross error compensation for gravity field analysis based on kinematic orbit data; Journal of Geodesy Vol. 80, 184-198, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-0061-9, 2006
- GLOCKNER O.: Gravitational Field Modelling from CHAMP-Ephemerides by Harmonic Splines and Fast Multipole Techniques; in: First CHAMP Mission results for Gravity, Magnetic and Atmospheric Studies; Ed. Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, 2003
- GROTEN E.: Fundamental parameters and current (2004) best estimates of the parameters of common relevance to astronomy, geodesy and geodynamics; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 77, 10-11, p. 724-731, 2004
- GRUBER TH.: Global gravity field modelling; in: National Report of the Federal Republic of Germany on the Geodetic Activities in the Years 1999-2003; compiled by: B. Heck, R. Rummel, H. Hornik; DGK Reihe B, Heft Nr. 312, München 2003
- GRUBER TH.: Validation concepts for gravity field models from satellite missions. Proceedings of Second International GOCE User Workshop "GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography", ESA SP-569, 2004
- GRUBER TH., RUMMEL R.: Concept and capability of GOCE; Proceedings of the Workshop: GOCINA Improving Modelling of Ocean Transport and Climate Prediction in the North Atlantic Region using GOCE Gravimetry, Cahiers du Centre Europeen de Geodynamique et de Seismologie, 2006, 25, 31-37, 2006a.

- GRUBER TH., RUMMEL R., KOOP R.: The GOCE high level processing facility; Proceedings of the Workshop: GOCINA Improving Modelling of Ocean Transport and Climate Prediction in the North Atlantic Region using GOCE Gravimetry, Cahiers du Centre Europeen de Geodynamique et de Seismologie (Hrsg.), 2006, 25, 45-55, 2006b
- GRUBER TH., RUMMEL R., KOOP R.: How to use GOCE level 2 products; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007
- GUNDLICH B., KOCH K.R., KUSCHE J.: Gibbs sampler for computing and propagating large covariance matrices; in: Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 77, p. 514-528, 2003
- HECK B.: On Helmert's methods of condensation; Journal of Geodesy, 77, 155-170, 2003a
- HECK B., SEITZ K.: Solution of the linearized geodetic boundary value problem for an ellipsoidal boundary to order e^3 ; Journal of Geodesy, 77, 182-192, 2003b
- HECK B.: Problems in the definition of vertical reference frames; Sansò, F. (ed.): V Hotine-Marussi Symposium on Mathematical Geodesy, Matera/Italy, June 17-21, 2003, Springer Verlag, IAG Symposia, Vol. 127, 164-173, 2004a
- HECK B.: WILD F.; Topographic reductions in satellite gravity gradiometry based on a generalized condensation model; Sansò, F. (ed): A Window on the Future of Geodesy, IAG General Assembly, Sapporo, June 30 July 11, 2003, Springer Verlag, IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, 294–299, 2004b
- HECK B., SEITZ K.: A comparison of the tesseroid, prism and point-mass approaches for mass reductions in gravity field modelling; Journal of Geodesy, 81, 121-136. DOI: 10.1007/s00190-006-0094-0, 2007
- ILK K.H.: Energy relations for satellite-to-satellite motions; Geodesy, the Challenge of the Third Millenium; Ed. Grafarend, Krumm, Schwarze; Springer Verlag, 2003a
- ILK K.H., MAYER-GÜRR T., FEUCHTINGER M.: Gravity field recovery and validation by analysis of short arcs of a satellite-to-satellite experiment GRACE, Geotechnologien Science Report, Observation of the System Earth from Space, Status Seminar, 12-13 June 2003, Munich, 2003b
- ILK K.H., FLURY J., RUMMEL, R., SCHWINTZER P., BOSCH W., HAAS C., SCHRÖTER J., STAMMER D., ZAHEL W., SCHMELING H., WOLF D., RIEGGER J., BARDOSSY A., GÜNTNER A.: Mass transport and mass distribution in the Earth system. Contributions of the new generation of satellite gravity and altimetry missions to the geosciences. Proposal for a German priority research program. GOCE-Projektbüro TU München, GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, München, Potsdam, 2004.
- ILK K.H., MAYER-GÜRR T., FEUCHTINGER M.: *Gravity field* recovery by analysis of short arcs of CHAMP; in: Earth Observation with Champ, Ed: Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Springer Verlag, 2005a
- ILK K:H:, FEUCHTINGER M., MAYER-GÜRR T.: Gravity field recovery and validation by analysis of short arcs of a satellite-to-satellite tracking experiment as CHAMP and GRACE; in: IAG Symposia Proceedings No. 128, A Window on the Future of Geodesy, Ed. F. Sanso, Springer Verlag, 2005b
- ILK K.H., LÖCHER A.: The use of energy balance relations for validation of gravity field models and orbit determination; in: IAG Symposia Proceedings No. 128, A Window on the Future of Geodesy, Ed. F. Sanso, Springer Verlag, 2005c
- ILK K.H., FLURY J., RUMMEL, R., SCHWINTZER P., BOSCH W., HAAS C., SCHRÖTER J., STAMMER D., ZAHEL W., SCHMELING H., WOLF D., GÖTZE H.J., RIEGGER J., BARDOSSY A., GÜNTNER A., GRUBER, TH.: Mass transport and mass

- distribution in the Earth system. Contributions of the new generation of satellite gravity and altimetry missions to the geosciences; Proposal for a German priority research program, 2nd edition.. GOCE-Projektbüro TU München, GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, München, Potsdam, 2005d
- ILK K.H., EICKER A., MAYER-GÜRR T.: Global gravity field recovery by merging regional focusing patches: an integrated approach; IAG Symposia Processings No. 130, Dynamic Planet, Ed. Tregoning, Rizos, Springer Verlag, 2007
- JARECKI F., MÜLLER J.: Validation of GOCE gradients using cross-overs; Status Seminar "Observation of the System Earth from Space", Geotechnologien Science Report, No. 3, 79-84, 2003
- JARECKI, F., MÜLLER, J., PETROVIC, S., SCHWINTZER, P.: Temporal gravity variations in GOCE gradiometric data; IAG Symposia Processings No. 129, Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions, Ed. Jekeli, Bastos, Fernandes, Springer Verlag 2005
- JARECKI F., WOLF I., DENKER H., MÜLLER J.: *Quality assessment of GOCE gradients*; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- KABAN M.K., SCHWINTZER P., REIGBER CH.: *A new isostatic model of the lithosphere and gravity field*; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 78, p. 368-385, 2004
- KABAN M., SCHWINTZER P., REIGBER CH.: Dynamic topography as reflected in the global gravity field; in: Earth Observation with Champ, Ed: Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Springer Verlag, 2005
- KARGOLL B.: Implementation and validation of the stochastic model of GOCE SGG data; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Status Seminar Bavarian State Mapping Agency (BLVA), Geotechnologien, Science Report, No.3, p. 85-88, Munich, 2003
- KARGOLL B.: Comparison of some robust parameter estimation for outlier analysis of GOCE mission data; IAG Symposia Proceedings, Vol. 129, p. 77–82, Ed. Jekeli, Bastos, Fernades, Springer Verlag, 2005
- KELLER W.: GPS Experiments with the German Mini-satellite Mission CHAMP; In: Featherstone W (Ed.): Proceedings of the Satnav 2003 Conference, Melbourne 22-25 July 2003
- KELLER W.: Wavelets in Geodesy and Geodynamics; Walter DeGruyter Verlag, Berlin, 2004
- KELLER W., SHARIFI M.A.; Satellite Gradiometry Using A Satellite Pair; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 78, P. 544-557, 2005
- KIS K. I., TAYLOR P. T., WITTMANN G., HYUNG RAE KIM, TORONYI B., MAYER-GÜRR T.: Bayesian inference in satellite gravity inversion, Journal Acta Geodaetica et Geophysica Hungarica, Vol. 40. No. 2, P. 161-170, 2005
- KLOKOCNIK J., KOSTELECKY J., WAGNER C.A., SCHWINTZER P., FÖRSTE C., SCHARROO R.: Evaluation of the accuracy of the EIGEN-1S and -2 CHAMP derived gravity field models by satellite crossover altimetry; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 78, 7-8, p. 405-417, 2005
- KOCH K.-R., KUSCHE J., BOXHAMMER C., GUNDLICH B.: Parallel Gibbs Sampling for Computing and Propagating Large Covariance Matrices; ZfV, Vol. 129, p. 32-427, 2004
- Koch K.R.: Determining the maximum degree of harmonic coefficients in geopotential models by Monte Carlo methods; Std. Geophy. Geod., Vol. 49, p. 259-275, 2005

- KOOP R., GRUBER TH., RUMMEL R.: *The status of the GOCE high-level processing facility*; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007
- KUHN M., SEITZ K.: Evaluation of Newton's integral in space and frequency domain; Sansò, F. (ed): A Window on the Future of Geodesy, IAG General Assembly, Sapporo, June 30 – July 11, 2003, Springer Verlag, IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, 386-391, 2004
- KUSCHE J.: Approximate decorrelation and non-isotropic smoothing of time-variable GRACE- type gravity field models; accepted in Journal of Geodesy, in print, 2007
- LÖCHER A., ILK K.H.: Energy balance relations for validation of gravity field models and orbit determinations applied to the CHAMP mission; in: Earth Observation with Champ, Ed: Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Springer Verlag, 2005
- LÖCHER A., ILK K.H.: A validation procedure for satellite orbits and force function models based on a new balance equation approach; IAG Symposia Processings No. 130, Dynamic Planet, Ed. Tregoning, Rizos, Springer Verlag, 2007
- MARINKOVIC P., GRAFAREND E., REUBELT T: Space Gravity Spectroscopy: the Benefits of Taylor-karman Structured Criterion Matrices. Advances in Geosciences 1, 1-8, 2003
- MAYER-GÜRR T., ILK K.H., LÖCHER A., FEUCHTINGER M.: Gravity field recovery and validation by analysis of short arcs of CHAMP, Proceedings of the "1st Workshop on International Gravity Field Research", May 8-9, 2003, Graz, Austria, 2003a
- MAYER-GÜRR T., ILK K.H., EICKER A.: Regional gravity field recovery from GOCE gradiometer measurements and SST-high-low observations A simulation study, Proceedings of the "1st Workshop on International Gravity Field Research", May 8-9, 2003, Graz, Austria, 2003b
- MAYER-GÜRR T., ILK K.H., EICKER A.: Regional gravity field recovery from GOCE gradiometer measurements and SST-high-low observations A simulation study; Geotechnologien Science Report, Observation of the System Earth from Space, Status Seminar, 12-13 June 2003, Munich, 2003c
- MAYER-GÜRR T., ILK K.H., EICKER A., FEUCHTINGER M.: *ITG-CHAMP01: A CHAMP gravity field model from short kinematic arcs over a one-year observation period*; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 78, p. 462-280, 2005a
- MAYER-GÜRR T., FEUCHTINGER M., KUSCHE J.: A comparison of various procedures for global gravity recovery from CHAMP orbits; in: Earth Observation with Champ, Ed: Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Springer Verlag, 2005b
- MAYER-GÜRR T., EICKER A., ILK K.H.: *Gravity field recovery from GRACE-SST data of short arcs*; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006a
- MAYER-GÜRR T.: Gravitationsfeldbestimmung aus der Analyse kurzer Bahnbögen am Beispiel der Satellitenmissionen CHAMP und GRACE; Dissertation, Astronomische, Physikalische und Mathematische Geodäsie, Universität Bonn, 2006b
- MAYER-GÜRR T., EICKER A., ILK K.H.: ITG-Grace02s: a GRACE gravity field derived from short arcs of the satellite's orbit; in: Proceedings Symposium of the International Gravity Field Service (IGFS2006), Istanbul, Turkey, in print, 2007
- MEYER U.: Möglichkeiten und Grenzen der Hill-Gleichungen für die Schwerefeldbestimmung; GFZ Scientific Technical Report STR06/08; GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, 2006

- MÜLLER J.: GOCE gradients in various reference frames and their accuracies, Advances in Geosciences, Vol. 1, p. 33-38, 2003a
- MÜLLER J., JARECKI F., WOLF K.I.: External calibration and validation of GOCE gradients; In: Proceedings of 3rd Meeting of the International Gravity and Geoid Commission: Gravity and Geoid 2002, Ed. I.N. Tziavos, Editions Ziti, Thessaloniki, 2003b
- MÜLLER J., DENKER H., JARECKI F., WOLF I.: Computation of calibration gradients and methods for in-orbit validation of gradiometric GOCE data; in: Proc. of the 2nd Int. GOCE User Workshop: GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography, ESA SP-569, 2004
- NOVAK P., GRAFAREND E.: Ellipsoidal representation of the topographical potential and its vertical gradient; Journal of Geodesy Vol. 78, 691-706, 2005
- NOVAK P., AUSTEN G., SHARIFI M., GRAFAREND E.: *Mapping Earth's gravitation using GRACE data*; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- OBERNDORFER H., MÜLLER J.: CHAMP Accelerometer and Star Sensor Data Combination; in: First CHAMP Mission Results for Gravity, Magnetic and Atmospheric Studies; Ed. Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Springer Verlag, 2003
- PAIL R., SCHUH W.-D., WERMUTH M.: GOCE Gravity Field Processing; in: IAG Symposia Proceedings, Vol. 129, Ed. Jekeli, Bastos, Fernades, Springer Verlag, 2005
- Pail R., Metzler B., Lackner B., Preimesberger T., Höck E., Schuh W.-d., Alkathib H., Boxhammer Ch., Siemes Ch., Wermuth M.: *GOCE-Schwerefeldprozessierung: Software-Architektur und Simulationsergebnisse*, ZfV, Vol. 132, p. 16-25, 2007a
- PAIL R., METZLER B., LACKNER B., PREIMESBERGER TH., HÖCK E., SCHUH W.D., ALKHATIB H., BOXHAMMER CH., SIEMES CH., WERMUTH M.: GOCE gravity field analysis in the framework of HPF: Operational software system and simulation results; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007b
- PAIL R., METZLER B., PREIMESBERGER TH., LACKNER B., WER-MUTH M.: GOCE quick-look gravity field analysis in the framework of HPF; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007c
- REIGBER CH., BALMINO G., SCHWINTZER P., BIANCALE R., BODE A., LEMOINE J.M., KÖNIG R., LOYER S., NEUMAYER H., MARTY J.C., BARTHELMES F., PEROSANZ F., ZHU S.Y.: Global gravity field recovery using solely GPS tracking and accelerometer data from CHAMP; Space Science Reviews, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Vol. 108, 1-2, p. 55-66, 2003a
- REIGBER CH., JOCHMANN H., WÜNSCH J., NEUMAYER K.H., SCHWINTZER P.: FIRST INSIGHT INTO TEMPORAL GRAVITY VARIABILITY FROM CHAMP, IN: FIRST CHAMP MISSION RESULTS FOR GRAVITY, MAGNETIC and ATMOSPHERIC STUDIES; ED. REIGBER, LÜHR, SCHWINTZER, SPRINGER VERLAG, 2003B
- REIGBER CH., BALMINO G., SCHWINTZER P., BIANCALE R., BODE A., LEMOINE J.M., KÖNIG R., LOYER S., NEUMAYER K.H., MARTY J.C., BARTHELMES F., PEROSANZ F., ZHU S.Y.: New global gravity field models from selected CHAMP data sets; n: First CHAMP Mission results for Gravity, Magnetic and Atmospheric Studies; Ed. Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Springer Verlag, 2003c
- REIGBER CH., SCHWINTZER P., NEUMAYER K.H., BARTHELMES F., KÖNIG R., FÖRSTE CH., BALMINO G., BIANCALE R.,

- LEMOINE J.M., LOYER S., BRUINSMA S., PEROSANZ F.: *The CHAMP-only Earth Gravity Field Model EIGEN-2*; Advances in Space Research, Vol. 31, 8, p. 1883-1888, 2003d
- REIGBER CH., SCHMIDT R., FLECHTNER F., KÖNIG R., MEYER U., NEUMAYER K.H., SCHWINTZER P., ZHU S.: An Earth gravity field model complete to degree and order 150 from GRACE: EIGEN-GRACE02S; Journal of Geodynamics, Volume 39, Issue 1, January 2005, Pages 1-10, 2005a
- REIGBER CH., JOCHMANN H., WÜNSCH J., PETROVIC S., SCHWINTZER P., BARTHELMES F., NEUMAYER K.H., KÖNIG R., FÖRSTE CH., BALMINO G., BIANCALE R., LEMOINE J.M., LOYER S., PEROSANZ F.: Earth gravity field and seasonal variability from CHAMP; in: Earth Observation with Champ, Ed: Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Wickert, Springer Verlag, 2005b
- REIGBER CH., LÜHR H., GRUNWALDT L., FÖRSTE CH., KÖNIG R., MASSMANN H., FALCK C.: *CHAMP mission 5 years in orbit*; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006a
- REIGBER CH, SCHWINTZER P., STUBENVOLL R., SCHMIDT R., FLECHTNER F., MEYER U., KÖNIG R., NEUMAYER K.H., FÖRSTE CH., BARTHELMES F., ZHU S.Y., BALMINO G., BIANCALE R., LEMOINE J.M., MEIXNER H., RAIMONDO J.C., A High Resolution Global Gravity Field Model Combining Champ and Grace Satellite Mission and Surface Data: Eigen-cg01c, Scientific Technical Report Str06/07, Gfz Potsdam, 2006b
- REUBELT T., AUSTEN G., GRAFAREND E.: Harmonic Analysis of the Earth's Gravitational Field by Means of Semi-Continuous Ephemerides of a Low Earth Orbiting GPS-Tracked Satellite; Case Study: CHAMP. Journal of Geodesy Vol. 77, 257-278, 2003a
- REUBELT T., AUSTEN G., GRAFAREND E; Space Gravity Spectroscopy Determination of the Earth's Gravitational Field by Means of Newton Interpolated Leo Ephemeris; Case Studies on Dynamic (Champ Rapid Science Orbit) and Kinematic Orbits. Advances in Geosciences 1, 127-135, 2003b
- REUBELT T., GÖTZELMANN M., GRAFAREND E.: Harmonic analysis of the Earth's gravitational field from kinematic CHAMP orbits based on numerically derived satellite accelerations; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- ROLAND M., DENKER H.: Evaluation of terrestrial gravity data by new global gravity field models; in Proceedings of 3rd Meeting of the International Gravity and Geoid Commission: Gravity and Geoid 2002, Ed. I.N. Tziavos, Editions Ziti, Thessaloniki, 2003
- ROLAND M.: Untersuchungen zur Kombination terrestrischer Schweredaten und aktueller globaler Schwerefeldmodelle (Diss.); Wiss. Arb. d. Fachr. Geodäsie u. Geoinformatik d. Univ. Hannover, Nr. 254, Hannover, 2005a.
- ROLAND M., DENKER H.: Evaluation of terrestrial gravity data by independent global gravity field models; in: Earth Observation with Champ, Ed: Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Springer Verlag, 2005b
- ROMANOVA V., KÖHL A., SIEGISMUND F., STAMMER D., *Goce Validation Via Ocean State Estimation*; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. Goce User Workshop, Esa Sp-627, 2007
- RUMMEL R.: *How to climb the gravity wall*; Space Science Reviews, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Vol. 108, 1-2. p. 1-14, 2003a

- RUMMEL R., FLURY J., GRUBER TH.: A detailed gravity model for Earth sciences derived from ESA's first Earth explorer mission GOCE; GEOTECHNOLOGIEN Science Reports, Observation of the System earth from Space, GEOTECHNOLOGIEN (Hrsg.), 2003b.
- RUMMEL R., GRUBER TH., KOOP R.: High level processing facility for GOCE: Products and processing strategy; Proceedings of Second International GOCE User Workshop "GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography", ESA SP-569, 2004
- RUMMEL R.: Geoid and gravity in Earth sciences an overview; Earth, Moon, and Planets, 94, 1-2, 3-11, 2005
- RUMMEL R., FLURY J., GRUBER TH.: GOCE research in Germany: From sensor analysis to Earth system science; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007
- SCHÄFER U., STRAKHOV V.NN., STRAKHOV A.V.: New linear approximations of the Earth's gravity field: Theoretical basis and practical applications; Proceedings of the workshop: Analytical representation of potential field anomalies for Europe, 2001, 2003
- SCHMIDT M., FABERT O., SHUM C.K., HAN S.C.: Gravity field determinatio using multiresolution techniques; In: Proc. Of the 2nd Int. GOCE User Workshop: GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography, ESA SP-569; 2004
- SCHMIDT M., KUSCHE J., VAN LOON P., SHUM C.K., HAN S.C., FABERT; *Mult-iresolution Representation of Regional Gravity Data*; Iag Symposia Proceedings, Vol. 129, Ed. Jekeli, Bastos, Fernades, Springer Verlag, 2005
- SCHMIDT M., HAN S.C., KUSCHE J., SANCHEZ L., SHUM C.K.: Regional High-resolution Spatiotemporal Gravity Modeling From Grace Data Using Spherical Wavelets; Geophysical Research Letters, Vol. 33, L08403, Doi:10.1029/2005gl 025509,2006
- SCHMIDT M., FENGLER M., MAYER-GÜRR T., EICKER A., KUSCHE J., SANCHEZ L., HAN S.C.: Regional gravity modeling in terms of spherical base functions; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 81, p. 17-38, 2007
- SCHMIDT R., FLECHTNER F., KÖNIG R., MEYER U., NEUMAYER, K.H., REIGBER CH., SCHWINTZER P., ZHU S.Y., *Grace Gravity Field Results* and *Validation*, In: Observation of the System Earth Form Space: Status Seminar, Geotechnologien Science Report No. 3, Bavarian State Mapping Agency (Bvla), München, 2003
- SCHMIDT R., FLECHTNER F., MEYER U., REIGBER CH., BARTHELMES F., FÖRSTE CH., STUBENVOLL R., KÖNIG R., NEUMAYER K.H., ZHU S.: Static and time-variable gravity from GRACE mission data; In: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- SCHNEIDER M.: Beiträge zur Bahnbestimmung und Gravitationsfeldbestimmung mit Erdsatelliten sowie zur Orientierung von Rotationssensoren. IAPG/FESG-Schriftenreihe, 17. Institut für Astronomische und Physikalische Geodäsie, München, 2004
- SCHNEIDER M.: Beiträge zur Gravitationsfeldbestimmung mit Erdsatelliten. Schriftenreihe IAPG/FESG, 21. Institut für Astronomische und Physikalische Geodäsie, München, 2005a.
- SCHNEIDER M., CUI CH.: *Theoreme über Bewegungs-integrale* und ihre Anwendung in Bahntheorien; Veröff. d. Dt.Geod. Komm. Reihe A,Heft Nr.121, München, 2005b
- SCHNEIDER M.: Gravitationsfeldbestimmung unter Verwendung von Bilanzgleichungen für beliebige Oberservablen; Schriftenreihe IAPG/FESG, 23. Institut für Astronomische Physikalische Geodäsie, München, 2006

- SCHUH W.-D.: GOCE gravity field determination simulation studies, in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Status Seminar Bavarian State Mapping Agency (BLVA), Geotechnologien, Science Report, No.3, p. 152-155, Munich 2003a
- SCHUH W.D.: The processing of band-limited measurements: Filtering techniques in the least squares context and in the presence of data gaps; Space Science Reviews, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Vol. 108, 1-2, p. 67-78, 2003b
- SCHUH W.D., BOXHAMMER CH., SIEMES CH.: Correlations, variances, covariances from GOCE signals to GOCE products; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007
- SEITZ K.: Ellipsoidal and topographical effects in the scalar free geodetic boundary value problem. In: Grafarend, E. W./ Krumm, F. W./ Schwarze, V. S. (Hrsg.), Geodesy - The Challenge of the Third Millenium. Springer-Verlag, 235-245, 2003
- SHARIFI M.A., KELLER W.: *GRACE gradiometer*; IAG Symposia Proceedings, Vol. 129, Ed. Jekeli, Bastos, Fernades, Springer Verlag, 2005
- SNEEUW N.: Space-wise, time-wise, torus and Rosborough representation in gravity field modeling; Space Science Reviews, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Vol. 108, 1-2. p. 37-46, 2003a
- SNEEUW N., GERLACH C., SVEHLA D., GRUBER C.: A first attempt at time-variable gravity recovery from CHAMP using the energy balance approach; In: Proceedings of the 3rd Meeting of the International Gravity and Geoid Commission, Thessaloniki, Editions Zini, 2003b
- SNEEUW N., GERLACH C., FÖLDVARY L., GRUBER TH., PETERS TH., RUMMEL R., SVEHLA D.: One year of time-variable CHAMP-only gravity field models using kinematic orbits; in: IAG Symposia Proceedings No. 128, A Window on the Future of Geodesy, Ed. F. Sanso, Springer Verlag, 2005a
- SNEEUW N., FLURY J., RUMMEL R.: Science requirements on future missions and simulated mission scenarios; Earth, Moon, and Planets., 2005, 94, 1-2, 117-146, 2005b
- STUMMER C.: Analyse der Gradiometergleichungen der GOCE Satellitemission zur Schwerefeldbestimmung; Schriftenreihe IAPG/FESG, 25. Institut für Astronomische Physikalische Geodäsie, München, 2006
- SVEHLA D., ROTHACHER M.: Kinematic precise orbit determination for gravity field determination; in: IAG Symposia Proceedings No. 128, A Window on the Future of Geodesy, Ed. F. Sanso, Springer Verlag, 2005
- SVEHLA D., FÖLDVARY L.: From kinematic orbit determination to derivation of satellite velocity and gravity field, in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- TAPLEY B.D., BETTADPUR S., REIGBER CH: Status of the Grace *Mission*; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. Goce User Workshop, Esa Sp-627, 2007
- TOTH G., ADAM J., FÖLDVARY L., TZIAVOS I., DENKER H.: Calibration/validation of GOCE data by terrestrial torsion balance observations; in: IAG Symposia Proceedings No. 128, A Window on the Future of Geodesy, Ed. F. Sanso, Springer Verlag, 2005a

- TOTH G., FÖLDVARY L; Effect of Geopotential Model Errors on the Projection of Goce Gradiometer Observables In: Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions, Iag Symposia, Vol. 129. (Ed. Jekeli Ch, Bastos L, Fernandes J), Springer Verlag, 2005b
- TSCHERNING C.C., HECK B.: Comments and reply regarding Heck (2003), On Helmert's methods of condensation"; Journal of Geodesy, 78, 457-461, 2005
- TSOULIS D., STARY B.: An isostatically compensated gravity model using spherical layer distributions; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 78, p. 418-424, 2005
- VISSER P., SNEEUW N., GERLACH C.: Energy integral method for gravity field determination from satellite orbit coordinates; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 77, p. 207-216, 2003
- WERMUTH M., FÖLDVARY L.: Semi-analytical gravity field solution-strategy for GOCE data; Geotechnologien Science Report, Rudloff, A., Stroink, L., (Hrsg.), 2003, 3, 185-187. Koordinationsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam, 2003
- WERMUTH M., GERLACH C., SVEHLA D., FÖLDVARY L.: Comparison of different gravity field solution methods applied to CHAMP gravity field modelling; In: Proceedings of the 1st Workshop on International Gravity Field Research, Ed. Meurers B., Pail R., 45-50. Zentralanstalt für Meteorologie und Geodynamik, Wien, Wien, 2004
- WERMUTH M., RUMMEL R., FÖLDVARY L.: Mission simulation and semi-analytical gravity field analysis for GOCE SGG and SST; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- WILD F., HECK B.: Effects of topographic and isostatic masses in satellite gravity gradiometry; in: Proc. of the 2nd Int. GOCE User Workshop: GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography, ESA SP-569, 2004
- WILD F., HECK B.: A comparison of different isostatic models applied to satellite gravity gradiometry; IAG Symposia Proceedings, Vol. 129, Ed. Jekeli, Bastos, Fernades, Springer Verlag, 2005
- WOLF K.I., DENKER H., MÜLLER J., JARECKI F.: Prediction of Gravitational Gradients From Terrestrial Data for Goce Calibration. Status Seminar "Observation of the System Earth From Space", Geotechnologien Science Report, No. 3, 188-192, Potsdam, 2003.
- WOLF K.I., MÜLLER J.: Prediction of gravitational gradients using simulated terrestrial data for GOCE calibration; Proc 1st Workshop on International Gravity Field Research, In: Österreichische Beiträge zu Meteorologie und Geophysik, Heft 31, pp. 31-36, Graz, Österreich, 2004
- WOLF K.I., DENKER H.: *Upward continuation of ground data for GOCE calibration/validation purposes*; IAG Symposia Proceedings, Vol. 129, pp. 60-65, Eds. Jekeli, Bastos, Fernades, Springer Verlag, 2005
- WOLF K.I.: Considering coloured noise of ground data in an error study for external GOCE calibration /validation;
 Proc Workshop: GOCINA Improving Modelling of Ocean Transport and Climate Prediction in the North Atlantic Region using GOCE Gravimetry, Cahiers du Centre Europeen de Geodynamique et de Seismologie, Vol. 25, pp. 85-92, 2006

Regional Gravity Field Modelling

H. DENKER1

1. Modelling Techniques

Fundamentals of gravity field modelling are described in the textbook published by TORGE (2003), while the textbook from FREEDEN and MICHEL (2004) focuses on the application of multiscale techniques in potential theory. Moreover, multiscale techniques were studied with regard to geoid modelling (FEHLINGER et al. 2007, FENGLER et al. 2004a, FREEDEN et al. 2007, FREEDEN and SCHREINER 2006, KUROISHI and KELLER 2005), global gravity field modelling (FENGLER et al. 2004b, HESSE 2003), and temporal gravity field variations (FENGLER et al. 2005 and 2007). In addition, advanced gravity field modelling topics and results are presented in the dissertation theses from GERLACH (2003), HIRT (2004), ROLAND (2005) and WOLF (2007).

Different approaches for terrain and mass reductions are discussed in HECK and SEITZ (2007) and KUHN and SEITZ (2005). The use of terrain reductions in connection with satellite gradiometry is investigated in HECK and WILD (2005) and WILD and HECK (2004 and 2005). Band-limited topographic effects for application in airborne gravimetry and subsequent geoid determination are studied in NOVAK et al. (2003a and 2003b). High-frequency terrain effects are also evaluated in Voigt and Denker (2007). Helmert's methods of condensation are analyzed in HECK (2003) and TSCHERNING and HECK (2005). Density variations are estimated from gravity and elevation data in Rózsa (2003), while MLADEK (2006) discusses hydrostatic isostasy. An evaluation of the global SRTM and GTOPO terrain data sets in Germany is presented in DENKER (2005a). Problems in connection with vertical reference frames are analyzed in HECK (2004).

FLURY (2006) compared short wavelength spectral properties of gravity anomalies from various regions and derived a degree variance model for topographically reduced gravity anomalies. FINN and GRAFAREND (2003) constructed maps of ellipsoidal vertical deflections. Combined regional gravity field solutions were studied in EICKER et al. (2006), GITLEIN et al. (2005), KUROISHI and DENKER (2003), ROLAND and DENKER (2005b) and WOLF and KIELER (2007).

2. Observation Techniques

A digital transportable zenith camera system was developed and tested at the Institut für Erdmessung (IfE), Leibniz Universität Hannover (HIRT 2003 and 2004, HIRT et al. 2005B, HIRT and BÜRKI 2003 and 2006). Besides hardware improvements (HIRT and KAHLMANN 2004, KAHLMANN et al. 2004), refraction studies (HIRT 2006) and accuracy

verifications (HIRT et al. 2004 and 2005a) were performed. Furthermore, the system was used in several observation campaigns in Switzerland (BÜRKI et al. 2005, HIRT and REESE 2004, MARTI et al. 2004, MÜLLER et al. 2004a) and Germany (HIRT et al. 2006 and 2007, FLURY et al. 2006). The results indicate an observational accuracy of about 0.1" for the astronomic positions.

3. Geophysical Investigations

A homogeneous Bouguer gravity map was published for the Rhine Graben in cooperation between the Leibniz Institute for Applied Geosciences (GGA-Institut), Hannover, and the Institut de Physique du Globe de Strasbourg (ROTSTEIN et al. 2006). Further regional data compilations and interpretations were realized for the Alps (ZANOLLA et al. 2006) and the Eifel region (RITTER et al. 2007). Local geophysical interpretations based on gravity observations were presented for maar volcanic structures in the Upper Lusatia region (GABRIEL 2003a, LINDNER et al. 2006, SCHULZ et al. 2005), in Bavaria (GABRIEL 2003b), for the UNESCO world heritage site Messel Pit (BUNESS et al. 2004, JACOBY et al. 2005, SCHULZ et al. 2005), and for a tuff chimney structure near Ebersbrunn, West-Saxony (KRONER et al. 2006). Gravimetric and geodynamic modelling was carried out in the Vogtland and NW-Bohemia region to study swarm earth quake activities (HOFMANN 2003, HOFMANN et al. 2003). A combined 3-D interpretation of gravity and aeromagnetic data, continental and marine seismic profiles, well logs and geological crosssections was done for the northern Red Sea rift and Gulf of Suez (SALEH et al. 2006). Another field of investigation were Pleistocene valleys in northern Germany with emphasis on ground water related structures (GABRIEL 2006, GABRIEL et al. 2003, RUMPEL et al. 2006, THOMSEN and GABRIEL 2006, WIEDERHOLD et al. 2005).

Within the Collaborative Research Centre 526 "Rheology of the Earth – from the Upper Crust to the Subduction Zone" at the Ruhr-Universität Bochum, a study of the Earth's gravity field around Crete has given insight into the density structure of the Hellenic subduction zone (CASTEN and SNOPEK 2006, PRUTKIN and CASTEN 2007, SNOPEK and CASTEN 2006, SNOPEK et al. 2007). Computer aided gravity modelling was done by application of forward techniques and by direct inversion; new software was developed within the framework of the project.

Gravity data were archived in the Geophysical Information System, maintained by the GGA-Institut (KÜHNE 2005 and 2006, KÜHNE et al. 2003). Actually, the Geophysical

¹ Heiner Denker: Institut für Erdmessung, Leibniz Universität Hannover, Schneiderberg 50, D-30167 Hannover, Germany, Fax: +49 - 511 - 7622796, Tel. +49 - 511 - 762-2796, e-mail: denker@ife.uni-hannover.de

Information System contains 281,000 gravity points covering entire Germany and border-zone areas to neighbouring countries. 157,000 data points belong to companies from the German hydrocarbon industry. The system is open to the public via the internet.

4. Projects and Results

Within the framework of the "European Gravity and Geoid Project (EGGP)", a project within Commission 2 of the International Association of Geodesy (IAG), several new European geoid and quasigeoid models were derived and a final version shall be presented at the IUGG General Assembly 2007 in Perugia. The project (also known as CP2.1) is chaired by H. DENKER, IfE, Hannover. Progress reports were given anually at scientific meetings in Porto 2004 (DENKER et al. 2005, DENKER 2005b), Austin 2005 (DENKER 2005d), and Istanbul 2006 (DENKER et al. 2007). Further informations related to the EGGP can be found in DENKER et al. (2003a and 2004) and DENKER (2004, 2006a, 2006b). Due to the confidentiality of many data sets, only one data and computing center was set up at IfE in Hannover. The presently available results indicate an accuracy potential of the gravimetric (quasi)geoid models in the order of 3-5 cm at continental scales and 1-2 cm over shorter distances up to a few 100 km, provided that high quality and resolution input data are available. This is a very significant improvement compared to the last published (quasi)geoid model EGG97, the key elements being improved terrestrial and satellite gravity field data from the CHAMP and GRACE missions (e.g., DENKER 2005b and 2005c).

In connection with the EGGP, a consistent marine gravity data set was derived (DENKER and ROLAND 2005, ROLAND 2005), the merging of ship and altimetric data was studied (ROLAND and DENKER 2005c), and contributions were made to the cross-validation of terrestrial and satellite gravity data (ROLAND and DENKER 2003 and 2005a). In addition, the collected terrestrial data sets were utilized for the computation of gravity gradients at satellite altitude with regard to the coming GOCE satellite mission (DENKER 2003A, MÜLLER et al. 2004b, WOLF et al. 2003, WOLF and DENKER 2005, WOLF 2007). Linked to the EGGP are also the activities within the EUVN-DA project, an initiative to collect a dense network of GPS and levelling control points in Europe (KENYERES et al. 2006 and 2007).

A corresponding geoid project was established for Antarctica within IAG Commission 2. The project "Antarctic Geoid (AntGP)" (CP2.4), chaired by M. SCHEINERT, TU Dresden, is aiming at the improvement of the terrestrial gravity coverage and geoid in Antarctica. Intensive activities took place in order to get access to already existing data sets as well as to link the AntGP goals to planned surveys, especially within the framework of the International Polar Year 2007/2008. A close relation was maintained to the project "Physical Geodesy" (chaired by M. SCHEINERT and A. CAPRA, Italy) within the SCAR GIANT program. Reports were given regularly to the IAG and on dedicated conferences (e.g. SCHEINERT 2005). A case study for regional geoid determination in Antarctica was presented

for the region of the Prince Charles Mountains and Lambert Glacier, East Antarctica (SCHEINERT et al. 2007).

Since 2003, absolute gravity measurements were performed in Scandinavia at about 30 stations co-located with permanent GPS sites. The observations were carried out by four groups including IfE in Hannover (TIMMEN et al. 2005 and 2006, PETTERSEN et al. 2005a and 2005b). The aim of the project is to study glacial isostasy effects and to provide ground truth data for the GRACE satellite gravity mission (MÜLLER et al. 2003a, 2003c, 2004c, 2005a, 2005b, 2006a, 2007).

Several investigations were carried out with respect to the upcoming GOCE satellite gradiometer mission (see also other sections of the present report); the activities concern the GOCE processing algorithms (KOOP and MÜLLER 2004), error studies (e.g., WOLF 2007, WOLF and MÜLLER 2004, WOLF 2006), calibration and validation topics (BOUMAN et al. 2005, DENKER et al. 2003c and 2003d, MÜLLER et al. 2003b and 2006b, TOTH et al. 2005, WOLF 2004), temporal variations in the GOCE data (JARECKI et al. 2005), quality assessment procedures (JARECKI et al. 2006), and a regional combination and validation experiment in Germany with heterogeneous data (Lux et al. 2006, VOIGT et al. 2006).

In a joint effort, the Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie (BKG), Frankfurt am Main, and IfE, Hannover, developed a new model for the height reference surface (quasigeoid) in Germany, which now serves as a standard for the conversion between GPS ellipsoidal heights and normal heights. BKG and IfE did independent computations based on two different methods, both relying on the remove-restore technique. The input data were point gravity observations with a spacing of a few km, a digital terrain model with a block size of 50 m, a global geopotential model as well as GPS and levelling control points. Due to insignificant differences between the two independent solutions, both results were simply averaged, yielding the final GCG05 model. The evaluation of this model with independent GPS and levelling points suggests an accuracy of about 1 to 2 cm. For details see DENKER et al. (2003B), IHDE et al. (2006a and 2006b), LIEBSCH et al. (2006), SCHIRMER ET AL. (2006), and IHDE et al. (2007).

Moreover, German scientists contributed to geoid studies in Iran (ARDALAN and GRAFAREND 2004) and Turkey (ÜSTÜN et al. 2005, EROL et al. 2007a and 2007b). Finally, the previous national report on regional and local gravity field modelling activities can be found in DENKER (2003b).

References

ARDALAN A.A., GRAFAREND E.: High-resolution regional geoid computation without applying Stokes's formula: a case study of the Iranian geoid. Journal of Geodesy 78, 138-156, 2004.

BOUMAN J., KOOP R., HAAGMANS R., MÜLLER J., SNEEUW N., TSCHERNING C.C., VISSER P.: *Calibration and Validation of GOCE Gravity Gradients*. In: F. Sanso (ed.): A Window on the Future of Geodesy – Sapporo, Japan, June 30 - July 11, 2003, IAG Symp., Vol. 128, 265-270, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2005.

- BUNESS H., GABRIEL G., PUCHER R., ROLF C., SCHULZ R., WONIK T.: *Grube Messel: Die Geophysik blickt unter die Abbausohle.* Natur und Museum 134(3), 65-76, Frankfurt a.M., 2004
- BÜRKI B., GANZ M., HIRT C., MARTI U., MÜLLER A., RADOGNA P.V., SCHLATTER A., WIGET A.: Astrogeodätische und gravimetrische Zusatzmessungen für den Gotthard-Basistunnel. Report 05-34, Bundesamt für Landestopographie (swisstopo), Wabern, Schweiz, 2005.
- CASTEN U., SNOPEK K.: *Gravity modelling of the Hellenic subduction zone a regional study.* Tectonophysics 417, 183-200, 2006.
- DENKER H.: Computation of Gravity Gradients Over Europe for Calibration/Validation of GOCE Data. In: I.N. Tziavos (Ed.): Gravity and Geoid 2002, 3rd Meeting of the International Gravity and Geoid Commission, GG2002, Thessaloniki, Greece, Aug. 26-30, 2002, 287-292, Publishing Ziti, Thessaloniki, 2003a
- DENKER H.: Regional and Local Gravity Field Modelling. In: B. Heck, H. Hornik, R. Rummel (Eds.): National Report of the Federal Republic of Germany on the Geodetic Activities in the Years 1999-2003, XXIII General Assembly of the Internat. Union for Geodesy and Geophysics (IUGG) 2003 in Sapporo/J apan, Deutsche Geod. Komm., Reihe B, Heft Nr. 312, 88-93, München, 2003b.
- DENKER H.: *The European Gravity and Geoid Project*. Workshop on the "Vertical Reference Systems of Europe", 5-7 April 2004, Frankfurt/Main, http://gi-gis.jrc.it/ws/evrs, 2004.
- DENKER H.: Evaluation of SRTM3 and GTOPO30 terrain data in Germany. In: C. Jekeli, L. Bastos, J. Fernandes (eds.): Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions GGSM2004, IAG Internat. Symp., Porto, Portugal, 2004, IAG Symp., Vol. 129, 218-223, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2005a.
- DENKER H.: *Improved European geoid models based on CHAMP and GRACE results.* IAG Internat. Symp. Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions GGSM2004, Porto, Aug. 30 Sept. 3, 2004, CD-ROM Proceed., Porto, 2005b.
- DENKER H.: Static and time-variable gravity field from GRACE.

 Pres. Paper, Annual Meeting Nordic Geod. Comm.,
 http://www.oso.chalmers.se/~hgs/NKGWG/M2005/Prel
 Prog.html, Masala, Finland, May 3-4, 2005c.
- DENKER H.: Improved modeling of the geoid in Europe based on GRACE data. Pres. Paper and CD-ROM Proceed., GRACE Science Team Meeting, The Univ. of Texax at Austin, Texas, U.S.A., Oct. 13-14, 2005d.
- DENKER H.: Das Europäische Schwere- und Geoidprojekt (EGGP) der Internationalen Assoziation für Geodäsie. Zeitschrift f. Verm.wesen, 131. Jahrgang, 335-344, 2006a.
- DENKER H.: Das Europäische Geoidprojekt der Internationalen Assoziation für Geodäsie. Festschrift 125 Jahre Geodäsie und Geoinformatik, Wiss. Arb. d. Fachr. Geodäsie u. Geoinformatik d. Leibniz Universität Hannover, Nr. 263, 147-158, Hannover, 2006b.
- DENKER H., BARRIOT J.-P., BARZAGHI R., FORSBERG R., IHDE J., KENYERES A., MARTI U., TZIAVOS I.N.: Status of the European Gravity and Geoid Project EGGP. Newton's Bulletin, No. 2, 87-92, Toulouse, 2004.
- DENKER H., BARRIOT J.-P., BARZAGHI R., FORSBERG R., IHDE J., KENYERES A., MARTI U., TZIAVOS I.N.: Status of the European Gravity and Geoid Project EGGP. In: C. Jekeli, L. Bastos, J. Fernandes (eds.): Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions GGSM2004, IAG Internat. Symp., Porto, Portugal, 2004, IAG Symp., Vol. 129, 125-130, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2005.

- DENKER H., BARRIOT J.-P., BARZAGHI R., FORSBERG R., IHDE J., KENYERES A., MARTI U., TZIAVOS I.N.: *The European Gravity and Geoid Project EGGP*. Proceed. 1st International Symposium of the International Gravity Field Service (IGFS), "Gravity Field of the Earth", Istanbul, Turkey, 28.08.-01.09.2006, in press, 2007.
- DENKER H., BARZAGHI R., FORSBERG R., KENYERES A.: Strategies for a New European Geoid Computation. Abstracts Week B, XXIII General Assembly of the IUGG, June 30 July 11, 2003, Sapporo, Japan, p. B.169, 2003a.
- DENKER H., IHDE J., MÜLLER J., SCHIRMER U.: Development of a High Resolution Height Reference Surface for Germany Using Gravity and GPS/Levelling Data. Abstracts Week B, XXIII General Assembly of the IUGG, June 30 July 11, 2003, Sapporo, Japan, p. B.169, 2003b.
- DENKER H., JARECKI F., MÜLLER J., WOLF K.I.: Calibration and Validation Strategies for the Gravity Field Mission GOCE.

 Abstracts Week A, XXIII General Assembly of the IUGG, June 30 July 11, 2003, Sapporo, Japan, p. A.240, 2003c.
- DENKER H., JARECKI F., MÜLLER J., WOLF K.I.: Calibration and Validation Strategies for the Gravity Field Mission GOCE. Status Seminar "Observation of the System Earth from Space", Geotechnologien Science Report, No. 3, 32-35, Potsdam, 2003d.
- DENKER H., ROLAND M.: Compilation and evaluation of a consistent marine gravity data set surrounding Europe. In: F. Sanso (ed.): A Window on the Future of Geodesy Sapporo, Japan, June 30 July 11, 2003, IAG Symp., Vol. 128, 248-253, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2005.
- EICKER A., DENKER H., ILK K.H., MAYER-GUERR T., MÜLLER J., ROTHACHER M., STUBENVOLL R.: From global to regional and combined gravity analysis. R&D-Programme GEOTECHNOLOGIEN, Observation of System Earth from Space, Status-Seminar, Program and Abstracts, Bonn, Sept. 18-19, 2006.
- EROL B., DENKER H., MÜLLER J., SIDERIS M.G., CELIK R.N.: Assessment of new Earth geopotential models by comparisons with terrestrial data over Turkey. Proceed. 1st International Symposium of the International Gravity Field Service (IGFS), "Gravity Field of the Earth", Istanbul, Turkey, 28.08.-01.09.2006, in press, 2007a.
- EROL B., DENKER H., SIDERIS M.G., CELIK R.N.: An improved geoid model for Turkey and its validation by GPS/levelling. Proceed. 1st International Symposium of the International Gravity Field Service (IGFS), "Gravity Field of the Earth", Istanbul, Turkey, 28.08.-01.09.2006, in press, 2007b.
- FEHLINGER T., FREEDEN W., MAYER C., SCHREINER M.: On the Local Multiscale Determination of the Earth's Disturbing Potential From Discrete Deflections of the Vertical. Computational Geosciences, submitted, 2007.
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., GUTTING M.: Darstellung des Gravitationsfelds und seiner Funktionale mit Multiskalentechniken. Zeitschrift für Geodäsie, Geoinformation und Landmanagement (ZFV), 323-334, 2004a.
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., KOHLHAAS A., MICHEL V., PETERS T.: Wavelet Modelling of Regional and Temporal Variations of the Earth's Gravitational Potential Observed by GRACE. Schriften zur Funktionalanalysis und Geomathematik, Fachbereich Geomathematik, TU Kaiserslautern (Hrsg.), Nr. 21, 2005.
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., KOHLHAAS A., MICHEL V., PETERS T.: Wavelet Modelling of Regional and Temporal Variations of the Earth's Gravitational Potential Observed by GRACE. Journal of Geodesy 81, 5-15, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-0040-1, 2007.

- FENGLER M.J., FREEDEN W., MICHEL V.: The Kaiserslautern Multiscale Geopotential Model SWITCH-03 from Orbit Perturbations of the Satellite CHAMP and Its Comparison to the Models EGM96, UCPH2002_02_0.5, EIGEN-1s, and EIGEN-2. Geophys. Journal International 157, 499-514, 2004b.
- FINN G., GRAFAREND E.: Ellipsoidal vertical deflections: Regional, continental, global maps of the horizontal derivative of the incremental gravity potential. In: F. Sanso (ed): V. Hotine-Marussi Symposium on Mathematical Geodesy, Matera, Italy, 17-21 June, 2002, IAG Symposia 127, 252-259, Springer Verlag, 2003.
- FLURY J.: Short wavelength spectral properties of the gravity field from a range of regional data sets. Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 79, 624-640, DOI 10.1007/s00190-005-0011-y, 2006.
- FLURY J., GERLACH C., HIRT C., SCHIRMER U.: Heights in the Bavarian Alps: Mutual Validation of GPS, Levelling, Gravimetric and Astrogeodetic Quasigeoid. International IAG/FIG Symposium Geodetic Reference Frames 2006, Munich, October 9-14, 2006.
- Freeden W., Gramsch S., Schreiner M.: Local Geoid Modelling From Vertical Deflections. Proceedings of the VI Hotine-Marussi Symposium of Theoretical and Computational Geodesy, accepted, 2007.
- FREEDEN W., MICHEL V.: Multiscale Potential Theory (With Applications to Geoscience). Birkhäuser Verlag, Boston, Basel, Berlin, 2004.
- Freeden W., Schreiner M.: Local Multiscale Modelling of Geoidal Undulations from Deflections of the Vertical. Journal of Geodesy 78, 641-651, 2006.
- GABRIEL G.: Die gravimetrische Anomalie Baruth (Sachsen) Aussagen über die Struktur eines verdeckten Maars. Z. angew. Geol. 1/2003, 18-25, Hannover, 2003a.
- GABRIEL G.: Lokale gravimetrische Untersuchungen in der Oberpfalz zum Nachweis von Maar-Vorkommen. Geologica Bavarica, 107, 231-234, 2003b.
- GABRIEL G.: Gravity investigation of buried Pleistocene subglacial valleys. Near Surface Geophysics 4, 315-326, 2006.
- GABRIEL G., KIRSCH R., SIEMON B., WIEDERHOLD H.: Geophysical investigation of buried Pleistocene subglacial valleys in Northern Germany. In: M. Huuse, H. Lykke-Andersen. & J.A. Piotrowski (eds.), Geophysical Investigations of Buried Quaternary Valleys in the Formerly Glaciated NW European Lowland: Significance for Groundwater Exploration (Special Issue), Journal of Applied Geophysics 53, 159-180, DOI 10.1016/j.jappgeo.2003.08.005, 2003.
- GERLACH C.: Zur Höhensystemumstellung und Geoidberechnung in Bayern. Deutsche Geodätische Kommission (Hrsg.), Reihe C, Nr. 571, Verlag der Bayer. Akademie der Wiss., München. 2003.
- GITLEIN O., DENKER H., MÜLLER J.: Local geoid determination by the spectral combination method. In: C. Jekeli, L. Bastos, J. Fernandes (eds.): Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions GGSM2004, IAG Internat. Symp., Porto, Portugal, 2004, IAG Symp., Vol. 129, 179-184, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2005.
- HECK B.: On Helmert's Methods of Condensation. Journal of Geodesy 77, 155-170, 2003.
- HECK B.: Problems in the Definition of Vertical Reference Frames. In: F. Sansò (ed.): V Hotine-Marussi Symposium on Mathematical Geodesy, Matera/Italy, June 17-21, 2003, IAG Symposia, Vol. 127, 164-173, Springer Verlag, 2004.
- HECK B., WILD F.: Topographic reductions in satellite gravity gradiometry based on a generalized condensation model. In: F. Sansò (ed): A Window on the Future of Geodesy, IAG

- General Assembly, Sapporo, June 30 July 11, 2003, IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, 294-299, Springer Verlag, 2005.
- HECK B., SEITZ K.: A comparison of the tesseroid, prism and point-mass approaches for mass reductions in gravity field modelling. Journal of Geodesy 81, 121-136, DOI:10.1007/s00190-006-0094-0, 2007.
- HESSE K.: Domain Decomposition Methods in Multiscale Geopotential Determination from SST and SGG. Diss., AG Geomathematik, TU Kaiserslautern, 2003.
- HIRT C.: The Digital Zenith Camera TZK2-D A Modern High-Precision Geodetic Instrument for Automatic Geographic Positioning in Real-Time. 12th Meeting of the Astronomical Data Analysis Software and Systems (ADASS) of the Space Telescope Science Institute, Astronomical Society of the Pacific Conference Series, Vol. 295, 155-159, San Francisco, 2003.
- HIRT C.: Entwicklung und Erprobung eines digitalen Zenitkamerasystems für die hochpräzise Lotabweichungsbestimmung (Diss.). Wiss. Arb. Fachr. Geodäsie und Geoinformatik an der Universität Hannover, Nr. 253, 2004.
- HIRT C.: Monitoring and analysis of anomalous refraction using a digital zenith camera system. Astronomy and Astrophysics, Vol. 459, 283-290, DOI: 10.1051/0004-6361: 20065485, 2006.
- HIRT C., BÜRKI B.: The Digital Zenith Camera A New High-Precision and Economic Astrogeodetic Observation System for Real-Time Measurement of Deflections of the Vertical.
 In: I.N. Tziavos (Ed.): Gravity and Geoid 2002, 3rd Meeting of the International Gravity and Geoid Commission, GG2002, Thessaloniki, Greece, Aug. 26-30, 2002, 161-166, Publishing Ziti, Thessaloniki, 2003.
- HIRT C., BÜRKI B.: Status of geodetic astronomy at the beginning of the 21st century.
 In: Festschrift Univ.-Prof. Dr.-Ing. Prof. h.c. Günter Seeber anlässlich seines 65. Geburtstages und der Verabschiedung in den Ruhestand (Ed. C. Hirt), Wiss. Arb. d. Fachr. Geodäsie und Geoinformatik d. Leibniz Universität Hannover, Nr. 258, 81-99, Hannover, 2006.
- HIRT C., DENKER H., FLURY J., LINDAU A., SEEBER G.: Astrogeodetic validation of gravimetric quasigeoid models in the German Alps – First results. Proceed. 1st International Symposium of the International Gravity Field Service (IGFS), "Gravity Field of the Earth", Istanbul, Turkey, 28.08.-01.09.2006, in press, 2007.
- HIRT C., KAHLMANN T.: Hochpräzise Neigungsmessung mit dem elektronischen Pendelneigungssensor HRTM. Zeitschrift für Vermessungswesen 129, 266-276, 2004.
- HIRT C., REESE B.: High-Precision Astrogeodetic Determination of a Local Geoid Profile Using the Digital Zenith Camera System TZK2-D. Published in: CHGeoid2003, Report 03-33 A (ed. U. Marti et al.), Bundesamt für Landestopographie (swisstopo), Wabern, Schweiz, 2004.
- HIRT C., REESE B., ENSLIN H.: On the Accuracy of Vertical Deflection Measurements Using the High-Precision Digital Zenith Camera System TZK2-D. Published in: CHGeoid 2003. Report 03-33 A (ed. U. Marti et al.), Bundesamt für Landestopographie (swisstopo), Wabern, Schweiz, 2004.
- HIRT C., REESE B., ENSLIN H.: On the Accuracy of Vertical Deflection Measurements Using the High-Precision Digital Zenith Camera System TZK2-D. In: C. Jekeli, L. Bastos, J. Fernandes (eds.): Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions GGSM2004, IAG Internat. Symp., Porto, Portugal, 2004, IAG Symp., Vol. 129, 197-201, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2005a.
- HIRT C., SEEBER G., BÜRKI B., MÜLLER A.: Die digitalen Zenitkamerasysteme TZK2-D und DIADEM zur hochpräzisen

- *Geoidbestimmung*. Internationale Geodätische Woche Obergurgl 2005 (ed. G. Chesi und T. Weinold), 42-53, Wichmann Verlag, Karlsruhe, 2005b.
- HIRT C., SEEBER G.: High-resolution local gravity field determination at the sub-millimeter level using a Digital Zenith Camera System. In: P. Tregoning, C. Rizos (Eds.): Dynamic Planet Monitoring and Understanding a Dynamic Planet with Geodetic and Oceanographic Tools, IAG Symp., Cairns, 22.-26. Aug. 2005, IAG Symp., Vol. 130, 316-321, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2006.
- HOFMANN Y.: Gravimetrische und geodynamische Modellierungen in der Schwarmbeben-Region Vogtland/NW-Böhmen. Jenaer Geowissenschaftliche Schriften, Heft 3, 152 pages, 2003.
- HOFMANN Y., JAHR T., JENTZSCH G.: Gravimetric modelling and studies of the gravity field of the Vogtland area and its surroundings. J. Geodynamics, 35/1-2, 209 220, 2003.
- IHDE J., LIEBSCH G., SCHIRMER U., DENKER H., MÜLLER J.: A new combined height reference surface for Germany (GCG05).

 Poster, 1st International Symposium of the International Gravity Field Service (IGFS), "Gravity Field of the Earth", Istanbul, Turkey, Aug. 28 Sept. 01, 2006a.
- IHDE J., LIEBSCH G., SCHIRMER U., DENKER H., MÜLLER J.: A combined quasigeoid as height reference surface for Germany (GCG05). Poster, Geodetic Reference Frames GRF2006, Internat. IAG/FIG Symp. Munich, Oct. 09-14, 2006b.
- IHDE J., SCHIRMER U., LIEBSCH G., DENKER H., MÜLLER J.: A New Combined Height Reference Surface for Germany (GCG05). EUREF 2006 Symposium of the IAG Reference Frame Subcommission for Europe, Riga, Latvia, June 14-16, 2006. In: Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, in preparation, 2007.
- JACOBY W., SEBAZUNGU E., WALLNER H., GABRIEL G., PUCHER R.: Potential field data for the Messel Pit and surroundings. Courier und Forschungshefte Senckenberg 255, 1-9, 2005.
- JARECKI F., MÜLLER J., PETROVIC S., SCHWINTZER P.: Temporal Gravity Variations in GOCE Gradiometric Data. In: C. Jekeli, L. Bastos, J. Fernandes (eds.): Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions – GGSM2004, IAG Internat. Symp., Porto, Portugal, 2004, IAG Symp., Vol. 129, 333-338, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2005.
- JARECKI F., WOLF K.I., DENKER H., MÜLLER J.: Quality assessment of GOCE gradients. In: J. Flury, R. Rummel, C. Reigber, M. Rothacher, G. Boedecker, U. Schreiber (eds.): Observation of the Earth System from Space, 271-276, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2006.
- KAHLMANN T., HIRT C., INGENSAND H.: Hochpräzise Neigungsmessung mit dem elektronischen Pendelsystem HRTM. Ingenieurvermessung 2004 (ed. H. Ingensand), 373-378, geomETH, ETH Zürich, 2004.
- KENYERES A., SACHER M., IHDE J., DENKER H., MARTI U.: Status and results of the EUVN densification action. EUREF Symposium 2006, Riga, June 14-16, 2006.
- KENYERES A., SACHER M., IHDE J., DENKER H., MARTI U.: EUVN_DA: Establishment of a European continental GPS/ leveling network. Proceed. 1st International Symposium of the International Gravity Field Service (IGFS), "Gravity Field of the Earth", Istanbul, Turkey, 28.08.-01.09.2006, in press, 2007.
- KOOP R., MÜLLER J.: Summary for Processing Algorithms up to the Geoid and Gravity Field. Proceed. Second Internat. GOCE User Workshop "GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography", ESA-ESRIN, Frascati, 8-10 March 2004, CD-ROM, ESA SP-569, June, 2004.

- Kroner C., Jahr T., Kämpf H., Geissler W. H.: *Der "Tuffschlot" bei Ebersbrunn/Westsachsen, der partiell erodierte Rest eines Maar-Diatrem-Vulkans*. Z. geol. Wiss., Berlin, 34, 3-4, 143-157, 2006.
- KUHN M., SEITZ K.: Evaluation of Newton's integral in space and frequency domain.
 In: F. Sansò (ed): A Window on the Future of Geodesy, IAG General Assembly, Sapporo, June 30 July 11, 2003, IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, 386-391, Springer Verlag, 2005.
- KÜHNE K.: Geophysik online das Fachinformationssystem Geophysik. Mittlg. Dt. Geophys. Ges. 3/2005, Hannover, 2005.
- KÜHNE K.: Das Fachinformationssystem Geophysik und seine Nutzung über das Internet. In: B. Merkel, H. Schaeben, C. Wolkersdorfer, A. Hasche-Berger (Hrsg.): GIS Geowissenschaftliche Anwendungen und Entwicklungen, 57. Bergund Hüttenmännischer Tag, 23.06.2006, Wiss. Mitt. des Instituts für Geologie 31, 227-231, Freiberg, 2006.
- KÜHNE K., MAUL A.-A., GORLING L.: *Aufbau eines Fachinformationssystems Geophysik*. Z. Angew. Geol. 49 (2), 48-53, Hannover, 2003.
- KUROISHI Y., DENKER H.: On the Handling of Ship and Altimetric Gravity Data and the Effect on Local Gravimetric Geoid Models – An Investigation Around Japan. In: U. Schäfer (Ed.): Proceed. of the Workshop "Analytical Representation of Potential Field Anomalies for Europe (AROPA)", Oct. 23-27, 2001, Münsbach Castle, Conseil de l'Europe, Cahiers du Centre Européen de Géodynamique et de Séismologie, Vol. 20, 123-130, Luxembourg, 2003.
- KUROISHI Y., KELLER W.: Wavelet approach to improvement of gravity field geoid modeling for Japan. Journal of Geophysical Research 110, B03402, doi:10.1029/2004JB 003371, 2005.
- LIEBSCH G., SCHIRMER U., IHDE J., DENKER H., MÜLLER.J.: *Quasigeoidbestimmung für Deutschland.* DVW-Schriftenreihe, No. 49, 127-146, 2006.
- LINDNER H., GABRIEL G., GÖTZE H.-J., KÄPPLER R., SUHR P.: Geophysical and geological investigation of maar structures in the Upper Lusatia region (East Saxony). Zeitschrift der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Geowissenschaften 157 (3), 355-372, 2006.
- Lux N., Voigt C., Ihde J., Denker H., Hirt C.: Measurement Campaigns for a Regional Validation and Combination Experiment in Germany. R&D-Programme GEOTECHNO-LOGIEN, Observation of System Earth from Space, Status-Seminar, Program and Abstracts, Bonn, Sept. 18-19, 2006.
- MARTI U., HIRT C., MÜLLER A., BÜRKI B.: Astrogeodätische Messungen mit digitalen Zenitkameras vom 7.-29. Oktober 2003. Published in: CHGeoid2003. Report 03-33 A (ed. U. Marti et al.), Bundesamt für Landestopographie (swisstopo), Wabern, Schweiz, 2004.
- MLADEK F.: *Hydrostatische Isostasie*. Schriftenreihe IAPG/FESG, Nr. 24, Institut für Astronomische Physikalische Geodäsie, München, 2006.
- MÜLLER A., BÜRKI B., HIRT C., MARTI U., KAHLE H.-G.: First Results from New High-Precision Measurements of Deflections of the Vertical in Switzerland. Published in: CHGeoid 2003. Report 03-33 A (ed. U. Marti et al.), Bundesamt für Landestopographie (swisstopo), Wabern, Schweiz, 2004a.
- MÜLLER J., DENKER H., JARECKI F., WOLF K.I.: Computation of calibration gradients and methods for in-orbit validation of gradiometric GOCE data. Proceed. Second Internat. GOCE User Workshop "GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography", ESA-ESRIN, Frascati, 8-10 March 2004, CD-ROM, ESA SP-569, June, 2004b.

- MÜLLER J., DENKER H., TIMMEN L.: Absolute Gravimetry in the Fennoscandian Land Uplift Area: Monitoring of Temporal Gravity Changes for GRACE. Status Seminar "Observation of the System Earth from Space", Geotechnologien Science Report, No. 3, 112-115, Potsdam, 2003a.
- MÜLLER J., JARECKI F., WOLF K.I.: External calibration and validation of GOCE gradients. In: I.N. Tziavos (Ed.): Gravity and Geoid 2002, 3rd Meeting of the International Gravity and Geoid Commission, GG2002, Thessaloniki, Greece, Aug. 26-30, 2002, 268-274, Publishing Ziti, Thessaloniki, 2003b.
- MÜLLER J., NEUMANN-REDLIN M., DENKER H.: Determination of Mass Variations in Northern Europe from GRACE Data.

 Proceed. 1st International Symposium of the International Gravity Field Service (IGFS), "Gravity Field of the Earth", Istanbul, Turkey, 28.08.-01.09.2006, in press, 2007.
- MÜLLER J., NEUMANN-REDLIN M., JARECKI F., DENKER H., GITLEIN O.: *Gravity changes in Northern Europe as observed by GRACE*. In: P. Tregoning, C. Rizos (Eds.): Dynamic Planet Monitoring and Understanding a Dynamic Planet with Geodetic and Oceanographic Tools, IAG Symp., Cairns, 22.-26. Aug. 2005, IAG Symp., Vol. 130, 523-527, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2006a.
- MÜLLER J., NEUMANN-REDLIN M., JARECKI F., TIMMEN L., DENKER H., GITLEIN O.: *Gravity Changes in the Fennoscandian Land Uplift Area as Observed by GRACE*. EGU, Wien 2005, Abstract CD-ROM, 2005a.
- MÜLLER J., STAMMER D., DENKER H., GRUBER T., HOSSE M., IHDE J., ILK K.-H., JARECKI F., KOEHL A., LÖCHER A., LUX N., VOIGT C., WILMES H., WOLF K.I.: GOCE Validation over land and ocean. R&D-Programme GEOTECHNO-LOGIEN, Observation of System Earth from Space, Status-Seminar, Program and Abstracts, Bonn, Sept. 18-19, 2006b.
- MÜLLER J., TIMMEN L., DENKER H., GITLEIN O.: Absolute Gravimetry in the Fennoscandian Land Uplift Area: Monitoring of Temporal Gravity Changes for GRACE. Abstracts Week B, XXIII General Assembly of the IUGG, June 30 July 11, 2003, Sapporo, Japan, p. B.159, 2003c.
- MÜLLER J., TIMMEN L., GITLEIN O., DENKER H.: Gravity changes in the Fennoscandian land uplift area to be observed by GRACE and absolute gravimetry. In: C. Jekeli, L. Bastos, J. Fernandes (eds.): Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions GGSM2004, IAG Internat. Symp., Porto, Portugal, 2004, IAG Symp., Vol. 129, 304-309, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2005b.
- MÜLLER J., TIMMEN L., GITLEIN O., MÄKINEN J., WILMES H., PETTERSEN B.R., OMANG O.C., SVENDSEN J.G.G., ØVSTEDAL O., SCHERNECK H.-G.: *Observing Fennoscandian Geoid Change*. Eos Trans. AGU, 85(17), Joint Assembly Suppl., Abstract G41B-01, 2004c.
- NOVAK, P., KERN M., SCHWARZ K.-P., HECK B.: Evaluation of Band-limited Topographical Effects in Airborne Gravimetry. Journal of Geodesy 76, 597-604, 2003a.
- NOVAK P., KERN M., SCHWARZ K.-P., SIDERIS M.G., HECK B., FERGUSON S., HAMMADA Y., WEI M.: On Geoid Determination from Airborne Gravity. Journal of Geodesy 76, 510-522, 2003b.
- PETTERSEN B.R., OMANG O.C.D., SVENDSEN J.G.G., MÜLLER J.,
 DENKER H., GITLEIN O., TIMMEN L., MÄKINEN J., BILKER
 M., WILMES H., SCHERNECK H.-G.: Observing temporal
 gravity change in Fennoscandia. IAG Internat. Symp.
 Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions GGSM2004, Porto,
 Aug. 30 Sept. 3, 2004, CD-ROM Proceed., Porto, 2005a.
- PETTERSEN B.R., TIMMEN L., GITLEIN O., MÜLLER J., DENKER H., MÄKINEN J., BILKER M., LYSAKER D.I., OMANG O.C., SVENDSEN J.G., WILMES H., FALK R., REINHOLD A., HOPPE

- W., SCHERNECK H.-G., LIDBERG M., ENGEN B., KRISTIAN-SEN O., ENGFELDT A., STRYKOWSKI G., FORSBERG R., KLOPPING F., SASAGAWA G.: Absolute gravimetry in Fennoscandia – A contribution to understanding postglacial uplift. Pres. Paper and EOS Trans., AGU, 86(52), Fall Meeting Suppl., Abstract G24A-05, 2005b.
- PRUTKIN I., U. CASTEN: Gravity data inversion without modelling for 3D topography of a contact surface with application to the Hellenic subduction zone. Computers & Geosciences, submitted for publication, 2007.
- RITTER J.R.R., MATHAR J., JORDAN M., GABRIEL G.: *Gravity observations in the Western Rhenish Massif and forward modelling of the Eifel plume Bouguer anomaly.* In: J.R.R. Ritter, U.R. Christensen (eds.), Mantle Plumes A Multidisciplinary Approach, 465-476, Springer-Verlag, Heidelberg, 2007.
- ROLAND M.: Untersuchungen zur Kombination terrestrischer Schweredaten und aktueller globaler Schwerefeldmodelle (Diss.). Wiss. Arb. d. Fachr. Geodäsie u. Geoinformatik d. Univ. Hannover, Nr. 254, Hannover, 2005.
- ROLAND M., DENKER H.: Evaluation of Terrestrial Gravity Data by New Global Gravity Field Models. In: I.N. Tziavos (Ed.): Gravity and Geoid 2002, 3rd Meeting of the International Gravity and Geoid Commission, GG2002, Thessaloniki, Greece, Aug. 26-30, 2002, 256-261, Publishing Ziti, Thessaloniki, 2003.
- ROLAND, M., DENKER H.: Evaluation of Terrestrial Gravity Data by Independent Global Gravity Field Models. In: Ch. Reigber, H. Lühr, P. Schwintzer, J. Wickert (eds.): Earth Observation with CHAMP Results from Three Years in Orbit, 59-64, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2005a.
- ROLAND M., DENKER H.: Stokes integration versus wavelet techniques for regional geoid modelling. In: F. Sanso (ed.):
 A Window on the Future of Geodesy Sapporo, Japan, June 30 July 11, 2003, IAG Symp., Vol. 128, 368-373, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2005b.
- ROLAND M., DENKER H.: Combination of marine and altimetric gravity data for geoid determination. IAG Internat. Symp. Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions GGSM2004, Porto, Aug. 30 Sept. 3, 2004, CD-ROM Proceed., Porto, 2005c.
- Rózsa Sz.: The Estimation of Lateral Density Variations Using Gravity and Elevation Data: Its Application for Geoid Determination in Hungary. In: I.N. Tziavos (Ed.): Gravity and Geoid 2002, 3rd Meeting of the International Gravity and Geoid Commission, GG2002, Thessaloniki, Greece, Aug. 26-30, 2002, 114-119, Publishing Ziti, Thessaloniki, 2003.
- ROTSTEIN Y., J.-B. EDEL H., GABRIEL G., BOULANGER D., SCHAMING M., MUNSCHY M.: Insight into the structure of the Upper Rhine Graben and its basement from a new compilation of Bouguer Gravity. Tectonophysics 425, 55-70, DOI 10.1016/j.tecto.2006.07.002, 2006.
- RUMPEL H.-M., BINOT F., GABRIEL G., HINSBY K., SIEMON B., STEUER A., WIEDERHOLD H.: *Cuxhavener Rinne*. In: BurVal Working Group (eds.), Groundwater Resources in Buried Valleys a challenge for Geosciences, 227-240, Hannover (Leibniz Institute for Applied Geosciences), 2006.
- Saleh S., Jahr T., Jentzsch G., Saleh A, Ashour N. M. A.: Crustal evaluation of the northern Red Sea rift and Gulf of Suez, Egypt from geophysical data: 3-dimensional modelling. Journal of African Sciences 45, 257-278, 2006.
- SCHEINERT M.: *The Antarctic Geoid Project: Status Report and Next Activities.* In: Jekeli, C., L. Bastos, J. Fernandes (eds.): Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions, IAG Symposia Vol. 129, 137-142, Springer Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York, 2005.

- Scheinert M., Müller J., Dietrich R., Damaske D., Damm V.: Regional Geoid Determination in Antarctica Utilizing Airborne Gravity and Topography Observations. Submitted to Journal of Geodesy, 2007.
- SCHIRMER U., IHDE J., DENKER H., LIEBSCH G., MÜLLER J.: A new combined height reference surface for Germany (GCG05). Poster, EUREF Symposium 2006, Riga, June 14-16, 2006.
- SCHULZ R., BUNESS H., GABRIEL G., PUCHER R., ROLF R., WIEDERHOLD H., WONIK T.: Detailed investigation of preserved maar structures by combined geophysical surveys. Bulletin of Volcanology 68(2), 95-106, DOI 10.1007/s00445-005-0424-8, 2005.
- SNOPEK K., CASTEN U.: 3GRAINS: 3D gravity interpretation software and its application to density modelling of the Hellenic subduction zone. Computers & Geosciences 32, 592-603, 2006.
- SNOPEK, K., MEIER T., ENDRUN B., BOHNHOFF M., CASTEN U.: Comparison of gravimetric and seismic constraints on the structure of the Aegean lithosphere in the forearc of the Hellenic subduction zone around Crete. Journal of Geodynamics, accepted for publication, 2007.
- THOMSEN S., GABRIEL G.: *Gravimetry*. In: BurVal Working Group (eds.), Groundwater Resources in Buried Valleys a Challenge for Geosciences, 51-64, Hannover (Leibniz Institute for Applied Geosciences), 2006.
- TIMMEN L., GITLEIN O., MÜLLER J., DENKER H., MÄKINEN J., BILKER M., PETTERSEN B.R., LYSAKER D.I., OMANG O.C.D., SVENDSEN J.G.G., WILMES H., FALK R., REINHOLD A., HOPPE W., SCHERNECK H.-G., ENGEN B., HARSSON B.G., ENGFELDT A., LILJE M., STRYKOWSKI G., FORSBERG R.: Observing Fennoscandian Gravity Change by Absolute Gravimetry. In: F. Sansò, A.J. Gil (Eds.): "Geodetic Deformation Monitoring: From Geophysical to Engineering Roles", IAG Symp., Vol. 131, 193-199, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2006.
- TIMMEN L., MÜLLER J., GITLEIN O., DENKER H.: Die Erde hebt sich Die fennoskandische Landhebung: Ein Test- und Anwendungsgebiet für die Satellitenmission GRACE. Unimagazin Hannover, Forschungsmagazin d. Univ. Hannover, Mitt. Freundeskreis d. Univ. Hannover e.V., Heft 3/4, 32-35, Hannover, 2005.
- TORGE W.: *Geodäsie*. 2. vollst. überarbeitete und erweiterte Auflage, Walter de Gruyter, Berlin-New York, 2003.
- TOTH G., ADAM J., FÖLDVARY L.F., TZIAVOS I.N., DENKER H.: Calibration/validation of GOCE data by terrestrial torsion balance observations. In: F. Sanso (ed.): A Window on the Future of Geodesy Sapporo, Japan, June 30 July 11, 2003, IAG Symp., Vol. 128, 214-219, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2005.
- TSCHERNING C.C., HECK B.: Comments and reply regarding Heck (2003) "On Helmert's methods of condensation". Journal of Geodesy 78, 457-461, 2005.
- ÜSTÜN A., DENKER H., MÜLLER J.: Some prospects for the determination of a new generation Turkish geoid. Proceed. Geoid and Vertical Datum, Turkish National Geodesy Comm., 2005 Annual Scientific Meeting, Karadeniz Techn. Univ., Trabzon, Turkey, Sept. 22-24, 2005.
- VOIGT C., DENKER H.: A Study of High Frequency Terrain Effects in Gravity Field Modelling. Proceed. 1st International Symposium of the International Gravity Field Service (IGFS), "Gravity Field of the Earth", Istanbul, Turkey, 28.08.-01.09.2006, in press, 2007.
- VOIGT C., LUX N., DENKER H., IHDE J., C. HIRT: A regional GOCE validation and combination experiment based on

- absolute gravity, deflections of the vertical and GPS/ levelling data. Poster, 3rd International GOCE User Workshop, ESRIN, Frascati, Nov 5-8, 2006.
- WIEDERHOLD H., G. GABRIEL, M. GRINAT: Geophysikalische Erkundung der Bremerhaven-Cuxhavener Rinne im Umfeld der Forschungsbohrung Cuxhaven. Z. Angew. Geol. 1/2005, 26-36, 2005.
- WILD F., HECK B.: Effects of topographic and isostatic masses in satellite gravity gradiometry. Proceed. Second International GOCE User Workshop "GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography", ESA-ESRIN, Frascati/Italy, March 8-10, 2004, (ESA SP 569, June 2004), CD-ROM, 2004.
- WILD F., HECK B.: A comparison of different isostatic models applied to satellite gravity gradiometry. In: C. Jekeli, L. Bastos, J. Fernandes (eds.): Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions, GGSM 2004, IAG Internat. Symposium, Porto/-Portugal, 30. August - 3. September, IAG Symposia, Vol. 129, 230-235, Springer-Verlag, 2005.
- WOLF K. I.: Rechentechnische Herausforderungen bei der Kalibrierung und Validierung von Erdschwerefelddaten der GOCE-Satellitenmission. Workshop "Ingenieurwissenschaften" des Norddeutschen Verbundes für Hoch- und Höchstleistungsrechnen, 16./17.11.2004, http://www.hlrn.de/events/Ing2004/abstracts/a-wolf.pdf, Hannover, 2004.
- WOLF K.I.: Considering Coloured Noise of Ground Data in an Error Study for External GOCE Calibration / Validation.
 In: P. Knudsen, J. Johannessen, T. Gruber, S. Stammer, T. van Dam (eds.), Proceed. GOCINA Workshop, April 13-15, 2005, Luxembourg, Cahiers du Centre Europeen de Geodynamique et de Seismologie, Vol 25, 85-92, Luxembourg, 2006.
- WOLF K.I.: Kombination globaler Potentialmodelle mit terrestrischen Schweredaten für die Berechnung der zweiten Ableitungen des Gravitationspotentials in Satellitenbahnhöhe (Diss.). Wiss. Arb. Fachr. Geodäsie und Geoinformatik der Leibniz Universität Hannover, ISSN 0174-1454, Nr. 264, 2007.
- WOLF K.I., DENKER H., MÜLLER J., JARECKI F.: Prediction of Gravitational Gradients From Terrestrial Data for GOCE Calibration. Status Seminar "Observation of the System Earth from Space", Geotechnologien Science Report, No. 3, 188-192, Potsdam, 2003.
- WOLF K.I., DENKER H.: Upward continuation of ground data for GOCE calibration/validation purposes. In: C. Jekeli, L. Bastos, J. Fernandes (eds.): Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions GGSM2004, IAG Internat. Symp., Porto, Portugal, 2004, IAG Symp., Vol. 129, 60-65, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2005.
- WOLF K.I., KIELER B.: Error evaluation for regional geoid computation using varying integration cap sizes in a synthetic environment. Proceed. 1st International Symposium of the International Gravity Field Service (IGFS), "Gravity Field of the Earth", Istanbul, Turkey, 28.08.-01.09.2006, in press, 2007.
- WOLF K.I., MÜLLER J.: Prediction of gravitational gradients using simulated terrestrial data for GOCE calibration. In: B. Meurers, R. Pail (eds.), Proceed. 1st Workshop on International Gravity Field Research, Österreich. Beiträge zu Meteorologie und Geophysik, Heft 31, 31-36, 2004.
- ZANOLLA C., BRAITENBERG C., BERNABINI M., BRAM K., EBBING J., GABRIEL G., GÖTZE H.-J., GIAMMETTI S., MEURERS B., NICOLICH R., CALMIERI F.: Compilation of gravity data in the Eastern Alps. Tectonophysics 414, 127-143, DOI 10.1016/j.tecto.2005.10.012, 2006.

Temporal Gravity Field Variations

F. FLECHTNER¹, T. GRUBER², R. SCHMIDT¹

Introduction

At the end of the last century temporal variations of the Earth gravity field could only be derived for the very long wavelengths up to degree and order 2 and for some low degree zonal coefficients on an approximately weekly basis primarily by analysis of Lageos Satellite Laser Ranging (SLR) data. Since the launch of the German CHAMP (Challenging Mini-Satellite Payload for Geophysical Research and Application) satellite mission in July 2000 also high-low satellite-to-satellite tracking (SST) data have been exploited to monitor annual and semi-annual gravity variations on smaller spatial scales down to about 5000 km. The US-German Gravity Recovery and Climate Experiment (GRACE), launched in March 2002 and performing lowlow SST observations with micrometer level accuracy, revolutionized our knowledge of the Earth gravity field. Today, not only the static gravity field can be determined with unprecedented accuracy but, for the first time, temporal variations at shorter wavelengths up to approximately degree and order 35 to 40 are traceable, thus allowing for the quantification of mass distribution and mass variations within the Earth system with monthly and even submonthly (e.g. 10-days) temporal resolution. Based on currently about 5-years worth of GRACE mission data a new era for basic studies on quantities of the Earth system such as the continental hydrological cycle, the ice mass balance in Greenland and Antarctica, the steric and massrelated contribution to sea level rise or the inter-annual ocean mass variation has been opened. This also led to the implementation of a special priority program "Mass transport and mass distribution in the Earth system" (ILK et al., 2004, 2005) by the German Research Foundation.

Temporal Gravity Variations from SLR, GPS and CHAMP

KÖNIG et al. (2005) estimated dynamic orbits and Earth system parameters from a combined GPS (ground data) and LEO data analysis. It could be shown that especially the accuracy of reference frame and low degree gravity field parameters benefits from such integrated analysis when compared to solutions where the GPS ground data and the LEO data is exploited in consecutive, but separate data analysis steps. These investigations were motivated by the work of ZHU et al. (2004) where the potential advantages of an integrated adjustment of CHAMP, GRACE and GPS ground data for the estimation of orbit, ground station and

static and time variable gravity field parameters were demonstrated for the first time.

A first insight into the annual and semi-annual variability of the gravity field on spatial scales of some thousand km was gained from the analysis of CHAMP data based on the dynamic orbit determination method as described in REIGBER et al. (2003a) and REIGBER et al. (2005). SNEEUW et al. (2003 and 2005) analysed the time-variability of CHAMP-derived spherical harmonic coefficients using kinematic orbits and the energy balance approach.

Tidal and Non-tidal Atmospheric and Oceanic Short-Term Mass Variations

Short- and long-term gravity field variations due to halfdaily, daily and long-periodic atmospheric and oceanic tides as well as non-tidal atmospheric and oceanic mass variations on hourly and daily scales have to be taken into account in the gravity recovery based on modern satellite gravity data from CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE. For CHAMP and GRACE such gravity variations are typically reduced during the orbit integration as a priori information to "de-alias" the corresponding monthly and long-term static gravity field results (FLECHTNER, 2003). In the case of GOCE gradiometer data the atmospheric and oceanic signal is directly corrected at the level gradiometer measurements to de-alias such signals in the GOCE-based estimates of the static field (GRUBER and PETERS, 2003). WIEHL and DIETRICH (2005) investigated the influence of the orbital sampling and the instrument parameterization of CHAMP and GRACE on the derived time-variable gravity field signals.

In this context, BIANCALE and BODE (2006) developed mean annual and seasonal atmospheric tide models based on 3-hourly and 6-hourly ECMWF surface pressure data, thus extending the limited set of available atmospheric tide models. In order to study the impact of uncertainties in ocean tidal models, one known source of spurious gravity signals in GRACE-only gravity models ("striping"), in WÜNSCH et al. (2005) a simulation study was carried out, using the difference of two ocean tide models as a proxy of such model errors. FLECHTNER et al. (2006) described the operational GRACE Level-1B atmosphere and ocean de-aliasing product (AOD1B) which is based on 6-hourly operational ECMWF meteorological data and a barotropic or a baroclinic ocean model. AOD1B is used to de-alias short-term non-tidal mass variations in the monthly GRACE

¹ Frank Flechtner / Roland Schmidt: GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam (GFZ), c/o DLR, D-82234 Wessling, Germany, Tel. +49 - 8153 - 28-1735, Fax +49 - 8153 - 288-1297, e-mail flechtne@gfz-potsdam.de / rschmidt@gfz-potsdam.de

² Thomas Gruber: Institut für Astronomische und Physikalische Geodäsie, Technische Universität München, Arcisstraße 21, D-82290 München, Germany, Tel. +49 - 89 - 289-23192, Fax +49-89-289-23178, e-mail Thomas.Gruber@bv.tu-muenchen.de

gravity field solutions. The methodology to correct the atmospheric non-tidal mass variations was revisited by PETERS (2007). Non-tidal oceanic mass variations of the latest releases of AOD1B are derived from output of the baroclinic ocean model OMCT (Ocean Model for Circulation and Tides) of the Technical University of Dresden which is based on meteorological ocean surface forcing and precipitation and evaporation data. Dobslaw and Thomas (2006) showed that the impact of river run-off on global ocean mass redistribution (un-modelled in OMCT) can be neglected.

Monitoring the Continental Hydrological Cycle

Since during the processing of the GRACE mission data to monthly gravity field solutions known tidal as well as all short-term atmospheric and oceanic mass variations are taken into account, time-variable gravity signals derived from time series of GRACE-only gravity models mainly reflect mass redistribution at the Earth's surface due the continental hydrological cycle. This was verified in studies on global scales (RAMILLIEN et al., 2005a, 2005b; Schmidt et al., 2006a, 2006b; GÜNTNER et al., 2007) as well as on regional scales such as the monitoring of time variations of regional evapotranspiration rates (RAMILLIEN et al., 2006). In this way, GRACE-derived changes in surface mass anomalies can be expected to contribute to the quantification of the total water budget, which is an obviously underestimated quantity as indicated by the GRACEderived amplitudes of annual and semi-annual signals being larger than predicted by global hydrological models. More recently RAMILLIEN et al. (2007) have analysed seasonal but also interannual change in land water storage over 27 large river basins from GRACE data and found significant negative trends for some of the largest basins indicating water mass loss over the investigated time period. NEU-MAYER et al. (2006) showed a high correlation when combining temporal gravity variations resulting from superconducting gravimeter recordings, GRACE monthly gravity field solutions and global hydrology.

To extract hydrological (and other geophysical) mass variability from monthly GRACE gravity field solutions special smoothing techniques have to be applied to the nonphysical meridional-oriented striping in the GRACE geoids and to avoid leakage from neighbouring basins or from the ocean. To this end, MARTINEC et al. (2007) performed a statistical analysis of the temporal variability of the GRACE Stokes potential coefficients and Schmidt et al. (2007) made an accuracy assessment for GRACE derived time variable gravity field solutions. KUSCHE (2007) suggested an approximate decorrelation and non-iso-tropic smoothing of time-variable GRACE-type gravity field models. Hor-WATH and DIETRICH (2006) estimated errors of regional mass variations inferred from monthly GRACE gravity field solutions. As an alternative to the concept based on spherical harmonics FENGLER et al. (2005, 2007) and SCHMIDT et al. (2006) calculated regional high-resolution temporal GRACE gravity models using spherical wavelets. SNEEUW et al. (2003) investigated the space-wise, time-wise, torus and Rosborough representation in gravity modelling. In SASGEN et al. (2007) a method based on Wiener filtering applied for an optimized estimation of secular trends over Antarctica.

GRACE Oceanic Applications

It has been shown by various authors that GRACE gravity field time series also trace mass-induced gravity variations over the oceans. For example, KANZOW et al. (2005) have intercompared global patterns of ocean mass signals based on early GRACE-only gravity field series provided by GFZ and CSR with in-situ ocean bottom pressure data from a ground truth site in the tropical northwest Atlantic Ocean and the ECCO ocean model. The study indicated a general agreement between these independent data sources but also showed remaining deficiencies in the GRACE data processing and suggested, among others, the substitution of the non-tidal barotropic ocean model by a baroclinic one. On a regional scale FENOGLIO-MARC et al. (2006) calculated mass variations in the Mediterranean Sea from analysis of hydrology corrected GRACE data and found reasonable agreement with altimetry-based estimates corrected for the steric part. LOMBARD et al. (2006) estimated steric sea level variations from a combined GRACE and Jason data analysis and found an overall good agreement. The net effect of the land water contribution to sea level change was estimated to be 0.19 ± 0.06 mm/yr which is comparable to the ice sheet contribution. VINOGRADOVA et al. (2007) investigated the relation between sea level and ocean bottom pressure and the vertical dependence of oceanic variability.

Post Glacial Rebound and Ice Mass Loss

Since 2003, absolute gravity measurements have been performed regularly by the Institute für Erdmessung Hannover in the Fennoscandian land uplift network covering Norway, Sweden, Finland and Denmark (TIMMEN et al. 2005, 2006). In cooperation with the national agencies and research institutions of the Nordic countries and BKG in Frankfurt, terrestrial absolute gravimetry is applied to observe the postglacial land uplift due to the isostatic adjustment of the crust. Nearly all absolute stations are colocated with continuously observing GPS stations. From the comparisons between the participating instruments, an overall accuracy of ±30 nm/s² is indicated for a single absolute gravimeter and a single station determination. Thus, the gravity change due to the land uplift may be observed with an accuracy of ± 10 to 20 nm/s² for a 5-year period. One purpose of these terrestrial in-situ observations is to validate the GRACE results (ground-truth) and first promising results have been presented in MÜLLER et al. (2003, 2005, 2007a, 2007b). In the same context, WIEHL et al. (2006) showed how the Baltic Sea water mass variations mask the postglacial rebound signal in CHAMP and GRACE gravity field solutions.

Predicted changes in the geoid about Greenland to be used for GRACE validation have been described by FLEMING et al. (2005). SASGEN et al. (2005) described signatures of glacial changes in Antarctica, namely rates of geoid height change and radial displacement due to present and past ice mass variations. These are more or less due to changing ice mass balance and ice dynamics and shall be detectable by

modern gravity space missions (FLURY, 2005). In SASGEN et al. (2007) secular trends in the geoid over Antarctica from the most recent GRACE gravity time series and geophysical models are evaluated and optimally combined by means of Wiener filtering. The results there indicate the improved quality but also homogeneity of the augmented GRACE gravity field series provided by different centres (including GFZ).

- ABRIKOSOV O., JARECKI F., MÜLLER J., PETROVIC S., SCHWINTZER P.: The impact of temporal gravity variations on GOCE gravity field recovery; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- BIANCALE R., BODE A.: Mean annual and seasonal atmospheric tide models based on 3-hourly and 6-hourly ECMWF surface pressure data; GFZ Scientific Technical Report STR06/01, GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, 2006
- DOBSLAW H., THOMAS M.: Impact of river run-off on global ocean mass redistribution, Geophys., J. Int., doi: 10.1111/j. 1365-246X.2006.03247, 2006
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., KOHLHAAS A., MICHEL V., PETERS TH.: Wavelet modelling of regional and temporal variations of the Earth's gravitational potential observed by GRACE; Schriften zur Funktionalanalysis und Geomathematik, Fachbereich Geomathematik, TU Kaiserslautern (Hrsg.), 2005, 21, 2005
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., KOHLHAAS A., MICHEL V., PETERS TH.: Wavelet modeling of regional and temporal variations of the Earth's gravitational potential observed by GRACE; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 81, p. 5-15, 2007
- FENOGLIO-MARC L., KUSCHE J., BECKER M.: Mass variation in the Mediterranean Sea from GRACE and its validation by altimetry, steric and hydrologic fields. Geophysical Research Letters, 33:19606, doi:10.1029/2006GL026851, 2006
- FLECHTNER F.: Short-term Atmosphere and Ocean Gravity Dealiasing for GRACE, In: Observation of the System Earth from Space: Status Seminar, Geotechnologien Science Report No. 3, Bavarian State Mapping Agency (BVLA), München, 2003
- FLECHTNER F., SCHMIDT R., MEYER U.: De-aliasing of short-term atmospheric and oceanic mass variations for GRACE; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- FLEMING K., MARTINEC Z., HAGEDORN J., WOLF D.: Contemporary changes in the geoid about Greenland: predictions relevant to gravity space missions. In C. Reigber, H. Lühr, P. Schwintzer, J. Wickert (editors), Earth observation with CHAMP: Results from Three Years in Orbit, pp. 217-222, Springer Verlag, 2005
- FLURY J., RUMMEL R.: Mass transport and mass distribution in the Earth system. Proceedings of Second International GOCE User Workshop "GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography", ESA-ESRIN, Frascati, 8.-10. March 2004, Frascati, 2004
- FLURY J.: *Ice mass balance and ice dynamics from satellite gravity missions*; Earth, Moon, and Planets, 2005, 94, 1-2, 85-94, 2005
- GRUBER TH., PETERS TH.: Time variable gravity field: Using future Earth observing missions for high frequency dealiasing; Proceedings of IERS Workshop on Combination

- Research and Global Geophysical Fluids, Munich, IERS Technical Note No. 30, Ed. Richter, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, RFranfurt/Main, 2003
- GÜNTNER A., SCHMIDT R., DÖLL P.: Supporting large-scale hydrogeological monitoring and modelling by time-variable gravity data. Hydrogeology Journal, 15(1), 167-170, doi: 10.1007/s10040-006-0089-1, 2007
- HORWATH M., DIETRICH R.: Errors of regional mass variations inferred from GRACE monthly solutions; Geophysical Research Letters, Vol. 33, L07502, doi: 10.1029/2005GL 025550, 2006
- Hu X., Shi C., Flectner F., König R., Schwintzer P., Schmidt R., Meyer U., Massmann F.H., Reigber Ch., Zhu S.: *High frequency temporal Earth gravity variations detected by GRACE satellites*; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006
- ILK K.H., FLURY J., RUMMEL R., SCHWINTZER P., BOSCH W., HAAS C., SCHRÖTER J., STAMMER D., ZAHEL W., SCHMELING H., WOLF D., RIEGGER J., BARDOSSY A., GÜNTNER A.: Mass transport and mass distribution in the Earth system. Contributions of the new generation of satellite gravity and altimetry missions to the geosciences. Proposal for a German priority research program. GOCE-Projektbüro TU München, GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, München, Potsdam, 2004.
- ILK K.H., FLURY J., RUMMEL R., SCHWINTZER P., BOSCH W., HAAS C., SCHRÖTER J., STAMMER D., ZAHEL W., SCHMELING H., WOLF D., GÖTZE H.J., RIEGGER J., BARDOSSY A., GÜNTNER A., GRUBER TH.: Mass transport and mass distribution in the Earth system. Contributions of the new generation of satellite gravity and altimetry missions to the geosciences; Proposal for a German priority research program, 2nd edition. . GOCE-Projektbüro TU München, GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, München, Potsdam, 2005
- JARECKI F., MÜLLER J.: *Temporal gravity variations in GOCE gradiometric data*; IAG Symposia Proceedings, Vol. 129, Ed. Jekeli, Bastos, Fernades, Springer Verlag, 2005
- JARECKI F., MÜLLER J., PETROVIC S., SCHWINTZER P.: Temporal Gravity Variations in GOCE Gradiometric Data, In: Jekeli, C., Bastos, L., Fernandes, J. (eds.): Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions. pp. 333-338. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York 2005
- KANZOW T., FLECHTNER F., CHAVE A., SCHWINTZER P., SCHMIDT R., SEND U.: Seasonal Variation of Ocean Bottom Pressure Derived from Grace: Local Validation and Global Patterns, Geophysical Research Letters, 110, C09001, Doi: 10.1029/2004 jc002772, 2005
- KÖNIG R., REIGBER CH., ZHU S.Y.: Dynamic model orbits and Earth system parameters from combined GPS and LEO data, Advances in Space Research 36, pp. 431-437, doi 10.1016/j.asr.2005.03.064, 2005
- KÖNIG R., SHI C., NEUMAYER K.H., ZHU S.: Conventional and New Approaches for Combining Multi-Satellite Techniques, in Flury J., Rummel R., Reigber C., Rothacher M., Boedecker G., Schreiber U. (Eds.), Observation of the Earth System from Space, pp. 413-424, Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2006
- KUSCHE J., SCHRAMA E.: Surface mass redistribution inversion from global GPS deformation and Gravity Recovery and Climate Experiment (GRACE) gravity data. Journal of Geophysical Research 110(B9): doi: 10.1029/2004 JB003556, 2005
- Kusche J.: Approximate decorrelation and non-isotropic smoothing of time-variable GRACE-type gravity models, Journal of Geodesy, doi 10.1007/s00190-007-0143-0, 2007

- LOMBARD A., GARCIA D., RAMILLIEN G., CAZENAVE A., BIANCALE R., LEMOINE J.M., FLECHTNER F., SCHMIDT R.: Estimation of steric sea level variations from combined GRACE and Jason data, Earth and Planetary Science Letters, Vol. 254, Issues 1-2, doi: 10.1016/j.epsl.2006.11. 035, 2006
- MÄKINEN J., ENGFELDT A, HARSSON B.G., RUOTSALAINEN H, STRYKOWSKI G., OJA T., WOLF D.: The Fennoscandian Land Uplift Gravity Lines 1966-2003. In: Jekeli C L Bastos J Fernandes (Eds.): Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions, IAG Symposia, 129, Springer-verlag, Berlin, 328-332, 2005.
- MARTINEC Z., FLEMING K., SASGEN I.: Statistical analysis of the temporal variability of the GRACE Stokes potential coefficients, submitted to J. of Geodesy, 2007
- MAYER-GÜRR T., EICKER A., ILK K.H., *Gravity field recovery* from *GRACE-SST data of short arcs*, in: J. Flury et al. (eds.): Observation of the Earth System from Space, pp. 131-148, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, 2006
- MAYER-GÜRR T., Gravitationsfeldbestimmung aus der Analyse kurzer Bahnbögen am Beispiel der Satellitenmissionen CHAMP und GRACE, Dissertation, Astronomische, Physikalische und Mathematische Geodäsie, Universität Bonn, 2006
- MAYER-GÜRR T., EICKER A., ILK K.H., ITG-Grace02s: a GRACE gravity field derived from short arcs of the satellite's orbit, Proceedings Symposium of the International Gravity Field Service (IGFS2006), Istanbul, Turkey, 2006
- MÜLLER J., DENKER H., TIMMEN L.: Absolute Gravimetry in the Fennoscandian Land Uplift Area: Monitoring of Temporal Gravity Changes for GRACE. Status Seminar "Observation of the System Earth from Space", Geotechnologien Science Report, No. 3, pp. 112-115, Potsdam, 2003.
- MÜLLER J., TIMMEN L., GITLEIN O., DENKER H.: Gravity changes in the Fennoscandian land uplift area to be observed by GRACE and absolute gravimetry. In: C. Jekeli, L. Bastos, J. Fernandes (eds.): Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions GGSM2004, IAG Internat. Symp., Porto, Portugal, 2004, IAG Symp., Vol. 129, pp. 304-309, Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, 2005
- MÜLLER J., NEUMANN-REDLIN M., JARECKI F., DENKER H., GITLEIN O.: *Gravity Changes in Northern Europe as Observed by GRACE*. In Tregoning, P. and Rizos, Chr. (editors), *Dynamic Planet, IAG Symposium 130, ISBN 3-540-49349-5*, pp. 523-527, Springer, Berlin, 2007a
- MÜLLER J., NEUMANN-REDLIN M., DENKER H.: Determination of Mass Variations in Northern Europe from GRACE Data. Reviewed Proceedings of the IGFS, held in Istanbul, Türkei, 28 Aug. 1. Sept 2006, to be published 2007b
- NEUMEYER J., BARTHELMES F., DIERKS O., FLECHTNER F., HARNISCH M., HARNISCH G., HINDERER J., IMANISHI Y., KRONER C., MEURERS B., PETROVIC S., REIGBER CH., SSCMIDT R.: Combination of temporal gravity variations resulting from superconducting gravimeter (SG) recordings, GRACE satellite observations and global hydrology; Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 79, p. 573-585, 2006
- PETERS T.: Atmospheric De-Aliasing Revisited. Proceedings Hotine-Marussi Wuhan, 2007
- RAMILLIEN G., CAZENAVE A., REIGBER CH., SCHMIDT R., SCHWINTZER P.: Recovery of global time-variations of surface water mass by GRACE geoid inversion; IAG Symposia Proceedings, Vol. 129, Ed. Jekeli, Bastos, Fernades, Springer Verlag, 2005a
- RAMILLIEN G., FRAPPART F., CAZENAVE A., GÜNTNER A.:. *Time* variations of land water storage from an inversion of 2 years

- of GRACE geoids. Earth and Planetary Science Letters, 235:283-301, doi:10.1016/j.epsl.2005.04.005, 2005b
- RAMILLIEN G., FRAPPART F., GÜNTNER A., NGO-DUC T., CAZENAVE A., LAVAL K.: Time-variations of the regional evapotranspiration rate from GRACE satellite gravimetry, Water Resources Research, 42, W10403, doi:10.1029/2005WR004331, 2006
- RAMILLIEN G., BOUHOURS G., LOMBARD A., CAZENAVE A., FLECHTNER F., SCHMIDT R.: Land water storage contribution to sea level from GRACE over 2003-2006, submitted to Global and Planetary Change, 2007
- REIGBER CH., JOCHMANN H., WÜNSCH J., NEUMAYER K.H., SCHWINTZER P.: First Insight into temporal gravity variability from CHAMP, in: First CHAMP Mission results for Gravity, Magnetic and Atmospheric Studies; Ed. Reigber, Lühr, Schwintzer, Springer Verlag, 2003
- REIGBER CH., FLECHTNER F.: Die GRACE Mission liefert das erste Modell von Gravitationsanomalien der Erde, Spektrum der Wissenschaft, Dossier "Die unruhige Erde II", 2003
- REIGBER CH., SCHWINTZER P., FLECHTNER F., SCHMIDT, R.: CHAMP und GRACE: Meilensteine der Erkundung des Schwerefeldes der Erde, DLR Nachrichten 108 (Sonderheft ILA), 2004
- REIGBER C., JOCHMANN H., WÜNSCH J., PETROVIC S., SCHWINTZER P., BARTHELMES F., NEUMAYER K.H., KÖNIG R., FÖRSTE C., BALMINO G., BIANCALE R., LEMOINE J.-M., LOYER S., PEROSANZ F.: Earth Gravity Field and Seasonal Variability from CHAMP, in Reigber, C., Lühr, H., Schwintzer, P., Wickert, J. (Eds.), Earth Observation with CHAMP, Results from Three Years in Orbit, pp. 25-30, Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2005
- RIEGGER J., GÜNTNER A.: *Time variation in hydrology and gravity*, Earth, Moon and Planets, 94(1), 41-55, doi: 10.1007/s11038-005-1831-8, 2005
- SASGEN I., WOLF D., MARTINEC Z., KLEMANN V., HAGEDORN J.:
 Geodetic signatures of glacial changes in Antarctica: Rates
 of geoid height change and radial displacement due to
 present and past ice-mass variations; GFZ Scientific
 Technical Report STR05/01, GeoForschungszentrum
 Potsdam, 2005
- SASGEN I., MARTINEC Z., FLEMING K.: Wiener optimal combination and evaluation of the Gravity Recovery and Climate Experiment (GRACE) gravity fields over Antarctica; Journal of Geophysical Research, Vol. 112, B04401, doi: 10.1029/2006JB004605, 2007
- SCHMIDT M., HAN S.C., KUSCHE J., SANCHEZ L., SHUM C.K.: Regional high-resolution spatiotemporal gravity modeling from GRACE data using spherical wavelets; Geophysical Research Letters, Vol. 33, L08403, doi:10.1029/2005 GL025509, 2006
- SCHMIDT R., SCHWINTZER P., FLECHTNER F., REIGBER CH., GÜNTNER A., DÖLL P., RAMILLIEN G., CAZENAVE A., PETROVIC S., JOCHMANN H., WÜNSCH J.: *GRACE observations of changes in continental water storage*; Global and Planetary Change, Vol. 50, p. 112-126, 2006a
- SCHMIDT R., FLECHTNER F., MEYER U., REIGBER CH., BARTHELMES F., FÖRSTE CH., STUBENVOLL R., KÖNIG R., NEUMAYER K.H., ZHU S.: Static and time-variable gravity from GRACE mission data; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, 2006b
- SCHMIDT R., FLECHTNER F., KÖNIG R., MEYER U., NEUMAYER K.H., REIGBER CH., ROTHACHER M., PETROVIC S., ZHU S.Y., GÜNTNER A.: *GRACE Time-variable gravity accuracy assessment*; In Tregoning, P. and Rizos, Chr. (editors),

- *Dynamic Planet, IAG Symposium 130, ISBN 3-540-49349-5*, pp. 237-243, Springer, Berlin, 2007
- SNEEUW N.: Space-wise, time-wise, torus and Rosborough representation in gravity field modeling; Space Science Reviews, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Vol. 108, 1-2. p. 37-46, 2003
- SNEEUW N., GERLACH C., SVEHLA D., GRUBER C.: A first attempt at time-variable gravity recovery from CHAMP using the energy balance approach; In: Proceedings of the 3rd Meeting of the International Gravity and Geoid Commission, Thessaloniki, Editions Zini, 2003
- SNEEUW N., GERLACH C., FÖLDVARY L., GRUBER TH., PETERS TH., RUMMEL R., SVEHLA D.: One year of time-variable CHAMP-only gravity field models using kinematic orbits; in: IAG Symposia Proceedings No. 128, A Window on the Future of Geodesy, Ed. F. Sanso, Springer Verlag, 2005
- TIMMEN L., J. MÜLLER O. GITLEIN H. DENKER; Die Erde hebt sich Die fennoskandische Landhebung: Ein Test- und Anwendungsgebiet für die Satellitenmission GRACE. Unimagazin Hannover, Forschungsmagazin d. Univ. Hannover, Heft 3/4, pp. 32-35, Hannover, 2005
- TIMMEN L., GITLEIN O., MÜLLER J., DENKER H., MÄKINEN J., BILKER M., PETTERSEN B.R., LYSAKER D.I., OMANG O.C.D., SVENDSEN J.G.G. WILMES H., FALK R., REINHOLD A., HOPPE W., SCHERNECK H.-G., ENGEN B., HARSSON B.G., ENGFELDT A., LILJE M., STRYKOWSKI G., FORSBERG R.: Observing Fennoscandian Gravity Change by Absolute Gravimetry, In: F. Sansò, A.J. Gil (Eds.): "Geodetic Deformation Monitoring: From Geo-

- physical to Engineering Roles", IAG Symp., Vol. 131, 193-199, Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2006.
- VARGA P., ENGELS J., GRAFAREND E.: Temporal Variations of the Polar Moment of Inertia and the Second-degree Geopotential. Journal Of Geodesy 78 (2004) 187-191
- VINOGRADOVA N., PONTE R., STAMMER D.: Relation between sea level and bottom pressure and the vertical dependence of oceanic variability, Geophys. Res. Let., 34, L03608, doi: 10.1029/2006GL028588, 2007
- WIEHL M., DIETRICH R.: *Time-Variable Gravity Seen by Satellite Missions: On its Sampling and its Parametrization.* In: Reigber, Ch., H. Lühr, P. Schwintzer, and J.Wickert, J. (eds.): Earth Observation with CHAMP: Results from Three Years in Orbit. Springer Berlin, pp. 121-126, 2005
- WIEHL M., DIETRICH R., LEHMANN A.: How Baltic Sea Water Mass Variations Mask the Postglacial Rebound Signal in CHAMP and GRACE Gravity Field Solutions. In: Reigber, Ch., H. Lühr, P. Schwintzer, and J. Wickert, J.(eds.): Earth Observation with CHAMP: Results from Three Years in Orbit. Springer Berlin 2005, pp. 181-186, 2005
- WÜNSCH J., SCHWINTZER P., PETROVIC S.: Comparison of two different ocean tide models especially with respect to the GRACE satellite mission; GFZ Scientific Technical Report STR05/08, GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, 2005
- ZHU S., REIGBER CH., KOENIG R.: *Integrated Adjustment of CHAMP, GRACE, and GPS Data*", Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 78, No. 1-2, pp. 103-108, 2004

Satellite Gravity Theory

N. SNEEUW1

Introduction

The four years since the last IUGG General Assembly in Sapporo have seen tremendous developments in spaceborne gravimetry. The sections on *Gravity Field Satellite Missions* and on *Temporal Gravity Field Variations* describe the exciting science that results from analysis of CHAMP and GRACE data. At the same time, these satellite missions, including GOCE, have accelerated the development of new methodological approaches. The sheer amount of data and unknowns to be inverted has stimulated the advancement of data handling strategies in several ways: both for functional and for stochastic modelling, both in brute-force numerical and in semi-analytical schemes, in validation techniques, a posteriori testing, and so on.

Some of the trends and developments in Satellite Gravity Field Theory that were identified by SNEEUW and KUSCHE (2007):

The observables from CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE are increasingly modelled as *in situ* observables in the theoretical framework of classical physical geodesy. Combined with semi-analytical approaches highly efficient algorithms have been developed.

Multiresolution, space-localizing representations have found their way from the mathematical realm into the geodetic mainstream. Although spherical harmonic parameterization remains the default approach for the current missions, more and more researchers exploit the benefits of spatio-temporal localization by multiresolution modelling.

Despite the great successes of GRACE in monitoring the time-variable gravity field, the Achilles' heel of such mission scenarios becomes obvious: separation of the gravitational observable into its constituent mass sources. To disentangle these individual sources, fundamentally lumped into the gravitational observable, requires high-quality a priori models for so-called de-aliasing purposes and a delicate characterization in space, time and spectral domains. The separability issue will only be aggravated in future missions of the same design with improved hardware, e.g., a GRACE-type mission with a laser interferometry link.

An improved understanding of the gravitational sensors on GRACE and GOCE has motivated and necessitated more advanced stochastic modelling.

Theoretical and computational aspects in the downward continuation and regularization of spaceborne gravimetric

data, decorrelation and outlier detection in coloured-noise observations, full-covariance modelling, and the general design of 'smart' algorithms to tackle these issues more efficient than in the past, will continue to play a major role.

Geoscientific interpretation and application of CHAMP, GRACE and in the near future GOCE gravity field models requires a deeper understanding of the underlying noise characteristics and error propagation mechanisms inherent to these products. The combination with a priori models and data from complementary observing systems like satellite altimetry, GPS and INSAR requires a careful analysis of the information content and the resolving power of the various data sets.

Advances in gravity analysis techniques: *in situ* modelling

In the pre-CHAMP era, conventional gravity field modelling from satellite observations was rooted in dynamic satellite geodesy and orbit perturbation theory. It involved large-scale computations, extensive software packages and, at an institutional level, a certain critical mass of people and resources. As a result, only a few global players were involved in global gravity field modelling from satellites. The observables from CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE, in contrast, can be modelled as *in situ* observables in the theoretical framework of classical physical geodesy. This enabled smaller, mostly university-based, groups to get involved in global (but also regional) gravity field modelling from satellite-borne gravimetry, and to produce competitive gravity models.

A point in case is the *energy balance approach* or *Jacobi integral approach*, e.g. GERLACH et al. (2003a, 2003b) or VISSER et al. (2003) which came to fruition at the IAPG at TU Munich. In this approach the GPS-derived orbit positions and velocities are converted to *in situ* disturbing potential along the orbit. By careful reduction of accelerometer outputs and of auxiliary forces this method provided high-quality CHAMP-only gravity fields, cf. GERLACH et al. (2003c). Despite its quality the CHAMP-only gravity field quality proved insufficient to reveal long wavelength time variations that remained hidden in the observation noise and ground-track variability, cf. SNEEUW et al. (2003).

Similarly, the ITG at University of Bonn developed the Hammerstein-Schneider approach further to a level of sophistication that allows CHAMP and GRACE data processing with a competitive quality. This approach is characterized by short arcs (ILK et al., 2005), combined with

¹ Nico Sneeuw: Geodätisches Institut, Universität Stuttgart, Geschwister-Scholl-Str. 24D, D - 70174 Stuttgart, Germany, Tel. +49 - 711 - 685-83390, Fax +49 - 711 - 685-83285, e-mail sneeuw@gis.uni-stuttgart.de

a boundary value formulation of the equations of motion. The theoretical background on integrals of motion as well as on the use of short-arc boundary value approaches has recently been further developed by SCHNEIDER (2004, 2005, 2006), SCHNEIDER and CUI (2005) and LÖCHER and ILK (2005).

A third *in situ* methodology is the kinematic approach in which GPS-derived orbit ephemeris is numerically differenced twice to provide 3D forces. Though elementary in principle, this approach also requires delicate data handling and corrections for nuisance force models. It was successfully implemented at the GIS, Stuttgart University, cf. REUBELT et al. (2003) or REUBELT et al. (2006).

GRACE's very high KBR accuracy demands orbit accuracy at a compatible level, which is hardly feasible considering GPS positioning. Thus, also for GRACE it seems to make sense to consider the KBR as *in situ* gravity field observable with GPS only providing the geolocation. SHARIFI and KELLER (2005) and SHARIFI (2006) convert the GRACE observable into a in-line along-track gravity gradient. See also Novák et al. (2006).

Combined with semi-analytical techniques, leading to block-diagonal normal equation structures, gravity field recovery from *in situ* data becomes a highly efficient and fast recovery tool. Despite the necessary approximations, such a tool is used for CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE processing, e.g. WERMUTH and FÖLDVARY (2003) FÖLDVARY and WERMUTH (2005), often as quick-look tool, cf. WERMUTH et al. (2006).

Further advances

The sensors of such complicated systems as CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE require deeper knowledge of the appropriate stochastic models and associated estimation techniques. Several contributions have been made in the wider area of stochastic modelling, e.g. MARINKOVIC et al. (2003). ALKHATIB and SCHUH (2007) apply Monte Carlo covariance estimation to GOCE gravity recovery. Also robust estimation techniques and outlier detection methods have been thoroughly investigated to this end, e.g. KARGOLL (2005) or GÖTZELMANN et al. (2006).

When modelled in a straight-forward fashion, the huge numbers of observations and of unknowns lead to large equation systems that can only be dealt with by high-performance computing, also referred to as *brute force*. Much of this work was pioneered by ITG at University Bonn. More recent developments include improved stochastic modelling ALKHATIB and SCHUH (2007). At GIS, University Stuttgart, the LSQR method was topic of research. It could be established as a viable alternative to conjugate gradient and other methods, e.g. BAUR and GRAFAREND (2006), BAUR and KUSCHE (2007).

Specific issues that arise in high performance computation are treated by AUSTEN et al. (2006).

The methodology to calibrate space gravimeters and to validate the results of gravity field satellite mission has also been further advanced. In particular, the validation of GOCE observations by various techniques, e.g. cross-over analysis or upward continuation of terrestrial data, has been topic of research at IfE, University Hannover, e.g. JARECKI and MÜLLER (2003).

Great advances have been made in the area of multi-resolution gravity field modelling, much of which is due to the activities at University of Kaiserslautern, e.g. (FREEDEN and MICHEL, 2004). At the same time, in the past few years multi-resolution analysis has made the transition from mathematical research to a mainstream geodetic analysis technique for spaceborne gravity recovery, e.g. FENGLER et al. (2004), FREEDEN and SCHREINER (2005), FENGLER et al. (2007), or SCHMIDT et al. (2005, 2007).

Working group on Satellite Gravity Theory

Under the new IAG structure a joint working group on *Satellite Gravity Theory* was initiated between Commission 2 and the Intercommission Committee on Theory right after the IUGG general assembly 2003, Sapporo. According to its terms of reference the working group was dedicated to monitoring and stimulating research in gravity field estimation from satellite missions, merging, modelling timevariable gravity field representation and satellite orbit dynamics. Chaired by N. SNEEUW (Calgary, Stuttgart) this international working group had a strong German participation: MAYER-GÜRR (Bonn), KUSCHE (Delft, Potsdam), GERLACH, PETERS (Munich), NOVÁK (Stuttgart, Prague), WILD (Karlsruhe).

One of the working group's achievements, in collaboration with the IAG working group on *Inverse Modelling* (chair: J. KUSCHE), was a special issue of the Journal of Geodesy Vol. 81, Nr. 1, 2007, dedicated to the combined field of satellite gravity theory and inverse theory. Significant participation from German scientists documented the activities in these areas. In FENGLER et al. (2007) spherical wavelets as developed by the University of Kaiserslautern group have been established as a tool for multiscale modelling of the GRACE monthly gravity fields. In the same vein, the contribution by SCHMIDT et al. (2007) systematically reviews spherical wavelets with application to regional analysis and interpretation of CHAMP and GRACE gravity data. In the same issue ALKHATIB and SCHUH (2007) deal with the Monte Carlo covariance estimation and error propagation strategy. The authors focus on the recovery of the Earth's gravity field in spherical harmonics from the GOCE mission, a challenging and numerically huge task.

Activities in preparation of future missions

Despite the scientific successes and research activities around the satellite missions CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE, many groups have started to plan ahead. Most notably, IAPG at Technical University Munich group has initiated and organized several workshops and projects to this end. The full spectrum of spaceborne gravimetry—from orbit dynamics through geoscience applications to future concepts – is covered in the proceedings of one such workshop BEUTLER et al. (2003). A study on Future Satellite Gravi-

metry and Earth Dynamics, sponsored by the European Space Agency (ESA), culminated in a book edited by FLURY and RUMMEL (2005) of the same name. In it, the study participants lay out the requirements from various Earth science disciplines on future gravity field satellite missions. A number of mission scenarios are simulated to investigate whether future missions can meet such requirements SNEEUW et al. (2005).

More recently (April 2007) IAPG organized, together with SRON (Netherlands) and ESA, a dedicated workshop on the Future of Satellite Gravimetry. The workshop identified two main theoretical challenges for future gravity missions: 1) aliasing of fast time variations into the gravity solutions, and 2) separability of individual mass sources. Potential future measurement concepts, like atomic interference and optical clocks, were presented. Moreover the workshop participants, both from Europe and USA, engaged in more political and strategic discussions as to the organization and realization of future gravity missions.

Formation flying may help in solving some of the limitations of current gravity field missions. The feasibility and utility of formation flight for future dedicated missions was investigated by SNEEUW and SCHAUB (2005). From a more practical viewpoint GERLACH and VISSER (2006) investigated the potential geodetic use of the geomagnetics mission SWARM. Unless a dedicated mission is funded for the post-GRACE and -GOCE era, the SWARM constellation of three satellites, all carrying GNSS-receivers, may be one of the few sources of satellite gravimetry in the years to come.

- ALKHATIB H., SCHUH W.-D. (2007): Integration of the Monte Carlo Covariance Estimation Strategy into Tailored Solution Procedures for Large-Scale Least Squares Problems, Journal of Geodesy 81(1):53–66,10.1007/s00190-006-0034-z
- AUSTEN G., BAUR O., KELLER W.: *Use of High Performance Computing in gravity field research;* In NAGEL WE, W JÄGER and M RESCH (Eds.): High Performance Computing in Science and Engineering'05, Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2006
- BAUR O., GRAFAREND E.: Orbital rotations of a satellite. Case study: GOCE; Artificial Satellites 40 (2005) 87-107
- BAUR O., KUSCHE J.: LSQR Based Geopotential Recovery; Proceedings 1st International Symposium of the IGFS, Istanbul, Turkey, accepted 2006
- BAUR O., AUSTEN G., KELLER W.: Efficient Satellite Based Geopotential Recovery; In: NAGEL W.E., JÄGER W., RESCH M. (Eds.): High Performance Computing in Science and Engineering 06, 2006, 499-514, Springer Berlin Heidelberg New York
- BAUR O., SNEEUW N.: *The Slepian approach revisited: dealing with the polar gap in satellite based geopotential recovery;* (3rd International GOCE User Workshop, 6.-8.11.2006, Frascati, Italy), CD version, 6 pp, 2006
- BAUR O., GRAFAREND E.: High-Performance GOCE Gravity Field Recovery from Gravity Gradients Tensor Invariants and Kinematic Orbit Information; In: Flury J, R Rummel, C Reigber, M Rothacher, G Boedecker and U

- SCHREIBER (Eds.): Observation of the Earth System from Space, 239-253, Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2006
- BEUTLER., G., DRINKWATER M. R., RUMMEL R., VON STEIGER R.: Earth Gravity Field from Space from Sensors to Earth Sciences; Space Science Series of ISSI, Vol. 17, Kluwer, Dordrecht, 2003
- BOXHAMMER CH., SCHUH W.-D.: GOCE gravity field modeling: computational aspects free kite numbering scheme. In: RUMMEL R., REIGBER CH., ROTHACHER M., BOEDECKER G., SCHREIBER U., FLURY J (Eds.): Observation of the Earth System from Space. Springer-Verlag, 2005
- FENGLER MJ., FREEDEN W., MICHEL V.: The Kaiserslautern Multiscale Geopotential Model SWITCH-03 from Orbit Perturbations of the Satellite CHAMP and Its Comparison to the Models EGM96, UCPH2002_02_0.5, EIGEN-1s, and EIGEN-2; Geophysical Journal International, 157 (2004) 499-514
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., GUTTING M.: Multiscale Modeling from EIGEN-1S, EIGEN-2, EIGEN-GRACEO1S, UCPH 2002_0.5, EGM96; In: Earth Observation with CHAMP: Results from Three Years in Orbit. C. REIGBER, H. LÜHR, P. SCHWINTZER, J. WICKERT (eds.), 145-150, 2004
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., KUSCHE J.: Multiscale Geopotential Solutions from CHAMP Orbits and Accelerometry; In: Earth Observation with CHAMP: Results from Three Years in Orbit. C. REIGBER, H. LÜHR, P. SCHWINTZER, J. WICKERT (eds.), 139-144, 2004
- FENGLER M.- J., MICHEL D., MICHEL V.: Harmonic Spline-Wavelets on the 3-dimensional Ball and their Application to the Reconstruction of the Earth's Density Distribution from Gravitational Data at Arbitrarily Shaped Satellite Orbits; Zeitschrift für Angewandte Mathematik und Mechanik (ZAMM), 86 (2006) 856-873, DOI:10.1002/zamm.200510277
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., KOHLHAAS A., MICHEL V., PETERS T.: Wavelet Modelling of Regional and Temporal Variations of the Earth's Gravitational Potential Observed by GRACE, Journal of Geodesy 81:5–15, 10.1007/s00190-006-0040-12006, 2007
- FLURY J., RUMMEL R. (Eds.): Future Satellite Gravimetry and Earth Dynamics; Earth, Moon, and Planets, Springer, 2005
- FLURY J., RUMMEL R.: Future satellite gravimetry for geodesy; Earth, Moon, and Planets, 94, 1-2, 13-30, 2005
- FÖLDVARY L., WERMUTH M.: Semi-Analytical Gravity Field Analysis Applied to Satellite-to-Satellite Tracking Data; Geotechnologien Science Report, RUDLOFF A, STROINK L (Hrsg.), 3, 51-53, Koordinationsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam. 1619-7399, 2003
- FÖLDVARY L., WERMUTH M.: Gravity Inversion Techniques for High-Low SST Applied to a Simulated GOCE Orbit; Acta Geodetica et Geophysica Hungarica, 40, 1, 1-13, 2005
- FREEDEN W., MAIER T.: SST-Regularisierung durch Multiresolutionstechniken auf der Basis von CHAMP-Daten; Allgemeine Vermessungsnachrichten (AVN), 5 (2003) 162-175
- FREEDEN W., MICHEL V. (eds): Multiscale Modeling of CHAMP Data; Technische Universität Kaiserslautern, Schriften zur Funktionalanalysis und Geomathematik (SFG), Band 4, 2003
- FREEDEN W., MICHEL V.: Multiscale Potential Theory (With Applications to Geoscience); Birkhäuser Verlag, Boston, Basel, Berlin, 2004
- FREEDEN W., MICHEL V.: Orthogonal Zonal, Tesseral and Sectorial Wavelets on the Sphere for the Analysis of Satellite

- Data; Advances in Computational Mathematics, 21 (2004) 181-217
- Freeden W., Schreiner M.: Spaceborne Gravitational Field Determination by Means of Locally Supported Wavelets; Journal of Geodesy, 79 (2005) 431-446
- GERLACH CH., SNEEUW N., VISSER P., SVEHLA D.: CHAMP Gravity Field Recovery with the Energy Balance Approach: First Results; First CHAMP Mission Results for Gravity, Magnetic and Atmospheric Studies, REIGBER CH, LÜHR H, SCHWINTZER P (Hrsg.), 134-139, Springer, (2003a)
- GERLACH CH., SNEEUW N., VISSER P., SVEHLA D.: CHAMP Gravity Field Recovery Using the Energy Balance Approach; Advances in Geosciences 1(1):73-80, (2003b)
- GERLACH CH., FÖLDVARY L., SVEHLA D., GRUBER TH., WERMUTH M., SNEEUW N., FROMMKNECHT B., OBERNDORFER H., PETERS TH., ROTHACHER M., RUMMEL R., STEIGENBERGER P.: A CHAMP-only gravity field model from kinematic orbits using the energy integral, Geophysical Research Letters 30, 20, 10.1029/2003GL018025, (2003C)
- GERLACH CH., VISSER P. N. A. M.: SWARM and Gravity: Possibilities and Expectations for Gravity Field Recovery. ESA, WPP-261, Proceedings of the First Swarm International Science Meeting, 3-5 May 2006, Nantes, France, (2006)
- GÖTZELMANN M., KELLER W., REUBELT T.: Gross error compensation for gravity field analysis based on kinematic orbit data; Journal of Geodesy 80 (2006) 184-198, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-0061-9
- GRUBER C., TSOULIS D., SNEEUW N.: CHAMP accelerometer calibration by means of the equation of motion and an apriori gravity model; Zeitschrift für Vermessungswesen 130 (2005) 92-98
- HECK B., WILD F.: Topographic reductions in satellite gravity gradiometry based on a generalized condensation model; SANSO F (ed): A Window on the Future of Geodesy, IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, 294–299, Springer, (2004)
- HESSE K.: Domain Decomposition Methods in Multiscale Geopotential Determination from SST and SGG., PhD Thesis., University of Kaiserslautern, (2003)
- HESSE K., GUTTING M.: Smoothing Splines in Multiscale Geopotential Determination from SST-Data or SGG-Data; Technical Report AGTM, No. 255, Laboratory of Technomathematics, Geomathematics Group, University of Kaiserslautern, (2003)
- ILK K.-H., MAYER-GÜRR T., FEUCHTINGER M.: *Gravity Field Recovery by Analysis of Short Arcs of CHAMP*, in C REIGBER., H LÜHR., P SCHWINTZER., J WICKERT (Eds.): Earth Observation with CHAMP, Results from Three Years in Orbit, pp.127-132, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, (2005)
- KARGOLL B.: Comparison of some robust parameter estimation techniques for outlier analysis applied to simulated GOCE mission data. In: Jekeli C., BASTOS L., FERNANDES J (eds) Gravity, geoid and space missions, Lecture Notes in Earth Sciences, vol 129. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 77–82, 2005
- JARECKI F., MÜLLER J.: Validation of GOCE Gradients Using Cross-Overs. Status Seminar "Observation of the System Earth from Space"; Geotechnologien Science Report, No. 3, 79-84, 2003
- KELLER W., SHARIFI M.A.: Satellite gradiometry using a pair of satellites; Journal of Geodesy 78:544–557, 2005
- LÖCHER A., ILK K.-H. Energy Balance Relations for Validation of Gravity Field Models, Orbit Determinations Applied to the Results of the CHAMP Mission, in C. Reigber, H. Lühr,

- P. Schwintzer, J. Wickert (Eds.): Earth Observation with CHAMP, Results from Three Years in Orbit, pp.53-58, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, 2005
- MARINKOVIC P., GRAFAREND E., REUBELT T.: Space Gravity Spectroscopy: The Benefits of Taylor-Karman Structured Criterion Matrices; Advances in Geosciences 1 (2003) 1-8
- MAYER-GÜRR T., ILK K.-H., EICKER A., FEUCHTINGER M.: ITG-CHAMP01: A CHAMP Gravity Field Model from Short Kinematical Arcs of a One-Year Observation Period, Journal of Geodesy 78(7-8): 462-480, 10.1007/s00190-004-0413-2, 2005
- MICHEL V: Regularized Wavelet-based Multiresolution Recovery of the Harmonic Mass Density Distribution from Data of the Earth's Gravitational Field at Satellite Height; Inverse Problems, 21 (2005) 997-1025
- MÜLLER J: GOCE gradients in various reference frames and their accuracies; In: Proceedings of session G1 The new gravity field missions (CHAMP, GRACE, GOCE): from measurements to geophysical interpretation of the EGS General Assembly, Nice, France, 2002, Advances in Geosciences, 1 (2003) 33-38
- NOVÁK P., AUSTEN G., SHARIFI M.A., GRAFAREND E.: Mapping Earth's gravitation using GRACE data; In FLURY J, R RUMMEL, C REIGBER, M ROTHACHER, G BOEDECKER and U SCHREIBER (Eds.): Observation of the Earth System from Space, Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2006
- NOVÁK P., GRAFAREND E.: The effect of topographical and atmospheric masses on spaceborne gravimetric and gradiometric data; Studia Geophysica et Geodaetica 50 (2006) 549-582
- REUBELT T., AUSTEN G., GRAFAREND E.: Harmonic Analysis of the Earth's Gravitational Field by Means of Semi-Continuous Ephemerides of a Low Earth Orbiting GPS-Tracked Satellite; Case Study: CHAMP. Journal of Geodesy 77 (2003) 257-278
- REUBELT T., AUSTEN G., GRAFAREND E.: Space Gravity Spectroscopy Determination of the Earth's Gravitational Field by Means of Newton Interpolated LEO Ephemeris; Case Studies on Dynamic (CHAMP Rapid Science Orbit) and Kinematic Orbits. Advances in Geosciences 1 (2003) 127-135
- REUBELT T., GÖTZELMANN M., GRAFAREND E.: Harmonic Analysis of the Earth's Gravitational Field from Kinematic CHAMP Orbits based on Numerically Derived Satellite Accelerations; In: Flury J, Rummel R, Reigber C, Rothacher M, Boedecker G, Schreiber U (Eds.) Observation of the Earth System from Space, 27-42, Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg 2006
- RUMMEL. R: How to climb the gravity wall; BEUTLER G, MR DRINKWATER, R RUMMEL., R von STEIGER: Earth Gravity Field from Space from Sensors to Earth Sciences. Space Science Reviews, Kluwer, Dordrecht (Hrsg.), 2003
- SCHMIDT M., FABERT O., SHUM C. K.: Towards the Estimation of a Multi-Resolution Representation of the Gravity Field Based on Spherical Wavelets; In: Sanso, F. (ed.) A Window on the Future of Geodesy. Springer, Berlin, 362-367, 2005
- SCHMIDT M., KUSCHE J., VAN LOON J., SHUM C.K., HAN S.-C., FABERT O.: *Multi-resolution representation of regional gravity data;* In: JEKELI, C., BASTOS, L., FERNANDES, J. (eds.) Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions. Springer, Berlin, 167-172, 2005
- SCHMIDT M., FABERT O., SHUM C.K.: On the Estimation of a Multi-Resolution Representation of the Gravity Field Based on Spherical Harmonics and Wavelets; Journal of Geodynamics, 39 (2005) 512-526

- Schmidt M., Han S.-C., Kusche J., Sanchez L., Shum C.K.: Regional high-resolution spatiotemporal gravity modeling from GRACE data using spherical wavelets; Geophys. Res. Lett., 33, L08403, doi:10.1029/2005GL025509, 2006
- SCHMIDT M., FENGLER M., MAYER-GÜRR T., EICKER A., KUSCHE J., SANCHEZ L., HAN S.-C.: Regional Gravity Modelling in Terms of Spherical Base Functions; J Geodesy 81:17–38, 10.1007/s00190-006-0101-5, 2007
- SCHNEIDER M.: Beiträge zur Bahnbestimmung und Gravitationsfeldbestimmung mit Erdsatelliten sowie zur Orientierung von Rotationssensoren; IAPG/FESG-Schriftenreihe, 17. Institut für Astronomische und Physikalische Geodäsie, München, 2004
- SCHNEIDER M.: Beiträge zur Gravitationsfeldbestimmung mit Erdsatelliten, Schriftenreihe IAPG/FESG, 21. Institut für Astronomische und Physikalische Geodäsie, München, 2005
- SCHNEIDER M.: Gravitationsfeldbestimmung unter Verwendung von Bilanzgleichungen für beliebige Oberservablen; Schriftenreihe IAPG/FESG, 23. Institut für Astronomische Physikalische Geodäsie, München, 2006
- SCHNEIDER M., CUI C.: Theoreme über Bewegungsintegrale und ihre Anwendung in Bahntheorie, Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, A121, München, 2005
- SHARIFI MA., KELLER W.: GRACE Gradiometer; In: JEKELI C, L BASTOS and J FERNANDES (Eds.): Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions, IAG Symposia, 129, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 42-47, 2005
- SHARIFI M. A. Satellite to Satellite Tracking in the Spacewise Approach (Satellite to Satellite Tracking im Spacewise Approach); (Doctoral thesis), 2006
- SNEEUW N., GERLACH CH., SVEHLA D., GRUBER CH.: A first attempt at time variable gravity recovery from CHAMP using the energy balance approach, in: TZIAVOS IN (ed.), Gravity and Geoid 2002, pp. 237-242, Ziti-Publishing Thessaloniki, 2003
- SNEEUW N., FLURY J., RUMMEL R.: Science requirements on future missions and simulated mission scenarios; Earth, Moon and Planets 94, 113–142, DOI 10.1007/s11038-005-7605-7, 2005
- SNEEUW N., SCHAUB H.: Satellite clusters for future gravity field missions, in: C JEKELI., L BASTOS., J FERNANDES (eds.) Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions, IAG symposium 129, pp 12–17, Springer Verlag, 2005

- SNEEUW N., KUSCHE J.: Preface. Special issue: Satellite Gravimetry and Inverse Problems, J. Geodesy 81(1):1–3, 2006
- STUMMER C. Analyse der Gradiometergleichungen der GOCE Satellitenmission zur Schwerefeldbestimmung; Schriftenreihe IAPG/FESG, 25. Institut für Astronomische Physikalische Geodäsie, München, 2006
- TSOULIS D., GRUBER CH., SNEEUW N.: A novel approach for the calibration of the CHAMP accelerometer using short data spans: Boll. di Geod. e Sci. Aff. 2 or 3, 2005
- VISSER P.N.A.M., SNEEUW N., GERLACH CH.: Energy integral method for gravity field determination from satellite orbit coordinates; Journal of Geodesy, 77 (2003) 207-216. DOI 10.1007/s00190-003-03, 2003
- WERMUTH M., FÖLDVARY L.: Semi-Analytical Gravity Field Solution-Strategy for GOCE Data; Geotechnologien Science Report, RUDLOFF A, STROINK L, (Hrsg.), 3, 185-187. Koordinationsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam. 1619-7399, 2003
- WERMUTH M., GERLACH C., SVEHLA D., FÖLDVARY L.: Comparison of Different Gravity Field Solution Methods Applied to CHAMP Gravity Field Modelling; Proceedings of the 1st Workshop on International Gravity Field Research, MEURERS B, PAIL R (Hrsg.), 45 50. Zentralanstalt für Meteorologie und Geodynamik, Wien, 1016-6254, 2004
- WERMUTH M., RUMMEL R., L FÖLDVARY: Mission Simulation and Semi-Analytical Gravity Field Analysis for GOCE SGG and SST; Observation of the Earth System from Space, FLURY, RUMMEL, REIGBER, ROTHACHER, BOEDECKER, SCHREIBER (Hrsg.), 193-208. Springer Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 3-540-29520-8, 2006
- WILD F., HECK B.: Effects of topographic and isostatic masses in satellite gravity gradiometry; Proc. Second International GOCE User Workshop "GOCE, The Geoid and Oceanography", ESA-ESRIN, Frascati/Italy, March 8-10, 2004 (ESA SP 569, June 2004), CD-ROM
- WILD F., HECK B.: A comparison of different isostatic models applied to satellite gravity gradiometry; In: JEKELI C, BASTOS L, FERNANDES J (eds.): Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions, GGSM 2004, IAG Int. Symposium, Porto/ Portugal, 30. August - 3. September, Springer-Verlag, 129 (2005), S. 230-235.

COMMISSION 3 EARTH ROTATION AND GEODYNAMICS

Overview and Highlights

J. MÜLLER¹

Introduction

The determination of Earth rotation is one of the main tasks of geodesy. Variations of Earth rotation due to the redistribution of masses within the Earth system are closely related to the deformation of the geometric shape of the Earth and the temporal variations of its gravity field.

The report on the activities of German scientists in Earth rotation and geodynamics research during the period 2003 to 2007 is subdivided in the following sections:

- Crustal deformation and Geodynamics,
- Earth Tides and Non-tidal Gravity Field Variations,
- Geophysical Fluids,
- Earth Rotation Theory and Analysis,
- Sea Level and Ice Sheets,
- International Earth Rotation and Reference Systems Service (IERS).

German scientists contributed in various ways to the objectives of IAG commission 3, which is described in the above mentioned sections. Here, only a few examples for intensive research activities are given.

In Germany, geodesy has a long-standing tradition in research and education. It serves as a bridging discipline within the geosciences and has often been the driving factor in organising larger research projects. This also holds for *Earth Rotation* and *Geodynamics*.

Earth Rotation

The rotation of the Earth does not only relate the terrestrial and the quasi-inertial reference systems to each other; moreover, its variations contain essential features of global dynamic processes. Correspondingly, Earth rotation research is multi-disciplinary with a close interrelation between modelling, observation, and analysis. The Earth has to be considered as a complex system of interacting dynamic components. The variations of Earth rotation are global and integral indicators of ongoing changes in the dynamics of the Earth, both for the redistribution of masses inside and outside the Earth and for mass motions like wind and oceans currents (see SCHUH et al. 2003).

The German Earth rotation community succeeded in 2006 to allocate funds for a so-called research unit "Earth rotation and global dynamic processes" of the DFG (Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft – German Research Foundation). The main objective of this coordinated research unit is to describe and explain the physical phenomena which

contribute to variations of Earth rotation. Interactions and couplings of the various sub-systems are taken into account and dedicated analyses of the dynamic processes are carried out.

The research unit is coordinated by J. MÜLLER (also chairman), H. KUTTERER, both University of Hannover and M. SOFFEL, Technical University of Dresden. It is composed by scientists and institutions from geodesy, geophysics, meteorology and oceanography. The unit is organized in ten thematic projects which are

- Earth rotation and information system: Development of a virtual Earth rotation system for geodetic and geoscience applications (ERIS),
- Earth rotation and ocean circulation,
- Consistent post-Newtonian nutation series of a 'rigid' Earth model,
- Mass motions in the Earth's core and mantle and their influence on polar motion and the gravity field,
- Lunar Laser ranging: Consistent modeling for geodetic and scientific applications,
- Integration of Earth rotation, gravity field and geometry using space geodetic observations,
- Modelling of episodic-transient signals in measurements of large ring lasers,
- Investigation of sub-daily and episodic variations of Earth rotation,
- Usability of time-variable Earth orientation parameters and gravity field coefficients from satellite missions for mutual validation and combined analysis,
- Long-term ERP time series as indicator for global climate variability and climate change.

More information on the DFG Research Unit FOR584 can be obtained from *http://www.erdrotation.de*.

In a second research initiative, an earth system model for the simulation of variations of earth rotation, deformation and gravity field, which are induced by atmospheric, oceanic and hydrological processes and their interaction, has been developed (see THOMAS et al., in this report).

Geodynamics

A further joint research project, mainly motivated by the successful performance of GRACE and its overwhelming input for Earth system research was prepared by ILK et al. (2005), which resulted in a so-called DFG priority programme "Mass transport and mass distributions in the system

¹ Jürgen Müller: Leibniz Universität Hannover (University of Hannover), Institut für Erdmessung (Institute of Geodesy), Schneiderberg 50, D - 30167 Hannover, Germany, Tel. +49 - 511 - 762-3362, e-mail mueller@ife.uni-hannover.de

Earth" in 2006. This programme which is coordinated by KH. ILK will run for six years – the first initial projects have been funded for two years.

Mass transport shows up on various spatio-temporal scales and includes any changes in the sub-systems of the Earth. The ocean circulation, changes of ground water level and solid Earth moisture, melting of continental ice sheets, river run off, changes of sea level and convective flow in the Earth mantle, all these effects cause transport and redistribution of masses.

Using innovative and extremely precise sensor systems, dedicated gravity field and altimeter satellites observe the implication of these processes. The common analysis of this data shall improve the knowledge about these processes within the system Earth.

The themes (i.e. the main research topics of the first phase), which again comprise a number of projects, are

- Observing the Earth system from space,
- Ocean dynamics,
- Ice mass balance and sea level,
- Glacial isostatic adjustment,
- Dynamic of crust and mantle,
- Continental hydrology,
- Consistent data combination and mass signal separation.

More information on the DFG Priority Programme SP1257 can be obtained from *http://www.massentransporte.de*.

The geodetic research in polar regions, which has been intensified recently due to the International Polar Year 2007/2008, or the investigation of sea level changes benefit largely from those coordinated activities (see also the chapter of DIETRICH in this report).

These joint research programmes also provide significant contributions to international activities such as the project GGOS (Global Geodetic Observing System) which has been established and coordinated by the International Association of Geodesy (IAG), see the separate section of M. ROTHACHER on GGOS in this report. The consistent modelling/analysis as well as the combination and integration of the various observation methods therefore present important efforts to global geodesy.

Related activities

German scientists contribute to almost all IAG bodies, e.g. H. Drewes (DGFI) as president of IAG-Commission 1, which has direct or indirect effect on the other Commissions, too. Here, only a few activities related to the IAG Services are mentioned. Since 2001, the IERS Central Bureau is hosted and funded by the Bundesamt für Kartographie and Geodäsie (BKG). Its tasks in the past years are documented in a separate section by B. Richter below. German geodesists also take leading positions in further IAG Services such as A. NOTHNAGEL (IVS), J. MÜLLER (ILRS), M. ROTHACHER (IERS, GGOS), or J. Dow (IGS) whose work guarantee international integration. Their activities are described within the sections addressing the respective topics.

Finally also the very large support of Germany on the observational side should be mentioned: At the fundamental station Wettzell (and similar TIGO in Concepcion, Chile), not only all space geodetic techniques are operating (see section by A. NOTHNAGEL), but they also contribute significantly to the determination of all Earth orientation parameters as well as the realisation of the international celestial and terrestrial reference systems.

The contribution of Germany to design, realise and operate the gravity field satellite missions CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE as well as their analyses is addressed in the section by F. FLECHTNER and T. GRUBER.

References

ILK K.H., FLURY J., RUMMEL R., SCHWINTZER P., BOSCH W., HAAS C., SCHRÖTER J., STAMMER D., ZAHEL W., MILLER H., DIETRICH R., HUYBRECHTS P., SCHMELING H., WOLF D., GÖTZE H.J., RIEGGER J., BARDOSSY A., GÜNTNER A., GRUBER TH.: Mass transport and mass distribution in the Earth system – Contribution of the new generation of satellite gravity and altimetry missions to geosciences. GOCE Projektbüro, TU München und GFZ Potsdam, 2005.

SCHUH, H., DILL R., GREINER-MAI H., KUTTERER H., MÜLLER J., NOTHNAGEL A., RICHTER B., ROTHACHER M., SCHREIBER U., SOFFEL M.: Erdrotation und globale dynamische Prozesse. Stand und Ziele der Modellbildung, der Mess- und der Auswerteverfahren. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Band 32, Frankfurt a.M., 2003

Crustal deformation and Geodynamics

H. DREWES¹, D. WOLF²

Introduction

German investigations on geodetic research of crustal deformation and geodynamics include geometric and gravimetric observation campaigns, data processing and modelling, analysis and interpretation of results, and theoretical studies. The report for the period 2003-2007 shall be divided into the topics

- Global tectonic deformations (including plate kinematics and dynamics);
- Glacial-isostatic adjustment (including mantle viscosity);
- Regional (primarily vertical) deformations (in Germany, Europe and other regions);
- Theoretical studies and viscoelastic field theory.

Global tectonic deformations

Tectonic deformations on a global scale are closely connected with plate tectonics. The kinematics of lithospheric plates is observed by networks of the different space geodetic techniques (GPS, SLR, VLBI, DORIS), where German institutions are strongly involved with fundamental observatories co-locating various techniques (Wettzell/ Germany and Concepción/Chile operated by Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie, BKG, and Potsdam/ Germany operated by GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, GFZ) and other permanent stations, mainly GPS. Actual plate kinematic and deformation models are frequently computed from the global observations by Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI, DREWES and MEISEL, 2003). They include now the modelling of nearly all major plates (except Cocos) and the larger inter-plate deformation zones (orogenes in the Mediterranean, Himalaya, California, Andes) and provide point velocities with accuracies better than 1 mm/year. Plate dynamics was studied by TRUBITSYN et al. (2006).

The deformations between the rigid plates are geodetically measured in many regional networks, mainly by GPS observations. They include also specific projects for earthquake research. Since many years there have been several German projects in the Andean subduction zone in South America. A large area in the southern and central Andes were investigated by KHAZARADZE and KLOTZ (2003) studying long-term and short-term effects related to earthquakes. BAEZ et al. (2007) presented results from the permanent Chilean network. Post-seismic mechanisms

of the 2001 Peru earthquake were investigated by HERGERT and HEIDBACH (2006). The Cariaco earthquake in Venezuela was studied by BAUMBACH et al. (2003). In Europe projects concentrate on the Mid-Atlantic ridge. In a cooperation with the Icelandic Meteorological Office and the Nordic Volcanological Center of the Institute of Earth Sciences (Reykjavik), the Bayerische Kommission für die Internationale Erdmessung (BEK) participated in the processing of GPS data from the ISGPS network in Iceland (GEIRSSON et al., 2006). The strongest signal observed is due to plate spreading across Iceland. The plate boundary deformation field was affected in South Iceland by two M_w = 6.5 earthquakes in June 2000, inflation at Kafla volcano during 2000 and 2004, and an eruption of Hekla volcano in February 2000. KANIUTH (2005) studied the displacements after the strong Sumatra 2004 and 2005 earthquakes.

A project for observing continental deformation in the Alps was funded by the EU INTERREG III-B Programme. Several research and environmental institutions from France, Germany, Italy and Slovenia were involved. DGFI and BEK were partners in this project. During the last three years more than 30 permanent GPS stations were installed in the alpine region.

General studies of mechanisms and geodetically observable effects (gravity and position changes) were published for convergent zones (Central America, KRAWINKEL 2003) and spreading zones (JACOBY and CAVSAK, 2005).

Glacial-isostatic adjustment

Geographically, most studies of glacial-isostatic adjustment (GIA) and its relation to mantle viscosity were concerned with Fennoscandia. As a measure of GIA, present-day temporal variations of gravity may be used. Using observations since 1966 along a profile crossing Fennoscandia near 63° N, MÄKINEN et al. (2004, 2005) derived ratios between gravity change and uplift of -0.16 to -0.20 µgal/mm for this region. Recently, the relative measurements have been complemented and will eventually be replaced by new techniques. Thus, absolute gravity measurements have been intensified in Fennoscandia since 2003. Simultaneously, monthly solutions for the geoid derived from measurements of the GRACE satellite mission have become available and can be exploited to better constrain GIA in Fennoscandia and elsewhere. Further details about these new initiatives may be found in MÜLLER et al. (2003, 2005, 2006), and

¹ Hermann Drewes: Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI), Alfons-Goppel-Str. 11, D - 80539 München, Germany, Tel. +49 - 89 - 23031-1106, Fax +49 - 89 - 23031 1240, e-mail drewes@dgfi.badw.de

Detlef Wolf, GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam (FZ), Dept. 1, Telegrafenberg, D - 14473 Potsdam, Germany, Tel. +49 - 331 - 288-1140, Fax +49 - 331 - 288-1163, e-mail dasca@gfz-potsdam.de

TIMMEN et al. (2006). GPS observations were evaluated and interpreted by KANIUTH and VETTER (2005).

On a longer time scale, the postglacial uplift of a region glaciated during the late Pleistocene can be inferred from uplifted Holocene shorelines. Combining this evidence with present-day uplift rates inferred from the BIFROST GPS stations in Fennoscandia, STEFFEN and KAUFMANN (2005) inferred improved values of the mantle viscosity for this region. A standard technique is the conversion of the quasiexponential postglacial uplift into a relaxation-time spectrum and its inversion in terms of the mantle viscosity. This method was used in three studies of GIA in Fennoscandia. In the first, FLEMING et al. (2003) investigated to which extent estimates of lithosphere thickness and uppermantle viscosity are modified if the conventional assumption of an elastic lithosphere is replaced by the more realistic assumption of a viscoelastic lithosphere. In the second study, KLEMANN and WOLF (2005) investigated how estimates of the relaxation-time spectrum are modified if meltwater-induced sea-level changes accompanying the Holocene uplift are considered. Finally, MARTINEC and WOLF (2005) interpreted the Fennoscandian relaxation-time spectrum in terms of an axisymmetric viscosity distribution, resulting in a lithosphere thickness of about 200 km in the central region and a lithosphere thickness of about 80 km in the periphery. The inversion was based on the spectral finite-element method recently developed by Martinec for a self-gravitating spherical earth model with a 3-D viscosity distribution. An alternative technique available for 3-D viscosity models is the standard finite-element method. This was used in two studies also concerned with GIA in Fennoscandia. In the first, STEFFEN et al. (2006) compared predictions of present-day uplift and horizontal motion based on 1-D viscosity models with those for a 3-D viscosity distribution derived from seismic shear-wave models. They demonstrated that differences of about 2 mm/a may result due to the neglect of the 3-D structure. In the second study, STEFFEN et al. (2007) investigated the sensitivity of the present-day uplift and horizontal motion with respect to the viscosity region considered. Their results indicate that the sensitivity of GIA is largest to the viscosity of the upper mantle below the former ice sheet.

A number of studies were concerned with Canada. WOLF et al. (2004, 2006) analysed GIA in the Churchill region, western Hudson Bay. Using Holocene shorelines, absolute gravimetry, GPS and tide-gauge measurements, they demonstrated that the observational evidence is mutually consistent and inferred improved values of the upper- and lower-mantle viscosities for this region. In another study, KLEMANN and WOLF (2007) considered the Holocene shoreline evidence for the Richmond Gulf region, eastern Hudson Bay, located near the uplift centre. Based on fuzzylogic analysis, they derived an improved value of about 5 ka for the relaxation time of the exponential function best fitting the uplift curve inferred from the shorelines.

In several papers, GIA in other regions was studied. HAGE-DOORN and WOLF (2003) investigated the late Pleistocene and present-day deglaciation of Svalbard. Using viscoelastic earth models and comparing predictions of the deglaciationinduced uplift and geoid rise with results based on GPS, VLBI and tide-gauge measurements, they suggested a regional sea-level rise of about 3 mm/a. KAUFMANN (2005) predicted the present-day changes in gravity and geoid resulting on the hypothesis of a extensive late Pleistocene ice-sheet in Tibet. They demonstrated that the peak signals produced by its melting are sufficiently large to be detected by the GRACE satellite mission. KAUFMANN et al. (2005) predicted the present-day uplift and horizontal motion for Antarctica using different scenarios of the late-Pleistocene de-glaciation as well as 1-D and 3-D viscosity models. Whereas the uplift strongly depends on the ice model chosen, the horizontal motion is more sensitive to the viscosity model selected. FLEMING et al. (2007) interpreted GIA near the Vatnajökull ice cap, Iceland. Considering three models of the ice-cap evolution between the year AD 900 and today, they compared predictions of the presentday uplift with values based on GPS campaigns conducted between 1991 and 1999. Their main result is that the details of the deglaciation history during the last one or two decades are significant for correct inferences of the mantle viscosity below Iceland. In a further study, KLEMANN et al. (2007) computed the present-day displacement rate caused by the response of the earth to the mass loss of the Patagonian ice field, South America. The complex tectonic structure near the Antarctic and South American plates was modelled using a 2-D viscosity model. The predicted rates demonstrate the sensitivity of the response to the particular features of the earth structure. SASGEN et al. (2007) studied the occurrence of Aeolian sediments on Berkner Island. Antarctica, retrieved from near the base of an ice core. Using the most realistic combination of viscosity model and Antarctic glacial history, they showed that sediment deposition was possible between 114.5 and 92.2 years ago. HAGEDOORN et al. (2007) investigated the influence of GIA caused by the late Pleistocene deglaciation on the presentday sea-level variations. Using regional viscosity and ice models optimised on the basis of the Holocene shoreline evidence and allowing for melt-water influx, ocean loading as well geoid and rotational effects, they predicted the GIAinduced contribution to the sea-level variations for a global distribution of tide-gauge stations. A reduction of the observational linear trends with respect to the GIA contribution resulted in a value of about 1.5 mm/a for the global mean sea-level rise.

Regional Deformations

Monitoring regional deformations in Germany focused on vertical crustal movements. A working group of the German Geodetic Commission (DGK) coordinates these activities. Regions of special interest are the tectonically active upper Rhine Graben (Rozsa et al., 2005), the Eifel Plume (SPATA et al., 2003), the sedimentary fillings in the lower Rhine embayment (GÖRRES et al., 2006), and the Vogtland earthquake area (WENDT and DIETRICH, 2003). Besides the interpretation of new and historical precise spirit levelling, repeated GPS observations are applied. RABUS and KNÖPFELE (2003) compiled maps of vertical movements from differential InSAR profiles. ZIMMERMANN (2004) studied the general concept and the realization of an information system for geodetic deformation analysis.

In Europe, there are detailed investigations on vertical crustal movements covering the whole continent and concentrating on specific regions, respectively. Long time series of continuous GPS observations, principally within the European Reference Frame (EUREF) provided by H. HABRICH, BKG, were used to study atmospheric loading effects and to derive local regression coefficients between the atmospheric pressure and vertical displacements (KANIUTH and HUBER, 2003, 2004; KANIUTH and VETTER, 2006). Ocean loading is a strong effect of vertical motions at coastal sites, which can be estimated from GPS observation data (KANIUTH and VETTER, 2005). RICHTER et al. (2004) combined space geodetic results (GPS and VLBI) with absolute gravimetric observations in Medicina, Italy, and found high correlations but also interesting discrepancies.

Investigations on regional crustal movements outside Europe concentrated primarily on South America. DREWES et al. (2005) compared the results of two continental GPS campaigns of the SIRGAS project 1995 and 2000 to derive 3D station displacements. These results entered into a continental deformation model derived by a combination of the finite-element method and a geodetic collocation approach (DREWES and HEIDBACH, 2005). The number of continuously observing GPS stations in South America has strongly increased during the last years (SEEMÜLLER and Drewes, 2004). Time series of weekly station coordinates and velocities from multi-year solutions were provided by SEEMÜLLER et al. (2004). Environmental effects and local displacements were studied by KANIUTH and STUBER (2005) in two GPS stations at the IGS site Bogotá, Colombia.

Theoretical studies

The application of satellite gravity missions for monitoring vertical crustal deformations due to hydrological mass loading requires the detailed investigation on the complex relations between the mass displacements and gravity variations. Kusche and Schrama (2005) studied inversion by comparing time series of the GRACE gravity field with those of the global GPS network. Ramillien et al. (2005) recovered the surface-water masses by the inversion of GRACE geoid models. Other authors (e.g., Schmidt et al. 2006) used these models for the representation of mass variations and subsequent vertical crustal movements by suitable mathematical functions.

In a theoretical study concerning glacial-isostatic adjustment, KLEMANN et al. (2003) deal with the appropriate consideration of compressibility in viscoelastic earth models. Deriving analytical solutions for the load-induced perturbations of a homogeneous half space, they showed that the solution to the problem involves several types of singularities. In addition, Rayleigh-Taylor instabilities resulting from internal buoyancy arise. These compressibility effects correspond to those recently analysed by Vermeersen and Hanyk for a homogeneous viscoelastic sphere. In a further theoretical study, MARTINEC (2007) derived the propagator matrix for the response of a multilayered viscoelastic sphere to surface toroidal traction in

analytical form. The solution is suitable for testing the performance of numerical algorithms for computing GIA.

Statistical analyses of the components of the strain tensor in southern and western Europe derived from space geodetic observations were presented by CAI and GRAFAREND (2007a). They applied the method to studies of the strain in Fennoscandia. RIEDEL et al. (2007) developed an approach for the analysis of landslides from differential InSAR measurements.

- BAEZ J.C., DE FREITAS S.R.C., DREWES H., DALAZOANA R., LUZ R.T.: Deformations control for the Chilean part of the SIRGAS 2000 frame. Springer, IAG Symposia, Vol. 130, 660-664, 2007.
- BAUMBACH M., GROSSER H., ROMERO TORRES G., ROJAS GONZALES J.L., SOBIESIAK M., WELLE W.: Aftershock pattern of the July 9, 1997 Mw=6.9 Cariaco earthquake in Northwestern Venezuela. Tectonophysics (379) 1-23, 2003.
- CAI J., GRAFAREND E.W.: Statistical analysis of the eigenspace components of the two-dimensional, symmetric rank-two strain rate tensor derived from the space geodetic measurements (ITRF92-ITRF2000 data sets) in central Mediterranean and Western Europe. Geophys. J. Int. (168) 449-472, 2007a.
- CAI J., GRAFAREND E.W.: Statistical analysis of geodetic deformation (strain rate) derived from space geodetic measurements of BIFROST Project in Fennoscandia. J. Geodynamics (43) 214-238, 2007b.
- DIETRICH R., RÜLKE A., SCHEINERT M.: Present-day vertical crustal deformations in West Greenland from repeated GPS observations. Geophys. J. Int. (163) 865-874, 2005.
- Drewes H., Meisel B.: An actual plate motion and deformation model as a kinematic terrestrial reference system. Geotechnologien Science Report No. 3, 40-43, 2003.
- DREWES H., KANIUTH K., VÖLKSEN C., ALVES COSTA S.M., SOUTO FORTES L.P.: Results of the SIRGAS campaign 2000 and coordinates variations with respect to the 1995 South American geocentric reference frame. Springer, IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, 32-37, 2005.
- DREWES H., HEIDBACH O.: Deformation of the South American crust estimated from finite element and collocation methods. Springer, IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, 544-549, 2005.
- FLEMING K., MARTINEC Z., WOLF D.: A reinterpretation of the Fennoscandian relaxation-time spectrum for a viscoelastic lithosphere. In: Tziavos I.N., ed., Gravity and Geoid 2002, 432-438, Ziti Publishing, Thessaloniki, 2003.
- FLEMING K., MARTINEC Z., WOLF D.: Glacial-isostatic adjustment and the viscosity structure underlying Vatnajökull. Pure Appl. Geophys., 164, 751-768, doi:10.1007/s00024-007-0187-6, 2007.
- GEIRSSON H., ARNADOTTIR T., VÖLKSEN C., JIANG W., STURKELL E., VILLEMIN T., EINARSSON P., SIGMUNDSSON F., STEFANSSON R.: Current plate movements across the Mid-Atlantic Ridge determined from 5 years of continuous GPS measurements in Iceland. J. Geophys. Res. (111) B09407, doi 10.1029/2005JB003717, 2006.
- GÖRRES B., SAGER B., CAMPBELL J.: Geodätische Bestimmung von Bodenbewegungen im Bereich des Erftsprungsystems. Zeitschr. für Verm. (131) 16-24, 2006.

- HAGEDOORN J.M., WOLF D.: Pleistocene and Recent deglaciation in Svalbard: implications for tide-gauge, GPS and VLBI measurements. J. Geodyn., 35, 415-423, 2003.
- HAGEDOORN J.M., WOLF D., MARTINEC Z.: An estimate of global mean sea-level rise inferred from tide-gauge measurements using glacial-isostatic models consistent with the relative sea-level record. Pure Appl. Geophys., 164, 791-818, doi: 10.1007/s00024-007-0186-7, 2007.
- HERGERT T., HEIDBACH O.: New insights into the mechanism of postseismic stress relaxation exemplified by the 23 June 2001 Mw=8.4 earthquake in southern Peru. Geophys. Res. Lett. (33) L02307, 4pp, 2006.
- JACOBY W.R., CAVSAK H.: *Inversion of gravity anomalies over spreading oceanic ridges*. J. Geodynamics (39) 461-474, 2005.
- KANIUTH K.: Co- and post-seismic displacements of permanent GPS stations associated with the December 26, 2004 and March 28, 2005 Sumatra earthquakes. Zeitschr. für Verm. (130) 324-328, 2005.
- KANIUTH K., HUBER S.: Nachweis von Höhenänderungen aufgrund atmosphärischer Druckvariationen aus GPS-Messungen. Zeitschr. für Verm. (128) 278-283, 2003.
- KANIUTH K., HUBER S.: Modelling vertical site displacements due to atmospheric pressure loading with the Bernese software A demonstation using EUREF data. Mitteilungen des BKG (33) 89-95, 2004.
- KANIUTH K., STUBER K.: Apparent and real local movements of two co-located permanent GPS stations at Bogota, Colombia. Zeitschr. für Verm. (130) 41-46, 2005.
- KANIUTH K., VETTER S.: GPS estimates of postglacial uplift in Fennoscandia. Zeitschr. für Verm. (129) 168-175, 2004.
- KANIUTH K., VETTER S.: Vertical velocities of European coastal sites derived from continuous GPS observations. GPS Solutions (9) 32-40, DOI 10.1007/s10291-004-0124-4, 2005.
- KANIUTH K., VETTER S.: Estimating atmospheric pressure loading regression coefficients from GPS observations. GPS Solutions (10) 126-134, DOI 10.1007/s10291-005-0014-4, 2006.
- KAUFMANN G.: Geodetic signatures of a Late Pleistocene Tibetan ice sheet. J. Geodyn., 39, 111-125, 2005.
- KAUFMANN G., WU P., IVINS E.R.: Lateral viscosity variations beneath Antarctica and their implications on regional rebound motions and seismotectonics. J. Geodyn., 39, 165-181, 2005.
- KHAZARADZE G., KLOTZ J.: Short- and long-term effects of GPS measured crustal deformation rates along the south central Andes. J. Geophys. Res. (108) B6, 5, 15pp, 2003.
- KLEMANN V., WOLF D.: The eustatic reduction of shoreline diagrams: implications for the inference of relaxation-rate spectra and the viscosity stratification below Fennoscandia. Geophys. J. Int., 162, 249-256, 2005.
- KLEMANN V., WOLF D.: Using fuzzy logic for the analysis of sealevel indicators with respect to glacial-isostatic adjustment: an application to the Richmond-Gulf region, Hudson Bay. Pure Appl. Geophys., 164, 683-696, doi:10.1007/s00024-007-0191-x, 2007.
- KLEMANN V., WU P., WOLF D.: Compressible viscoelasticity: stability of solutions for plane-earth models. Geophys. J. Int., 153, 569-585, 2003.
- KLEMANN V., IVINS E.R., MARTINEC Z., WOLF D.: Models of active glacial isostasy roofing warm subduction: the case of the South Patagonian ice field. J. Geophys. Res., in press, (2007).

- Krawinkel J.J.: Struktur und Kinematik am konvergenten Plattenrand der südlichen zentralamerikanischen Landbrücke (Zentral- und Süd-Costa Rica, West-Panama). Profil, Stuttgart, No. 30, 2003.
- KUSCHE J., SCHRAMA E.J.O.: Mass redistribution from global GPS time series and GRACE gravity fields: inversion issues. Springer, IAG Symposia, Vol. 129, 322-327, 2005.
- MÄKINEN J., ENGFELDT A., HARSSON B.G., RUOTSALAINEN H., STRYKOWSKI G., OJA T., WOLF D.: *The Fennoscandian land uplift gravity lines: status 2004.* In: Ehlers C., Eklund O., Korja A., Kruuna A., Lahtinen R., Pesonen L.J., eds., Programme and Extended Abstracts of the Third Symposium on Structure, Composition and Evolution of the Lithosphere in Finland, pp. 81-87, Institute of Seismology, University of Helsinki, Helsinki, 2004.
- MÄKINEN J., ENGFELDT A., HARSSON B.G., RUOTSALAINEN H., STRYKOWSKI G., OJA T., WOLF D.: *The Fennoscandian land uplift gravity lines 1966-2003*. In: Jekeli C., Bastos L., Fernandez J., eds., Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions, pp. 328-332, Springer, Berlin, 2005.
- MARTINEC Z.: Propagator-matrix technique for the viscoelastic response of a multi-layered sphere to surface toroidal traction. Pure Appl. Geophys., 164, 663-681, doi:10.1007/s00024-007-0188-5, 2007.
- MARTINEC Z., WOLF D.: Inverting the Fennoscandian relaxationtime spectrum in terms of an axisymmetric viscosity distribution with a lithospheric root. J. Geodyn., 39, 143-163, doi:10.1016/j.jog.2004.08.007, 2005.
- MÜLLER J., TIMMEN L., DENKER H.: Absolute gravimetry in the Fennoscandian land uplift area: Monitoring of temporal gravity changes for GRACE. Geotechnologien Science Report No. 3, 112-115, 2003.
- MÜLLER J., TIMMEN L., GITLEIN O., DENKER H.: Gravity changes in the Fennoscandian uplift area to be observed by GRACE and absolute gravimetry. Springer, IAG Symposia, Vol. 129, 304-309, 2005.
- MÜLLER J., NEUMANN-REDLIN M., JARECKI F., DENKER H., GITLEIN O.: *Gravity changes in northern Europe as observed by GRACE*. Springer, IAG Symposia, Vol. 130, 523-527, 2006.
- RABUS B., KNÖPFELE W.: Erstellung von Höhenmodellen und Bewegungskarten der Erdoberfläche durch Satelliten-Radarinterferometrie. Geologica Bavarica (107) 235-247, 2003
- RAMILLIEN G., CAZENAVE A., REIGBER C., SCHMIDT R., SCHWINTZER P.: Recovery of global time-variations of surface water mass by GRACE geoid inversion. Springer, IAG Symposia, Vol. 129, 310-315, 2005.
- RICHTER B., ZERBINI S., MATONTI F., SIMON D.: Long-term crustal deformation monitored by gravity and space techniques at Medicina, Italy and Wettzell, Germany. J. Geodynamics (38) 281-292, 2004.
- RIEDEL B., THALES-WILLIGE B., NIEMEIER W.: A combined remote sensing approach of dlnSAR and geologic-structural analysis for the detection of landslide hazard zones. Springer, IAG Symposia, Vol. (130), 2007.
- ROZSA Sz., HECK B., MAYER M., SEITZ K., WESTERHAUS M., ZIPPELT K.: Determination of displacements in the upper Rhine graben area from GPS and levelling data. Int. J. Earth Sci. (94) 538-549, 2005.
- ROZSA Sz., MAYER M., WESTERHAUS M., SEITZ K., HECK B.: Towards the determination of displacements in the upper Rhine Graben area using GPS measurements and precise antenna modelling. Quaternary Science Reviews (24) 427-440, 2005.

- SASGEN, I., MULVANEY R., KLEMANN V., WOLF D.: Glacialisostatic adjustment and sea-level change near Berkner Island, Antarctica. Sci. Techn. Rep. GFZ Potsdam, 20 pp., in press (2007).
- SCHMIDT M., HAN S.-C., KUSCHE J., SANCHEZ L., SHUM C.K.: Regional high-resolution spatiotemporal gravity modeling from GRACE data using spherical wavelets. Geophys. Res. Lett. (33) L08403, 2006.
- SEEMÜLLER W., DREWES H.: Annual Report 2001 of IGS RNAAC SIR. In: IGS 2001-2002 Technical Reports. JPL Publ. 04-017, 285-290, IGS Central Bureau, JPL Pasadena, 2004.
- SEEMÜLLER W., KANIUTH K., DREWES H.: Station positions and velocities of the IGS regional network for SIRGAS. DGFI Report No. 76, 2004.
- SPATA M., RAVEN P., SCHUCHARDT J., MORITZ U., BECKERS H.: Das GPS-basierte Deformationsnetz Eifel-Plume. Allg.
 Verm. Nachr. (114) 82-88, 2007. Haas, R., A. Nothnagel,
 J. Campbell, E. Gueguen: Recent crustal movements observed with the European VLBI network: geodetic analysis and results. J. Geodynamics (35) 391-414, 2003.
- STEFFEN H., KAUFMANN G.: Glacial isostatic adjustment of Scandinavia and northwestern Europe and the radial viscosity structure of the earth's mantle. Geophys. J. Int., 163, 801-812, 2005.
- STEFFEN H., KAUFMANN G., WU P.: Three-dimensional finiteelement modelling of the glacial isostatic adjustment in Fennoscandia. Earth Planet. Space Sci., 250, 358-375, 2006.

- STEFFEN H., Wu P., KAUFMANN G.: Sensitivity of crustal velocities in Fennoscandia to radial and lateral viscosity variations in the mantle. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett., 257, 474-485, 2007.
- TIMMEN L. and 20 others: *Observing Fennoscandian gravity change by absolute gravimetry*. Springer, IAG Symposia, Vol. 131, 193-199, 2006.
- TRUBITSYN V., KABAN M., MOONEY W., REIGBER C., SCHWINTZER P.: Simulation of active tectonic processes for a convecting mantle with moving continents. Geophys. J. Int. (164) 611-623, 2006.
- WENDT J., DIETRICH R.: Determination of recent crustal deformations based on precise GPS measurements in the Vogtland earthquake area.. J. Geodynamics (35) 235-246, 2003.
- WOLF D., KLEMANN V., WÜNSCH J., ZHANG F.-P.: A reanalysis and reinterpretation of geodetic and geological evidence of glacial-isostatic adjustment in the Churchill region, Hudson Bay. Sci. Techn. Rep. GFZ Potsdam, STR04/11, 49pp, 2004.
- WOLF D., KLEMANN V., WÜNSCH J., ZHANG F.-P.: A reanalysis and reinterpretation of geodetic and geological evidence of glacial-isostatic adjustment in the Churchill region, Hudson Bay. Surv. Geophys., 27, 19-61, doi:10.1007/s 10712-005-0641-x, 2006.
- ZIMMERMANN J.: Konzeption und Umsetzung eines Informationssystems zur geodätischen Deformationsanalyse. Dt. Geod. Komm., München, Reihe C, Nr. 574, 2004.

Earth Tides and Non-tidal Gravity Field Variations

B. RICHTER¹

Instrumental investigations

The high performance of the 43 m long water-tube tiltmeter in the Underground Laboratory for Geodynamics in Walferdange (Luxembourg) lead to diurnal and semi-diurnal tidal measurements in excellent accordance with the models. The analysis of 7 years dataset show the lowest standard deviation among all results obtained with other tiltmeters in Walferdange, e.g. phase uncertainties for M_2 of less than 0.024° equal (3s). In addition for the first time tilt induced by the non-linear tides (2MK3, M3, MN4, M4 and MS4) in the North Sea are observed clearly (D' OREYE and ZÜRN 2004a, 2004b, 2005, 2006).

The seismic free oscillations of the Earth (frequency band 0.3 to 20 mHz) as well as signals below 1 Mhz which are more sensitive to density distributions within the Earth open a window to study the Earth interior and structure. While in the majority of cases observations of spring gravimeters deployed in the international Deployment of Accelerometers (IDA) network and more recently on the Streckeisen STS-1 seismometers deployed in the global seismic network (GSN) are used the latest generation of Superconducting gravimeters (SG) opens an opportunity to complement the ensample especially on the seismic low frequency band. Noise investigations and comparisons between seismometers and gravimeters performed by the Black Forest Observatory are the indispensable basis to assess the strength of SG (WIDMER-SCHNIDRIG, 2003, ZÜRN and WIDMER-SCHNIDRIG, 2003).

Extensive analyses of data from superconducting gravimeters (SG) were carried out with regard to the noise content in the spectral range between Earth's free oscillations and the short-periodic tides. The objective was to obtain an estimate on the traceability of small geodynamic signals such as Slichter and other core modes and to identify remaining noise sources. It was found that despite sophisticated reductions the data still contain environmentrelated signals due to air pressure and hydrological variations. From analyses of records from dual sensor instruments it was found that the instrument-related noise level is about an order of magnitude below the typically obtained level. These studies also showed an instrument/sensor unitdependent air pressure influence on the observations of superconducting gravimeters in the range of 1-3% of the total effect (Kroner et al. 2004, Kroner et al. 2005).

Tidal investigations

12 GGP stations (BE, BO, CA, CB, MB, MC, MO, PO, ST, SU, VI, WE) are analyzed to determine the elastic behavior of the Earth in the frequency domain of the Chandler wobble. The length of the data series used varies between 4 and 18 years. The annual wave and the Chandler wobble were separated by fitting two sinusoidal functions with periods of 365.25 and 432 days to the residual gravity. The δ -values of the Chandler wobble is close to 1.16. The corresponding values of the annual wave are slightly smaller but more noisy. The phase lags for both periods are in the order of a few degrees (HARNISCH and HARNISCH 2006b).

Non Tidal Effects

Deployment of time-dependent gravity observations for hydrological studies

South Eastern Po plain

For more than 10 years an Italian and German research team studies the natural and anthropogenic subsidence in the South Eastern Po Plain. The area is well suited to test the application of an observational strategy which combines different techniques to extract information on the spatial and temporal variability of the subsidence. Starting with permanent GPS and gravity observations at a few stations the experiment is complemented by episodic absolute gravity observations for validation of the individual time series.

The series of gravity recordings at the stations Medicina (Italy) are investigated to separate seasonal gravity variations from long-term trends in gravity. The findings are compared to height variations monitored by continues GPS observations. A clear seasonal signal is visible in the gravity and height data series, caused by fluctuations in the atmosphere including mass redistribution, the ocean, groundwater but also by geo-mechanical effects such as soil consolidation and thermal expansion of the structure supporting the GPS antenna (RICHTER et al. 2004, ROMAGNOLI et al. 2003). The combination of velocities derived from the GPS and gravity data, further complemented by the results of the InSAR Permanent Scatter technique allows us to monitor continuously in space and time vertical crustal movements. The combination takes advantage of the complementary strengths of each technique, by overcoming the limitations inherent in each single technique alone. Here, long-term trends were derived

¹ Bernd Richter: Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie / Federal Agency for Cartography and Geodesy (BKG), Referat G1 "Grundsatz und globale Referenzsysteme", Richard-Strauss-Allee 11, D-60598 Frankfurt a.M., Germany, Tel +49-69-6333-273, Fax +49-69-6314905-20, e-mail bernd.richter@bkg.bund.de

enabling us to map the behaviour of subsidence (even exceeding 20 mm/yr) with high spatial resolution in the South Eastern Po Plain. The uplifting behavior of the Apennines chain bordering the Po Plain is identified together with a narrow zone separating the contrasting vertical crustal movements (ZERBINI et al. 2007).

Wettzell

Performing comparable investigations at Wettzell (Germany), no seasonal effect could be clearly identified, and the long-term trend in gravity is mainly caused by ground water variations. To take full advantage of the high capabilities of the modern superconducting gravimeters (high sensitivity, low and stable drift-rate), hydrological data have to be incorporated in the gravimetric data processing, especially if long-term phenomena with small amplitude are studied (Harnisch and Harnisch 2006a). The successful combination of height and gravity series with the derived ratio of gravity to height changes indicates that the long-term trends in height and gravity are likely due to mass changes rather than to tectonic movements (RICHTER et al. 2004).

Moxa

The continuous observations with the superconducting gravimeter at Moxa as well as the repeated measurements with LCR-gravimeters are used to study the benefit of these data for hydrological studies. This research was supported by a number of hydrological experiments and modelling to study the influence of hydrological changes in certain areas on the SG observations (KRONER and Jahr 2006). Among other things the gravity effect of a water front moving downhill could be investigated. In the records of the superconducting gravimeter typically hydrological effects of up to several nm/s² are visible. With regard to time-dependent changes in the gravity differences obtained on the local network the following was found: Maximum effects occur between the observation site at the foot of the hill and the one on the upper hill flank (KRONER et al. 2007, NAUJOKS et al. 2006). With increasing distance of the observation point at the valley bottom the variations in the differences decrease. From the systematics found, which were confirmed by modelling, it could be shown that unexpectedly a significant amount of water needs to be stored in the joints of the hill flank in order to explain the changes in the gravity differences (KRONER 2006). The water volume stored as soil moisture and groundwater is not enough to produce the observed effects in gravity (KRAUSE et al. 2006). A subsequent consideration of this influence in the SG data led to a qualitatively good agreement between the observation at Moxa and a modelling of the gravity effect based on global hydrological models (NEUMEYER et al., 2006).

For the catchment area of Moxa observatory hydrological models were developed (HASAN et al., 2006; KRAUSE et al., 2005). Simultaneously a 3D gravity model for Moxa observatory, which takes into account the complex topography and geological situation, was derived from areal gravity measurements. Changes in the different compartments based on hydrological modelling are introduced into

the gravity model as density changes and the resulting gravity variation for the different observation points is computed. By comparison of model-derived and observed gravity changes additional constraints for hydrological modelling ought to be obtained. The repeated gravity measurements have already helped to identify one hydrological contributor which was not known beforehand to have a major influence on gravity: changes in the water storage inside the fissured hill flank.

Time-dependent gravity observations at volcanoes

The studies at Mayon volcano – Philippines were continued by improved modelling of the gravity variations. Here, not only elastic deformation was taken into account but also the gravitational effect of the deformed edifice. With this model it was possible to explain the obtained gravity variations much better than with a deformation model alone. The algorithm was further developed for geodetic data in volcanic areas (VAJDA et al. 2004, TIAMPO et al. 2004a, 2004b, 2004c).

These micro-gravimetric studies were also applied to the volcanoes Merapi – Indonesia and Galeras – Colombia (JENTZSCH et al. 2004).

Verification of ocean tidal models

In order to synthesize the gravity value for points worldwide from the standard gravity formula and the ocean tide loading, a comprehensive comparison was performed using worldwide tidal gravity and tilt results. Three TOPEX/ POSEIDON (T/P) satellite derived models (CSR3.0, FES95.2 and TPXO.2) beside the classical SCHW80 model were selected for an accuracy assessment study. The selected models have been subjected to an intercomparison test, tide gauge validation test and comparison to 59 tidal gravity stations. The intercomparison test shows a good agreement between the T/P-based models for the open ocean and remarkable disagreement between the selected models in the coastal regions indicating that such models are still problematic in these regions. The tide gauge validation shows that the T/P derived models fit tide gauges better than SCHW80, with a better fit for the semidiurnal constituents than for the diurnal constituents. Comparing the gravimetric ocean-tide loading computed from the selected models with the residuals from a set of 59 tidal gravity stations shows that there is an improvement of the T/P derived models with respect to the Schwiderski model, especially in M2. However, this improvement is not as significant as the result of the comparison with the pelagic data. A procedure developed for the comparison of T/P derived models with SCHW80 was developed. The results also provide information about the improvement of SCHW80, as well as about the properties of the new models. It is intended to continue this work applying the very recent models to see how they perform compared to this study (ZAHRAN et al. 2005, ZAHRAN et al. 2006).

The non-tidal ocean loading effect has been observed in the height series of four permanent GPS stations, namely Medicina, Marina di Ravenna, Bologna and Trieste, located in the northeastern Adriatic area. A validation of the ECCO model is performed in the Adriatic, a semi-enclosed basin in the Mediterranean Sea, by comparing model sea-surface elevation with tide-gauge and TOPEX/POSEIDON data, and model bottom pressure with that estimated from temperature and salinity observations. Using the ECCO model ocean bottom pressure data and the Green's functions approach, the non-tidal ocean loading effect has been modelled at the four GPS sites. The height series and the predicted non-tidal ocean loading are highly correlated at all four stations. A similar analysis is also presented for the superconducting gravimeter data collected at the Medicina station (ZERBINI et al. 2004).

In contrast to the long-term variations in the atmosphere the high frequency band excite seismometers and gravimeters in a different manner. Acceleration power spectral densities of vertical seismic noise at the best seismic stations show a minimum near 3 mHz. This minimum is caused by a cancellation near this frequency of Newtonian attraction vs. free air and inertial effects exerted by atmospheric phenomena on the sensor mass. Simplistic models of atmospheric phenomena are used to quantify this effect and examples are shown for special atmospheric events in ZÜRN and WIELANDT (2007).

- D' OREYE N., ZÜRN W.: A very high resolution long-baseline water-tube tiltmeter to record small signals in the frequency band ranging from Earth free oscillations to secular tilts, Geophys. Res. Abstr., 6, 00101 (EGU04-A-00101), 2004a.
- D'OREYE N., ZÜRN W.: The "wth20" water-tube tiltmeter in the Grand Duchy of Luxemburg, Poster ETS-01-11, 15th Int. Symp. Earth Tides, Ottawa, Abstract p. 16, 2004b.
- D'OREYE N., ZÜRN W.: Very high resolution long-baseline watertube tiltmeter to record small signals from Earth free oscillations up to secular tilts, Rev. Sci. Instr., 76, 2, pp. 024501 1-12, 2005
- D'OREYE N., ZÜRN W.: Quarter-Diurnal tides observed with a long-base water-tube tiltmeter in the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg, J. Geodynamics, 41, 175-182, 2006
- FERNÁNDEZ J., TIAMPO K.F., RUNDLE J.B., JENTZSCH G.: On the interpretation of vertical gravity gradients produced by magmatic intrusions, Journal of Geodynamics, 39/5, 475-492. doi: 10.1016/j.jog.2005.04.005, 2005.
- HACKNEY R., BOUSQUET R., GÖTZE H.-J., MAHATSENTE R., JAHR T., JENTZSCH G., OBERHÄNSLI R.: Geophysical and petrological applications of new-generation satellite-derived gravity data: What can and needs to be done? GOCE Workshop, 06.-08.11.2006, Potsdam, 2006.
- HARNISCH G., HARNISCH M.: *Hydrological influences in long gravimetric data series*, J. Geodynamics, 41, 276-287, 2006a
- HARNISCH M., HARNISCH G.: Study of long-term gravity variations based on data of the GGP co-operation, J. Geodynamics, 41, 318-325, 2006b
- HARNISCH G., HARNISCH M., FALK R.: Hydrological influences on the gravity variations recorded at Bad Homburg, in: Bulletin d'Information des Marées Terrestres (BIM) 142 11331-11342, 2006
- HASAN SH., TROCH P., BOLL J., KRONER C.: *Modeling of the hydrological effect on local gravity at Moxa, Germany*, J. Hydrometeorology, 7(3), 346-354, doi: 10.1175/JHM488, 2006.1

- Jahr T., Jentzsch G., Gebauer A.: Observations of fluid induced deformation of the upper crust of the Earth: Investigations about the large scale injection experiment at the KTB site Germany, Bul. d'Inf. Marees Terr., 141, 11271-11276, 2006
- JAHR T., JENTZSCH G., LETZ H., GEBAUER A.: Tilt Observations around the KTB-Site Germany: Monitoring and modelling of fluid induced deformation of the upper crust of the Earth, IAG General Ass., Cairns, August 2005, 2007.
- JENTZSCH G., WEISE A., REY C., GERSTENECKER C.: Gravity changes and internal processes some results obtained from observations at three volcanoes, PAGEOPH, special issue on "Geodetic and geophysical effects associated to seismic and volcanic hazards". PAGEOPH, 161, 1415-1431, 2004.
- JENTZSCH G., CROSSLEY D., HINDERER J., TAKEMOTO S. (Eds): Time Varying Gravimetry, GGP, and Vertical Crustal Motions, Special issue of the J. of Geodynamics, 38-3-5, 223 - 501, 2004.
- JENTZSCH G., CROSSLEY D., HINDERER J., TAKEMOTO S. Editorial to: JENTZSCH G., CROSSLEY D., HINDERER J., TAKEMOTO S. (Eds): *Time Varying Gravimetry, GGP, and Vertical Crustal Motions*, Special issue of the J. of Geodynamics, 38-3-5, 223 224, 2004.
- JENTZSCH G., Editorial, *Proceedings of the 15th International Symposium on Earth Tides*, Ottawa, Canada, 2–6 August 2004. J. of Geodynamics, Vol. 41, 1-3, 1-4, 2006.
- KRAUSE P., FINK M., KRONER C., SAUTER M., SCHOLTEN T.: Hydrological processes in a small catchment and their impact on gravimetric measurements, Proc. Headwater 2005, Bergen, CD-ROM, 2005.
- Krause P., Fink M., Kroner C.: Soil moisture measurement and simulation and their impact on gravimetric measurements, Bull. d'Inf. Marées Terr., 142, 11377-11386, 2006.
- KRONER C.: *Hydrological signals in the SG records at Moxa a follow-up*, Bull. d'Inf. Marées Terr., 142, 11353-11358, 2006
- KRONER C., JAHR T.: Hydrological experiments around the superconducting gravimeter at Moxa Observatory, J. Geodynam., 41, 1-3, 242-252, doi: 10.1016/j.jog.2005.08.012, 2006
- KRONER C., JENTZSCH G.: Report of Activities of IAG/ETC Working Group 7: 'Analysis of Environmental Data for the Interpretation of Gravity Measurements'. Bull. d'Inf. Marées Terr., 140, 11127-11128, 2005.
- Kroner C., Jahr T., Jentzsch G.: 44 Months of observations with a dual sensor superconducting gravimeter at Moxa observatory, J. Geodynam., 38, no. 3-5, 263-280, doi: 10.1016/j.jog.2004.07.012, 2004.
- KRONER C., DIERKS O., NEUMEYER J., WILMES H.: Analysis of records from dual sensor superconducting gravimeters, Phys. Earth Planet. Int., 153, 210-219, doi: 10.1016/j.pepi. 2005.07.002, 2005
- KRONER C., JENTZSCH G.: Report of the Working Group on 'Analysis of Environmental Data for the Interpretation of Gravity Measurements'.Bul. d'Inf. Marees Terr., 140, 2005, 11127 - 11128, 2005.
- KRONER C., JAHR T., NAUJOKS M., WEISE A.: *Hydrological signals in gravity observations foe or friend?* Proc. IAG General Ass., Cairns, Aug. 2005 (Hrsg. C. Rizos & P. Tregoning), Springer-Verlag, Bd. 130, 501-510, 2007.
- NAUJOKS M., KRONER C., JAHR T., WEISE A.: From a disturbing influence to a desired signal: Hydrological effects in gravity observations, (ext. abs.), Bull. d'Inf. Marées Terr., 142, 11359-11360, 2006.

- NAUJOKS M, JAHR T., JENTZSCH G., KURZ J, HOFMANN Y.: Geodynamic and gravimetric modelling of earthquake swarm areas and processes, IAG General Ass., Cairns, August 2005, 2007.
- NEUMEYER J., SCHWINTZER P., BARTHELMES F., DIERKS O., IMANISHI Y., KRONER C., MEURERS B., SUN H. P., VIRTANEN H.: Comparison of Superconducting Gravimeter and CHAMP Satellite derived Temporal Gravity Variations, in: Earth Observations with CHAMP Results from Three Years in Orbit, Hrsg.: Reigber Ch, Lühr H, Schwintzer P, Wickert J: Springer Verlag, 31-36, 2004.
- NEUMEYER J., BARTHELMES F., DIERKS O., FLECHTNER F., HARNISCH M. & G., HINDERER J., IMANISHI Y., KRONER C., MEURERS B., PETROVIC S., REIGBER CH., SCHMIDT R., SCHWINTZER P., SUN H.-P., VIRTANEN H.: Combination of temporal gravity variations resulting from superconducting gravimeter recordings, GRACE satellite observations and global hydrology models, J. Geodesy, 79, 10-11, 573-585, doi:10.1007/s00190-005-0014-8, 2006.
- RICHTER B., ZERBINI S., MATONTI F., SIMON D.: Long-term crustal deformation monitored by gravity and space techniques at Medicina, Italy and Wettzell, Germany, Journ. Geodyn., 38, 281-292, doi:10.1016/j.jog.2004.07.013, 2004.
- ROMAGNOLI C., ZERBINI S., LAGO L., RICHTER B., SIMON D., DOMENICHINI F., ELMI C., GHIROTTI M.: *Influence of soil consolidation and thermal expansion effects on height and gravity variations*, J. Geodynamics, 35, 521-539, 2003.
- SIMON D.: Modelling of the gravimetric effects induced by vertical air mass shifts, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Band 21, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main, Germany, 100 pp, 2003.
- SIMON D.: Gravimetric effects induced by vertical air mass shifts at Medicina (1998-2005), Wettzell, Bad Homburg, Moxa, Pecny and Wien (1998-2004), in: Bulletin d'Information des Marées Terrestres (BIM), 142, 11317-11322, 2006
- SIMON D., KLÜGEL T., KRONER C.: Comparison of variations in air mass attraction derived from radiosonde data and a meteorological weather model, Bull. d'Inf. Marées Terr., 142, 11323-11330, 2006.
- Sun H.-P., Jentzsch G., Xu J.Q., Hsu H.-T., Chen X.-D., Zhou J.-C.: Earth's Free Core Nutation Determined using C032 Superconducting Gravimeter at Station Wuhan/China, Special issue of the J. of Geodynamics, 38-3-5, 451-460, 2004
- TIAMPO K.F., FERNÁNDEZ J, JENTZSCH G., CHARCO M., RUNDLE J.B.: New results at Mayon, Philippines, from a joint inversion of gravity and deformation measurements, PAGEOPH, 161, No. 7, 1433-1452, 2004.

- TIAMPO K.F., FERNÁNDEZ J., JENTZSCH G., CHARCO M., RUNDLE J.B.: Inverting for the parameters of a volcanic source using a genetic algorithm and a model for magmatic intrusion in elastic-gravitational layered earth models, Computers & Geosciences, Vol. 30, Issues 9-10, November-December 2004, Pages 985-1001, 2004.
- TIAMPO K.F., FERNÁNDEZ J., JENTZSCH G., CHARCO M., TIEDE C., GERSTENECKER C., CAMACHO A., RUNDLE J.B.: *Elastic-gravitational modeling of geodetic data in active volcanic areas*,. Recent Res. Devel. Geophysics, 6, pp. 37-58. (ISBN: 81-7736-201-1), 2004.
- VAJDA P., BRIMICH L., JENTZSCH G., JAHR T., WEISE A.: Towards interpreting gravity changes by means of the Truncation Filtering Methodology: Mayon volcano, Philippines, case study, contribution to Geophysics and Geodesy, Vol. 34/1, 2004.
- WIDMER-SCHNIDRIG R:, What can Superconducting Gravimeters contribute to normal-mode seismology?, Bull. seismol. Soc. Am., 93, 1370-1380, 2003.
- WILMES H., BOER A., RICHTER B., HARNISCH M., HARNISCH G., HSE H., ENGELHARD G.: A new data series observed with the remote superconducting graviometer GWR R038 at the geodetic fundamental station TIGO in Concepcion (Chile), J. Geodynamics, 41, 5 13, 2006
- ZAHRAN K.H., JENTZSCH G., SEEBER G.: World-wide synthetic tide parameters for gravity and vertical and horizontal displacements, J. Geod., DOI 10.1007/s00190-005-0460-3, 2005.
- ZAHRAN K.H., JENTZSCH G., SEEBER G.: Accuracy assessment of ocean tide loading computations for precise geodetic observations, J. of Geodynamics, 42, 159 174, 2006.
- ZERBINI S., MATONTI F., RAICICH F., RICHTER B., VAN DAM T.: Observing and assessing non-tidal ocean loading using ocean, continuous GPS and gravity data in the Adriatic area, Geophys. Res. Lett., 31, L23609, doi:10.1029/2004 GL021185, 2004.
- ZERBINI S., RICHTER B., ROCCA F., VAN DAM T., MATONTI F. (2007): A Combination of Space and Terrestrial Geodetic Techniques to Monitor Land Subsidence: Case Study, the Southeastern Po Plain, Italy, J. Geophys. Res., 112, B05401, doi:10.1029/2006JB004338.
- ZÜRN W., WIDMER-SCHNIDRIG R.: *Vertical acceleration noise at seismic frequencies*, Cah. Centre Europ. Geodyn. Seismol., 22, 123 127, 2003.
- ZÜRN W.: Fifth-Force Experiments in Retrospect and Newton's Big G, Mitteilungen der DGG, Sonderheft I, 2004, 48 53, 2004.
- ZÜRN W., WIELANDT E.: On the minimum of vertical seismic noise near 3 mHz, Geophys. J. Int., 168, 647-658, 2007

Geophysical Fluids

B. RICHTER¹, F. SEITZ²

Temporal variations of the Earth's rotation, its gravity field and its geometry are caused by a multitude of gravitational and geophysical processes within and between individual components of the Earth system. The largest effects are due to tidal deformations of the solid Earth and mass redistributions within the fluid components atmosphere and hydrosphere.

Several research programmes are proposed to the German Research Foundation in order to study the Earth's reaction on gravitational and geophysical excitations. The general aim of most of these investigations is the development of physically consistent models of the Earth system and its components for the simultaneous investigation of rotation, gravity field and geometry of the Earth in interdisciplinary cooperation (SCHUH et al. 2003).

Fluctuations of Earth rotation, gravity field and geometry are associated with the redistribution and motion of mass elements in the Earth system. In order to study the Earth's reaction on geophysical excitations, a dynamic Earth system model has been developed which is based on the balance of angular momentum in the Earth system (SEITZ 2004). During the last years efforts have been made in the development of a fully coupled atmosphere-hydrosphere model which provides the possibility to assess the combined effect of mass variations including tides on the basis of consistent exchange of mass, energy and momentum among atmosphere (ECHAM GCM), oceans (OMCT) and continental hydrosphere (HDM). It has been shown in several studies that model results for Earth rotation, solid Earth deformations and low-degree shperical harmonic coefficients of the Earth's gravity field from coupled models agree well with geodetic observations. However some investigations showed that the use of different numerical models and reanalysis data sets as forcing conditions for dynamic Earth system models influences the resulting parameters significantly (STUCK et al. 2004, THOMAS et al. 2004, SEITZ 2005). Some of the forcing conditions and model set-ups differ conceptually, e.g. with respect to the (back-)coupling of the atmosphere model the ocean model, the assumption of inverse or non-inverse barometric response of the ocean to atmospheric pressure variations and the inclusion of tides in oceanic circulation models.

The usability of ECMWF's forecasts for the determination of diurnal and semidiurnal mass variations in the atmosphere-ocean system due to atmospheric pressure tides has been examined and contrasted to corresponding variabilities deduced from ECMWF's analyses. While the diurnal pressure tide and the oceanic response simulated with a baroclinic ocean model are well resolved from both analyses and forecasts, the semidiurnal tide can be recovered from 3 hourly forecasts only. In terms of rms values of geoid height anomalies, forecast errors cause 0.18 mm, different wind representations 0.09 mm, and the doubled temporal resolution 0.20 mm of deviations between forecasts and analyses. Since atmospheric tides are highly variable, a time-invariant harmonic approach might not meet high precision requirements as for the GRACE mission and for high-resolution Earth rotation parameters. Considering these forecast errors, forecasts allow to account for atmospheric variability and corresponding oceanic responses down to semidiurnal timescales, dispensing with any additional model of atmospheric tides (DOBSLAW and THOMAS 2005).

In order to de-aliase and calibrate the gravity products available by the gravity missions refined geophysical fluid models are indispensable. Continental water mass redistributions, which are not covered by the coupled atmosphereocean model, shall be considered by an external hydrological discharge model in order to balance the global water cycle. Globally gridded precipitation-data sets are an essential base for various applications in the geosciences and for instance global and regional studies on the hydrological cycle or the evaluation of global circulation models (GCM's) (BECK et al. 2004). The impact of river run-off on global ocean mass redistribution is analysed by means of simulations with the baroclinic general circulation model OMCT driven by real-time atmospheric forcing fields from the European Centre for Medium Range Weather Forecasts (ECMWF). River run-off data have been deduced from a Hydrological Discharge Model (HDM) forced with ECMWF data as well. While submonthly mass variability is generally insignificant for GRACE de-aliasing purposes in most oceanic regions, monthly mean mass signals of up to 2 hPa occur in the Arctic Ocean during the melt season. Additionally, from freshwater fluxes due to precipitation, evaporation and river run-off the seasonal variations of total ocean mass are calculated. Correspondence with observed mass variations deduced from monthly GRACE gravity solutions indicates that a combination of ECMWF, HDM and OMCT allows a consistent prognostic simulation of mass exchanges among the atmosphere, ocean and conti-

¹ Bernd Richter: Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie / Federal Agency for Cartography and Geodesy (BKG), Referat G1 "Grundsatz und globale Referenzsysteme", Richard-Strauss-Allee 11, D-60598 Frankfurt a.M., Germany, Tel. +49-69-6333-273, Fax +49 - 69 - 6314905-20, e-mail bernd.richter@bkg.bund.de

² Florian Seitz: Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI), Alfons-Goppel-Straße 11, D - 80539 München, Germany, Tel. +49 - 89 - 23 031 12 92, Fax +49 - 89 - 23 031 1240, e-mail seitz@dgfi.badw.de

nental hydrosphere. Thus, interpretations of GRACE based mass anomalies should account for both regional and global river run-off effects (DOBSLAW and THOMAS 2007).

More detailed investigations concerning atmosphere, ocean and hydrology can be found in the publications mentioned below.

- BECK C., GRIESER J. RUDOLF B.: A New Monthly Precipitation Climatology for the Global Land Areas for the Period 1951 to 2000, Klimastatusbericht 2004, DWD Offenbach, 181-190, 2005.
- Dobslaw H., Schwintzer P., Barthelmes F., Flechtner F., Reigber Ch., Schmidt R., Schoene T., Wiehl M.: Geostrophic ocean surface velocities from TOPEX altimetry, and CHAMP and GRACE satellite gravity models, Scientific Technical Report 04/07, GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, 2004.
- DOBSLAW H., THOMAS M.: Considering ECMWF forecast data for GRACE de-aliasing, Proc. Joint CHAMP / GRACE Science Team Meet. 2004, published online, www.gfz-potsdam.de/pb1/JCG, 2005.
- Dobslaw H., Thomas M.: *Atmospheric induced oceanic tides from ECMWF forecasts*, Geophys. Res. Lett., 32, L10615, doi:10.1029/2005GL022990, 2005.
- Dobslaw H., Thomas M.: Impact of river run-off on global ocean mass redistribution, Geophys. J. Int., 168(2), doi:10. 1111/j.1365-246X.2006.03247.x, 527-532, 2007.
- DOBSLAW H., THOMAS M.: Simulation and observation of global ocean mass anomalies, J. Geophys. Res., 112, doi:10.1029/2006JC004035, (in press).
- DÖLL P., KASPAR F., LEHNER B.: A global hydrological model for deriving water availability indicators: model tuning and validation. J. Hydrol., 270, 1-2, 105-134, 2003.
- ENDLER C.,: Untersuchung zu Variationen der TageslLänge (LOD) und ihrer Beziehung zu ENSO auf der interannualen Skala, Master Thesis, Fachbereich Geowissenschaften, Freie Universität Berlin, Berlin, 2007.
- FERNANDEZ L., SCHUH H., SCHMIDT M., SEITZ F.: *Effects of inter-annual water storage variations on polar motion*, Geophys. J. Int., 169, 12-18, 2007.
- FLECHTNER F.: AOD1B Product Description Document. GRACE 327-750, rev. 2.1, GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, 2005.
- HAGEMANN S., ARPE K., BENGTSSON L.: Validation of the hydrological cycle of ERA-40, ERA-40 Project Series, 24, Max-Planck-Institut für Meteorologie, Hamburg, 2005.
- LATIF M., ROECKNER E., BOTZET M., ESCH M., HAAK H., HAGE-MANN S., JUNGCLAUS J., LEGUTKE S., MARSLAND S., MIKOLAJEWICZ U.: Reconstructing, Monitoring, and Predicting Decadal-Scale Changes in the North Atlantic Thermohaline Circulation with Sea Surface Temperature, J. Clim., 17, 1605-1613, 2003.

- SCHMIDT R., SCHWINTZER P., FLECHTNER F., REIGBER C., GÜNTNER A., DÖLL P., RAMILLIEN G., CAZENAVE A., PETROVIC S., JOCHMANN H., WÜNSCH J. (2006): *GRACE observations of changes in continental water storage*. Global Planet. Change., 50, 112-126.
- SCHUH H., DILL R., GREINER-MAI H., KUTTERER H., MÜLLER J., NOTNAGEL A., RICHTER B., ROTHACHER M., SCHREIBER U., SOFFEL M. (2003): *Erdrotation und globale dynamische Prozesse*. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, 32, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt am Main.
- SCHULZE K., HUNGER M., DÖLL P. (2005): Simulating river flow velocity on global scale. Adv. Geosciences, 5, 133-136.
- SEITZ F. (2004): Atmosphärische und ozeanische Einflüsse auf die Rotation der Erde Numerische Untersuchungen mit einem dynamischen Erdsystemmodell, Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, Vol. C 578, München (ISBN 3-7696-5017-4).
- SEITZ F., STUCK J., THOMAS M. (2004): Consistent atmospheric and oceanic excitation of the Earth's free polar motion. Geophys. J. Int., 157, 25-35.
- SEITZ F. (2005): Atmospheric and oceanic influences on polar motion - numerical results from two independent model combinations. Artificial Satellites, 40(3), 199-215.
- SEITZ F., SCHMIDT M. (2005): Atmospheric and oceanic contributions to Chandler wobble excitation determined by wavelet filtering. J. Geophys. Res., 110, B11406, doi: 10.1029/ 2005JB003826.
- STUCK J., GÜNTNER A., MERZB. (2006): ENSO impact on simulated South American hydro-climatology. Adv. Geosciences, 6, 227-236
- STUCK J., SEITZ F., THOMAS M. (2005): Atmospheric forcing mechanisms of polar motion. In: Forcing of Polar Motion in the Chandler Frequency Band: A Contribution to Understanding Interannual Climate Variations, H.-P. Plag, et al. (Hrsg.), Cahiers du Centre Européen de Géodynamique et de Séismologie, Vol. 24, 127-133, Luxemburg.
- THOMAS M., DOBSLAW H. (2005): On the impact of baroclinic ocean dynamics on the Earth's gravity field, Proc. Joint CHAMP / GRACE Science Team Meet. 2004, published online, www.gfz-potsdam.de/pb1/JCG.
- THOMAS M., DOBSLAW H., STUCK J., SEITZ F. (2005): The ocean's contribution to polar motion excitation as many solutions as numerical models? In: Forcing of Polar Motion in the Chandler Frequency Band: A Contribution to Understanding Interannual Climate Variations, H.-P. Plag, et al. (Hrsg.), Cahiers du Centre Européen de Géodynamique et de Séismologie, Vol. 24, 143-148, Luxemburg.
- THOMAS M., DOBSLAW H. SOFFEL M. (2007): The ocean's response to solar thermal and gravitational tides and impacts on EOP, In: Proceedings of Les Journes 2005, N. Capitaine (ed.), Paris Observatory.
- WALTER C. (2005): Globale kontinentale Wasserabfluesse und ihr Einfluss auf die Anregung der Erdrotation, in: BfG-Veranstaltungen "Anwendungen der weltweiten Sammlung von Abflussdaten des Global Runoff Data Centre (GRDC)", BfG-Veranstaltungen 4/2005, 48-55.

Earth Rotation - Theory and Analysis

M. THOMAS¹, M. SOFFEL¹, H. DREWES²

1. Joint research activities

In order to organize joint research activities in "Earth rotation and global dynamic processes" in Germany, since the beginning of 2006 ten related sub-projects are supported by the German research funding organization DFG (Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft) in the frame of a research unit (MÜLLER et al., 2005). Based on the general survey of SCHUH et al. (2003) exposing the present state as well as necessary milestones for future research work concerning modelling, observation and analysis techniques, the main objective of this coordinated project is a comprehensive description and explanation of underlying physical phenomena contributing to variations of earth rotation by taking into account consistently the interactions and coupling mechanisms of the various sub-systems of the earth. Such an integral treatment of earth rotation based on existing and new observational data became possible by comprising experts of observation techniques, data processing and analysis as well as in particular modelling. The research unit with participating scientists and institutions from geodesy, geophysics, meteorology, and oceanography will provide significant contributions to international activities and programs such as GGOS (Global Geodetic Observing System) and GMES (Global Monitoring for Environment and Security).

In close cooperation with the research unit an earth system model for physically consistent simulations of atmospheric, oceanic and hydrological induced variations of earth rotation, deformation and gravity field is developed in a research project supported by DFG with participating German scientists from geodesy, meteorology and oceanography. The dynamical system model couples numerical models of the atmosphere, of ocean tides and circulation as well as of continental discharge considering consistent mass, energy and momentum fluxes between these near-surface subsystems of the earth in order to allow for explanations and interpretations of geodetically observed variations of global parameters of the earth.

2. Theory of earth rotation

2.1 General studies

A detailed overview of theoretical and observational foundations of earth rotation studies, a review of the present state of modelling and observation as well as a specification of needs for future research projects was given by SCHUH et al. (2003).

ENGELS (2006) describes various formulations of the momentum and angular momentum balance on the basis of elements of continuum mechanics. He estimates the impact of second order terms, referring to, e.g., the earth's flattening and incremental inertial forces, on the equations of polar motion and polar wandering derived from the balance equation of angular momentum and discusses the effects arising from neglecting these second order terms on the angular velocity vector of a homogeneously layered, spherical, viscoelastic and rotating earth affected by surface mass loads. ENGELS (2006) comes to the conclusion that the classical "spherical solution" exclusively differs from his enhanced solution with respect to higher order terms of the earth's flattening.

JOCHMANN (2003) studied the effect of assumed mass redistributions on the Chandler period and found that large variations of the Chandler period of several days detected by several polar motion time series analyses are unlikely, and that it is sufficient to assume an invariable period for currently available time series.

SEITZ (2004) developed the non-linear gyroscopic Dynamic Model for Earth rotation and Gravity (DyMEG) based on a triaxial ellipsoid of inertia and driven by lunisolar torques and consistent atmospheric and oceanic angular momenta in order to investigate interactions between geophysically and gravitationally induced polar motion and the earth's free wobbles. DyMEG reproduces the period and damping of the earth's free polar motion (Chandler wobble) from rheological and geometrical parameters by solving the Liouville equation numerically as an initial value problem. Since spectral analyses of both atmospheric and oceanic excitations gave no hint for increased power in the Chandler frequency band, SEITZ et al. (2004) concluded that stochastic signals in the climate dynamics as caused by the weather and oceanic mass redistributions are a sufficient source to maintain the amplitude of the earth's free wobble by resonant interaction. Depending on the quality of the excitations, the correlation between the numerical results for polar motion from DyMEG and IERS data reach up to 99% (SEITZ, 2005; SEITZ et al, 2005). In order to assess the dependence of the numerical solution on the initial values and rheological or geometrical parameters like Love numbers and the earth's principal moments of inertia, SEITZ

¹ Maik Thomas / Michael H. Soffel: Institut für Planetare Geodäsie, Technische Universität Dresden, Helmholtzstr. 10, D-01062 Dresden, Germany, Tel. +49 -351 - 4633 4200, Fax +49 -351 - 4633 7019, e-mail maik.thomas@tu-dresden.de / michael.soffel@tu-dresden.de

² Hermann Drewes: Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI), Alfons-Goppel-Str. 11, D-80539 München, Germany, Tel. +49 - 89 - 23031-1106, Fax +49 - 89 - 23031 1240, e-mail drewes@dgfi.badw.de

and KUTTERER (2005) performed a sensitivity study revealing that the pole tide Love number k_2 is the most critical parameter, while the dependence on other parameters is marginal.

2.2 Excitation of earth rotation by geophysical fluids

ENDLER (2007) investigated the relationship between interannual variations in Length of Day (LOD) and selected El Nino/Southern Oscillation (ENSO) events. The study confirms that changes in the atmospheric angular momentum due to zonal winds are well correlated with LOD variability on timescales varying between several days and years. Strong correlations (at the 99% significance level) between the interannual amplitudes of LOD and the atmospheric wind term with sea-surface temperatures and selected ENSO indices clearly demonstrate a significant relation between interannual LOD variability, zonal atmospheric wind anomalies and the ENSO phenomenon. Although the overall correlation between LOD and ENSO is significantly varying in time depending on specific characteristics of the individual ENSO event, there is evidence that observed variations in the amplitude of LOD can be used as an indication for changes in the low and high frequency spectrum of hemispheric circulation systems led off by warm ENSO events. (LEHMANN et al., 2007).

SEITZ et al. (2005) and STUCK et al. (2005) investigated the role of atmospheric and oceanic dynamics in exciting polar motion in the annual and Chandler wobble frequency band by means of simulations with the gyroscopic model DyMEG consistently forced with output from the atmospheric climate model ECHAM and the ocean model OMCT. According to STUCK et al. (2005), the annual oscillation of polar motion is predominantly due to atmospheric pressure forcing, while the motion component is less important. A regional statistical analysis of AAM turned out that strong annual pressure variations over Asia, in particular at the Himalayas, is the primary component responsible for accelerating forced polar motion. Both STUCK et al. (2005) as well as SEITZ et al. (2005) came to the conclusion that stochastic processes in atmosphere and ocean are sufficient to excite the Chandler wobble. Neither a significant nor at least an increased signal in the frequency domain of 14 to 16 months was found and regional statistical analysis of angular momentum gave no hint for an oscillation with a typical timescale of 14 to 16 months. This is in agreement with the findings of THOMAS et al. (2005) who calculated power spectral densities from effective angular momentum functions deduced from various consistent model combinations (NCEP/MIT, NCEP/ECCO, ECHAM/OMCT). The investigated model combinations led to similar excitation power in the Chandler frequency band always exceeding the observed power.

The impact of oceanic mass redistributions due to pressure loading of atmospheric tides and gravitational tides at frequencies S_1 and S_2 was estimated by Thomas et al. (2007) by means of simulations with OMCT driven by operational atmospheric data provided by ECMWF. The study demonstrates that ECMWF's 3-hourly forecasts can be used to represent atmospheric mass redistributions and corresponding oceanic responses down to semidiurnal

timescales and, consequently, to determine short-term effects of the atmosphere-ocean system on earth's rotation. In contrast to, e.g., altimetry observations, the applied method principally allows a separation of effects due to gravitational and pressure tides.

From simulations with the Hydrological Discharge Model (HDM) Walter (2005) deduced hydrologically induced excitations of earth rotation on seasonal to decadal timescales. Although the model simulations were higly sensitive to applied atmospheric forcing conditions, the results generally agreed with respect to the annual excitation of LOD, suggesting that about 25 μs of the annual amplitude have to be attributed to hydrological mass redistributions.

Applying the high-resolving unconstrained ocean model TiME forced by the complete lunisolar tidal potential derived from ephemerides, WEIS (2006) estimated the effect of several partial tides and shallow-water tides on earth rotation. Although the unconstrained model generally overestimates tidal amplitudes, the high-resolving real-time model agreed better with data assimilation models than partial tide model approaches. The total energy dissipated by the complete tidal oscillation system was estimated by WEIS (2006) to be 4.8 TW; the contribution of ocean tides to tidal friction was calculated to be 4.1 TW, while other recent studies agree on a lower value of 3.0 TW. However, some less significant partial tides, which had not been included in any modelling study, so far, were in excellent correspondence with results from both VLBI and GPS measurements with correlations of 90-96%. The effects of shallow-water tides on UT1 and polar motion turned out to be about three orders of magnitude lower than major astronomical partial tides, but should be above the detection limit of modern observation techniques within the near future.

2.3 Internal processes

One part of the earth rotation theory concerns the modelling of the influence of core processes (e.g. fluid motions, electromagnetic forces) on the earth's rotation. To this regard, GREINER-MAI et al. (2003) gave an outline about appropriate methods, results and unsolved problems.

To determine core motions and coupling torques from the geomagnetic field, it is necessary to extend the geomagnetic field from the earth's surface to the core-mantle boundary through an electrically conducting mantle. To solve this problem, a new inversion method for the induction equation of the mantle was developed until 2002. GREINER-MAI et al. (2004) have extended this method for determining the geomagnetic field in a differentially rotating upper core layer.

GREINER-MAI et al. (2003) discussed a kinematical model of forced inner-core wobble (ICW) by which the decadal variations of polar motion may be explained. Complementary, GUO et al. (2005a) checked the detectability of a free ICW with a period of about 6 years in the measured variations of the gravity field and polar motion. They found no firm evidence of the ICW in polar motion data used, which have an accuracy of few milliarc seconds.

3. Combination of different observation techniques

Earth orientation parameters (EOP) based on homogeneous and continuous VLBI and GPS data were consistently combined by THALLER et al. (2006b) using technique-specific datum-free normal equation systems. Especially the rigorous combination of UT1-UTC and LOD delivered by VLBI and GPS revealed that both techniques perfectly complement each other and the applied combination did not suffer from systematic effects present in the GPS-derived LOD values. The local geodetic ties between GPS and VLBI antennas generally play an essential role within the inter-technique combination. Several studies already disclosed non-negligible discrepancies between terrestrial measurements and space-geodetic solutions. THALLER et al. (2006b) demonstrated to what extent these discrepancies propagate into the combined EOP solution.

An overview of the combination studies performed by the Forschungseinrichtung Satellitengeodäsie der TU München (FESG) and the Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI) based on the data of the continuous IVS campaign CONT02 was given by THALLER et al. (2006a). The cooperation of the two institutions established the basis for a detailed adaption of GPS and VLBI software concerning models and parameterization to avoid systematic differences between the technique contributions. Regarding sub-daily earth rotation parameters the study emphasizes that a combination of the space techniques improves the results compared to single-technique solutions significantly. Furthermore, THALLER et al. (2006a) described a combination scheme for long sub-daily EOP time series from VLBI and GPS removing the weakness of UT1 estimations of satellite techniques and, consequently, offering the opportunity to study sub-daily tidal excitations and the influence of high-frequency or episodic geophysical effects on earth rotation.

In a joint effort the Technical Universities of Munich and Dresden performed a reprocessing of a global GPS network over the last decade in order to dispose existing inhomogeneities and inconsistencies of GPS time series of global geodetic parameters due to changes at the individual International GNSS Service Analysis Centers hampering geophysical interpretations of these long time series. According to STEIGENBERGER et al. (2006), first results of the reprocessing of 11 years of data showed significant improvements in the quality and homogeneity of estimated parameters, and formal errors of sub-daily earth rotation parameters could be reduced by 30%. In addition, advanced modelling approaches of second- and third-order ionospheric corrections and absolute antenna phase center corrections for receivers and satellites were tested to achieve further improvements.

4. Analysis and prediction

Results of the analysis of earth rotation data derived from the continuous VLBI campaign CONT02 were presented by HAAS and WÜNSCH (2006). Regarding high-frequency variations, 40-60% of polar motion and about 80% of UT1 could be explained by the ocean tide model of Ray. The remaining residuals were found to be on the level of several tens of micro-arcseconds. So far, they cannot be reproduced completely by models based on non-tidal angular momentum, atmospheric tides and luni-solar torques acting on the tri-axial earth. However, the diurnal signal detected in polar motion residuals could partly be explained by models due to non-tidal angular momentum and atmospheric tides. In the residuals of polar motion from CONT02 the authors identified third-diurnal variations close to the S3 tide constituent with retro- and pro-grade amplitudes on the order of 40 mas, what is much larger than predictions based on atmospheric effects. With respect to the diurnal frequency band in UT1 the agreement between theoretical models and observations was also poor and the empirical values were generally larger than the modeled ones.

Guo et al. (2005b) investigated the double peak of the Chandler wobble (CW) in the spectrum of polar motion by comparing the polar motion data series (annual wobble removed) with a synthetic double-frequency CW time series. They observed a reasonable agreement between their peak times, which is an argument for the hypothesis of a double frequency CW, but is inconclusive with regard to whether the CW really has two frequencies. For the determination of the spectral properties of polar motion data a folding averaging algorithm (FAA) presented by Guo et al. (2005c) was used.

By means of an adaptive network based fuzzy inference system (ANFIS), AKYILMAZ and KUTTERER (2003, 2004) studied the short-term prediction of earth rotation parameters up to 40 days into the future; applying a similar approach, AKYILMAZ and KUTTERER (2005) extended the prediction period to one year. After removing well-known influences such as solid earth and ocean tide effects as well as seasonal atmospheric variations from the daily time series ERP C04 provided by IERS, the residual values were used for both training, i.e., optimization of parameters, and validation, i.e., comparison of predicted data with independent observed data, of the network. A comparison of predicted LOD and polar motion values with corresponding results from other methods, e.g., artificial neural networks (ANN), revealed root-mean-square errors which were equal or even lower than those from the other considered methods. The authors emphasized that the advantage of the applied prediction method lies not only in the high precision, but also in a comparatively easy handling. However, despite its significantly reduced complexity, ANFIS modelling is still more complicated than several other methods, such as, for example, the one used in the IERS EOP service.

References

AKYILMAZ O., KUTTERER H. (2003): Prediction of earth orientation parameters by fuzzy inference systems. DGFI Report, No. 75, München.

AKYILMAZ O., KUTTERER H. (2004): *Prediction of earth rotation* parameters by fuzzy inference systems. Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 78/1-2, S. 82-93.

AKYILMAZ O., KUTTERER H. (2005): Fuzzy inference systems for the prediction of earth rotation parameters. In: Sanso, F.

- (Ed.): A Window on the Future, Proceedings of the 36th IAG General Assembly, 23rd IUGG General Assembly, Sapporo, Japan, 2003, IAG Symposia series, No. 128, S. 582-588.
- ENDLER C. (2007): Untersuchung zu Variationen der Tageslänge (LOD) und ihrer Beziehung zu ENSO auf der interannualen Skala: Master Thesis, Fachbereich Geowissenschaften, Freie Universität Berlin, Berlin.
- ENGELS J. (2006): *Zur Modellierung von Auflastdeformationen und induzierter Polwanderung*. Universität Stuttgart, Schriftenreihe der Institute des Studiengangs Geodäsie und Geoinformatik, Report Nr. 2006.1, Stuttgart.
- Greiner-Mai H., Jochmann H., Barthelmes F., Ballani L. (2003): Possible influences of core processes on the Earth's rotation and the gravity field. Journal of Geodynamics 36, 343-358.
- Greiner-Mai H., Ballani L., Stromeyer D. (2004): *The poloidal geomagnetic field in a differentially rotating upper core layer.* Geophysical Journal International 158, doi:10. 1111/j.1365-246X.2004.02343.x, 864-873.
- GUO J-Y., GREINER-MAI H., BALLANI L. (2005a): A spectral search for the inner core wobble in Earth's polar motion. Journal of Geophysical Research 110, B10402, doi: 10.1029/2004JB003377.
- Guo J.Y., Greiner-Mai H., Ballani L., Jochmann H., Shum C.K. (2005b): On the double-peak spectrum of the Candler wobble. Journal of Geodesy, 78, 654-659. DOI 10.1007/s00190-004-0431-0.
- Guo J.Y., Greiner-Mai H., Dierks O., Ballani L., Neumeyer J., Shum C.K. (2005c). Application of the Folding-Averaging Algorithm for the Determination of the Periods of the Earth's Free Oscillation Using Superconducting Gravimeter Data. Bulletin D'information des Marées Terrestres 139, 11025-11036.
- HAAS R., WÜNSCH J. (2006): Sub-diurnal earth rotation variations from the VLBI CONT02 campaign, J. of Geodyn., Vol. 41, 94-99.
- JOCHMANN H. (2003): Period variations of Chandler wobble. Journal of Geodesy 77, 454-458. DOI 10.1007/s00190-003-0347-0
- LEHMANN E., ENDLER C., LECKEBUSCH G.C., ULBRICH U., NEVIR P. (2007): LOD An independent indicator for climate variability and change? EGU General Assembly, Vienna, 2007, (http://www.cosis.net/abstracts/EGU2007/07641/EGU2007-J-07641.pdf).
- MÜLLER J., KUTTERER H., SOFFEL M. (2005): Earth Rotation and global dynamic processes joint research activities in Germany. In: Fundamental Astronomy: New concepts and models for high accuracy observations. Proceedings of the Journees Systemes de reference spatio-temporels (ed. by N. Capitaine), Paris 2004, P. 121-125.
- SCHUH H., DILL R., GREINER-MAI H., KUTTERER H., MÜLLER J., NOTHNAGEL A., RICHTER B., ROTHACHER M., SCHREIBER U., SOFFEL M. (2003): *Erdrotation und globale dynamische Prozesse*. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Band 32, Frankfurt/Main.
- SEITZ F. (2004): Atmosphärische und ozeanische Einflüsse auf die Rotation der Erde. DGK, Reihe C, Nr. 578.

- SEITZ F., STUCK J., THOMAS M. (2004): Consistent atmospheric and oceanic excitation of the Earth's free polar motion. Geophys. J. Int., 157, 25-35.
- SEITZ F. (2005): Zur Anregung der Chandler-Schwingung. Zeitschrift f. Vermessungswesen, 130(3), 166-173.
- SEITZ F., KUTTERER H. (2005): Sensitivity analysis of the non-linear Liouville equation. In: Sanso, F. (Ed.): A Window on the Future of Geodesy, Proceedings of the 36th IAG General Assembly, 23rd IUGG General Assembly, Sapporo, Japan, 2003, IAG Symposia series, Vol. 128, S. 601-606, Springer, Berlin..
- SEITZ F., STUCK J., THOMAS M. (2005): White noise Chandler wobble excitation. In: Forcing of Polar Motion in the Chandler Frequency Band: A Contribution to Understanding Interannual Climate Variations, H.-P. Plag, et al. (Hrsg.), Cahiers du Centre Européen de Géodynamique et de Séismologie, Vol. 24, 15-21, Luxembourg.
- STEIGENBERGER P., ROTHACHER M., DIETRICH R., FRITSCHE M., RÜLKE A., VEY S. (2006): *Reprocessing of a global GPS network*. Journal of Geophysical Research, Vol. 111, B05402.
- STUCK J., SEITZ F., THOMAS M. (2005): Atmospheric forcing mechanisms of polar motion. In: Forcing of polar motion in the Chandler frequency band: A contribution to understanding interannual climate variations, Plag, H.-P., B. Chao, R. Gross, and T. van Dam (eds.), Cahiers du Centre Européen de Géodynamique et de Séismologie, Vol. 24, 127-133, Luxembourg.
- THALLER D., DILL R., KRÜGEL M., STEIGENBERGER P., ROTHACHER M., TESMER V. (2006a): CONTO2 Analysis and Combination of Long EOP Series. Observation of the Earth System from Space, Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber (Hrsg.), pp. 389-411, Springer Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg.
- THALLER D., KRÜGEL M., ROTHACHER M., TESMER V., SCHMID R., ANGERMANN D. (2006b): Combined Earth orientation Parameters based on homogeneous and continuous VLBI and GPS data. In: Schuh, H., A. Nothnagel, C. Ma (Eds.): VLBI special issue. Journal of Geodesy, DOI 10.1007/s 00190-006-0115-z.
- THOMAS M., DOBSLAW H., STUCK J., SEITZ F. (2005): The ocean's contribution to polar motion excitation as many solutions as numerical models? In: Plag H.P. et al. (Eds.): Forcing of polar motion in the Chandler frequency band: A contribution to understanding inter-annual climate variations, Cahiers du Centre Européen de Géodynamique et de Séismologie, Vol. 24, 143-148, Luxembourg, 2005.
- THOMAS M., DOBSLAW H., SOFFEL M. (2007): The ocean's response to solar thermal and gravitational tides and impacts on EOP. In: Proceedings of Les Journes 2005, N. Capitaine (ed.), Paris Observatory, 2007.
- WALTER C. (2005): Globale kontinentale Wasserabflüsse und ihr Einfluss auf die Anregung der Erdrotation. In: BfG-Veranstaltungen "Anwendungen der weltweiten Sammlung von Abflussdaten des Global Runoff Data Centre (GRDC)", BfG-Veranstaltungen 4/2005, 48-55.
- WEIS P. (2006): Ocean Tides and the Earth's Rotation Results of a High-Resolving Ocean Model forced by the Lunisolar Tidal Potential. Max-Planck-Institute for Meteorology, Reports on Earth System Science 36, 111 p.

Sea Level and Ice Sheets

R. DIETRICH1

Mean sea level and sea level variations

The improvements in satellite altimetry in the last four years provided excellent opportunities to study the mean sea surface and its temporal variations. In this context interdisciplinary aspects became more and more important. The global sea level change as seen by altimetry, GNSS and tide gauge measurements has been investigated in detail (BOSCH 2005). The different effects in sea level variability were discussed by FENOGLIO-MARC and GROTEN (2003). The relation between bottom pressure, vertical structure of the ocean and sea level has also been studied (VINOGRADOVA et al. 2007) A combination of altimetry and satellite gravity allowed the estimation of the steric component in sea level variations (LOMBARD et al. 2006).

Regional studies of sea level variations were carried out for the North Atlantic (KUHN et al. 2005), the Mediterranean (TSIMPLIS et al. 2005, FENOGLIO-MARC et al. 2006) and the Baltic Sea (NOVOTNY et al. 2005).

Verification of mean sea level variations by combination of techniques

The intercomparison of different observation techniques and models is necessary in order to detect technique-dependent errors and biases in a suitable procedure as well as possible unmodeled effects. The range of investigations covers ionospheric corrections in satellite altimetry (BRUNINI et al. 2005), altimeter biases of different missions as determined in the Mediterranean (FENOGLIO-MARC et al. 2003) and the combination of observations and an oceanographic model in the Baltic Sea (NOVOTNY et al. 2006).

The relation of sea level variations and vertical crustal movements has been studied in detail in the Mediterranean (FENOGLIO-MARC et al. 2004).

Polar Ice Sheets

The polar ice sheets are of cruicial importance as a major component of sea level change and as an indicator for climate change. Several regional studies were carried out in order to investigate surface geometry, dynamics and mass balance in specific areas.

In Antarctica, the ice shelves represent sensitive indicators to climate changes. The Nivlisen, located in the Atlantic sector of the Antarctic coast, was studied by combining geodetic and glaciological observations (HORWATH et al. 2006). The tidal interaction of the Mertz glacier was

investigated using remote sensing and in-situ observations (LEGRESY et al. 2004).

Only recently discovered, the Antarctic subglacial lakes attracted great attention as remarkable objects of joint international research activities. For the largest one, the 250 km long Lake Vostok in East Antarctica, the surface geometry has been determined from radar altimeter data (RÖMER et al. 2007). Furthermore, the glaciological flow regime (WENDT et al. 2006) and tidal effects within the lake were determined (WENDT 2005, WENDT et al. 2005).

In the Arctic, the large glaciers of the Greenland Ice Sheet represent one main topic of research. The largest glacier there, the Jakobshavn Isbrae, shows an acceleration of flow velocity from 20 m/day in 1995 up to 45 m/day in 2004 with corresponding effects on sea level (MAAS et al. 2006, DIETRICH et al. 2007).

The potential of GNSS reflections over ice sheets for glaciological investigations has been compiled in a feasibility study (WIEHL et al. 2003).

Geodetic Research in Arctic and Antarctic Regions

The geodetic research in polar regions, which has been intensified recently due to the International Polar Year 2007/2008, contributes also to the geodetic tasks in global scale. This includes especially the reference frame and the detection of horizontal crustal movements in Antarctica (DIETRICH et al. 2004) as well as ice-induced vertical crustal movements in Antarctica (SCHEINERT et al. 2005, 2006) and Greenland (DIETRICH et al. 2005).

SASGEN et al. (2007a) determined constraints on the present-day mass-balance and the ongoing glacial-isostatic adjustment (GIA) in Antarctica using the GRACE gravity-field time series. The approach involved noise reduction in the GRACE gravity fields based on the statistical analysis of the temporal variability of Stokes potential coefficients (MARTINEC et al., 2007) and optimal smoothing of the gravity field (SASGEN et al., 2006). Additionally, a method for the evaluation and combination of the GRACE gravity-field solutions based on an a priori model was proposed (SASGEN et al., 2007b).

Predictions describing the prominent geoid changes arising from present and past glacial changes in Antarctica (SASGEN et al., 2005) and Greenland (FLEMING et al., 2004) were made and, for Antarctica, adjusted to the noise-reduced GRACE observations. SASGEN et al. (2007a)

¹ Reinhard Dietrich: Institut für Planetare Geodäsie, Techn.ische Universität Dresden, Mommsenstraße 13, D - 01062 Dresden. Germany, Tel. +49 - 0351 - 463 346 52, Fax +49 - 351 - 463 370 63, e-mail dietrich@ipg.geo.tu-dresden.de

observed that the resulting masschange estimates vary significantly with respect to the GRACE release considered, with the propagated errors underestimating these uncertainties. However, it was demonstrated that for the strongest signal, which is associated with ice-mass loss in the Amundsen Sea Sector, the uncertainties lie below ca.10%.

Another important activity in Antarctica, which is mainly based on airborne gravimetry, is the regional improvement of the geoid (SCHEINERT 2005). The determination of atmospheric water vapour in Antarctica will support the validation and improvement of climatological models (VEY et al. 2004).

- Bosch W.: *Dynamic Planet 2005*, Joint Assembly of IAG, IAPSO and IABO, Cairns, Australia, 22.-26. August 2005, Session GP2: Global sea-level change: Altimetry, GNSS and tide gauge measurements ZfV (130) 399-400, 2005
- BRUNINI C., MEZA A., BOSCH W.: Temporal and spatial variability of the bias between TOPEX- and GPS-derived total electron content. Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 79(4-5), 175-188, 2005
- DIETRICH R., RÜLKE A., SCHEINERT M.: Present-day vertical crustal deformations in West Greenland from repeated GPS observations. Geophysical Journal International 163, pp. 865-874, doi:10.1111/j.1365-246X.2005.02766.x, 2005
- DIETRICH R., MAAS H.-G., BÄSSLER M., RÜLKE A., RICHTER A., SCHWALBE E., WESTFELD P.: Jakobshavn Isbrae, West Greenland: Flow velocities and tidal interaction of the front area from 2004 field observations, Journal of Geophysical Research (F) (accepted, 2007)
- DIETRICH R., RÜLKE A., IHDE J., LINDNER K., MILLER H., NIEMEIER W., SCHENKE H.-W., SEEBER G.: Plate kinematics and deformation status of the Antarctic Peninsula based on GPS, Global and Planetary Change, Vol. 42, Issues 1-4, pp. 313-321, July 2004
- DIETRICH R., RÜLKE A., SCHEINERT M.: Present-day vertical crustal deformations in West Greenland from repeated GPS observations. Geophysical Journal International 163, pp. 865-874, doi:10.1111/j.1365-246X.2005.02766.x, 2005
- FENOGLIO-MARC L. GROTEN E.: On the Variability of Mean Sea Level, in: Allgemeine Vermessungsnachrichten, 2/2003, pp.55-59, published by Wichmann/Hüthig, Heidelberg
- FENOGLIO-MARC L., GROTEN E., DIETZ C.: Sea level change and cross calibration of satellite altimetry missions using tide gauge data, in: Festschrift zum 70. Geburtstag von Em.Univ.-Prof. Dipl.-Ing. Dr.h.c.mult. Dr.techn. Helmut Moritz, Graz 2003
- FENOGLIO-MARC L., GROTEN E. DIETZ C.: Vertical Land Motion in the Mediterranean Sea from altimetry and tide gauge stations. Marine Geodesy 27: 683-701, 2004
- FENOGLIO-MARC L., TEL E., GARCIA M.J., KJAER N.: Interannual to de-cadal sea level change in the south-western Europe from satellite altimetry and in-situ measurements. in Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions, International Association of Geodesy Symposia Vol. 129, Springer, 242-247, 2006
- FLEMING K., MARTINEC Z., HAGEDOORN J.: Geoid displacement about Greeland resulting from past and presnt-day mass changes in the Greenland ice sheet. Geoph. Res. Lett. 31, L06617, doi:10.1029/2004GL019469, 2004

- HORWATH M., DIETRICH R., BÄSSLER M., NIXDORF U., STEIN-HAGE D., FRITZSCHE D., DAMM V., REITMAYR G.: Nivlisen, an Antarctic Ice Shelf in Dronning Maud Land: Geodetic-Glaciological Results From a Combined Analysis of Ice Thickness, Ice Surface Height and Ice Flow Observations, J. Glaciol. 52 (176), pp. 17-30, 2006
- Kuhn M., Bosch W., Kaniuth R.: Low frequency variation of the North Atlantic sea level by TOPEX/Poseidon altimetry. Marine Geodesy, 28(1), 19-37, 2005
- LOMBARD A., GARCIA D., RAMILLIEN G., CAZENAVE A., BIANCALE R., LEMOINE J.M., FLECHTNER F., SCHMIDT R.: Estimation of steric sea level variations from combined GRACE and Jason data, Earth and Planetary Science Letters, Vol. 254, Issues 1-2, doi: 10.1016/j.epsl.2006.11. 035, 2006
- MAAS H.-G., DIETRICH R., SCHWALBE E., BÄSSLER M., WEST-FELD P.: Analyse des Bewegungsverhaltens des Jakobshavn Isbrae Gletschers in Grönland durch monokulare Bild-sequenzanalyse, Photogramm. Fernerk. Geoinf. 2, 93-102, 2006
- MARTINEC Z., FLEMING K., SASGEN I.: Statistical analysis of the temporal variability of the GRACE Stokes potential coefficients, J. Geodesy., submitted, 2007
- LEGRESY B., WENDT A., TABACCO I., REMY F., DIETRICH R.: Influence of tides and tidal current on Mertz Glacier, Antarctica. Journal of Glaciology 50 (170), 427-435, 2004
- NOVOTNY K., LIEBSCH G., DIETRICH R., LEHMANN A.: Combination of sea-level observations and an oceanographic model for geodetic applications in the Baltic Sea. In: F. Sanso (ed.): A Window on the Future of Geodesy, IAG Symposia Vol. 128, pp. 195-200, Springer Berlin Heidelberg New York, 2005
- NOVOTNY K., LIEBSCH G., LEHMANN A., DIETRICH R.: Variability of Sea Surface Heights in the Baltic Sea: An Intercomparison of Observations and Model Simulations. Marine Geodesy, 29(2): 113-134, doi:10.1080/0149041060073 8054, 2006
- ROEMER S., LEGRESY B., HORWATH M., DIETRICH R.: Refined analysis of radar altimetry data applied to the region of the subglacial Lake Vostok/Antarctica. Rem. Sens. Env. 106(3): 269-284, doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2006.02.026, 2007
- SASGEN I., MARTINEC Z., FLEMING K.: Wiener optimal filtering of GRACE data, Stud. Geophys. Geod., 50 (4), pp. 499-508, 2006
- SASGEN I., MARTINEC Z., FLEMING K.: Regional ice-mass change in Antarctica from GRACE, Geoph. Res. Lett., submitted, (2007a)
- SASGEN I., MARTINEC Z., FLEMING K.: Wiener optimal combination and evaluation of GRACE gravity fields over Antarctica, J. Geoph. Res. (B), 112 (B04401)submitted, (2007b).
- SASGEN I., WOLF D., MARTINEC Z., KLEMANN V., HAGEDOORN J.: Geodetic signatures of glacial changes in Antarctica: rates of geoid-height change and radial displacement due to present and past ice-mass variations. GeoForschungs-Zentrum Scientific Technical Report, 05/01, 2005
- SCHEINERT M.: The Antarctic Geoid Project: Status Report and Next Activities. In: Jekeli C., L. Bastos, J. Fernandes (eds.), Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions, IAG Symposia Vol. 129, pp. 137-142. Springer Berlin Heidelberg New York, 2005
- SCHEINERT M., IVINS E., DIETRICH R., RÜLKE A.: Vertical Crustal Deformations in Dronning Maud Land, Antarctica: Observations versus Model Predictions. In: Fütterer D., D.

- Damaske, G. Kleinschmidt, H. Miller, F. Tessensohn (eds.), Antarctica – Contributions to Global Earth Sciences (Proc. of the IX ISAES, Potsdam, September 8-12, 2003), pp. 357-360. Springer Berlin – Heidelberg – New York 2006
- SCHEINERT M., DIETRICH R., RÜLKE A., PERLT J., MALAIMANI E. C.: Precise GPS Measurements to Infer Vertical Crustal Deformations in Central Dronning Maud Land, East Antarctica. In: Paech, H.-J. (ed.), International GeoMaud Expedition of the BGR to Central Dronning Maud Land in 1995/96 Geophysical and other Results (Geologisches Jahrbuch, Reihe B, Heft 97, Polar Issue No. 11), pp. 265-272. Hannover 2005
- TSIMPLIS M. N., ALVAREZ-FANJUL E., GOMIS D., FENOGLIO-MARC L., PEREZ B.: *Mediterranean Sea level trends: atmospheric pressure and wind contribution*. Geoph. Res. Lett., Vol. 32, N. 20, L20602, 2005
- VEY S., DIETRICH R., JOHNSEN K.-P., MIAO J., HEYGSTER G.: Comparison of Tropospheric Water Vapour over Antarctica derived from AMSU-B Data, Ground-Based GPS Data and the NCEP/NCAR Reanalysis. Journal of the Meteorological Society of Japan, Vol. 82(1B): 259 267, 2004

- VINOGRADOVA N., PONTE R., STAMMER D.: Relation between Sea Level and Bottom Pressure and the Vertical Dependence of Oceanic Variability, Geophys. Res. Let., 34, L03608, Doi: 10.1029/2006GL028588, 2007
- WENDT A.: Untersuchungen zu gezeitenbedingten Höhenänderungen des subglazialen Lake Vostok, Antarktika. Berichte zur Polar- und Meeresforschung, Band 511, Alfred-Wegener-Institut für Polar- und Meeresforschung Bremerhaven, 2005
- WENDT A., DIETRICH R., WENDT J., FRITSCHE M., LUKIN V., YUSKEVICH A., KOKHANOV A., SENATOROV A., SHIBUYA K., DOI K.: *The response of the subglacial Lake Vostok, Antarctica, to tidal and atmospheric pressure forcing.* Geophysical Journal International, 161: 41-49, doi:10.1111/j. 1365-246X.2005.02575.x, 2005
- WENDT A.: Untersuchungen zu gezeitenbedingten Höhenänderungen des subglazialen Lake Vostok, Antarktika. Berichte zur Polar- und Meeresforschung, Band 511, Alfred-Wegener-Institut für Polar- und Meeresforschung Bremerhaven, 2005
- WIEHL M., LEGRESY B., DIETRICH R.: Potential of reflected GNSS signals for ice sheet remote sensing. Progress In Electromagnetics Research, 40: 177-205, 2003

International Earth Rotation and Reference Systems Service (IERS)

B. RICHTER¹

Since 2001, the IERS Central Bureau (CB) is hosted and funded by Bundesamt für Kartographie and Geodäsie (BKG). It organizes and documents the IERS Directing Board Meetings and coordinates the work of IERS in general. The IERS CB organized IERS Workshops on site co-location (Matera, Italy, 23-24 October 2003), on the IERS Combination Pilot Project (Napa, CA, USA, 11 December 2004), on Combination (Potsdam, Germany, 10-11 October 2005), and on Global Geophysical Fluids (San Francisco, CA, USA, 6-7 December 2006). The CB publishes and distributes IERS Technical Notes, IERS Annual Reports, and IERS Messages. For this, a user database with about 3000 addresses is being maintained.

The CB maintains the dynamic and database-driven IERS Data and Information System to coordinate and organize the data and information flow between the participating institutions and the users of the IERS. The system presents information related to the IERS and the topics of Earth rotation and reference systems and archives all products of the various IERS Product Centres. As the central access point to these products it provides tools for search within the products (data and publications), to work with the products and to download the products.

The IERS Data and Information System has been developed at BKG in the framework of the Geotechnologien project "Integration of space geodetic techniques and development of a user centre for the IERS". It is the basis for the development and implementation of a German contribution to the "Global Geodetic Observing System (GGOS)" realising a central interface to transfer information between the highly complicated system of measurement and analysis procedures and the users. In the follow-on Geotechnologien project "Integration of Space Geodetic Techniques as the Basis for a Global Geodetic-Geophysical Observing System (GGOS-D)" the system is being extended to permit the exchange and the near real-time provision of data and products of a global observing system.

Within the DFG Research Unit "Earth Rotation and Global Dynamic Processes" an "Earth Rotation Information System (ERIS)" is being developed at BKG. ERIS will be the interface for all projects involved in this research unit as central information, communication and database system. As a virtual Earth rotation system for geodetic and geoscience applications ERIS will organize a software package to describe and visualise the rotation of the system Earth based on the state of the art models and the combination

of the various models describing the single components affecting the Earth rotation.

Publications

- DICK W. R., RICHTER B. (Eds.): *IERS Annual Report 2002*. Frankfurt am Main: Verlag des Bundesamts für Kartographie und Geodäsie, 2003. 132 p.
- DICK W. R., RICHTER B.: *The International* Earth Rotation and Reference Systems Service (IERS). In: A. Heck (ed.), Organizations and Strategies in Astronomy, Vol. 5. (Astrophysics and Space Science Library; vol. 310) Dordrecht, Boston, London: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2004, p. 159-168.
- DICK W. R., RICHTER B. (Eds.): *IERS Annual Report 2003*. Frankfurt am Main: Verlag des Bundesamts für Kartographie und Geodäsie, 2004. 163 p.
- DICK W. R., RICHTER B. (Eds.): *IERS Annual Report 2004*. Frankfurt am Main: Verlag des Bundesamts für Kartographie und Geodäsie, 2006. 152 p.
- DICK W. R., RICHTER B., SCHWEGMANN W.: The ICRS and the IERS information system. In: O. Engvold (ed.), Highlights of Astronomy, Vol. 13, as presented at the XXVth General Assembly of the IAU 2003. San Francisco, CA: Astronomical Society of the Pacific, 2005, p. 609
- RICHTER B., SCHWEGMANN W., DICK W. R. (Eds.): Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Combination Research and Global Geophysical Fluids. Bavarian Academy of Sciences, Munich, Germany, 18-21 November 2002. (IERS Technical Note; No. 30) Frankfurt am Main: Verlag des Bundesamts für Kartographie und Geodäsie, 2003. 235 p.
- RICHTER B., SCHWEGMANN W.: Development of an Information and Database System for the IERS, Status and Outlook. In: Geotechnologien Science Report, Rudloff, A., Stroink, L. (Eds.), 2003, 3, p. 156-160. (Koordinationsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam. 1619-7399)
- RICHTER B., SCHWEGMANN W., DICK W. R. (Eds.): Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on site co-location. Matera, Italy, 23-24 October 2003. (IERS Technical Note; No. 33) Frankfurt am Main: Verlag des Bundesamts für Kartographie und Geodäsie, 2005. 148 p.
- RICHTER B., SCHWEGMANN W.; DICK W. R.: Development of an Information and Database System for the IERS: Status and outlook. In: Journal of Geodynamics 40 (2005), p. 487-493.
- RICHTER B., SCHWEGMANN W.: *IERS Data and Information System*. In: J. Flury, R. Rummel, Ch. Reigber, M. Rothacher, G. Boedeker, U. Schreiber (Eds.), Observation of the Earth System from Space. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag, 2006, p. 321-332.

¹ Bernd Richter: Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie / Federal Agency for Cartography and Geodesy (BKG), Referat G1 "Grundsatz und globale Referenzsysteme", Richard-Strauss-Allee 11, D - 60598 Frankfurt a.M., Germany, Tel. +49 - 69 - 6333-273, Fax +49 - 69 - 6314-905-20, e-mail bernd.richter@bkg.bund.de

ROTHACHER M., CAMPBELL J., NOTHNAGEL A., DREWES H., ANGERMANN D., GRÜNREICH D., RICHTER B., REIGBER CH., ZHU S.Y.: Integration of Space Geodetic Techniques and Establishment of a User Center in the Framework of the International Earth Rotation and Reference Systems Service (IERS). In: Geotechnologien Science Report, Rudloff, A., Stroink, L. (Eds.), 2003, 3, p. 137-141. (Koordinationsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam. 1619-7399)

SCHUH H., DILL R., GREINER-MAI H., KUTTERER H., MÜLLER J., NOTHNAGEL A., RICHTER, B., ROTHACHER M., SCHREIBER U., SOFFEL M.: *Erdrotation und globale dynamische Prozesse*. (Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Band 32) Frankfurt a. M., 2003

COMMISSION 4 POSITIONING AND APPLICATIONS

Overview and Highlights

M. BECKER¹, J. IHDE²

The main highlights in the past four year in view of positioning and applications was the advent of GNSS real time data and products in a world-wide standard (NTRIP), the first measurements with the new European GALILEO satellite GOIVE A and the related developments, the deeper understanding of antenna effects and multipath and the development of high sensitivity hard- and software receiver technology. Last but not least the atmospheric sounding with GPS and the CHAMP, GRACE and COSMIC satellites entered in its operational stage, a new pillar of geodesy. In the sequel some major topics are summarized and highlighted from the complete list of new research activities in the field of Commission 4 from the following chapters.

With regard to the IERS and reference activities the VLBI groups with the analysis coordinator's office at the Institute for Geodesy and Geoinformation of the University of Bonn (IGGB) contributed to the new ITRF2005 by solutions and rigorous combination of input series produced by the IVS Analysis Centers. The entire SLR data from 1993 to 2005 data and combined products, which are maintained at CDDIS and at DGFI (EUROLAS Data Centre, EDC) were used for a complete re-processing and re-combination to serve as input for ITRF2005.

German research groups contributed a great deal to the development and first implementations of the European satellite navigation system GALILEO. Major advancements were introduced in the definition of signal structures which lead to largely reduced multipath and still have the interoperability with GPS, in particular the E5-signals exhibit a small multipath error due to their large bandwidth. The latest signal design using MBOC (Modified Binary Offset Carrier) modulation is a breakthrough which will affect the future GPS development as well. However, it was also shown, that near field multipath can still be a thread to geodetic applications. In connection with the large number of new frequencies available with GALILEO, a wide spectrum of studies on the use of multi carrier ambiguity resolution techniques and the impact on the RTK and real time active reference networks was published. In view of positioning itself two major topics were under investigation, the precise point positioning and state space approach for geodetic applications and the entirely kinematic satellite POD (precise orbit determination) by geodetic-quality GPS receivers. In combination with improved sensors, such as accelerometers, star trackers and with new observation types such as precise intersatellite range- or range-rate measurements the precise determination of absolute and relative orbits of satellites and satellite pairs, respectively was significantly improved.

The advances in computer speed and data processing allowed for the realization of a software receiver by the group of the University of the Bundeswehr Munich. In Particular the research on the signal acquisition and tracking techniques like vector delay lock loops, multi-correlators or algorithms for bit synchronisation were studied. The techniques for direct multipath monitoring or the inversion of the software receiver as signal source for GNSS simulators were developed. To assist GNSS receivers in low signal strength and high dynamics scenarios the deep coupling of inertial sensors can be of importance for aiding the tracking.

New applications, like indoor use of (assisted) GPS by high sensitivity and software-receivers, open new fields and a number of new approaches, like digital GNSS signal postprocessing and the choice of optimal GNSS signals and codes in future GNSS, as well as alternative methods and positioning techniques such as wireless LAN were studied in the last four years. Pseudolites may turn out to be essential for particular applications with emphasis on robust and accurate height information, their error characteristics and specific applications were evaluated in several studies, among them the particular case of the implementation of the GALILEO test bed GATE in Berchtesgaden.

All major error sources were subject to improvements in modeling and mitigation by new research work in the past four years. The inclusion of corrections for higher order ionospheric effects, e.g. in the re-processing effort of the IGS network since 1994 at Munich and Dresden, showed improved results for the global network. RTK and ambiguity resolution were improved by new models for the inclusion of external information on the ionosphere in the preprocessing. In particular the introduction of newly developed tropospheric mapping functions improved the error budget of positioning and in future even tropospheric modeling based on GNSS observations on moving platforms may be feasible. New approaches for multipath calibration at particular sites in order to prevent the antennachange related offsets were published and may lead to more reliable absolute GNSS coordinates. Major contributions were made from German groups to the calibration of both satellite antennae and receiver antennae. The estimation of the satellite antennae phase center variation, in combination with the absolute calibration of ground based antennae

¹ Matthias Becker, TU Darmstadt, Institut für Physikalische Geodäsie, Petersenstrasse 13, D-64287 Darmstadt, Germany, Fax +49 - 6151 - 164512, Tel. +49 - 6151 - 163109, e-mail becker@ipg.tu-darmstadt.de

² Johannes Ihde: Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie (BKG), Richard Strauss Allee 11, D - 60598 Frankfurt a.M., Germany, Tel. +49 - 69 - 6333 -206, Fax +49 - 69 - 6333 -425, e-mail johannes.ihde@bkg.bund.de

dramatically improved the coherence of GNSS to the other geodetic space techniques results.

During the past four years the German research institutes mainly consolidated their contributions to the network of continuously recoding permanent stations. The Geo-ForschungsZentrum Potsdam (GFZ) extended its High-Rate/Low-Latency (HR/LL) GPS ground tracking network established jointly by GFZ and JPL to ensure adequate ground data availability for CHAMP and GRACE satellite missions to 15 stations. New real time stations are planned and partly installed within the South East Asia-Indian Ocean region as part of the Tsunami Warning System GITEWS. The large scale network SAGA for geodynamics in the Southern and Central Andes was extended and densified with new continuous sites and epoch stations with an anticipated resolution of 50 km in seismic gap regions. The Federal Agency of Cartography and Geodesy (BKG) upgraded part of its IGS and EUREF sites and installed a continuous local monitoring network for the TIGO fundamental station in Conception, Chile.

Several Universities participated in international research and programmes which included the installation of new permanent GPS stations. TU Dresden was active in the Arctic Peninsula region. TU Karlsruhe focussed on Brazil, the Vranca deformation zone in Romania and the Upper Rhine-graben in Germany. TU Darmstadt installed one permanent site in cooperation with the University of Bucharest in Oradea, Romania in Romania as part of the Central European Geodynamic Reference Network CEGRN.

A major novel approach was the rapid development of the NTRIP-based streaming real time GNSS data system by BKG. At the beginning of 2007 raw data or corrections of about NTIRP 1850 stations were available at 80 casters worldwide. Due to the standardization of the NTRIP transfer protocol in September 2004 a huge user community in science and industry utilizes these data stream. New appli-

cations for real time clock and orbit products are under development. The BKG German base network GREF with its 19 stations is completely transferred to the real time streaming data delivery by use of NTRIP and corresponding DGPS correction data are streamed via NTRIP casters as well.

GNSS based techniques are used for atmospheric sounding since several years but within the reporting period a breakthrough for the use of GPS based atmospheric data for various applications in atmospheric research occurred. Since 2006 the GPS occultation data from COSMIC, GRACE-A and CHAMP are operationally used of by the European Centre for Medium-Range Weather Forecasts (ECMWF) to improve global weather forecasts. GFZ Potsdam contributed significantly by the CHAMP satellite mission, data analysis techniques, applications and also assimilation techniques were developed and improved. Presently GRACE and the data of the COMSIC constellation are under investigation and in preparation for the operational use.

Space based applications are supported by the continuous provision of near-real time atmospheric data from a regional German network, processed at GFZ for inclusion to the European E-GVAP action, to push the use of GPS ground data for numerical weather prediction (EUMETNET-GPS water vapor program, within the network of the European Meteorological Services). Since 2006 these data are assimilated at MeteoFrance and additional weather services will join in 2007.

Research is dedicated also to the novel application of reflected GNSS signals in the altimetry/scatterometry approach, where lake levels were monitored with an accuracy of ~2 cm. Further promising perspectives are ground and space based applications in geoscience and atmospheric research, e.g. on ice surface properties (roughness), ice coverage of oceans, sea surface heights, significant wave height and wind speed/direction above sea surfaces are feasible and under investigation.

Space Geodetic Techniques (VLBI, LLR, SLR, DORIS)

A. NOTHNAGEL¹

VLBI

The activities of the research groups in the field of geodetic and astrometric VLBI in Germany are being coordinated within the "Forschungsgruppe Satellitengeodäsie" (Research Group Satellite Geodesy - FGS). Since the inauguration of the International VLBI Service for Geodesy and Astrometry (IVS) on February 11, 1999, all groups have become members and are making significant contributions to this international body (IVS 1999). The VLBI observatories of Wettzell (Bavarian Forest), O'Higgins (Antarctic peninsula) and TIGO (Conception, Chile) are imbedded in the global observing activities and produce a large number of observations in different global and regional network configurations. The data is mostly correlated at the MPIfR-BKG-Correlator which is jointly operated by the Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie (BKG), the Max-Planck-Institut für Radioastronomie (MPIfR) and the Institute of Geodesy and Geoinformation of the University of Bonn (IGGB). The Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI) as well as BKG and IGGB maintain IVS Analysis Centers for various research activities in the field of geodetic and astrometric VLBI. At BKG (branch Leipzig) one of the three global IVS Data Centers is responsible for storing all VLBI observational data and IVS products to allow easy access by all users. In the period reported here, Germany was represented in the IVS Directing Board by two members, WOLFGANG SCHLÜTER (Chairman) and AXEL NOTHNAGEL (IVS Analysis Coordinator). The IVS Analysis Coordinator's office is hosted by the Institute of Geodesy and Geoinformation of the University of Bonn (IGGB). Here, the official IVS Earth orientation parameter products are generated from a rigorous combination of input series produced by the IVS Analysis Centers (NOTHNAGEL and STEINFORTH 2002). The results and more information are available at the IVS home page http://ivscc.gsfc.nasa.gov with a link to the IVS Analysis Coordinator's page.

BKG and FESG (Forschungseinrichtung Satellitengeodäsie der TU München) on behalf of the FGS continued their strong support for the VLBI community by operating the 20m VLBI facilities at the Fundamentalstation Wettzell, the VLBI module of TIGO at Concepcion/Chile and the 9m VLBI facilities of the German Antarctic Receiving Station (GARS) O'Higgins. All three telescopes have been heavily involved in the regular activities of the International VLBI Service (IVS). Wettzell and TIGO were employed in the weekly IVS observing programs all over the year(s), while GARS-O'Higgins was involved campaign-wise, as

no continuous tracking could be implemented yet (SCHLÜTER et al. 1999a, SCHLÜTER et al. 1999b).

Space technique co-location by means of GNSS

For about ten globally distributed ESA tracking sites colocation ties for GPS sensors (IGS stations) and radio telescope antennae (for other space techniques like VLBI, SLR) were determined by means of GPS, total station and levelling measurements. Co-location ties are finally derived within ITRF at the mm accuracy level. A new algebraic approach for the indirect method to determine radio telescope antenna reference point and rotation axis parameters was developed (LEINEN et al., 2007). The VLBI telescopes at Wettzell, O'Higgins and Concepcion are co-located with GPS stations of the IGS and the ties are routinely checked by local ground surveys.

SLR

In Germany Satellite Laser Ranging was and still is carried out by the GeoForschungszentrum (GFZ) at its station Potsdam (Potsdam-3) and by the Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie (BKG) on behalf of the Forschungsgruppe Satellitengeodäsie (FGS) at the Fundamental Station Wettzell employing WLRS (Wettzell Laser Ranging System). In Concepcion/Chile the SLR module of the Transportable Integrated Geodetic Observatory (TIGO-SLR) is operated by BKG in close collaboration with a Chilean consortium led by the University of Concepcion. The station Potsdam and Wettzell are network stations of EUROLAS. Potsdam, Wettzell and Concepcion are network stations of the International Laser Ranging Service (ILRS). All stations observed routinely with high efficiency with respect to the number of passes tracked per year and with respect to the quality. The TIGO SLR module was faced with some hardware problems of the Titan Sapphire Laser. Now, the laser is replaced by a Titan Sapphire Laser which has a repetition rate of 100 Hz. After the replacement in 2006, TIGO SLR now provides observations in two colours, infrared (850 nm) and blue (425 nm) as expected in the number of passes observed and in quality.

A new Laser Ranging System was designed for the Fundamental Station Wettzell, the so-called Satellite Observing System Wettzell (SOS_W), which will take over routine observations of satellites in a highly automated mode, continuously 24 h/day all over the year. The laser of SOS_W will have a repetition rate of 1 kHz and will allow laser ranging with two colours (infrared and blue) for troposphere

¹ Axel Nothnagel, Institute of Geodesy and Geoinformation of the University of Bonn, Nussallee 17, D-53115 Bonn, Germany, Tel. +49 - 228 - 733574, email nothnagel@uni-bonn.de

investigations. The system is in the construction phase, first observations are expected in 2008. The existing Wettzell Laser ranging system (WLRS) will be optimised for Lunar tracking and for tracking high orbiting satellites like the GNSS-satellites.

The ILRS Analysis Centres at BKG, DGFI, GFZ are routinely processing tracking data to the geodetic satellites Lageos-1/2 and Etalon-1/2 on a weekly basis. These solutions contain station coordinates and Earth Orientation Parameters (EOP). This processing includes also the computation of pass-dependent biases, which are published at the DGFI Homepage http://www.dgfi.badw.de/dgfi/ILRS-AC/ quality/index.html. The output is generated in SINEX format for subsequent combination with other SLR solutions. At the ILRS/AWG meeting in June 2004 in San Fernando (Spain) ASI (Italy) has been nominated as the primary ILRS combination centre while DGFI was selected as the backup combination centre. Both combination centres are responsible for the weekly combination of the contributions from the individual analysis centres. The combined products are delivered to the ILRS Data Centres which are maintained at CDDIS and at DGFI (EUROLAS Data Centre, EDC). The entire SLR data from 1993 to 2005 has been re-processed and re-combined to serve as input for ITRF2005.

LLR

At the IfE (Institut für Erdmessung, Institute of Geodesy, Leibniz University Hannover), which is an official lunar analysis center of the ILRS, the software to analyze the LLR data has been converted from Fortran 77 to Fortran 90 (KOCH 2005) in spring 2005. A further item in the past years was the implementation of a new integrator for the numerical integration of the ephemerides of the main solar system bodies and the dynamical partials with sufficient accuracy. With the new software package, standard solutions for the determination of the unknown parameters were carried out using all LLR measurements between 1970 and 2006, about 16,000 normal points. Besides the 'Newtonian' parameters of the Earth-Moon system, many relativistic effects were investigated such as the validity of the equivalence principle or predictions of alternative theories of gravity (e.g. MÜLLER et al. 2006).

In May 2006 a new LLR project imbedded in a German research unit of the DFG (German Research Foundation) dedicated to "Earth rotation and global dynamic processes" has been set up.

In cooperation with U. SCHREIBER, Wettzell, and J. OBERST, DLR, IfE started to investigate the poor observational conditions in LLR and to think about possible improvements by new installations on the Moon. In this respect investigations of how the various reference frames are affected have been performed (MÜLLER et al. 2007).

In the future, LLR results shall be provided to a larger user community via ILRS and IERS. The contribution of LLR for geodetic applications and its visibility shall further be improved by J. MÜLLER (IfE) who serves as LLR representative in the ILRS Governing Board and as ILRS represen-

tative in the Directing Board of the International Earth Rotation and Reference Systems Service (IERS) since 2006.

DORIS

No major activities related to the French DORIS (Doppler Orbitography and Radiolocation by Satellite) system were observed in Germany.

- ALEF W., MÜSKENS A.: *The Bonn Astro/Geo MK IV Correlator*. Proceedings of the 17th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry, held at Noto, April 22-23, 2005, p. 30-33, 2005
- BÖCKMANN S., ARTZ T., NOTHNAGEL A., STEIGENBERGER P., TESMER V., THALLER D.: Consistent Time Series of VLBI and GPS Observations. R. Rummel, K.-H. Ilk (Eds): Proceedings of the Statusseminar "Observation of the System Earth from Space", submitted 2006
- CHO J.-H., NOTHNAGEL A., VENNEBUSCH M., FISCHER D.: Preliminary results of applying WVR calibration to European VLBI data. Proceedings of the 17th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry, held at Noto, April 22-23, 2005, p. 96 - 101, 2005
- ENGELHARDT G., THORANDT V., First Steps to Investigate Long-Term Stability of Radio Sources in VLBI Analysis, IVS General Meeting Proceedings, Concepcion, Chile Jan 9-11, edited by D. Behrend and K.D. Baver, Page 281-285, 2006.
- FELTENS J., DOW J., BECKER M., LEINEN S., SAUERMANN K. (2005): *The ESA Tracking Site Directory II*. in Proceedings of the 28th Antenna Workshop on Space Antenna Systems and Technologies, ESA/ESTEC, Noordwijk, The Netherlands, May 31 to June 3, 2005.
- FISCHER D., NOTHNAGEL A., KILGER R., SCHLÜTER W., KURI-HARA S., TAKASHIMA K.: *The K4 Intensive Project 2002 for UT1 Determination*. Proceedings of the 16th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry; Leipzig, May 9-10, 2003, pp. 165-170, 2003
- FISCHER D., NOTHNAGEL A., KILGER R., KURIHARA S., SCHLÜTER W., TAKASHIMA, K.: *UT1 Intensive Series Using K4 Technology*. International Service for Geodesy and Astrometry 2004 General Meeting Proceedings, NASA/CP-2004-212255, Hanover MD, 2004, 399 402, 2004
- FUKUZAKI Y., SHIBUYA K., DOI K., OZAWA T., NOTHNAGEL A., JIKE T., IWANO S., JAUNCEY D.L., NICOLSON G.D., MC CULLOCH P.M.: Results of the VLBI Experiments conducted with Syowa Station, Antarctica. J. of Geodesy, DOI 10.1007/s00190-005-0476-8, Vol. 79, No. 6-7, p. 379 388, 2005
- HAAS R., NOTHNAGEL A., CAMPBELL J., GUEGUEN E.: Recent Crustal Movements with the European VLBI Network: geodetic Analysis and Results. Journal of Geodynamics, Vol. 35, p. 391 - 414, 2003, 2003
- HEINKELMANN R., BOEHM J., SCHUH H., TESMER V.: Global VLBI solution IGG05R01. Behrend, D., K. Baver (Eds.): IVS 2006 General Meeting Proceedings. NASA/CP-2006-214140, 42-46, 2006
- KELM, R.: Automated combination of SLR solutions within ILRS. EOTECHNOLOGIEN Science Report No. 3, 89-91, Koordinierungsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam, 2003.
- KOCH, C.: Implementierung eines neuen Integrators in die "Lunar Laser Ranging"-Auswertesoftware und Erzeugung von

- Standardlösungen für die zu bestimmenden Parameter. Diploma thesis at the Leibniz University of Hannover, 2005.
- KUTTERER H., HEINKELMANN R., TESMER V.: Robust outlier detection in VLBI data analysis. Schwegmann, W., V. Thorandt (Eds.): Proceedings of the 16th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry. Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Leipzig/Frankfurt am Main, 247-255, 2003
- KUTTERER H., KRÜGEL M., TESMER V.: Towards an improved assessment of the quality of terrestrial reference frames. Bosch, W., H. Drewes (Eds.): Geodetic Reference Frames IAG Symposium Proceedings. Springer, submitted, 2006
- KRÜGEL M., TESMER V., ANGERMANN D., THALLER D., ROTHACHER M., SCHMID R.: CONTO2 campaign - combination of VLBI and GPS. Vandenberg, N., K. Baver (Eds.): IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings. NASA/CP-2004-212255, 418-422, 2004
- LEINEN S., BECKER M. (2005): Determination of Precise ITRF Positions for Ground-station Satellite Tracking Antennae. Proceedings, ION GNSS 18th, In-ternational Technical Meeting of the Satellite Division, 13-16 September 2005, Long Beach, CA 1058, pp 1058-1068.
- LEINEN S., BECKER M., DOW., J., FELTENS J., SAUERMANN K. (2007): Geodetic Determination of Radio Telescope Antenna Reference Point and Rotation Axis Parameters. Journal of Surveying Engineering © ASCE, May 2007
- MÜLLER H., ANGERMANN D., MEISEL B.: A Multi-Year SLR Solution. In J. Garate, Davila, C.Noll, M. Pearlman (Eds.): 14th International Laser Ranging Workshop, Proceedings, Boletin ROA 5/2005, 15-19, 2005.
- MÜLLER H., KELM R., ANGERMAN D.: Deutsches Geodaetisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI), Germany, Associate Analysis Center. In M. Pearlman and C. Noll (Eds.): International Laser Ranging Service, Annual Report 2003-2004, NASA/TP-2005-212780, A11-12, 2005.
- MÜLLER H.: *The SLR Tracking Data Quality Control During the Operational Processing.* J.Garate, J. Davila, C. Noll, M. Pearlman (Eds.): 14th International Laser Ranging Workshop, Proceedings, Boletin ROA 5/2005, 395-398, 2005
- MÜLLER J., WILLIAMS J., TURYSHEV S.: Lunar Laser Ranging Contributions to Relativity and Geodesy. Proceedings of the Conference on Lasers, Clocks, and Drag-free, ZARM, Bremen. 30.5.-1.6.2005, eds. H.Dittus, C.Lämmerzahl, S.Turyshev, P. 357-372, Springer 2006 (Digital: http://arxiv.org/abs/gr-qc/0509114/).
- MÜLLER J.: Lunar Laser Ranging: A Space Geodetic Technique to Test Relativity. Proceedings of the 11th Marcel Grossmann Meeting, Berlin, 24-28 July 2006, H. Kleinert, R.Ruffini and R.T.Jantzen (eds.), World Scientific, to be published 2007.
- MÜLLER J., BISKUPEK L.: FESG/IFE, Report about the LLR Activities. ILRS Report 2005/2006, M.Pearlman M. Torrence and L.Taggart (eds.), to be published 2007.
- MÜLLER J., WILLIAMS J., TURYSHEV S., SHELUS P.: Potential Capabilities of Lunar Laser Ranging for Geodesy and Relativity. Dynamic Planet. P.Tregoning, C.Rizos (eds.), IAG Symposia 130, P. 903-909, Springer, 2006, gr-qc/0509019
- MÜLLER J., BISKUPEK L., OBERST J., SCHREIBER U.: Contribution of Lunar Laser Ranging to Realise Geodetic Reference Systems. Reviewed Proceedings of the GRF2006 Meeting, München, 9-13. October 2006, in review, 2007.
- NOTHNAGEL A., ANGERMANN D., CAMPBELL J., FISCHER D., GERSTL M., KELM R., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B., ROTHACHER

- M., STEINFORTH C., THALLER D., VENNEBUSCH M.: Combination of Earth monitoring products by IERS combination research centers. GEOTECHNOLOGIEN Science Report No. 3, Koordinierungsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam, 120-125, 2003
- NOTHNAGEL A.: VTRF2003: A conventional VLBI terrestrial reference frame. Proceedings of the 16th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry, held at Leipzig, May 09 10, 2003, edited by W. Schwegmann and V. Thorandt, Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodősie, Frankfurt/Leipzig, 2003, p. 195 205, 2003
- NOTHNAGEL A.: First results of the IVS Pilot Project Time Series of Baseline Lengths"". International VLBI Service for Geodesy and Astrometry 2004 General Meeting Proceedings, NASA/CP-2004-212255, 486-490, 2004
- NOTHNAGEL A., SCHLÜTER W., SEEGER, H.: *Die geodätische VLBI in Deutschland*. Zeitschrift für Vermessungswesen, Vol. 129, 219 226, 2004
- NOTHNAGEL A.: VTRF2005: A Combined VLBI Terrestrial Reference Frame. Proceedings of the 17th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry, held at Noto, April 22-23, 2005, p. 118-124, 2005
- NOTHNAGEL A., FISCHER D., STEINFORTH C., VENNEBUSCH M.: Combination of VLBI Analysis Results. "Observation of the Earth System from Space" J. Flury, R. Rummel, C. Reigber, M. Rothacher, G. Boedecker, U. Schreiber (eds.); Springer Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 357 - 372, 2006
- NOTHNAGEL A., DILL R., FEISSEL-VERNIER M., FERLAND R., NOOMEN R., WILLIS P.: EOP Alignment Campaign, IDS/ IGS/ILRS/IVS EOP Combinations, Systematic Errors. IERS Technical Note No. 30; Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Combination Research and Global Geophysical Fluids, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., 51 56, 2003
- NOTHNAGEL A., STEINFORTH CH.: *IVS Analysis Coordination; CSTG Bulletin No.* 17, Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut, Munich, 84 90, 2002 Müller, J., Williams, J., Turyshev, S., Shelus, P.: Potential Capabilities of Lunar Laser Ranging for Geodesy and Relativity. Dynamic Planet. P.Tregoning, C.Rizos (eds.), IAG Symposia 130, P. 903-909, Springer, gr-qc/0509019, 2006
- NOTHNAGEL A., CHO J.-H., ROY A., HAAS R.: WVR calibration applied to European VLBI observing sessions. Dynamic Planet: Monitoring and Understanding a Dynamic Planet with Geodetic and Oceanographic Tools"; Series: IAG Symposia, Vol. 130; Tregoning, P.; Rizos, C. (Eds.); 2007, ISBN: 978-3-540-49349-5, Springer, Berlin, 152 157, 2007
- REMEDI G., SOBARZO S., HASE H.: Remote Control of VLBI Operations, IVS 2006 General Meeting Proceedings, Concepcion/Chile NASA-GSFC, 2006 (in print)
- ROTTMANN I., MÜSKENS A., HÖFER A., BERTARINI A.: Geodetic experiments at Bonn Correlator. Proceedings of the 14th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry, Leipzig, p. 19-22, 2003
- SCHLÜTER W., DASSING R., KILGER R., SCHREIBER U.: *The Fundamental Station Wettzell -current status and future plans*-, Proceedings of the International Workshop on Geodetic Measurements by the collocation of Space Techniques on Earth (GEMSTONE) January 25-28, Koganei, Tokyo/Japan, 1999a
- SCHLÜTER W., HASE H., BÖER A.: *TIGO a geodetic observatory* for the improvement of the global reference frame. Prepared for the EOS/SPIE Symposium on Remote Sensing, Sept. 20-24, Florence/Italy, Proceedings of SPIE, 1999b

- SCHLÜTER W.: The Contribution of Geodetic Fundamental Stations to Global Navigation Satellite Systems (GNSS), Proceedings Allsat-GNSS Workshop 22. Juni 2006, Hannover, 2006
- SCHLÜTER W.: Time and frequency requirements for geodetic space techniques, Proceedings of the European Time and Frequency Forum, Braunschweig, March 2006
- SCHLÜTER W., BEHREND D.: The IVS and its fundamental role in Earth related Sciences and Applications, Special issue of the Journal for Geodesy, 2006
- SCHLÜTER W.: IVS Chair's report, International VLBI Service for Geodesy and Astrometry, 2005 Annual Report, NASA/ TP-2006-214136, 2006
- SCHLÜTER W.; PLÖTZ C., SCHWARZ W., WOJDZIAK R.: German Antarctic Receiving Station (GARS) O'Higgins, International VLBI Service for Geodesy and Astrometry, 2005 Annual Report, NASA/TP-2006-214136, 2006
- SCHLÜTER W., D. BEHREND E. HIMWICH A. NOTHNAGEL A. NIELL A. WHITNEY: IVS High Accurate Products for the Maintenance of the Global Reference Frames as Contribution to GGOS, Proceedings of the IAG General Meeting, Cairns 2005
- SCHLÜTER W., KLÜGEL T., SCHADE C.: Footprint Observations at the Fundamental Station Wettzell, Proceedings of the IVS General Meeting 2006, Concepcion Chile, January 2006
- SCHLÜTER W., SCHWARZ W., BÜRKI B.,. SOMIESKI A., HÄFELE P., CHO J.: A comparison of wet path delays observed with water vapour radiometers, solar spectrometer, radiosondes, GPS and VLBI at the Fundamental Station Wettzell, Proceedings of the IVS General Meeting 2006, Concepcion Chile, January 2006 (in press)
- SCHLÜTER W., ZERNECKE R., BECKER S., KLÜGEL T., THALLER D.: Local Ties between the Reference Points at the Fundamentalstation Wettzell, IERS Technical Note No. 33, 64-70, Frankfurt 2005.
- SCHLÜTER W., HASE H., ZERNECKE R., BECKER S., KLÜGEL T., THALLER D.: Local Ties between the Reference Points at the Transportable Integrated Geodetic Observatory (TIGO) in Concepcion/Chile, IERS Technical Note No. 33, 76-83, Frankfurt 2005.
- SCHUH H., DILL R., GREINER-MAI A., KUTTERER H., MÜLLER J., NOTHNAGEL A., RICHTER B., ROTHACHER M., SCHREIBER U., SOFFEL M.: *Erdrotation und globale dynamische Prozesse*. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Band 32, Frankfurt a. M., 2003
- SCHWEGMANN W.: Ein eingebettetes Expertensystem zur automatisierung der VLBI-Auswertung, Mittlg. D. BKG, Band 30, Frankfurt 2004.
- STEIGENBERGER P., TESMER V., ROTHACHER M., RÜLKE A., FRITSCHE M., DIETRICH R.: Effects of different antenna phase center models on GPS-derived reference frames. Bosch W., H. Drewes (Eds.): Geodetic Reference Frames IAG Symposium Proceedings. Springer, submitted 2006
- STEINFORTH C., HAAS R., LIDBERG M., NOTHNAGEL A.: Stability of VLBI and GPS reference at Ny-Ålesund and Their Eccentricity. Proceedings of the 16th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry, held at Leipzig, May 09-10, 2003, ed. by W. Schwegmann and V. Thorandt, Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt/Leipzig, 2003, 2003
- STEINFORTH C., NOTHNAGEL A.: Considering a Priori Correlations in the IVS Combined EOP Series. N.R. Vandenberg, K.D. Baver (ed.), IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings, NASA-CP-2004-212255, Greenbelt MD, 413 417, 2004

- TESMER V., H. KUTTERER, H. DREWES: *DGFI Analysis Center Annual Report 2002*. Vandenberg, N., K. Baver (Eds.): IVS 2002 Annual Report. NASA/TP-2003-211619, 238-240, 2003
- TESMER V.: Refinement of the Stochastic VLBI Model: First Results. Schwegmann, W., V. Thorandt (Eds.): Proceedings of the 16th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry. Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Leipzig/Frankfurt am Main, 207-218, 2003
- TESMER V.: Das stochastische Modell bei der VLBI-Auswertung. Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, Reihe C, Heft 573, München, 2004
- TESMER V., KUTTERER H.: An advanced stochastic model for VLBI observations and its applica-tion to VLBI data analysis. Vandenberg, N., K. Baver (Eds.): IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings. NASA/CP-2004-212255, 296-300, 2004
- TESMER V., KUTTERER H., DREWES H.: Simultaneous estimation of a TRF, the EOP and a CRF. Vandenberg, N., K. Baver (Eds.): IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings. NASA/CP-2004-212255, 311-314, 2004
- TESMER, V., BOEHM J., HEINKELMANN R., SCHUH H.: Impact of Analysis Options on the TRF, CRF and Position Time Series Estimated from VLBI. Behrend, D., K. Baver (Eds.): IVS 2006 General Meeting Proceedings. NASA/CP-2006-214140, 243-251, 2006
- THALLER D., SCHMID R., ROTHACHER M., TESMER V., ANGER-MANN D.: *Towards a rigorous combination of VLBI and GPS using the CONT02 campaign*. Sanso, F. (Ed.): A window of the future of geodesy. IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, Springer, 576-581, 2005
- THALLER D., SCHMID R., ROTHACHER M., TESMER V., ANGER-MANN D.: *Combination studies using the CONTO2 campaign.* Behrend, D., K. Baver (Eds.): IVS 2004 Annual Report. NASA/TP-2005-212772, 13-21, 2005
- THORANDT V., WOJDZIAK R.: *BKG Data Center*, IVS 2005 Annual Report, edited by D. Behrend and K.D. Baver, IVS Coordinating Center, Page 195-196, April 2006.
- THORANDT V., NOTHNAGEL A., ENGELHARDT G., VENNEBUSCH M., FISCHER D., ULLRICH D.: *The BKG/GIUB VLBI Analysis Center*, IVS 2005 Annual Report, edited by D. Behrend and K.D. Baver, IVS Coordinating Center, Page 229-232, April 2006
- TITOV O., TESMER V., BOEHM J.: OCCAM v.6.0 software for VLBI data analysis. Vandenberg, N., K. Baver (Eds.): IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings. NASA/CP-2004-212255, 267-271, 2004
- VENNEBUSCH M.: Investigations on European Baseline Rates.

 Proceedings of the 16th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry, held at Leipzig, May 09 10, 2003, edited by W. Schwegmann and V. Thorandt, Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt/ Leipzig, 2003, p. 219 226, 2003
- VENNEBUSCH M.: First Results of SINEX Combinations. International VLBI Service for Geodesy and Astrometry 2004 General Meeting Proceedings, edited by Nancy R. Vandenberg and Karen D. Baver, NASA/CP-2004-212255, 2004., 2004
- VENNEBUSCH M.: Status of SINEX combination IVS contribution to the IERS Combination Pilot Project. Proceedings of the 17th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry, held at Noto, April 22-23, 2005, p. 107 112, 2005

- VENNEBUSCH M., BÖCKMANN S., NOTHNAGEL A.: *The contribution of Very Long Baseline Interferometry to ITRF2005*. Journal of Geodesy, DOI:10.1007/s00190-006-0117-x, 2006
- VENNEBUSCH M.: Singular Value Decomposition A Tool for VLBI Simulations. International VLBI Service for Geodesy and Astrometry 2006 General Meeting Proceedings, edited by Dirk Behrend and Karen Baver, NASA/CP-2006-214140, 2006
- VENNEBUSCH M.: IVS contribution to the IERS Combination Pilot Project and to the ITRF2005 - Status & Results. International VLBI Service for Geodesy and Astrometry 2006 General Meeting Proceedings, edited by Dirk Behrend and Karen Baver, NASA/CP-2006-214140, 2006

GNSS Positioning

T. SCHÜLER¹

Introduction

This section summarises scientific achievements in the field of "GNSS positioning" which comprises efforts related to the definition and optimisation of Global Navigation Satellite Systems (GNSS), in particular GALILEO, studies of GNSS interoperability and combined positioning using several satellite navigation systems synchronously. Furthermore, algorithms are currently refined for precise geodetic positioning regarding the new innovations in satellite navigation. In this particular working field, the correct resolution of the integer ambiguity parameters is essentially required which will certainly be aided by observations on more than 2 carrier frequencies and a better signal structure. Nevertheless, although satellite positioning has greatly revolutionised geodetic work, the fusion of GNSS and INS can play an important role in precise positioning – at least for those geodetic applications setting high requirements on availability and continuity of service. Finally, some typical geodetic positioning applications are briefly mentioned with links to sections within this report that portray those techniques more in detail.

GNSS - Overview

Substantial changes are going on in order to improve existing or establish new global satellite navigation systems. The *modernisation of GPS* which is already in progress: Three Block IIR-M (replenishment-modernised) satellites have been placed in orbit since December 2005 and broadcast a civil signal on the second carrier frequency now (L2C). A full constellation of L2C-capable satellite is expected by 2012 which will eliminate the current need to reconstruct the encrypted P-code that leads to relatively weak measurements of the L2 carrier phase in nowadays civilian GPS receivers. Further enhancements are planned with the Block IIF/III satellites, namely signals on a third frequency (L5; intended for civilian use) which will facilitate the ambiguity resolution process.

The Russian satellite navigation system GLONASS still suffers from weaknesses as it is far away from a global constellation of satellites and has an unfortunate FDMA design (frequency-division multiple access) making it not very attractive to precise kinematic users. However, marketing strategists have identified GLONASS as a promising candidate to fit well into market until the newcomers like GALILEO are ready, and the Russian government has expressed its will to re-achieve a global constellation with FOC (full operational capabilities) already in 2009/2010.

Plans to modernise GLONASS are on their way featuring signals on a third frequency (L3 band) by 2008.

Europe has decided to build up its own GNSS called *GALILEO*. It is currently built up by the EU/ESA member states and is expected to become fully operational by 2012 offering several services on 3 major frequency bands, including an Open Service (OS) which will be basically available free of charge, a Commercial Service (CS) and a Public Regulated Service (PRS). The final constellation will consist of 30 MEO (Medium Earth Orbiting) satellites (including 3 passive spares). In-Orbit-Validation (IOV) is scheduled by the end of 2008 using 4 satellites. However, the launch of test satellite GIOVE-B is already substantially delayed and now scheduled for the end of 2007, whereas GIOVE-A was successfully placed in orbit in December 2005 in order reserve the needed frequency bands and to test parts of the critical navigation technology.

China also plans to establish a new GNSS called *Compass*. The very ambitious plans envisage operation by 2012 using a constellation of 5 geostationary (GEO) and 30 non-GEO satellites with 4 carrier frequencies. Three test satellites were sent into orbit between 2000 and 2003 and two "Beidou" satellites (Compass, version 1) are expected to be launched soon as a regional augmentation. (HEIN et al., 2007)

GNSS - Definition and Optimisation

All these changes and improvements depicted before will undoubtedly have a positive effect on geodetic GNSS positioning, and German scientists have taken the opportunity to actively contribute to the development and optimisation of the European satellite navigation system *GALILEO*. This work focuses mainly on the definition of signal structures and navigation codes appropriate for a state-of-the-art GNSS as well as the development of a default GALILEO tropospheric correction model (see section "Nuisance Effects on GNSS"). A number of articles presenting an overview of this new satellite navigation system have been published so far (EISSFELLER et. al., 2007; GERLACH, 2006; HEIN and PANY, 2003).

The GALILEO frequency and signal design can be briefly summarised as follows: Signals are emitted by the satellites on the E1-, E6- and E5-band. The Open Service has access to the signals in the E1- (identical centre frequency as GPS-L1) and E5ab-band which can be split into the sub-carriers E5a (identical centre frequency as the future GPS L5 signal) and E5b, although sophisticated receiver equipment will

¹ Torben Schüler: Universität der Bundeswehr München, Institut für Erdmessung und Navigation, Werner-Heisenberg-Weg 39, D - 85577 Neubiberg, Germany, Tel. +49 - 89 - 6004-2587, Fax +49 - 89 - 6004-3019, e-mail torben.schueler@unibw.de / dr_schueler@gmx.net

also be able to track the broadband signal E5ab without splitting the spectrum into sub-carriers. The E5-signals exhibit a particularly small multipath error due to their large bandwidth. Future combined GPS/GALILEO dual-frequency (L1/E1, L5/E5a) receivers can be manufactured without large technological efforts due to these inter-operability features. The Commercial Service will have a privileged access to the E6-signal featuring a particularly large data rate for additional services. The Public Regulated Service will use E6, too, but uses a different signal modulation. Like the modernised GPS signals, GALILEO will also offer a data-free pilot channel which simplifies carrier phase tracking leading to an increased performance regarding tracking stability (less cycle slips to be expected).

Almost all facets of the GALILEO signal design evolution are mirrored in the available scientific literature with contributions by Hein et al. (2003), Hein et al. (2004). Optimisation work followed (Heiries et al., 2005; Hein et al., 2005a) and culminated in the latest signal design using MBOC (Modified Binary Offset Carrier) signal modulation which will also become an option in the *GPS modernisation programme* for reasons of interoperability (Hein et al., 2006b; Hein et al., 2006c; Avila-Rodriguez et al., 2006).

In addition to this research of signal optimisation leading to an easy use of both GPS and GALILEO civilian signals, investigations are also carried out to combine the protected GPS military and GALILEO Public Regulated Service (PRS; formerly GAS: Government Access Service) as described in HEIN and AVILA-RODRIGUEZ (2005), HEIN and AVILA-RODRIGUEZ (2006). Moreover, intensive interference computations were carried out in order to confirm that all existing GNSS can co-exist without any significant loss in service performance (WALLNER et al. 2006; WALLNER et al., 2005).

Combined GNSS Positioning

As already stressed, an added benefit of the innovations taking currently place in satellite navigation comes from the fact that GPS and GALILEO show a high degree of interoperability and can thus be easily combined in a GPS/GALILEO receiver. The advantages of both the dual satellite-constellation and the advances in signal design are outlined in AVILA-RODRIGUEZ et al. (2005) for a typical mass-market single-frequency GNSS receiver. Regarding precise static positioning for scientific purposes, work on the combined analysis of GPS and GALILEO signals has been carried out by HEINZE (2006), and with respect to the modelling of GPS and GALILEO observations by GRUBER (2006).

Ambiguity Resolution Techniques

Considerable work has been carried out regarding the improvement of GNSS positioning algorithms, in particular taking into consideration the expected benefits from the innovations of satellite navigation in the future.

The key to high-precision GNSS positioning is the quick and reliable (correct) ambiguity resolution. Future GPS will offer signals on up to 3 carriers (L1, L2, L5), GALILEO

will offer signals on up to 4 carrier frequencies without any further costs (Open Service: E1, E5ab and sub-carriers E5a and E5b) and even 5 signals when the Commercial Service on E6 is used in addition. Many new signal combinations can be used to resolve ambiguities. Signals on nearby frequencies can be combined to form a "Super Wide Lane" (e.g. E5a and E5b or L5 and L2). This linear combination, a kind of "virtual signal", has a particularly large wavelength and could be easily fixed to its integer value by combination of code (pseudo-range) and carrier-phase measurements without any knowledge of the antenna position (geometry-free ambiguity resolution approach). Furthermore, noticeable improvements can be expected due to the fact that the improved signal structures for GALILEO and also for GPS L5 allow for a better reduction of the multipath errors by receiver-internal signal processing algorithms. This statement is particularly true for the broadband E5ab/E5a/E5b signals, whereas, in general, shortdelay multipath signals - not infrequent in geodetic positioning - will still lead to significant errors (SCHÜLER et al., 2005b).

A number of authors outline the advantages of using measurements on more than 2 frequencies for ambiguity resolution. SAUER et al. (2004) report about test results using 3 (TCAR – triple carrier ambiguity resolution) in comparison to 4 carriers as offered by GALILEO; a multiple-carrier ambiguity resolution approach is shown in VOLLATH and SAUER (2004). Geometry-free resolution approaches for 3 and more carrier for both GPS and GALILEO are depicted in WERNER and WINKEL (2003). Further contributions comprise investigations on the difficulties in ambiguity resolution under multipath impact JOOSTEN and IRSIGLER (2003).

Positioning Algorithms

Remarkable efforts have also been devoted to precise positioning in general, in particular with focus to RTK (real-time kinematic) positioning, and also taking the improvements of the new satellite navigation systems into account. A clear tendency towards precise positioning utilizing active GNSS reference networks – which are currently established or already in operation in many countries – can be noticed (WILLGALIS, 2005; WILLGALIS et al., 2003).

Potential benefits from GPS modernisation and GALILEO are illustrated in (LANDAU et al., 2004; VOLLATH et al., 2004a; LANDAU et al., 2007). The deep impact on network real-time kinematic positioning is also stressed and questioned in CHEN et al. (2004). Network processing using federated sequential filter techniques is demonstrated by CHEN et al. (2003) in order to process large GNSS networks. The datum transition in real-time for services is dealt with in KUHLMANN and KÖTTER (2006). As most of these techniques require active GNSS networks, please also have a look on the corresponding section "Permanent GNSS Networks" of this report.

Ongoing work to improve the estimation models for satellite positioning is carried out by German scientists, in particular with respect to a realistic stochastic model of GPS observations. Work devoted to this topic comprises BISCHOFF et al. (2005; 2006) as well as HOWIND (2005). The impact of systematic errors on long baseline kinematic GPS processing and ambiguity estimation is dealt with in SCHÜLER (2006).

Precise GNSS Positioning

GNSS is actively and broadly used for positioning in geodetic applications. Exemplarily, a few prominent uses are briefly mentioned here with links to other relevant sections of this national report.

A typical and – in terms of positioning accuracy – highly challenging application is deformation monitoring as well as the detection of geodynamic phenomena. An example for the detection and monitoring of regional deformation in the Rhine embayment due to coal mining activities can be found in GÖRRES et al. (2006), displacements in the Upper Rhine Graben are investigated by Rozsa et al. (2005), for instance. Vertical ground-motion and intraplate settings in the Ardenne-Eiffel region are studied in DEMOULIN et al. (2005). Groups at the TU Karlsruhe and a number of other research institutions are active regarding GPS-based deformation analysis ADAM et al. (2002). Furthermore, 3-dimensional plate kinematics in Romania can be found in HOEVEN et al. (2004). Please also refer to section "Commission 3 – Earth Rotation and Geodynamics - Crustal Deformation and Geodynamics". Moreover, the stability of fundamental station Wettzell is monitored by a cluster of receivers in order to investigate local and environmental effects (LECHNER, 2003; LECHNER et al., 2003; SCHLÜTER et al., 2005). A monitoring system for deformation of buildings like bridges with real-time capabilities is described by HEIN and RIEDL (2003). Further aspects of this engineering topic can be found in section "Applications in Engineering".

Secondly, a tendency towards an entirely kinematic satellite orbit determination – i.e. *orbit determination by GNSS positioning* – can be observed during the past few years since more and more low-Earth orbiting (LEO) satellites are equipped with geodetic-quality GPS receivers for POD (precise orbit determination). The determination of kinematic (and reduced-dynamic) trajectories for CHAMP, GRACE, Jason, COSMIC is exercised by (SVEHLA and ROTHACHER, 2003; 2005; SVEHLA and FÖLDVARY, 2006), for instance, with orbits computed for CHAMP and GRACE covering more than two years in the meantime. Also, ambiguity resolution for CHAMP and for baselines between the two GRACE satellites is subject of research (SVEHLA and ROTHACHER, 2003). Further information can be found in section "Satellite Orbit Modelling".

Finally, in recent years, the potential to exploit *low-cost GPS receivers* – that were originally manufactured for the consumer market – for geodetic purposes has been investigated in detail.

These receivers are typically L1-only devices and are therefore limited to short-baseline applications. In particular, GARMIN receivers offer an experimental output of PLL-related observations (like carrier-phase and Doppler shift measurements). Although these devices suffer from

several limitations, e.g. half-cycle slips, centimetre-level point precision can be obtained from static observations (SCHWIEGER, 2003; 2004; 2005; SCHWIEGER and WANNINGER, 2006).

GNSS/INS-Integration

Although GNSS offers many benefits to the geodetic community, it is clear that major disadvantages of this technique are related to availability and continuity of service (mainly due to obstacles leading to data gaps). For this reason, research regarding the integration of GPS and INS (Inertial Navigation Systems) is an ongoing topic within the community. (KIPKA, 2006) describes such a combined surveying system that also integrates network concepts like area correction parameters and virtual reference station allowing to access active GPS reference networks (e.g. SAPOS). Further examples for GPS/INS-Integration can be found in section "Navigation".

- ADAM F., DEDE K., HECK B., KUTTERER H., MAYER M., SEITZ K., SZUCS L.: GPS deformation measurements in the geodynamic test network Soskut. Periodica Polytechnica, Ser. Civ. Eng. Vol. 46, No. 2, 2002, S.169-177.
- AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A., HEIN G.W., WALLNER S., SCHÜLER T., SCHÜLER E., IRSIGLER M.: Revised Combined Galileo/GPS Frequency and Signal Performance Analysis, Proceedings of the International Technical Meeting of the Institute of Navigation, ION-GNSS 2005, 13-16 September, 2005, Long Beach, California
- AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.A., WALLNER S., HEIN G.W., REBEYROL E., JULIEN O., MACABIAU C., RIES L., DELATOUR A., LESTARQUIT L., ISSLER J.-L.: *CBOC An Implementation of MBOC*, Proceedings of First CNES Workshop on Galileo Signals and Signal Processing, 12-13 October 2006, IAS (Institut Aero Spatial) Toulouse, France, 10 pages
- BISCHOFF W., HECK B., HOWIND J., TEUSCH A.: A procedure for testing the assumption of homoscedasticity in least squares residuals: a case study of GPS carrier-phase observations. Journal of Geodesy, 78, 2005, S.397-404.
- BISCHOFF W., HECK B., HOWIND J., TEUSCH A.: A procedure for estimating the variance function of linear models: a case study of GPS carrier-phase observations. Journal of Geodesy, 79, 2006, S.694-704
- BORCH R., MAYER M., LINDNER K., DEPENTHAL C., HECK B.: *Das ganze Ausmaβ der Antarktis*. Forschung, Magazin der DFG (28) 3/2003, S.4-8.
- BORCH R., MAYER M., LINDNER K., DEPENTHAL C., HECK B.: *The Whole Extent of the Antarctic*. German Research, 25, 3/2003,
 S.4-8.
- BROCKMANN E., BÜRKI B., GURTNER W., HIRT C. MARTI U., MÜLLER A., SCHLATTER A., RICHARD P., SCHNEIDER D., WIGET A: Realization of a Swiss Combined Geodetic Network (CH-CHN). EUREF'04 Symposium of the IAG Commission 1, Bratislava, Slovakia, 2004.
- CAMPBELL J., GÖRRES B., NOTHNAGEL A., FROITZHEIM N., VALDIVIA-MANCHEGO M.: Present-Day and Quaternary Tectonic Motions in the Lower Rhine Embayment and the Rhenish Massif, Joint Earth Science Meeting "Continental Extension" der Geologischen Vereinigung, Strasbourg/ France, Sep. 20-25, 2004

- CHEN X., DEKING A., LANDAU H., STOLZ R., VOLLATH U.: Correction Formats on Network RTK performance, Proceedings of ION-GNSS 2005, Sept. 2005, pp. 2523-2530.
- CHEN X., VOLLATH U., LANDAU H.: Will GALILEO/Modernized GPS Obsolete Network RTK, Proceedings of ENC-GNSS 2004, May, 2004, Rotterdam, Netherlands.
- CHEN X., LANDAU H., VOLLATH U.: New Tools for Network RTK Integrity Monitoring, Proceedings of ION-GPS/GNSS 2003, Sept. 2003, pp. 1355-1361.
- CHEN X., LANDAU H., VOLLATH U.: Federated Filter Approach for GNSS Network Processing, Proceedings of IAIN Conference, Korea, Oct. 2006
- CLOETINGH S., ZIEGLER P., CORNU T. et al.: *Investigating Environmental Tectonics in Northern Alpine Foreland of Europe*. EOS, Vol. 84, No. 36, Sept. 2003, S.349-360, 2004.
- DEMOULIN A., CAMPBELL J., WULF A. D., MULS A., ARNOULD R., GÖRRES B., FISCHER D., KÖTTER T., BRONDEEL M., VAN DAMME D., JACQMOTTE J.M.: GPS monitoring of vertical ground motion in northern Ardenne-Eifel: five campaigns (1999-2003) of the HARD project, Int. J. Earth Sci (Geolog. Rundsch) 94: 515-524 (2005)
- DIETRICH R., RÜLKE A., IHDE J., LINDNER K., MILLER H., NIE-MEIER W., SCHENKE H.-W., SEEBER G.: Plate kinematics and deformation status of the Antarctic Peninsula based on GPS. Elsevier, Global and Planetary Change, 42, S.313-321, 2004.
- EISSFELLER B., IRSIGLER M., AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A., SCHÜLER E., SCHÜLER T.: Das europäische Satellitennavigationssystem GALILEO Entwicklungsstand, AVN Allgemeine Vermessungsnachrichten 02/2007, S. 42-55, Wißner Verlag
- EISSFELLER B.: Galileo: Das europäische Satellitennavigationssystem, Bulletin, SEV Verband für Elektro-, Energie- und Informationstechnik, 2004
- Freiberger Jr. J., Mayer M., Seitz K., Heck B., Pereia Krueger C.: *Calibracao de antenas GPS em diferentes estacoes*. Boletim de Ciencias Geodesicas, Vol. 11, 2/2005, S. 157-178.
- Freiberger Jr. J., Heck B., Pereira Krueger C., Mayer M., Seitz K.: *Estimacao do centro de fase medio de antennas gps*. Serie em Ciencias Geodesicas, As Ciencias Geodesicas nas Politicas de Desenvolvimento 2005, Vol. 5, S. 36-48.
- GERLACH CH.: GALILEO ein gemeinsames europäisches Unternehmen. DVW-Mitteilungen, DVW-Bayern (Hrsg.), 2006, 58, 3.
- GÖRRES B., SAGER B., CAMPBELL J.: Geodätische Bestimmung von Bodenbewegungen im Bereich des Erftsprungsystems, Zeitschrift für Vermessungswesen, S.16-24, 2006
- GRUBER A.: Modellierung von GALILEO- und GPS-Beobachtungen, Diplomarbeit, Nr. 189, Institut für Astronomische und Physikalische Geodäsie, Technische Universität München, 2006.
- HEING. W., RIEDL B.: Real-Time Monitoring of Highway Bridges using DREAMS. Proceedings of 11th International Symposium on Deformation Measurements, Santorini Island, Greece, May 25-28, 2003
- HEIN G., PANY T.: *The European Satellite Navigation System Galileo*, Wuhan University Journal of Nature Sciences, Vol.8 No.2B, 2003.
- HEIN G.W., AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.A., WALLNER S.: *The DaVinci Galileo Code and Others*, Inside GNSS Working Papers, Inside GNSS, Vol. 1, No. 6, September 2006
- HEIN G.W., AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.A., WALLNER S.: MBOC: The New Optimized Spreading Modulation Recommended for

- *GALILEO L1 OS and GPS L1C*, Inside GNSS Working Papers, Vol. 1, No. 4, May/June 2006, pp. 57-65
- HEIN G.W., AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.A., WALLNER S., PRATT A.R., OWEN J., ISSLER J.L., BETZ J.W., HEGARTY C.J., LENAHAN S., RUSHANAN J.J., KRAAY A.L., STANSELL T.A.: MBOC: The New Optimized Spreading Modulation Recommended for GALILEO L1 OS and GPS L1C, Proceedings of the International Technical Meeting of the Institute of Navigation, IEEE/ION PLANS 2006, 24-27 April, 2006, Loews Coronado Bay Resort, San Diego, California
- HEIN G.W AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A.: Combining Galileo PRS and GPS M-Code, Inside GNSS Working Papers, Vol. 1, No. 1, January/February 2006
- HEIN G.W., AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A., RIES L., LESTARQUIT L., ISSLER J.-L., GODET J., PRATT A.R.: A Candidate for the Galileo L1 OS Optimized Signal, Proceedings of the International Technical Meeting of the Institute of Navigation, ION-GNSS 2005, 13-16 September, 2005, Long Beach, California
- HEIN G.W., AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A.: Performance of a Galileo PRS/GPS M-Code Combined Service, Proceedings of the National Technical Meeting of the Satellite Division of the Institute of Navigation, ION NTM 2005, January 24-26, 2005, San Diego, California
- HEIN G.W., IRSIGLER M., AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.A., PANY T.: Performance of Galileo L1 Signal Candidates, Proceedings of the European Navigation Conference GNSS 2004, 16-19 May 2004 Rotterdam, The Netherlands
- HEIN, G., GODET J., ISSLER J., MARTIN J., ERHARD P., LUCAS-RODRIGUEZ R., PRATT T.: *Galileo Frequency and Signal Design*, GPS World, vol. 14, no. 6, June, 2003, pp. 30-37.
- HEIN G. W., AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J., WALLNER ST., EISSFELLER B., PANY TH., HARTL PH.: Envisioning a Futre GNSS System of Systems: Part 1. Inside GNSS, www.insidegnss. com, January/February 2007, pp. 58-67
- HEINZE M.: Kombinierte Auswertung von GPS- und GALILEO-Beobachtungen für ein globales Stationsnetz, Diplomarbeit, Nr. 187, Institut für Astronomische und Physikalische Geodäsie, Technische Universität München, 2006.
- HEIRIES V., AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A., HEIN G.W., IRSIGLER M., REBEYROL E., ROVIRAS D.: Acquisition Performance Analysis of Alternative Optimized GALILEO Signals, Proceedings of the International Technical Meeting of the Institute of Navigation, ION-GNSS 2005, 13-16 September, 2005, Long Beach, California
- HIRT C.: The Digital Zenith Camera TZK2-D a Modern High-Precision Geodetic Instrument for Automatic Geographic Positioning in Real-Time. 12th Meeting of the Astronomical Data Analysis Software and Systems (ADASS) of the Space Telescope Science Institute, Astronomical Society of the Pacific Conference Series Vol. 295: 155-159, San Francisco, 2003.
- HOEVEN A.G.A. VAN DER AMBROSIUS B.A.C., SCHMITT G., DINTER G., MOCANU V., SPAKMAN W.: *GPS Probes the Kinematics of the Vrancea Seismo-genic Zone*. EOS, Vol. 85, Nr.19, 2004.
- HOWIND J.: Analyse des stochastischen Modells von GPS-Trägerphasenbeobachtungen. München, Bayer. Akademie d. Wissenschaften, Deutsche Geodätische Kommission (DGK), Reihe C, Heft-Nr. 584. 2005.
- JOOSTEN P., IRSIGLER M.: GNSS Ambiguity Resolution in the Presence of Multipath, Proceedings of the European Navigation Conference, GNSS 2003, April 22-25, Graz, Austria

- KIPKA A.: Großräumige GPS/INS Vermessung mittels virtueller Referenzstationen. Dissertation, TU Darmstadt, Fachbereich Bauingenieurwesen und Geodäsie, 2005. Dissertation online: http://elib.tu-darmstadt.de/diss/000740.
- KNÖPFLER A., MAYER M., NUCKELT A., HECK B., SCHMITT G.: Untersuchungen zum Einfluss von Antennenkalibrierwerten auf die Prozessierung regionaler GPS-Netze. Universität Karlsruhe, Schriftenreihe des Studiengangs Geodäsie und Geoinformatik, Heft-Nr. 2007/1, 2007.
- KUHLMANN H., KÖTTER T.: Dienste für Echtzeitdatumsübergänge bei GPS-Messungen empirische Ergebnisse aus NRW, Festschrift 125 Jahre Geodäsie und Geoinformatik; Wissenschaftliche Arbeiten der Fachrichtung Geodäsie und Geoinformatik der Leibnitz-Universität Hannover, Heft Nr. 263, S. 231-238, Hannover 2006
- LANDAU H., VOLLATH U., CHEN X.: Virtual Reference Station Systems, Journal of Global Virtual Reference Stations versus Broadcast Solutions in Network RTK Advantages and Limitations", Proceedings of the ENC-GNSS 2003, May 2003, Graz, Austria
- LANDAU H., VOLLATH U., CHEN X., ALLISON T.: *Benefits of Modernized GPS/Galileo to RTK Positioning*, Proceedings of the 2004 International Symposium on GNSS/GPS, Sydney, Australia, 6–8 December 2004
- LANDAU H., CHEN X., KIPKA A., VOLLATH U.: Latest Developments in Network RTK Modeling to support GNSS Modernization, ION Technical Meeting, January 2007, San Diego, USA
- LECHNER V.: Analyse des GPS-Permanentnetzes der Fundamentalstation Wettzell, Diplomarbeit, Nr. 179, Institut für Astronomische und Physikalische Geodäsie, Technische Universität München, 2003.
- LECHNER V., ROTHACHER M., SCHLÜTER W.: Footprint Network: GPS-Monitoring of the Fundamental Station Wettzell. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Site Co-location, October 23-24, 2003, Matera Italy.
- MAYER M.: Modellbildung für die Auswertung von GPS-Messungen im Bereich der Antarktischen Halbinsel. München, Bayer. Akademie d. Wissenschaften, Deutsche Geodätische Kommission (DGK), Reihe C, Heft-Nr. 597. 2006.
- PANY T.: Nutzen des Post-Processings von aufgezeichneten GPS-Zwischenfrequenzsignalen zur Positionierung bei Abschattungen und im Indoor-Bereich, Österreichische Zeitschrift für Vermessung und Geoinformation, Heft 4/2006, Wien.
- PRATT A.R., OWEN J.I.R., HEIN G.W., AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A.: Tracking Complex Modulation Waveforms- How to Avoid Receiver Bias, Proceedings of the International Technical Meeting of the Institute of Navigation, IEEE/ION PLANS 2006, 24-27 April, 2006, Loews Coronado Bay Resort, San Diego, California
- ROZSA S., MAYER M., WESTERHAUS M., SEITZ K., HECK B.: Towards the determination of displacements in the Upper Rhine Graben area using GPS measurements and precise antenna modelling. Quaternary Science Reviews, (24)2005, S.425-438.
- ROZSA S., HECK B., MAYER M., SEITZ K., WESTERHAUS M., ZIPPELT K: Determination of Displacements in the Upper Rhine Graben Area from GPS and Leveling Data. International Journal of Earth Sciences EUCOR-URGENT Special Issue, Issue: Volume 94, Number 4, 2005, S.538-540
- SAUER K., VOLLATH U., AMARILLO F.: Three and Four Carriers for Reliable Ambiguity Resolution, Proceedings of ENC-GNSS 2004, May 2004, Rotterdam, Netherlands

- SOUALLE F., SOELLNER M., WALLNER S., AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A., W. HEIN G., BARNES B., PRATT T., RIES L., WINKEL J., LEMENAGER C., ERHARD P.: Spreading code selection criteria for the future GNSS Galileo, Proceedings of the European Navigation Conference GNSS 2005, 19-22 July 2005, Munich, Germany
- SCHLÜTER W., ROTHACHER M., LECHNER V.: GPS Monitoring of the Footprint Network of the Fundamental Station Wettzell. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on site colocation. Matera, Italy, 23-24 October 2003. IERS Technical Note No. 33, Bernd Richter, Wolfgang R. Dick, Wolfgang Schwegmann (Hrsg.), 2005. Verlag des Bundesamts für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt/Main.
- SCHÜLER T.: Interpolating Reference Data Kinematic Positioning Using Public GNSS Networks, Inside GNSS Engineering Solutions for the Global Navigation Satellite System Community, pp. 46-52, Vol. 1, No. 7, October 2006, Gibbons Media & Research
- SCHÜLER T.: *10 Hz or 10 s?*, GPS Solut (2007) 11:77-83, DOI 10.1007/s10291-006-0034-8, Vol. 11, No. 2, March 2007, pp. 77-83, published online first (2006), Springer-Verlag
- SCHÜLER T.: Zum Stand der differentiellen kinematischen GPS-Positionierung; Habilitationsschrift, Studiengang Geodäsie und Geoinformation, Fakultät für Bauingenieur- und Vermessungswesen, Universität der Bundeswehr München, Neubiberg, 2006; online access: http://forschung.unibw.de/ ainfo.php?&id=11340
- SCHÜLER T.: Impact of systematic errors on precise long-baseline kinematic GPS positioning, GPS Solutions, (2006) 10:108-125 DOI 10.1007/s10291-005-0012-6, Vol. 10, No. 2, May 2006, Heidelberg Berlin, Springer-Verlag
- SCHÜLER T., HEIN G.W.: ENVISAT Radar Altimeter Calibration with High-Sea GPS Buoys, Proceedings of the 2004 ENVISAT & ERS Symposium, 10 pages, Special Publication SP-572, April 2005, Noordwijk, NL, ESA Publications Division (FPD)
- SCHÜLER T., IRSIGLER M., KRUEGER E., HEIN G. W.: GALILEO Das Satellitennavigationssystem Europas und sein Nutzen für die Hydrographie, Beiträge zum 64. DVW-Seminar und zum 20. Hydrographentag 2005, Schriftenreihe des DVW, S. 81-103, Band 47/2005, ISBN 3-89639-480-0, Augsburg, Wißner-Verlag
- SCHWIEGER V., WANNINGER L.: Potential von GPS Navigationsempfängern. In: GPS und Galileo. Beiträge zum 66. DVW-Seminar am 21. und 22. Februar 2006 in Darmstadt, Wißner Verlag, Augsburg, 2006.
- SCHWIEGER V., GLÄSER A.: Possibilities of Low Cost GPS Technology for Precise Geodetic Applications. Proceedings on FIG Working Week 2005, Cairo, Egypt, 16.-21.04. 2005.
- SCHWIEGER V.: Using Handheld GPS receivers for precise positioning. Proceedings. 2nd FIG regional conference, Marrakesh, Marocco, 2.-5.12. 2003.
- SCHWIEGER V.: Zum ingenieurgeodätischen Einsatz von Low-Cost GPS-Empfängern. In: Festschrift zur Emeritierung von Prof. Hans Pelzer, Wissenschaftliche Arbeiten der Fachrichtung Vermessungswesen der Universität Hannover, Heft Nr. 250, Universität Hannover, 2004.
- SCHWIEGER V.: Quality of Low-Cost GPS for Geodetic and Navigation Applications. GIS@development Middle East, Heft Nr. 5, September October, 2005.
- SEEBER G.: Satellite Geodesy, 2nd completely revised and extended edition, 589 Seiten, Verlag W. deGruyter, 2003.

- SEEBER G.: Beitrag für "Directions 2004" zum Thema "GNSS Interoperability", GPS World, Heft 12, p. 26, December 2003.
- SEEBER G.: Beitrag für "Directions 2005" zum Thema "What is the most significant development in GNSS in the past or next 15 years?", GPS World, Heft 12, p. 38-39, 2004.
- SEITZ K., URAKAWA M.J., HECK B., KRUEGER C.: Zu jeder Zeit an jedem Ort – Studie zur Verfügbarkeit und Genauigkeit von GPS-Echtzeitmessungen im SAPOS-Service HEPS. Zeitschrift für Geodäsie, Geoinformation und Landmanagement (ZfV), 130 (2005), S.47-55.
- SEJAS M.J., KRUEGER C.P., HECK B., SEITZ K.: Study of a positioning using virtual reference stations. (in Portuguese) Novos Desenvolvimentos em Ciências Geodésicas. Série em Ciências Geodésicas, Vol. 3, Univ. Federal do Parana, Curitiba 2003, p. 40 53
- SVEHLA D., ROTHACHER M.: CHAMP double-difference kinematic POD with ambiguity resolution. First CHAMP Mission Results for Gravity, Magnetic and Atmospheric Studies, Reigber Ch., Lühr H., Schwintzer P. (Hrsg.), 70-77. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2003. 3-540-00206-5.
- SVEHLA D., ROTHACHER M.: Kinematic positioning of LEO and GPS satellites and IGS stations on the ground. Advances in Space Research, 2005, 36, 3, 376-381. Elsevier. doi:10.1016/j.asr.2005.04.066..
- SVEHLA D., ROTHACHER M.: Kinematic Precise Orbit Determination for Gravity Field Determination. Proceedings of the International Association of Geodesy: A Window on the Future of Geodesy. The 23rd IUGG General Assembly, June 30-July 11, Sapporo, Japan., F. Sanso (Hrsg.), 2005, 128, 181-188. Springer Verlag, 2005.
- SVEHLA D., FÖLDVARY L.: From Kinematic Orbit Determination to Derivation of Satellite Velocity and Gravity Field. Observation of the Earth System from Space, Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber (Hrsg.), 177-192. Springer Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2006. 3-540-29520-8.

- VOLLATH U., BROCKMANN E., CHEN X.: *Troposphere: Signal or Noise?*, Proceedings of ION-GPS/GNSS 2003, Sept. 2003, pp. 1709-1717
- VOLLATH U., PATRA R., CHEN X., LANDAU H.: GALILEO/ Modernized GPS: A New Challenge to Network RTK, Proceedings of ION-GPS/GNSS 2004, Sept. 2004.
- VOLLATH U., SAUER K.: FAMCAR Approach for Efficient Multi-Carrier Ambiguity Estimation, Proceedings of ENC-GNSS 2004, May 2004, Rotterdam, Netherlands
- WALLNER S., AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A., HEIN G. W.: Galileo E1
 OS and GPS L1C Pseudo Random Codes Requirements,
 Generation, Optimization and Comparison, First CNES
 Workshop on Galileo Signals and Signal Processing, 12-13
 October 2006, IAS (Institut Aero Spatial) Toulouse, France
- WALLNER S., HEIN G.W., AVILA RODRIGUEZ J.-A., PANY T., POSFAY A.: *Interference Computations Between GPS and GALILEO*, Proceedings of the International Technical Meeting of the Institute of Navigation, ION-GNSS 2005, 13-16 September, 2005, Long Beach, California
- WALLNER S., HEIN G.W., AVILA RODRIGUEZ J.-A.: *Interference between GPS and Galileo*, Workshop on Advanced Algorithms for Computation of the Interference Risks, France, Toulouse, April 01, 2005
- WALLNER S., AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.A., HEIN G. W.: Interference Computations between Several GNSS Systems, ESA Navitec 2006, Noordwijk, The Netherlands, Dec. 11-13, 2006
- WERNER W., WINKEL J.: TCAR and MCAR Options With Galileo and GPS. Proceedings of ION GPS/GNSS 2003, 9-12 September 2003, Portland, OR, USA, pp. 790-800.
- WILLGALIS S., SEEBER G., KRUEGER C., ROMÃO V.: Real Time GPS Reference network for Cadastral Surveys in Recife, Brazil. In: Revista Brasileira de Cartografia N°55/01, 2003.
- WILLGALIS S.: Beiträge zur präzisen Echtzeitpositionierung in GPS-Referenzstationsnetzen. In: Wissenschaftliche Arbeiten der Fachrichtung Geodäsie und Geoinformatik der Universität Hannover Nr. 255, 2005.

Nuisance Effects in GNSS

L. WANNINGER¹, S. SCHÖN²

Introduction

Observations of the signals from satellites of one of the GNSS (the US-American GPS, the Russian GLONASS, the future European Galileo and quite a few planned regional systems) are influenced by several factors which adversely affect the accuracy and reliability of the positioning results. The most important influences are ionospheric and tropospheric propagation delays, multipath from the surroundings of the receiving antenna, and antenna phase centre variations (PCV) of both the receiving and the transmitting antennae (cf. SEEBER 2003).

Ionospheric and tropospheric propagation delays can be reduced considerably by relative GNSS using a single reference station or even better a network of reference stations surrounding the observation site. Multipath and PCV, however, are station and antenna dependent effects. They are dealt with in the measurement procedure or by calibration.

During the past four years a considerable amount of research work has been carried out in the field of nuisance effects affecting GNSS observations. A selection of key publications is given in the text. A more extensive list is included in the references.

Ionospheric propagation delay

First-order effects of the ionospheric propagation delay are successfully removed by using dual-frequency observations (ionosphere-free linear combination). Higher-order effects are typically ~0-2 cm at zenith, larger for lower elevated satellites, but at the same time smaller for relative positioning applications. Nevertheless, corrections for the higher-effects can easily be obtained and may improve positioning results (FRITSCHE et al. 2005, MAINUL HOQUE, JAKOWSKI 2007).

Relative ionospheric propagation delays influences the reliability and success rate of ambiguity resolution even in case of dual-frequency observations. The pre-processing of the observation data of networks of reference stations does not only provide improved ionospheric real-time correction models but can also produce valuable information on the size of ionospheric residuals which will affect baseline processing (CHEN et al. 2003, WANNINGER 2004).

Tropospheric propagation delay

There are several approaches to reduce the influence of tropospheric propagation delays which mainly affect the height component of the positioning results: application of standard tropospheric corrections, relative positioning, estimation of tropospheric delays as additional unknowns etc. In practice these approaches are combined to yield precise positioning results.

Research work dealt with standard tropospheric models for Galileo (PÓSFAY, 2003, KRUEGER et al. 2004), comparison of tropospheric mapping functions (VEY et al. 2006) and radiometric measurements for validation studies (HÄFELE et al. 2004). Tropospheric modelling based on GNSS observations from moving platforms has been studied by SCHÜLER (2006a).

Multipath mitigation

The ability to discriminate between direct and reflected signal in the measurement process largely depends on the signal characteristics. New signals structures were analysed regarding their multipath performance in order to select appropriate signals for the Galileo system (IRSIGLER et al. 2004, PANY et al. 2005, ÁVILA-RODRIGUEZ et al. 2006).

An alternative approach for permanent stations or identical antenna set-ups is multipath calibration. Calibration of carrier-phase multipath effects caused by signals reflected in close vicinity (... 10-20 cm) of the antenna has been performed by WÜBBENA et al. (2006b). In-situ multipath calibration of an antenna and its surroundings has been published by DILSSNER et al. (2006).

Uncorrected multipath effects may cause an apparent height shift of up to approx. 1 cm in case of an antenna exchange. This phenomena has been observed e.g. in the German SAPOS network of permanent GPS-stations (KLEIN, KLETTE 2005, WANNINGER et al. 2006). It illustrates the unresolved difficulties precise height determination still faces.

Antenna phase centre variations

Many research groups contributed to a better understanding of the antenna phase centre variations (PCV) of both the receiving antennae and the transmitting antennae on-board the GNSS satellites. Receiving antennae are calibrated either in the field using the original GNSS signals (MENGE

¹ Lambert Wanninger: TU Dresden, Geodätisches Institut, D-01062 Dresden, Germany, e-mail lambert.wanninger@tu-dresden.de

² Steffen Schön: Leibniz Universität Hannover, Institut für Erdmessung, Schneiderberg 50, D-30167 Hannover, Germany, e-mail schoen@ife.uni-hannover.de

2003, WÜBBENA et al. 2006a) or in an anechoic chamber using artificial signals (CAMPBELL et al. 2004, GÖRRES et al. 2006, BECKER et al. 2006).

The data processing of regional or global GNSS-networks made use of so called relative PCV corrections until recently. Although it had been shown for several years that absolute corrections would be required (MENGE 2003, VÖLKSEN 2005) it lasted until 2006 to change the processing procedures of these large-scale networks. The processing of these networks also requires PCV corrections of the GNSS satellites. These corrections are estimated from the ground observations as additional unknowns in the adjustment procedure (SCHMID et al. 2003, SCHMID et al. 2005).

- AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A., PANY T., HEIN G.: Bounds on Signal Performance Regarding Multipath-Estimating Discriminators, Proc.ION-GNSS 2006
- BECKER M., KIRCHNER M., HÄFELE P., SÖHNE W., WEBER G.: Near Real-Time Tropospheric Signal Delay from EPN and German Permanent GPS Sites. Proc. EUREF Symposium 2003, Toledo
- BECKER M., GÖRRES B., ZEIMETZ P., SCHÖNEMANN E.: New results of absolute antenna calibrations and related problems. IGS Workshop May 2006a, Darmstadt
- BECKER M., SCHÖNEMANN E., ZEIMETZ P.: Gelöste und ungelöste Probleme der Antennenkalibrierung. DVW-Schriftenreihe, No 49 (2006b), 189-208
- BISCHOFF W., HECK B., HOWIND J., TEUSCH A.: A procedure for testing the assumption of homoscedasticity in least squares residuals: a case study of GPS carrier-phase observations. J Geodesy, 78 (2005), 397-404
- BISCHOFF W., HECK B., HOWIND J., TEUSCH A.: A procedure for estimating the variance function of linear models: a case study of GPS carrier-phase observations. J Geodesy, 79 (2006), 694-704
- CAMPBELL J., GÖRRES B., SIEMES M., WIRSCH J., BECKER M.: Zur Genauigkeit der GPS Antennenkalibrierung auf der Grundlage von Labormessungen und deren Vergleich mit anderen Verfahren, Allgemeine Vermessungs-Nachrichten (AVN), 111 (2004), 2-11
- CHEN X., LANDAU H. VOLLATH U.: New Tools for Network RTK Integrity Monitoring. Proc. of ION-GPS/GNSS 2003, 1355-1361
- DILSSNER F., SEEBER G., SCHMITZ M., WÜBBENA G., TOSO G., MAEUSLI D.: Characterisation of GOCE SSTI Antennas. Zeitschrift für Geodäsie, Geoinformation und Landmanagement (zfv), 131 (2006), 61-71
- FRITSCHE M., DIETRICH R., KNÖFEL C., RÜLKE A., VEY S., ROTHACHER M., STEIGENBERGER P.: *Impact of higher-order ionospheric terms on GPS estimates.* Geophysical Research Letters, 32 (2005), doi 10.1029/2005GL024342
- GÖRRES B., CAMPBELL J., SIEMES M., BECKER M.: New anechoic chamber results and comparison with field and robot techniques. IGS Workshop & Symposium 2004, Berne, published on CD
- GÖRRES B., CAMPBELL J., BECKER M., SIEMES M.: Absolute calibration of GPS Antennas: Laboratory results and comparison with field and robot techniques. GPS Solutions 10 (2006), 136-145
- $\label{eq:hartinL} \mbox{H\"{a}fele}\ P., Martin L., Becker M., Brockmann E., Morland J., Nyeki S., M\"{a}tzler C., Kirchner M.: \mbox{\it Impact of Radio-}$

- metric Water Vapor Measurements on Troposphere and Height Estimates by GPS. Proc. ION GNSS 2004, 2289-2302
- HOWIND J.: Analyse des stochastischen Modells von GPS-Trägerphasenbeobachtungen. Deutsche Geodätische Kommission (DGK), C-584 (2005)
- IRSIGLER M., EISSFELLER B.: Comparison of Multipath Mitigation Techniques with Consideration of Future Signal Structures, Proc. ION-GPS 2003
- IRSIGLER M., HEIN G., EISSFELLER B.: Multipath Performance Analysis for Future GNSS Signals, Proc., ION NTM 2004
- IRSIGLER M., HEIN G.: Development of a Real Time Multipath Monitor Based on Multi-Correlator Observations, Proc. ION-GNSS 2005
- IRSIGLER M., ÁVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A., HEIN G.: Criteria for GNSS Multipath Performance Assessment, Proc. ION GNSS 2005
- KLEIN G., KLETTE M.: Monitoring der SAPOS-Stationen in Bayern. Mitteilungen des DVW Bayern, 2005, 401-424
- KNÖPFLER A., MAYER M., NUCKELT A., HECK B., SCHMITT G.: Untersuchungen zum Einfluss von Antennenkalibrierwerten auf die Prozessierung regionaler GPS-Netze. Universität Karlsruhe, Schriftenreihe des Studiengangs Geodäsie und Geoinformatik der Universität Karlsruhe, 2007/1 (2007)
- KOLB P.F., CHEN X., VOLLATH U.: A New Method to Model the Ionosphere Across Local Area Networks. Proc. of ION-GNSS 2005, 705-711
- KRUEGER E., SCHÜLER T., HEIN G., MARTELLUCCI A., BLARZINO G.: Galileo Tropospheric Correction Approaches Developed Within GSTB-V1, Proc. ENC-GNSS 2004
- KRUEGER E., SCHÜLER T., ARBESSER-RASTBURG B.: The Standard Tropospheric Correction Model for the European Satellite Navigation System Galileo. Proc. General Assembly URSI 2005
- Luo X., Mayer M., Heck B.: Quantifizierung verschiedener Einflussfaktoren in GNSS-Residuen. Zeitschrift für Geodäsie, Geoinformation und Landmanagement (zfv), 132 (2007), 97-107
- MAINUL HOQUE M., JAKOWSKI N.: Higher order ionospheric effects in precise GNSS positioning. J Geod, 81 (2007), 259-268, doi 10.1007/s00190-006-0106-0
- MENGE F.: Zur Kalibrierung der Phasenzentrumsvariationen von GPS-Antennen für die hochpräzise Positionsbestimmung. Wissenschaftliche Arbeiten Fachrichtung Vermessungswesen an der Universität Hannover, Nr. 247, 2003
- PANY T.: Tropospheric GPS Slant Delays at Very Low Elevations, Proc. Int. Workshop GPS Meteorology, Tsukuba (2003)
- PANY T., FÖRSTER F., EISSFELLER B.: Real-Time Processing and Multipath Mitigation of High-Bandwidth L1/L2 GPS Signals with a PC-Based Software Receiver, Proc. ION-GNSS 2004
- PANY T., IRSIGLER M., EISSFELLER B.: S-Curve Shaping: A New Method for Optimum Discriminator Based Code Multipath Mitigation, Proc ION-GNSS 2005
- PANY T., IRSIGLER M., EISSFELLER B.: Optimum Coherent Discriminator Based Code Multipath Mitigation by S-Curve Shaping for BOC(n,n) and BPSK Signals, Proc. ENC-GNSS 2005
- PÓSFAY A., KRUEGER E., SCHÜLER T., HEIN G.: Tropospheric Delay Modelling for the European Spase Agency's Galileo Testbed: Methods of Improvement and First Results, Proc. ION NTM 2003, 817-825
- PÓSFAY A.: Tropospheric Zenith Wet and Hydrostatic Delay Models for the ESA Galileo Testbed: Models Based on

- Meteorological Measurements and a Blind Model, Proc. ION-GPS/GNSS 2003
- SCHMID R., ROTHACHER M.: Estimation of elevation-dependent satellite antenna phase center variations of GPS satellites. J Geod 77 (2003), 440-446, doi 10.1007/s00190-003-0339-0
- SCHMID R., MADER G., HERRING T.: From relative to absolute antenna phase center corrections. IGS Workshop & Symposium 2004, Berne, 209-219
- SCHMID R., ROTHACHER M., THALLER D., STEIGENBERGER P.: Absolute phase center corrections of satellite and receiver antennas: Impact on global GPS solutions and estimation of azimuthal phase center variations of the satellite antenna . GPS Solutions 9 (2005), 283-293, doi 10.1007/s10291-005-0134-x
- SCHMID R., STEIGENBERGER P., GENDT G., GE M., ROTHACHER M.: Generation of a consistent absolute phase center correction model for GPS receiver and satellite antennas. J Geod (2007), doi 10.1007/s00190-007-0148-y
- SCHÖN S.: Affine distortion of small GPS networks with large height differences. GPS Solutions, 11 (2007), 107–117, doi 10.1007/s10291-006-0042-8
- SCHÖN S., DILSSNER F.: Challenges for GNSS-based high precision positioning some geodetic aspects. Proceedings of the 4th Workshop on Positioning, Navigation and Communication 2007 (WPNC07), 229-237
- SCHÖN S., KUTTERER H.: Uncertainty in GPS Networks due to Remaining Systematic Errors: The Interval Approach. J Geod 80(3) (2006), 150-162, doi 10.1007/s00190-006-0042-z
- SCHÜLER T.: GNSS Meteorology on Moving Platforms, Inside GNSS, 1-4 (2006a), 56-60
- SCHÜLER T.: Impact of systematic errors on precise long-baseline kinematic GPS positioning, GPS Solutions, 10 (2006b), 108-125, doi 10.1007/s10291-005-0012-6

- SEEBER G.: Satellite Geodesy, 2nd ed., W. deGruyter, Berlin, 2003
- VEY S., DIETRICH R., FRITSCHE M., RÜLKE A., ROTHACHER M., STEIGENBERGER P.: Influence of mapping function parameters on global GPS network analyses: Comparisons between NMF and IMF. Geophysical Research Letters, 33 (2006), doi 10.1029/2005GL024361
- VOLLATH U., BROCKMANN E., CHEN X.: Troposphere: Signal or Noise? Proc. ION-GPS/GNSS 2003, 1709-1717
- VÖLKSEN C.: The Importance of Correct Antenna Calibration Models for the EUREF Permanent Network. Proc. EUREF Symposium 2005, Vienna
- WANNINGER L.: Ionospheric Disturbance Indices for RTK and Network RTK Positioning. Proc. ION GNSS 2004, 2849-2854
- WANNINGER L., ROST CH., HARTLIEB G., KÖHR M.: Zur Problematik des Antennenwechsels auf GNSS-Referenzstationen. Zeitschrift für Geodäsie, Geoinformation und Landmanagement (zfv), 131 (2006), 171-175
- WÜBBENA G., SCHMITZ M., BOETTCHER G., SCHUMANN C.: Absolute GNSS Antenna Calibration with a Robot: Repeatability of Phase Variations, Calibration of GLONASS and Determination of Carrier-to-Noise Pattern. Proc. IGS Workshop 2006a, Darmstadt
- WÜBBENA G., SCHMITZ M., BOETTCHER G.: Near-field Effects on GNSS Sites: Analysis using Absolute Robot Calibrations and Procedures to Determine Corrections. Proc. IGS Workshop 2006b, Darmstadt
- ZEIMETZ P., KUHLMANN H.: Systematic effects in absolute chamber calibration of GPS antennas. Geomatica, 60 (2006), 267-275

Permanent GNSS Networks, including SAPOS

G. Weber¹, M. Becker², J. Ihde¹

Contributions to Global and Regional Networks

During the past four years the German research institutes mainly consolidated their contributions to the network of continuously recording permanent stations. The Geo-ForschungsZentrum Potsdam (GFZ) extended its High-Rate/Low-Latency (HR/LL) GPS ground tracking network established jointly by GFZ and JPL to ensure adequate ground data availability for CHAMP and GRACE satellite missions to 15 stations. New real time stations are planned and partly installed within the South East Asia-Indian Ocean region as part of the Tsunami Warning System GITEWS. The large-scale network SAGA for geodynamics in the Southern and Central Andes was extended and densified with new continuous sites and epoch stations with an anticipated resolution of 50 km in seismic gap regions. The Federal Agency of Cartography and Geodesy (BKG) upgraded part of its IGS and EUREF sites and installed a continuous local monitoring network for the TIGO fundamental station in Conception, Chile.

Several Universities participated in international research and programmes which included the installation of new permanent GPS stations. Technical University (TU) Dresden was active in the Arctic Peninsula region. TU Karlsruhe focussed on Brazil, the Vranca deformation zone in Romania and the Upper Rhine Graben in Germany. TU Darmstadt installed one permanent site in cooperation with the University of Bucharest in Oradea, Romania as part of the Central European Geodynamic Reference Network CEGRN.

GNSS Data Centre

GNSS Data Centres are mandatory today in order to exchange all kinds of observations, meta-data and analysis results between analysis centres and product users. BKG operates for this purpose a GPS/GLONASS data centre for the European region and holds data from IGS, EUREF and national permanent GNSS projects. The data base system has been completely renewed in 2005 by replacement of the hard- and software. The new system provides now disk capability to hold all data online since the beginning of the IGS in 1992. For this purpose a comprehensive "reloading campaign" was started in December 2005 in order to make files available in a uniform manner that were stored on the most different archiving media. The old data will be needed

for projected "re-processings" through IGS and other projects.

The new software design applies now an SQL data base to hold all meta-data. That enables to built dynamic websites as requested by the users. Extended browse and search functionality allow comfortable inquiries to fulfil user requests. This new system had been launched and switched online in July 2005.

NTRIP

The transmission format NTRIP was standardized in September 2004 at international level by the "Special Committee 104" of the "Radio Technical Commission for Maritime Services" (RTCM SC-104)". An extension of the format to Version 2.0 is presently under development. For the aim of providing GNSS real-time data at the widest-possible global range, it is essential to support a broad palette of different approaches to communication and data transfer based on the flexible internet protocol. For precise assessment of detailed requirements, several components were implemented for testing purposes.

From 6 to 8 February 2006 an NTRIP Symposium took place at the "Literaturhaus Frankfurt". This event was attended by 130 participants from 30 nations. More than 20 talks informed about the fundamentals of communications technology, real-time GNSS networks, current and future application of NTRIP data as well as the up-to-date development status of NTRIP in the 2.0 Version. The presentation concluded with a workshop on the operating mode and application of the NTRIP software developed by BKG.

Since 2006 the additional NTRIP Broadcaster www.igs-ip.net. as a supplement to the previous Broadcaster www.euref-ip.net is under operation. Real-time data streams from IGS stations are offered on the newly established Broadcaster as well as from other stations outside Europe. Capacities on the previous NTRIP-Caster are released through this measure, which can be used for the provision of real-time data of new EPN stations. Through both casters about 150 real-time data streams are presently available in different data formats.

Georg Weber / Johannes Ihde: Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie (BKG), Richard Strauss Allee 11, D - 60598 Frankfurt a.M., Germany, Tel. +49 - 69 - 6333 -391/ -206, Fax +49 - 69 - 6333 -425, e-mail georg.weber@bkg.bund.de / johannes.ihde@bkg.bund.de

² Matthias Becker, TU Darmstadt, Institut für Physikalische Geodäsie, Petersenstrasse 13, D - 64287 Darmstadt, Germany, Tel. +49 - 6151 - 163109, Fax +49 - 6151 - 164512, e-mail becker@ipg.tu-darmstadt.de

GLONASS

Since GPS week 1300 (December 2004) the weekly GLONASS precise orbit solution of BKG is part of the official IGS combination solution, together with ESA's results of orbit computation, the results obtained by the University of Berne, and results of the "Mission Control Centre", in Moscow (both SLR and microwave solutions). The combined IGS-GLONASS orbits are provided by the "GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam".

Since April 2006 the GLONASS satellite orbits are computed by means of the new Version 5.0 of the Bernese GPS software. Utilization of the new software is a prerequisite for the fulfilment of international standards in the field of GNSS data analysis, which includes e.g. introduction of the new reference frame ITRF2005 and the correction of absolute instead of relative antenna phase-centre variations. Through the new version the computing time could be reduced by ca. 25 percent given that now possibilities of parallelization of processes are used. The automated processing components now run clearly more stably, whereby it has become possible to perform the daily solutions automatically already during night time and to do only the combination of daily to three-day orbit arcs manually. With the application of the new software version importance was primarily attached to the reproducibility of results as compared with the respective previous version. The IGS performed some important change in the analysis strategy with the beginning of week 1400, e.g., the switch from ITRF2000 to ITRF2005 and from relative antenna phase centre variations (PCVs) to absolute PCVs. These changes were applied to the GLONASS analysis at the same time.

EUREF GNSS Permanent Network

Work on the European Reference Network EPN includes the computation of a BKG solution for the purpose of a subnetwork, the combination of the coordinate solutions and the combination of the troposphere signal path delay of all sub-networks of the 16 analysis centres of the EPN. The activities mentioned last are done on a weekly basis. The BKG solution as one of the solutions of the EPN analysis centres is generated in the course of the common analysis of the GREF and EPN stations and comprises altogether approx. 90 stations.

The upgrade to Bernese GPS Software Version 5.0, introduction of ITR2005 and switch to absolute PCVs were the most essential innovation with regard to the combination of coordinate solutions. The new module ADDNEQ2 for the combination of the normal equations requires a change in strategy. Now the coordinates are introduced as observations. Further, first efforts have been started to develop a new scheme for the weighting of the single solutions of the different EPN analysis centres.

The COST Action 716 "Exploitation of ground based GPS for climate and numerical weather prediction application" ceased in spring 2004 after duration of five and a half years with the completion of an extensive final report. As a follow-up project both to this project as well as to other EU projects, as e.g. TOUGH and MAGIC, the project "The

EUMETNET GPS Water Vapour Programme" (E-GVAP) was initiated by some of the participating countries within the frame of EUMETNET, which is a conference grouping 20 European national meteorological services. Unfortunately, the Federal Republic of Germany has not joined this project until now. The near real-time solutions computed by BKG can nevertheless still be contributed to the analytical part of the project. The number of stations evaluated by BKG on a regular basis was in the reporting period increased from 80 to ca 120. On the one hand, the new EPN-stations were taken into account, and on the other hand further GREF stations were integrated.

German Permanent GNSS Networks

The GREF national reference network of the BKG has been further extended to an integrated real-time network. This extension consists of replacing the observation stations with combined GPS/GLONASS receivers and implementing the data transmission in real-time. It has been started to create local security networks for the GREF stations with terrestrial measurements. The extension of GREF also includes the combination of the geometric satellite positioning process with dynamic methods of height determination and/or gravity measurements. Therefore, there are also some stations located close to level measuring stations, geophysical observatories or stations of the German gravity reference network.

The geodetic reference network GREF presently comprises 22 real-time GNSS stations. The data of most stations are transferred via DSL Internet connection to the central office in Frankfurt, where they are processed by means of the networking software EuroNet of Euronik. Pseudo-range corrections are computed for virtual stations, evenly distributed over the territory of the Federal Republic, and transmitted over the Internet using the NTRIP protocol. The service includes a comprehensive monitoring and backup concept that guarantees the availability and quality of the corrections, available in the RTCM 2.0 format.

The daily analysis of the GNSS observation data in the post-processing mode has been performed continuously with the Bernese GPS Software Version 5.0. Besides the routine evaluation beginning with GPS week 1400 the networks are computed with absolute antenna phase eccentricities and using the ITRF2005 / IGS05 reference frame. Test evaluations including GLONASS observations and orbits have been carried out and will be continued aiming to include GLONASS in the regular analysis scheme.

SAPOS is the GNSS reference positioning system of the German states, based on a widespread network of more than 250 permanently operated GPS reference stations. That have been determined based on a diagnostic adjustment in a homogenous, standard reference system of the European Terrestrial Reference System 1989 (ETRS89).

SAPOS provides its customers with correction data in three service areas of different accuracies using agreed transfer media, data formats and fees. Real-time networking has been introduced to enhance the reliability and accuracy of the SAPOS HEPS real-time service. It solves the problem

of residual errors caused by the influences of ionosphere and troposphere and errors in the orbital data.

For all SAPOS reference stations, a coordinate monitoring in accordance with national standardised principles is being introduced. It consists, on the one hand, of an online-monitoring within the scope of the networking of these stations and, on the other hand, of a monitoring with precise orbital data in post processing for controlling the highly precise coordinates in ETRS89.

A decision was made to install combined GPS – GLONASS receivers at a sufficient number of sites to enable multi GNSS RTK applications in the coming years with the replacement cycle of the equipment. This high quality infrastructure of ground GPS receivers, established for surveying and navigational purposes, is also used for the meteorological community with a small additional effort. GFZ Potsdam uses 218 stations of SAPOS, 10 of BKG, 12 GFZ owned sites installed at synoptic sites of the German Weather Service and 32 others for the NRT monitoring of the vertical integrated water vapour (IWV) in a German network with a precision of about 1 to 3 mm (~5%).

The objective of the central SAPOS agency installed at the State Survey and Geospatial Basic Information Lower Saxony (LGN) in Hannover concerns in particular the provision of SAPOS data for nationally active users. Besides the increasing of the long-term acceptance of SAPOS, the AdV (Arbeitsgemeinschaft der Vermessungsverwaltungen der Länder der Bundesrepublik Deutschland) also promises an increase in the cost efficiency of the SAPOS services of the States installed with high financial expenditure by the member authorities.

The trend, diagnosed for some years, that the traditional, terrestrial marked fixed point fields are becoming less and less important, has been confirmed. Despite the satellite measuring technology, they still cannot be completely dispensed with. Therefore, based on the possibility of providing a major part of the spatial reference via SAPOS in the future, in 2004 the AdV decided on a strategy for a nationally uniform spatial reference of the official surveying and mapping in the Federal Republic of Germany.

Analysis of 1 Hz GPS Observations

The devastating $M_{\rm W}$ = 9.3 Sumatra-Andaman earthquake of 26 December 2004 was so strong that it led even at very distant points of the earth to temporary surface movements which could be recorded in the cm-range. These movements could be monitored not only by means of seismometers, superconducting gravimeters or BKG's ring laser installed at the Fundamental Station Wettzell, but also through differential GPS. For this purpose, GPS observations with a data-recording rate of 1 Hz were evaluated using Bernese software version 5.0. The position of the rover station was determined for each second from doubly differentiated L_3 phase observations after fixing the ambiguities.

For the territory of the Federal Republic of Germany a large number of GREF and SAPOS stations were available to BKG for carrying out this analysis. Owing to the high temporal and spatial resolution as well as to the high accuracy obtained in the evaluation, it was possible to prove the progression of the Love waves – which are surface waves moving away from the seismic focus at a speed of ca 4 km/s – in the east-west direction as well as the resulting surface deformations in the north-south direction (perpendicular to the direction of propagation).

Integration of SAPOS Stations in GREF, EUREF and IGS

To be able to continue securing the official SAPOS coordinates in a homogeneous and permanent manner, the AdV has dealt with the introduction of a different form of monitoring since the beginning of 2006 and on the basis of a superior reference frame. This new reference frame labelled 'DREF-Online' shall primarily be composed of the stations of the GREF permanent network as well as of some selected SAPOS reference stations (SAPOS Core Sites) and serve the monitoring and analysis of wide-area stability. To establish reference to the official coordinates of the SAPOS reference stations the DREF-Online stations are assigned coordinates in the ETRS89 system, with their alignment in the DREF91/SAPOS Diagnosis Adjustment 2002. It is presently still discussed in which concrete form and division of work the monitoring shall be carried out.

Cooperation in Galileo

Within the 6th framework programme of the European Commission a consortium under the guidance of the Geo-ForschungsZentrum Potsdam develops the Galileo Geodetic Service Provider Prototype (GGSP Prototype). The partners are the Astronomical Institute of the University of Berne, the European Space Agency ESA at Darmstadt, the Institut Géographique National, France, and BKG. The main objective of the project is the development of scientific, technical and organisational principles for the realisation of the Galileo Terrestrial Reference System (GTRS) on the basis of Galileo sensor stations and special IGS stations. Furthermore the development includes a model for performing all work by a service provider for geodetic assurance of the operation of the GALILEO satellite positioning system.

References

BECKER M., DRESCHER R., SCHÖNEMANN E., GUTWALD J.: Improvements in CEGRN Station Monitoring and in the CEGRN Velocity Field. Reports on Geodesy, No. 1 (76), Warsaw. 2006.

Becker, M., Kirchner, M.: Sensors, stations and surroundings – apparent coordinate changes at GPS tracking sites. Proc. Twelfth General Assembly of the WEGENER project "Integrated Modelling of Crustal Deformation" WEGENER 2004, Tangier-Morocco – September 21-23.

BECKER M., KIRCHNER M., GRENERZY G.: Creation of New Permanent Observation Facilities in CEI Countries – Network Design and Permanent Station Configuration. Proceedings CERGOP-2 Progress Meeting, Warsaw, 27-28 Sept. 2003, Reports on Geodesy / Warsaw University of Technology, ISSN 0867-3179, No. 1(65), Warsaw, 2003.

- BECKER M., KIRCHNER M., HÄFELE P., SÖHNE W., WEBER G.: Near real-time tropospheric signal delay from EPN and German permanent GPS sites. Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Toledo, 4-7 June 2003. In: Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Volume 33, pp 97-101, Frankfurt a.M. 2004
- BECKERS H., BEHNKE K., DERENBACH H., FAULHABER U., IHDE J., IRSEN W., LOTZE J., STRERATH M.: *Diagnoseausgleichung SAPOS-Homogenisierung des Raumbezugs im System ETRS89 in Deutschland*. In: Zeitschrift für Vermessungswesen (ZfV) 130. Jhg., 2005, S. 203-208, 2005.
- BROCKMANN H.E., BECKER M., BÜRKI B., GURTNER W., HIRT CH., MARTI U., MÜLLER A., RICHARD PH., SCHLATTER A., SCHNEIDER D., WIGET A.: Realization of a Swiss Combined Geodetic Network (CH-CGN). Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Bratislava, 2-5 June 2004. In: Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Volume 35, pp. 152-160, Frankfurt a.M. 2005.
- Dettmering D.: Differentielles GPS in Deutschland Anbieter, Kommunikationswege, Genauigkeiten In: GPS und Galileo: Methoden, Lösungen und neueste Entwicklungen, Beiträge zum 66. DVW Seminar in Darmstadt, 21./22.02.2006, Schriftenreihe des DVW Band 49/2006, Wißner Verlag, Augsburg, 2006.
- DETTMERING D., DGNSS über Internet und Mobilfunk: Der EUREF NTRIP-Broadcaster, Proceedings des 5. SAPOS Symposium, Frankfurt a.M., 4.-5. November 2003.
- DETTMERING D., WEBER G.: Streaming GNSS data via Internet Review of the NTRIP Symposium. Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Riga, 14-17 June 2006. In. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, in preparation.
- DETTMERING D., WEBER G.: EUREF-IP: From Pilot Project to Professional Service. Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Riga, 14-17 June 2006. In. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, in preparation.
- DETTMERING D., WEBER G.: DGPS-Dienste des Bundesamts für Kartographie und Geodäsie (BKG) im Tagungsband des POSNAV 2003, DGON Symposium, Dresden, 18-19 März 2003, Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ortung und Navigation e.V., Technische Universität Dresden, Schriftenreihe des Geodätischen Instituts 3, Dresden, 2003.
- DETTMERING D., WEBER G.: *The EUREF NTRIP-Broadcaster:* Real-Time GNSS data for Europe, IGS Celebrating a decade of international GPS Service workshop & symposium 2004, Proceedings, Berne, Switzerland, 1.-5. March 2004.
- Dietrich, R., Rülke, A., Ihde, J., Lindner, K., Miller, H., Niemeier, W., Schenke, H.-W., Seeber, G.: Plate kinematics and deformation status of the Antarctic Peninsula based on GPS. Elsevier, Global and Planetary Change, 42, 313-321, 2004.
- DRAKEN W.: Funktion und Nutzung des SAPOS-Deutschland-Netzes. In: Flächenmanagement und Bodenordnung, Heft 1, 2005, S. 21-32, 2005.
- FELDMANN-WESTENDORFF U., JAHN C.-H.: GNSS-Höhenbestimmung in einem einheitlichen Raumbezug. In: GPS und GALILEO, Methoden, Lösungen und neueste Entwicklungen. Beiträge zum 66. DVW-Seminar 21. und 22. 2.2006, Darmstadt, S. 147-172, 2006.
- GEBHARD H., WEBER G., DETTMERING D., GRÖSCHEL M.: Streaming GNSS Data over the Internet EGS-AGU_EUG Joint Assembly, Nice, France, 07.-11.04.2003 in: Geo-

- physical Research Abstracts, Vol. 5, Number 12115, European Geophysical Society, 2003.
- GENDT G., DICK G., REIGBER C., TOMASSINI M., LIU Y., RAMATSCHI, M.: Near Real Time GPS Water Vapor Monitoring for Numerical Weather Prediction in Germany, J. Met. Soc. Japan, 82(1B), 361-370, 2004.
- HABRICH H.: "Evaluation of Analysis Options for GLONASS Observations in Regional GNSS Networks", Proceedings of the Geodetic Reference Frames GRF2006, International IAG/FIG Symposium, October 9-14, Munich, Germany, 2006.
- HABRICH H.: *Status of INSPIRE Drafting Teams*. Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Riga, 14-17 June 2006. In. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, in preparation.
- HABRICH H.: *Development Process of EPN Analysis*, Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Riga, 14-17 June 2006. In. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, in preparation.
- HABRICH H.: *EPN Analysis Update*, Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Bratislava, 2-5 June 2004. In: Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Volume 35, pp. 45-48, Frankfurt a.M. 2005.
- HABRICH H., HERZBERGER K., FISCHER K.: IGS Regional Data Center, IGS Technical Report 2003/2004, in preparation, 2005.
- HABRICH H., *IGS Regional Data Center*, IGS Technical Report 2002, in preparation, 2003.
- HABRICH H., NEUMAIER P., FISCHER K.: *GLONASS Data Analysis* for IGS, Proceedings of the IGS Workshop, Berne, Switzerland, March 1-5, 2004.
- HABRICH H.: *New Developments in EPN Analysis*. Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Vienna, 1-4 June 2005. In: Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Volume 38, pp. 60-62, Frankfurt a.M. 2006.
- HABRICH H.: New Server Concept at the BKG Data Centre, Proceedings of the IGS Workshop, Berne, Switzerland, March 1-5, 2004.
- HABRICH H.: *Report on the EPN Analysis*, Proceedings of the EUREF 2003 Symposium, June 4-7, Toledo, Spain. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Volume 33, pp. 50-56, Frankfurt a.M. 2004
- HOWIND J.: Analyse des stochastischen Modells von GPS-Trägerphasenbeobachtungen. Deutsche Geodätische Kommission (DGK) Reihe C, Heft 584, Verlag der Bayerischen Akademie der Wissenschaften in Kommission beim Verlag C.H. Beck, München, 2005.
- IHDE J., HABRICH H., HORNIK H., PAHLER K. H., SCHLÜTER W.: Precise Positioning on Global and Regional Scales, National Report of the Federal Republic of Germany on the Geodetic Activities in the Years 1999-2003. XXIII. IUGG Generalversammlung 2003 in Sapporo, published in Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, Reihe B, Heft Nr. 312, 2003
- IHDE J.: Realisation of a web-based Geodetic Information and Service System. Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Toledo, 4-7 June 2003. In: Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Volume 33, Frankfurt a.M. 2004.
- IHDE J., FAULHABER U., SACHER M., WEBER G., WILMES H.: National Report of Germany on EUREF. Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe

- (EUREF) in Toledo, 4-7 June 2003. In: Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Volume 33, pp. 243-246, Frankfurt a.M. 2004.
- IHDE J., FAULHABER U., H. HABRICH SACHER M., WEBER G., WILMES H.: *National Report of Germany*. Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Bratislava, 2-5 June 2004. In: Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Volume 35, pp. 238-242, Frankfurt a.M. 2005.
- IHDE J., FAULHABER U., HABRICH H., LIEBSCH G., SACHER M., WEBER G., WILMES H.: National Report of Germany 2005. Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Vienna, 1-4 June 2005. In: Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Volume 38, pp. 248-242, Frankfurt a.M. 2006.
- IHDE J., FAULHABER U., HABRICH H., LIEBSCH G., SACHER M., WEBER G., WILMES H.: Annual Report of Germany. Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Riga, 14-17 June 2006. In. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, in preparation.
- IHDE J., SÖHNE W., SCHWAHN W., WILMES H., WZIONTEK H., KLÜGEL T., SCHLÜTER W.: Combination of different geodetic techniques for signal detection a case study at Fundamental Station Wettzell on the occasion of the Sumatra Andaman earthquake (Dec 26, 2004). IAG Symposium, Cairns, Australia, 22-26 August, 2005, Springer Verlag, Vol. 130, 760-766.
- IRSEN W.: Geodätischer Raumbezug in NRW gestern, heute und zukünftig. In: Nachrichten aus dem öffentlichen Vermessungswesen Nordrhein-Westfalen. S. 3-12, 2006.
- JAHN C.-H.: Das Landesbezugssystem heute Grundlagenvermessung 100 Jahre nach Oscar Schreiber. In: Festschrift Gedenkkolloquium zum 100. Todestag des Generalleutnants Dr. h.c. Oscar Schreiber 25. Oktober 2005. Wissenschaftliche Arbeiten der Fachrichtung Geodäsie und Geoinformatik der Universität Hannover, Nr. 257, S. 73-86, 2005.
- KIRCHNER M., BECKER M.: The use of signal strength measurements for quality assessments of GPS observations. EGU XXX Gen. Ass. Vienna, Austria, April 2005, Geodetic and Geodynamic Programmes of the CEI Symp. G9, Reports on Geodesy, No. 2 (73), 2005, Warszawa, 2005.
- KIRCHNER M., BECKER M., ZEIMETZ P.: Site and equipment calibration for GPS observation facilities in the CERGOP-2/Environment project. Proceedings 3rd CERGOP-2 Conference, Sofia, Spt. 30- Oct., 2004, Reports on Geodesy/Warsaw University of Technology, ISSN 0867-3179, No. 4 (71), pp 23.-34, Warsaw, 2004.
- ROZSA Sz., HECK B., MAYER M., SEITZ K., WESTERHAUS M., ZIPPELT K.: Determination of displacements in the Upper Rhine graben Area from GPS and leveling data. In: International Journal of Earth Sciences, 94 (2005), 538-549, 2005.
- ROZSA Sz., MAYER M., WESTERHAUS M., SEITZ K., HECK B.: Towards the determination of displacements in the Upper Rhine Graben area using GPS measurement and precise antenna modelling. Quaternary Science Reviews, 24 (2005), 425-438, 2005.
- SADOWSKI H., SORGE B.: *Der Normalhöhenpunkt von 1912 Datumspunkt des DHHN 2012?* In: Vermessung Brandenburg 10. Jhg. Nr. 2, S. 31-39, 2005.
- SCHÖNEMANN E., BECKER M., GUTWALD J., A Software Module for Quality Control of CEGRN Sites. Reports on Geodesy No. 1 (76), Warsaw, 2006.

- SEITZ K., URAKAWA M.J., HECK B., KRUEGER C.: Zu jeder Zeit an jedem Ort Studie zur Verfügbarkeit und Genauigkeit von GPS-Echtzeitmessungen im SAPOS-Service HEPS. Zeitschrift für Geodäsie, Geoinformation und Landmanagement (ZfV), 130 (2005), 47-55, 2005.
- SEJAS M.J., KRUEGER C.P., HECK B., SEITZ K.: Study of a positioning using virtual reference stations. (in Portugiesisch) Novos Desenvolvimentos em Ciências Geodésicas. Série em Ciências Geodésicas, Vol. 3, Univ. Federal do Parana, Curitiba 2003, 40–53, 2003.
- SÖHNE W., FRANKE P., HABRICH H.: GPS Height and Troposphere Parameter Estimation at Fundamental Site Wettzell. (Poster) Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Bratislava, 2-5 June 2004. In: Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Volume 35, pp. 357-360, Frankfurt a.M. 2005.
- SÖHNE W., HABRICH H.: Account of the EPN Special Project "Troposphere Parameter Estimation". Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Riga, 14-17 June 2006. In. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, in preparation.
- SÖHNE W., IHDE J., GENDT G.: GGSP: Geodetic Component of the Galileo System. Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Riga, 14-17 June 2006. In. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, in preparation.
- SÖHNE W., SCHWAHN W., IHDE J.: Earth surface deformation in Germany following the Sumatra Dec 26, 2004 earthquake using 1 Hz GPS data. Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Vienna, 1-4 June 2005. In: Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Volume 38, pp. 125-130, Frankfurt a.M. 2006.
- Söhne W., Weber G.: *Progress and Status of the EUREF Special Project "Troposphere Parameter Estimation"*. (Poster) Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Toledo, 4-7 June 2003. In: Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Volume 33, pp. 393-396, Frankfurt a.M. 2004.
- SOEHNE W., WEBER G.: Status Report of the EPN Special Project Troposphere Parameters Estimation. Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Bratislava, 2-5 June 2004. In: Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Volume 35, pp. 64-71, Frankfurt a.M. 2005.
- SÖHNE W., WEBER G.: Status Report of the EPN Special Project "Troposphere Parameter Estimation". Presented at the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF) in Vienna, 1 4 June 2005. In: Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Volume 38, pp. 79-82, Frankfurt a.M. 2006.
- STRONK M., WEGENER V.: SAPOS A Satelliten Positioning Service of the German State Survey. In: Geoinformatics März 2005, S. 40-43, 2005.
- WEBER G., DETTMERING D., GEBHARD H., KALAFUS R.: Networked Transport of RTCM via Internet Protocol (Ntrip) – IP-Streaming for Real-Time GNSS Applications, ION GNSS 2005, Long Beach, California, 16. September 2005.
- Weber G., Gebhard H., Dettmering D.: Networked Transport of RTCM via Internet Protocol (NTRIP), IUGG2003, Sapporo 30.06.-11.07.2003 In: A Window on the Future of Geodesy Proceedings of the International Association of Geodesy. IAG General Assembly, Sapporo, Japan June 30-July 11, 2003 Series: International Association of Geodesy

- Symposia, Vol. 128 Sanso, F. (Ed.) 2005, XVIII, 620 p. 495 illus., Hardcover ISBN: 3-540-24055-1, 2005.
- Weber G., Gebhard H., Gröschel M., Dettmering D.: Differential GPS Positioning over the Internet for precision agriculture, ECPA Berlin, 15.-19.06.2003 in: Programme book of the joint conference of ECPA-ECPLF, Editors: Werner, A., Jarfe, A., ISBN 9076998345, Wageningen Academic Publishers, The Netherlands, 2003.
- Weber R., Fragner E., Slater J.A., Habrich H., Glotov V., Romero I., Schaer S.: *Precise GLONASS orbit determination within the IGS/IGLOS Pilot Project*, COSPAR 2004 Meeting in Paris, 2004.
- Weber R., Slater J. A., Fragner E., Glotov V., Habrich H., Romero I., Schaer S.: Precise GLONASS orbit determination within the IGS/IGLOS Pilot Project, Advances in Space Research, published by Elsevier Ltd., Issue 36 (2005), pages 369-375, 2005.

- WESTENBERG G., WEGENER V.: *SAPOS GPS-Technologie für höchste Ansprüche*. In: Vermessung Brandenburg 10. Jhg. Nr. 2, S. 24-30, 2005.
- WICKERT J., GALAS R., SCHMIDT T., BEYERLE G., REIGBER C., FÖRSTE C., RAMATSCHI M.: Atmospheric sounding with CHAMP: GPS ground station data for occultation processing. In: Phys. Chem. Earth, Vol 29/2-3, 267-275, DOI 10. 1016/j.pce.2004.01.015, 2004.
- WICKERT J., GENDT G.: Fernerkundung der Erdatmosphäre mit GPS (germ.). In: PROMET, 32, Nr. 3/4, 176-184, 2006.
- WILLGALIS S.: Beiträge zur präzisen Echtzeitpositionierung in GPS-Referenzstationsnetzen. In: Wissenschaftliche Arbeiten der Fachrichtung Geodäsie und Geoinformatik der Universität Hannover, Nr. 255, 2005.
- WILLGALIS S.: Stationsspezifische Aspekte zum Redesign von GPS-Referenzstationen. In: Wissenschaftliche Arbeiten der Fachrichtung Geodäsie und Geoinformatik der Universität Hannover, Nr. 258, S. 145-156, 2006.

Satellite Orbit Modelling

K. H. ILK¹, M. ROTHACHER², J. DOW³

General remarks

The continuous and precise observation of satellite orbits by the Global Navigation Satellite Systems (GNSS) enabled the development of alternative Earth system analysis techniques and even new applications in the Earth system research. Innovative sensor types, such as accelerometers, star trackers and improved tracking receivers as well as new observation types such as precise intersatellite range- or range-rate measurements provided the basis for a precise determination of absolute and relative orbits of satellites and satellite pairs, respectively. Very precise kinematic or reduced dynamic orbits derived from these measurements are required to study sea level change and ice cover variations based on the observations of altimetry satellites, atmospheric sounding by GNSS occultation measurements or the detection of mass transports and the mass distribution in the Earth system by a precise determination of the stationary and time variable gravity field. Therefore the development of improved orbit determination strategies was a topic of research during the last four years.

Bibliography

- BAUR O., GRAFAREND E. (2005): Orbital rotations of a satellite. Case study: GOCE. Artificial Satellites 40 (2005) 87-107
- Donner G. (2004): Untersuchungen zur Prädiktion von Positionen und zur konsistenten Berechnung von Geschwindigkeitsvektoren künstlicher Erdsatelliten, Diploma thesis, University Bonn
- GÖBEL G. (2004): Entwicklung eines Programmes zur dynamischen und kinematischen Bahnbestimmung, basierend auf GPS- und Laserbeobachtungen, Diploma thesis, University Bonn
- GÖTZELMANN M. (2003): Short-Arc Bahnanpassung bei niedrig fliegenden Satelliten, Diploma thesis, Technical University Stuttgart
- GÖTZELMANN M., KELLER W., REUBELT T. (2006): Gross error compensation for gravity field analysis based on kinematic orbit data. Journal of Geodesy 80 2006, 184-198, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-0061-9
- GRUBER C., TSOULIS D., SNEEUW N. (2005): CHAMP accelerometer calibration by means of the equation of motion and an a-priori gravity model. Zeitschrift für Vermessungswesen 130 (2005) 92-98

- MICHALAK G., WICKERT J., KÖNIG R., ROTHACHER M. (2007): Precise satellite orbit determination for GPS radio occultation in near-real time (NRT), EGU General Assembly, EGU2007-A-08740, Vienna, Austria
- MICHALAK G., WICKERT J., KÖNIG R., ROTHACHER M. (2007): Precise orbit determination of COSMIC/Formosat-3 satellites for radio occultations, EGU General Assembly, EGU2007-A-08402, Vienna, Austria
- ROTHACHER M., MADER G. (2003): Receiver and satellite antenna phase center offsets and variations. In: Tetreault P, Neilan R, Gowey K (eds) Proc IGS 2002 Network, Data and Analysis Centre Workshop, Ottawa, Canada, pp 141-152, http://igscb.jpl.nasa. gov/igscb/resource/pubs/02_ott/session_8.pdf
- ROTHACHER M., SVEHLA D. (2003): *Impact of LEO satellites on global GPS solutions*. Geophysical Research Abstracts: EGS-AGU-EUG Joint Assembly, European Geophysical Society, Nice (Hrsg.), 2003, 5, 386. 1029-7006
- SCHMID R., ROTHACHER M. (2003): Estimation of elevation-dependent satellite antenna phase center variations of GPS satellites. J Geod 77(7-8): 440-446, DOI: 10.1007/s00190-003-0339-0, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00190-003-0339-0
- SCHMID R., MADER G., HERRING T. (2005): From relative to absolute antenna phase center corrections. In: Meindl M (ed) Proc IGS 2004 Workshop and Symposium, Bern, Switzerland, pp 209-219 http://igscb.jpl.nasa.gov/igscb/resource/pubs/04_rtberne/Session10_1.pdf
- SCHMID R., ROTHACHER M., THALLER D., STEIGENBERGER P. (2005): Absolute phase center corrections of satellite and receiver antennas: Impact on global GPS solutions and estimation of azimuthal phase center variations of the satellite antenna. GPS Sol 9(4): 283-293, DOI: 10.1007/s10291-005-0134-x, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10291-005-0134-x
- STEIGENBERGER P., ROTHACHER M., DIETRICH R., FRITSCHE M., RÜLKE A., VEY S. (2006): *Reprocessing of a global GPS network*. Journal of Geophysical Research, American Geophysical Union (Hrsg.), 2006, 111, B05402, 2006. doi: 10. 1029/2005JB003747
- SVEHLA D., ROTHACHER M. (2003): CHAMP double-difference kinematic POD with ambiguity resolution. First CHAMP Mission Results for Gravity, Magnetic and Atmospheric Studies, Reigber Ch., Lühr H., Schwintzer P. (Hrsg.), 70-77 Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2003. 3-540-00206-5.
- SVEHLA D., ROTHACHER M. (2003): Kinematic and Reduced— Dynamic Precise Orbit Determination of Low Earth Orbiters. Advances in Geosciences, 1, 1, 47-56, 2003

¹ Karl Heinz Ilk: Institut für Geodäsie und Geoinformation, Universität Bonn, Nussallee 17, D-53115 Bonn, Germany, Tel. +49 - 228 - 732629, Fax +49 - 228 - 733029, e-mail ilk@geod.uni-bonn.de

² Markus Rothacher: GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam (GFZ), Department 1: Geodesy & Remote Sensing, Telegrafenberg, D-14473 Potsdam, Germany, Tel. +49 - 331 - 2881100, Fax +49 - 331 - 2881111, e-mail rothacher@gfz-potsdam.de

³ John M. Dow: European Space Operations Centre, Orbit and Altitude Div., Robert-Bosch-Str. 5, D-64293 Darmstadt, Germany, Tel. +49 - 6151 - 902272, Fax +49 - 6151 - 902271, e-mail John.Dow@esa.int

- SVEHLA D., ROTHACHER M. (2003): Kinematic and reduced-dynamic precise orbit determination of CHAMP satellite over one year using spaceborne GPS phase zero-differences only. Geophysical Research Abstracts: EGS-AGU-EUG Joint Assembly, European Geophysical Society (Hrsg.), 2003, 5, 287. 1029-7006
- SVEHLA D., ROTHACHER M. (2003): Testing Kinematic and Dynamic Orbit Determination Approaches for GOCE Mission with Data from the CHAMP and JASON-1 Satellite. Geotechnologien Science Report, Rudloff, A., Stroink, L. (Hrsg.), 3, 170-175. Koordinationsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam. 1619-7399
- SVEHLA D., ROTHACHER M. (2005): Kinematic positioning of LEO and GPS satellites and IGS stations on the ground. Advances in Space Research, 2005, 36, 3, 376-381. Elsevier. doi:10.1016/j.asr. 2005.04.066
- SVEHLA D., ROTHACHER M. (2005): Kinematic Precise Orbit Determination for Gravity Field Determination. Proceedings

- of the International Association of Geodesy: A Window on the Future of Geodesy. The 23rd IUGG General Assembly, June 30 - July 11, Sapporo, Japan., F. Sanso (Hrsg.), 2005, 128, 181-188. Springer Verlag, 2005
- SVEHLA D., FÖLDVARY L. (2006): From Kinematic Orbit Determination to Derivation of Satellite Velocity and Gravity Field.
 Observation of the Earth System from Space, Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber (Hrsg.), 177-192. Springer Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2006. 3-540-29520-8
- TSOULIS D., GRUBER C., SNEEUW N. (2005): A novel approach for the calibration of the CHAMP accelerometer using short data spans. Boll. di Geod. e Sci. Aff. 2 or 3
- WICKERT J., SCHMIDT T., BEYERLE G., KÖNIG R., REIGBER C., JAKOWSKI N. (2004): The radio occultation experiment aboard CHAMP: Operational data analysis and validation of vertical atmospheric profiles, J. Met. Soc. Japan, 82(1B), 381-395

GNSS Based Sounding of the Atmosphere/Ionosphere

J. WICKERT¹, N. JAKOWSKI²

Introduction

During the last decade GNSS based techniques for ground and space based atmospheric/ionospheric sounding were established as the forth pillar of the classic geodetic trinity Earth rotation, geo-kinematics and gravity&geoid (RUMMEL, 2003). The atmospheric refraction, error source for the majority of geodetic applications, is used as measurement signal. Atmospheric properties, as, e.g., globally distributed vertical profiles of refractivity, temperature, water vapor and electron density can be derived from space based techniques. Ground based measurements, provided by global and regional networks, allow for the derivation of vertically or along the line-of-sight (slant) integrated water vapor or electron density (Total Electron Content, TEC) content on a global and also regional scale (see, e.g., WICKERT and GENDT, 2006; JAKOWSKI, 2005a,b).

Space based techniques

Within the reporting period fell the begin of the era of a multi-satellite LEO (Low Earth Orbiter) constellation for precise atmospheric sounding on a global scale using the innovative GPS Radio Occultation (GPS RO) technique. In addition to the German CHAMP (CHAllenging Minisatellite Payload) satellite (e.g., REIGBER et al., 2005; WICKERT et al., 2006a, 2004a), which provides almost continuously data since 2001, data from several additional missions became available in 2006. GPS RO aboard the U.S.-German GRACE-A satellite (Gravity Recovery And Climate Experiment) was continuously activated on May 22, 2006 (BEYERLE et al., 2005; WICKERT et al., 2006b, 2005). The six satellites of the U.S.-Taiwan COSMIC/ Formosat-3 (Constellation Observing System for Meteorology, Ionosphere and Climate) were successfully launched on April 15, 2007 and will provide about 2,500 globally distributed profiles per day (e.g., WICKERT et al., 2007). The European operational weather satellite METOP was launched on Oct. 19, 2006 and the GRAS (GNSS Receiver for Atmospheric Sounding) was switched to occultation mode for the first time on Oct. 27. 40 measurements were recorded during one revolution, each lasting ~100 min.

This LEO configuration (as of April 2007) will be extended soon by the German TerraSAR-X, which is foreseen to be launched in May 2007 with a Russian Dnepr-1 from Baikonur. Several activities in other countries led to the realization of additional occultation missions, as, e.g., OCEANSAT (India), KOMPSAT-5 (South Korea) and TANDEM-X (Germany). The application of GPS RO

aboard several satellites multiplies the potential of the innovative atmospheric sounding technique for several applications in atmospheric research, weather forecast and climate change related studies.

A highlight of these applications is the use of GPS RO data to improve global weather forecasts (e.g., HEALY et al., 2007). Hereby a breakthrough was reached. Data from the German CHAMP and U.S.-German GRACE-A satellites (GFZ analyses) were assimilated as the first GPS radio occultation measurements operationally in 2006 to improve global weather forecasts at the U.K. MetOffice, the European Centre for Medium-Range Weather Forecasts (ECMWF) and the Japan Meteorological Agency (JMA). Currently the data are assimilated in parallel with COSMIC/Formosat-3 data.

The CHAMP data set (started in 2001 and covers as of 2007 already 6 years), including analysis results is made available by GFZ for the international scientific community. The data were and are the basis for the preparation of several occultation missions, the improvement of analysis algorithms (e.g. BEYERLE et al., 2006), and are used for several atmospheric investigations. Examples for such investigations are, e.g., climatological studies (FOELSCHE et al., 2005) or characterization of global tropopause (SCHMIDT et al., 2006, 2005, 2004) and gravity wave (DELATORRE et al., 2006) properties. The CHAMP data set is also used to derive the global distribution of water vapor (e.g., HEISE et al., 2005a) or to reveal weaknesses of meteorological analyses or radiosonde measurements (e.g., GOBIET et al., 2005; WICKERT, 2004).

GPS RO has also been further developed for monitoring the ionosphere (e.g. JAKOWSKI, 2005a,b). To estimate resolution and accuracy of the electron density profiles from CHAMP under different geophysical conditions, validation work for ionospheric retrievals was continued and supported by the European COST 271 action (e.g. JAKOWSKI et al., 2005b; STOLLE et al., 2004). Comparative studies with ionospheric 3D models such as IRI (JAKOWSKI and Tsybulya, 2004) and NeQuick (Jakowski et al., 2005c) were made, demonstrating that the RO measurements can effectively be used for validation and/or development of these models. The data may also effectively be applied for tomographic 3D reconstructions of the ionospheric plasma density distribution as shown by STOLLE et al. (2005). Key parameters of the ionospheric profiles such as the scale height can easily be derived from RO data for modeling or reconstruction (STANKOV and JAKOWSKI, 2005, 2006a,b). First approaches were developed for

¹ Jens Wickert: GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam, (GFZ), Telegrafenberg, D - 14473 Potsdam, Department 1 – Geodesy and Remote Sensing, Germany; Tel. +49 - 331 - 288-1758, e-mail wickert@gfz-potsdam.de, www.gfz-potsdam.de/atmo

Norbert Jakowski: Deutsches Zentrum für Luft- und Raumfahrt, Institut für Kommunikation und Navigation, Aussenstelle Neustrelitz, Kalkhorstweg 53, D - 17235 Neustrelitz, Germany, Tel. +49 - 3981 - 480-151, e-mail norbert.jakowski@dlr.de

monitoring and evaluating ionospheric irregularities (VIEHWEG et al., 2007; TSYBULYA and JAKOWSKI, 2005).

Beside GPS RO measurements also the GPS navigation data, received by the topside antenna of LEOs provide important information about the geoplasma environment up to GPS orbit heights (HEISE et al., 2005b,c). Combining both types of measurements, the space based data may effectively contribute to monitor the ionospheric space weather conditions (JAKOWSKI et al., 2004a, 2005d).

Ground based sounding

Another highlight of GNSS based remote sensing is the continuous provision of near-real time atmospheric data from a regional German network (currently about 230 stations, including SAPOS), processed at GFZ. The IWV (Integrated Water Vapor) at these stations is provided with accuracy of <1 mm in Near-Real Time (NRT) with average delay of <1 h between measurement and provision of corresponding analyses results (e.g. Gendt et al., 2004). The data are made available within the German DFG-SPP QPF (Quantitative Precipitation Forecast, Intensive observation period) as well as the European activity TOUGH (Targeting Optimal Use of GPS Humidity data for weather prediction), which is continued by E-GVAP (EUMETNET GPS water VApor Programme, within the network of the European Meteorological Services) with institutions of 15 participating countries to investigate the influence and to stimulate the operational use of GPS ground data to improve numerical weather forecasts (e.g. Dick and Soehne, 2005). Herein, the GFZ data represent the major share. Similar NRT activities, contributing to E-GVAP, are performed by BKG, starting from cooperation with Universität der Bundeswehr München (e.g., BECKER et al., 2003), mainly based on EUREF Permanent Network (EPN) stations. The continuous use of these data to improve operational weather forecasts started in September 2006 at MeteoFrance and in early 2007 at the MetOffice (U.K.).

Currently the IWV investigations are extended to the global IGS network. Initial results of GPS derived IWV data (using global analyses from ECMWF and synoptical data for the needed meteorological ground information) from the IGS network ZTD (Zenith Total delay, GFZ analyses) data were presented by Heise et al. (2007). These investigations and the application to future available, consistent GPS derived ZTD long-term data sets (e.g. STEIGENBERGER et al., 2006) will allow for first climatological investigations based on GPS ground data.

Various activities related to ground based meteorology are also performed at the University Karlsruhe (e.g., Luo et al., 2007 or MAYER, 2006). One main focus hereby is the derivation of IWV data in the area of the Antarctic peninsula.

During the reporting period also initial work on the operational derivation and provision of the atmospheric delay along the line-of-sight to the GPS satellites (slant delay) for the German NRT network was performed. These data exhibit higher information content compared to the ZTD. But initial slant delay results (DICK et al., 2007) have shown the necessity for additional effort to improve the slant delay quality at lower elevation angles, which are needed, e.g., for the application of tomographic reconstruction tech-

niques to derive 3D water vapor distributions (e.g., BENDER et al., 2007; BENDER and RAABE, 2007).

Another main focus in the reporting period were investigations regarding the influence of atmospheric mapping functions based on numerical weather prediction models on the GPS parameter estimation (e.g. BOEHM et al., 2007; VEY et al., 2006).

Small GPS ground networks (6 stations) were also used to investigate correlations between the recorded GPS phase data and atmospheric turbulence (SCHÖN and BRUNNER, 2006).

A potential extension of the static ground based networks for GNSS meteorology can be moving platforms such as ships. Initial results from SCHÜLER (2006) indicate that IWV can be derived with accuracy (standard deviation) of 3.9 mm or better in 50% of the experiments and in 25% even better than 2.0 mm. These results are encouraging for future research in this field.

The calibration of water vapor radiometers (WVR) and their use for validation and accuracy improvement of GPS height determination was investigated by Häfele et al. (2004a,b). The direct measurement of water vapor content of the atmosphere by means of WVR enables the development of better correction models and the identification of systematic errors in GPS data.

First systematic comparisons of IWV data from the German NRT network with measurements from sun photometers (world wide AERONET) and ECMWF data were performed for 5 stations at Germany (HEISE et al., 2006). The agreement was very good for all stations, but GPS data were on average about 1 mm more wet compared to the photometer data. In general the agreement between GPS and photometer was better than with ECMWF.

Tropospheric studies were also done by VLBI groups (Very Long Baseline Interferometry), e.g. to investigate the effect of different tropospheric mapping functions on the TRF, CRF (Terrestrial and Celestial Reference Frame) and position time-series (TESMER et al., 2006). As the sensitifity of VLBI with respect to the troposphere is the same as for GPS, STEIGENBERGER et al. (2006) extensively compared GPS and VLBI derived timeseries of zenith delays and gradients. KRÜGEL et al. (2006) combined such parameters derived from both techniques.

Ground based ionospheric monitoring using GNSS techniques is well established since more than one decade. In recent years operational monitoring systems have been developed for monitoring TEC of the ionosphere. It has been shown in numerous studies that such information is valuable for studying and mitigating the ionospheric impact on navigation and geodetic measurements (e.g. JAKOWSKI et al., 2004c, d; STANKOV et al., 2006; HOQUE and JAKOWSKI. 2006). To provide GNSS reference network operators with proper ionospheric information, a regular GNSS based ionospheric data service SWACI (Space Weather Application Center – Ionosphere; http://w3swaci. dlr.de) was established (JAKOWSKI et al., 2005e).

Careful analysis of GPS data obtained from dense GPS networks brought evidence for detecting earthquake signatures in the ionosphere about 10 minutes after the corresponding Rayleigh wave has passed the region (JAKOWSKI et al., 2006).

GPS altimetry and reflectometry/scatterometry

In analogy and parallel to the atmospheric refraction another error source for the most geodetic applications, multi-path effects, can be effectively used as measurement signal for GPS based altimetry and scatterometry/reflectometry. Initial results at GFZ on the basis of ground based measurements indicate an accuracy of ~2 cm for the monitoring of lake surface height variations (HELM et al., 2006a,b; 2005). GNSS reflection measurements (ground and also space based, see, e.g., BEYERLE et al., 2002) are currently regarded as potential data source for various applications in geoscience and atmospheric research. Detailed data analysis can reveal information on ice surface properties (roughness), ice coverage of oceans, sea surface heights, significant wave height and wind speed/direction above sea surfaces. The reflected signals also contain information on the propagated atmosphere/ionosphere (e.g. integrated electron content along the ray paths).

Summary and Outlook

GNSS based atmosphere/ionosphere sounding can be regarded as an established remote sensing technique. It will further benefit from increasing densities of global and regional ground networks and an increasing number of LEO satellites. Further progress with respect to spatial and temporal coverage of the GNSS measurements can be reached by the future use of the signals from GALILEO and GLONASS. The continuation of the current scientific investigations will increase the spectrum and the capability of GNSS based atmospheric/ionospheric remote sensing.

- BECKER M., KIRCHNER M., HÄFELE P., SÖHNE W., WEBER G.: Near Real-Time Tropospheric Signal Delay from EPN and German Permanent GPS Sites. in: Report on the Symposium of the IAG Subcommission for Europe (EUREF), Toledo, 4-7 June 2003. IAG Section I Positioning; Sub-commission for Europe (EUREF) Publication No. 13. 2003.
- BENDER M., WICKERT J., DICK G., ROTHACHER M., RAABE A.: GPS water vapour tomography with the German GPS network, EGU General Assembly, EGU2007-A-06940, Vienna, Austria, 2007.
- BENDER M., RAABE A.: Preconditions to ground based GPS water vapour tomography, Ann. Geophysicae, subm., 2007.
- BEYERLE G., SCHMIDT T., WICKERT J., HEISE S., ROTHACHER M., KÖNIG-LANGLO G., LAURITSEN K. B.: Observations and simulations of receiver-induced refractivity biases in GPS radio occultation, J. Geophys. Res., 111, No. D12, D12101, doi:10.1029/2005JD006673, 2006.
- BEYERLE G., SCHMIDT T., WICKERT J., REIGBER CH.: GPS radio occultation with GRACE: Atmospheric Profiling utilizing the zero difference technique, Geophys. Res. Lett., 32, L13806, doi:10.1029/2005GL023109, 2005.
- BEYERLE G., HOCKE K., WICKERT J., SCHMIDT T., MARQUARDT C., REIGBER CH.: GPS radio occultations with CHAMP: A radio holographic analysis of GPS signal propagation in the troposphere and surface reflections, J. Geophys. Res., 10.1029/2001JD001402, 2002.
- BOEHM J., NIELL A., SCHUH H., TESMER V., TREGONING P.: Mapping functions for atmospheric delay modelling in

- GNSS analysis, Proc. of the IGS-Meeting 2006, Darmstadt, subm., 2007.
- BOEHM J., SCHUH H., TESMER V., SCHMITZ-HÜBSCH H.: Determination of Tropospheric Parameters by VLBI as a contribution to climatological studies, Österreichische Zeitschrift für Vermessung und Geoinformation, Sonderheft zur XXIII. General Assembly of IUGG, 21-28, 2003.
- BOEHM J., SCHUH H., TESMER V., SCHMITZ-HÜBSCH H.: Tropospheric zenith delays determined by VLBI as a contribution to climatological studies. In: Schwegmann W., Thorandt V. (Eds.): Proc. of the 16th Working Meeting on European VLBI for Geodesy and Astrometry. BKG, Leipzig/Frankfurt am Main, 237-245, 2003
- DE LA TORRE A., SCHMIDT T., WICKERT J.: A global analysis of wave potential energy in the lower stratosphere derived from 5 years of GPS radio occultation data with CHAMP, Geophys. Res. Lett., Vol. 33, No. 24, L24809, 10.1029/2006GL027696, 2006.
- DICK G., SOEHNE W.: German Activities in Monitoring of Water Vapor with GPS: GFZ and BKG Analysis Centers, Poster presented at TOUGH Semi-annual Meeting and User Workshop, 29.-30. September 2005, UK Met Office, Exeter, UK 2005
- DICK G., SONG S., GENDT G., WICKERT J., GE M., ROTHACHER M.: Retrieval of water vapour slant delays from German GPS network, EGU General Assembly, EGU2007-A-07584, Vienna, Austria, 2007
- ENGELN A. V., TEIXEIRA J., WICKERT J., BUEHLER S.: Detecting the Planetary Boundary Layer using CHAMP Data, Geophys. Res. Lett., Vol. 32, No. 6, L06815, 10.1029/2004 GL022168, 2005.
- FOELSCHE U., KIRCHENGAST G., GOBIET A., STEINER A. K., LÖSCHER A., WICKERT J., SCHMIDT T.: *The CHAMPCLIM project: An overview*, in "Earth Observation with CHAMP Results from Three Years in Orbit" (Eds: Reigber, Schwintzer, Lühr, Wickert), Springer Berlin Heidelberg New York, ISBN 3-540-22804-7, pp 615-620, 2005.
- FRITSCHE M, DIETRICH R., KNÖFEL C., RÜLKE A., VEY S., ROTHACHER M., STEIGENBERGER P.: *Impact of higher-order ionospheric terms on GPS estimates*, Geophys. Res. Lett., 32, L23311, doi:10.1029/2005GL024342, 2005.
- GENDT G., DICK G., REIGBER C., TOMASSINI M., LIU Y., RAMATSCHI M.: Near Real Time GPS Water Vapor Monitoring for Numerical Weather Prediction in Germany, J. Met. Soc. Japan, 82(1B), 361-370, 2004.
- GOBIET A., FOELSCHE U., STEINER A. K., BORSCHE M., KIRCHEN-GAST G., WICKERT J.: Climatological validation of stratospheric temperatures in ECMWF operational analyses with CHAMP radio occultation data, Geophys. Res. Lett., 32 (12), doi: 10.1029/2005GL022617, 2005.
- HÄFELE P., MARTIN L., BECKER M., BROCKMANN E., MORLAND J., NYEKI S., MÄTZLER C., KIRCHNER M.: Impact of Radiometric Water Vapor Measurements on Troposphere and Height Estimates by GPS, Proc. ION GNSS 2004, September 21-24, Long Beach, The Institute of Navigation, Fairfax, VA, USA, 2004a.
- Häfele P., Becker M., Brockmann E., Martin L., Kirchner M.: MATRAG Measurement of Alpine tropospheric delay by radio-meter and GPS. Proc. IGS 2004 Workshop and Symposium, 1-5 March, 2004, University of Berne, Switzerland, 2004b.
- HEALY S.B., WICKERT J., MICHALAK G., SCHMIDT T., BEYERLE G.: Combined forecast impact of GRACE-A and CHAMP GPS radio occultation bending angle profiles, Atmospheric science letters, in print, 2007.
- HEINKELMANN R., BOEHM J., SCHUH H., TESMER V.: The effect of meteorological input data on the VLBI reference frames.

- In: Bosch, W., H. Drewes (Eds.): Geodetic Reference Frames IAG Symposium Proceedings. Springer, subm., 2007.
- Heise S., Gendt G., Dick G., Schmidt T., Wickert J., Rothacher M.: Integrated water vapour from IGS ground-based GPS observations: A global dataset, EGU General Assembly, EGU2007-A-07335, Vienna, Austria, 2007.
- Heise S., Dick G., Gendt G., Wickert J., Leiterer U., Dier H., Vogel B.: Comparison of total column water vapour estimates from ground based GPS and sun photometer observations, EGU General Assembly, Vienna Austria, 2006.
- Heise S., Wickert J., Beyerle G., Schmidt T., Reigber C.: Global monitoring of tropospheric water vapor with GPS radio occultation aboard CHAMP, Adv. Space Research, doi:10.1016/j.asr.2005.06.066, 08/2005a.
- HEISE S., JAKOWSKI N., COOKE D., REIGBER CH.: *Ionosphere/Plasmasphere Imaging Based on GPS Navigation Measurements from CHAMP and SAC-C*, in Reigber C., Lühr H., Schwintzer P., Wickert J. (Eds.), Earth Observation with CHAMP, Results from Three Years in Orbit, Springer-Verlag Berlin, 471-476, 2005b.
- Heise S., Stolle C., Schlüter S., Jakowski N., Reigber Ch.: Differential Code Bias of GPS Receivers in Low Earth Orbit: An Assessment for CHAMP and SAC-C, in Reigber C., Lühr H., Schwintzer P., Wickert J. (Eds.), Earth Observation with CHAMP, Results from Three Years in Orbit, Springer-Verlag Berlin, 2005, pp 465-470, 2005c.
- HELM A., BEYERLE G., REIGBER CH., ROTHACHER M.: Coastal altimetry at the baltic sea off-shore Rügen using L1 carrier phase-delay observations of reflected GPS signals at low elevation angles, in GNSSR'06 workshop on GNSSR reflections, Netherland, ESTEC, 2006a.
- HELM A., WETZEL U., MICHAJLJOW W., BEYERLE G., REIGBER CH., ROTHACHER M.: Natural hazard monitoring with L1 carrier-phase-delay observations of reflected GPS signals, The 2005 dam failure event of Merzbacher glacier lake, in GNSSR'06 workshop on GNSSR reflections, Netherlands, ESTEC, 2006b.
- Helm A., Beyerle G., Nitschke M.: Detection of coherent reflections with GPS bipath interferometry, Canadian Journal of Remote Sensing, http://arxiv.org/abs/physics/0407091, subm., 2005.
- HOQUE M.M., JAKOWSKI N.: Higher Order Effects in Precise GNSS Positioning, Journal of Geodesy, doi: 10.1007/s00190-006-0106-0, 2006
- JAKOWSKI N., WILKEN V., TSYBULYA K., HEISE S.: Search of earthquake signatures from ground and space based GPS measurements, in Flury J., Rummel R., Reigber C., Rothacher M., Boedecker G., Schreiber U. (Eds., 2006) Observation of the Earth System from Space, Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, ISBN: 3-540-29520-8, pp 43-53, 2006.
- JAKOWSKI N., Ionospheric GPS Radio Occultation measurements on board CHAMP, GPS Solutions, 9: 88–95 DOI 10.1007/s10291-005-0137-7, 2005a.
- JAKOWSKI N., Radio Occultation Techniques for Probing the Ionosphere, Invited Review, Radio Science Bull., No. 314, 4-15, 2005b.
- JAKOWSKI N., TSYBULYA K., STANKOV S.M., WEHRENPFENNIG A.: About the Potential of GPS Radio Occultation Measurements for Exploring the Ionosphere, in Reigber C., Lühr H., Schwintzer P., Wickert J. (Eds.), Earth Observation with CHAMP, Results from Three Years in Orbit, Springer-Verlag Berlin, pp. 441-446, 2005a.
- JAKOWSKI N., TSYBULYA K., MIELICH J., BELEHAKI A., ALTADILL D., JODOGNE J.C., ZOLESI B.: Validation of GPS Radio Occultation Measurements on CHAMP by Vertical Sounding

- *Observations in Europe*, in Reigber C., Lühr H., Schwintzer P., Wickert J. (Eds.), Earth Observation with CHAMP, Results from Three Years in Orbit, Springer-Verlag Berlin, pp. 447-452, 2005b.
- JAKOWSKI N., TSYBULYA K., RADICELLA S.M., CUETO M., HERRAIZ M.: Comparison of Electron Density Data with NeQuick Model, in Reigher Ch., Lühr H., Schwintzer P., Wickert J. (Eds.): Earth Observation with CHAMP. Results from Three Years in Orbit, Springer, Berlin, 483-488, 2005c.
- JAKOWSKI N., WILKEN V., SCHLÜTER S., STANKOV S.M., HEISE S.: Ionospheric space weather effects monitored by simultaneous ground and space based GNSS signals, J. Atmos. Solar-Terr. Phys. 67, 1074-1084, 2005d.
- JAKOWSKI N., STANKOV S.M., KLAEHN D.: Operational space weather service for GNSS precise positioning, Annales Geophysicae, 23, 3071-3079, 2005e.
- JAKOWSKI N., TSYBULYA K.: Comparison of ionospheric radio occultation CHAMP data with IRI 2001, Adv, in Radio Science, 275-279, 2004.
- JAKOWSKI N., HEISE S., WEHRENPFENNIG A., TSYBULYA K.: Ionospheric Radio Occultation Measurements and Space Weather, in: Kirchengast G., Foelsche U., Steiner A.K. (Eds.), Occultations for probing Atmosphere and Climate, Springer, Berlin, 383-392, 2004a.
- JAKOWSKI N., LEITINGER R., ANGLING M.: Radio Occultation Techniques for Probing the Ionosphere, Annals of Geophysics, Supplement to Volume 47, N. 2/3, 2004, pp. 1049-1066, 2004b.
- JAKOWSKI N., LEITINGER R., CIRAOLO L.: Behaviour of large scale structures of the electron content as a key parameter for range errors in GNSS applications, Annales of Geophysics, Suppl. to Volume 47, N. 2/3, 2004, pp. 1031-1047, 2004c
- KRÜGEL M., THALLER D., TESMER V., ROTHACHER M., ANGER-MANN D., SCHMID R.: *Tropospheric Parameters: Combination studies based on homogeneous VLBI and GPS data*, in: Schuh H., Nothnagel A., Ma C. (Eds.): VLBI special issue. Journal of Geodesy, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-0127-8, 2006.
- LUO X., MAYER M., HECK B.: Bestimmung von hochauflösenden Wasserdampffeldern unter Berücksichtigung von GNSS-Doppeldifferenzresiduen (germ.) Universität Karlsruhe, Schriftenreihe des Studiengangs Geodäsie und Geoinformatik, Heft-Nr. 2007/2, 2007.
- Luo X., Mayer M., Heck B.: Erweiterte Modellbildung zur Erzeugung von hochauslösenden Wasserdampffeldern (germ.), Allgemeine VermessungsNachrichten Heft 5, in print, 2007.
- MAYER M., SCHMITT C., GONZALEZ F., HECK B., KOTTMEIER C.: Determination of a realistic Precision Measure for Integrated Precipitable Water Vapour Values in the Area of the Antarctic Peninsula, General Assembly EGU, Vienna, Austria, Geophysical Research Abstracts (7) 06124, 2005.
- MAYER M., BOEHM J., HECK B., SCHUH H.: Comparison of numerical weather models in the area of the Antarctic Peninsula, General Assembly EGU, Vienna, Austria, EGU2006-A-02496, 2006.
- MAYER M.: Modellbildung für die Auswertung von GPS-Messungen im Bereich der Antarktischen Halbinsel. München (germ.), Bayer. Akademie d. Wissenschaften, Deutsche Geodätische Kommission (DGK), Reihe C, Heft-Nr. 597. 2006.
- MICHALAK G., WICKERT J., KÖNIG R., ROTHACHER M.: Precise satellite orbit determination for GPS radio occultation in near-real time (NRT), EGU General Assembly, EGU2007-A-08740, Vienna, Austria, 2007.

- MICHALAK G., WICKERT J., KÖNIG R., ROTHACHER M.: Precise orbit determination of COSMIC/Formosat-3 satellites for radio occultations, EGU General Assembly, EGU2007-A-08402, Vienna, Austria, 2007.
- REIGBER C., SCHWINTZER P., LÜHR H., WICKERT J. (Eds.): *Earth Observation with CHAMP: Results from Three Years in Orbit*, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New-York, ISBN 3-540-22804-7, 2005.
- REIGBER C., GENDT G., WICKERT J.: GPS Atmosphären-Sondierungs-Projekt (GASP), Scientific Technical Report STR04/02, GFZ Potsdam, ISSN 1610-0956, 2004.
- RUMMEL R.: Advanced space technology Overview and highlights, National Report of the FRG on the Geodetic Activities in the years 1999-2003, 35-37, Bayer. Akademie d. Wissenschaften, Deutsche Geodätische Kommission (DGK), Reihe B, Heft-Nr. 312, 2003.
- SCHMIDT T., BEYERLE G., HEISE S., WICKERT J., ROTHACHER M.: A climatology of multiple tropopauses derived from GPS radio occultations with CHAMP and SAC-C, Geophys. Res. Lett., 33, L04808, doi: 10.1029/2005GL024600, 2006.
- SCHMIDT T., HEISE S., WICKERT J., BEYERLE G., REIGBER CH.: GPS radio occultation with CHAMP and SAC-C: global monitoring of thermal tropopause parameters, Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics, 5, 1473–1488, 2005.
- SCHMIDT T., WICKERT J., BEYERLE G., REIGBER CH.: *Tropical Tropopause Parameters derived from GPS radio occultation measurements with CHAMP*, J. Geophys. Res., 109, D13105, doi:10.1029/2004JD004566, 2004.
- SCHÖN S., BRUNNER F.K: Power-law behaviour of GPS phase observations reflecting atmospheric turbulence. Geophysical Research Abstracts, EGU06-A-05509, 2006.
- SCHÜLER T.: GNSS Meteorology on Moving Platforms, Inside GNSS Engineering Solutions for the Global Navigation Satellite System Community, Gibbons Media & Research pp. 20-23, Vol. 1, No. 3, 2006.
- SCHÜLER T., KRUEGER E.: Atlas of GPS-Based Water Vapour Estimation in The Baltic Sea, Results of the experiments on board Research Vessel "Alkor", and Oil Recovery Vessel "Bottsand", Report, 139 pages, http://forschung.unibw.de/ainfo.php?&id=5764; Project BALTIMOS, Institute of Geodesy and Navigation, University FAF Munich, Germany, 2004.
- STANKOV S.M., JAKOWSKI N.: Topside ionospheric scale height analysis and modeling based on radio occultation measurements, J. Atmos. Solar-Terr. Phys. 68, 134-162, 2006a.
- STANKOV S.M., JAKOWSKI N.: Topside plasma scale height retrieved from radio occultation measurements, Adv. Space Res. 37, 958-962, 2006b.
- STANKOV S.M., JAKOWSKI N., TSYBULYA K., WILKEN V.: Monitoring the generation and propagation of ionospheric disturbances and effects on GNSS positioning, Radio Science, 41, RS6S09, doi:10.1029/2005RS003327, 2006.
- STANKOV S.M., JAKOWSKI N.: Topside Plasma Scale Height Modelling based on CHAMP Measurements: First Results, in C. Reigber, H. Lühr, P. Schwintzer, and J. Wickert (Eds.), Earth Observation with CHAMP, Results from Three Years in Orbit, Springer-Verlag Berlin, pp. 459-470, 2005.
- STEIGENBERGER P., TESMER V., KRÜGEL M., THALLER D., SCHMID R., VEY S., ROTHACHER M.: Comparisons of homogeneously reprocessed GPS and VLBI long time series of troposphere zenith delays and gradients. In: Schuh H., Nothnagel A., Ma C. (Eds.): VLBI special issue. Journal of Geodesy, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-1024-y, 2006.
- STOLLE C., SCHLÜTER S., HEISE S., JACOBI CH., JAKOWSKI N., FRIEDEL S., KÜRSCHNER D., LÜHR H.: *GPS ionospheric imaging of the north polar ionosphere on 30 October 2003*, Adv. Space Res., 36, 2201-2206, 2005.

- STOLLE C., JAKOWSKI N., SCHLEGEL K., RIETVELD M.: Comparison of high latitude electron density profiles obtained with the GPS radio occultation technique and EISCAT measurements, Ann. Geophys. 22, 2015-2022, 2004.
- TESMER V., BOEHM J., HEINKELMANN R., SCHUH H.: Effect of different tropospheric mapping functions on the TRF, CRF and position time series estimated from VLBI. In: Schuh H., Nothnagel A., Ma C. (Eds.): VLBI special issue. Journal of Geodesy, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-0126-9, 2006.
- VEY S. DIETRICH R., FRITSCHE M., RÜLKE A., ROTHACHER M., STEIGENBERGER P.: Influence of mapping function parameters on global GPS network analyses: Comparisons between NMF and IMF, Geophys. Res. Lett., 33, L01814, doi:10.1029/2005GL024361, 2006.
- VIEHWEG C., WICKERT J., HEISE S., JACOBI C., BEYERLE G., SCHMIDT T., ROTHACHER M.: Global distribution of plasma irregularities in the lower ionosphere derived from GPS radio occultation data, EGU General Assembly, EGU2007-A-07823, Vienna, Austria, 2007.
- WICKERT J., BEYERLE G., CHENG F.Z., HEALY S., HEISE S., MICHALAK G., ROCKEN C., ROTHACHER M., SCHMIDT T., VIEHWEG C., TAPLEY B.: Global atmospheric sounding using GPS radio occultation: Recent results from CHAMP, GRACE and COSMIC/FORMOSAT-3, EGU General Assembly, EGU2007-A-08562, Vienna, Austria, 2007.
- WICKERT J., SCHMIDT T., BEYERLE G., HEISE S., REIGBER C.: Global Atmospheric Sounding with GPS Radio Occultation with CHAMP, in: Flury J., Rummel R., Reigber C., Rothacher M., Boedecker G., Schreiber U. (Eds.), Observation of the Earth System from Space, Springer, 389-412, 2006a.
- WICKERT J., SCHMIDT T., BEYERLE G., MICHALAK G., KÖNIG R., HEISE S., REIGBER CH.: *GPS radio occultation with CHAMP and GRACE: Recent results"*, in "Atmosphere and Climate: Studies by Occultation Methods", Foelsche U., Kirchengast G., Steiner A. (Eds.), ISBN-10 3-540-34116-1, Springer Berlin Heidelberg New York, pp 3-16, 2006b.
- WICKERT J., GENDT G.: Fernerkundung der Erdatmosphäre mit GPS (germ.), PROMET, 32, Nr. 3/4, 176-184, 2006.
- WICKERT J., BEYERLE G., KÖNIG R., HEISE S., GRUNWALDT L., MICHALAK G., REIGBER CH., SCHMIDT T.: GPS radio occultation with CHAMP and GRACE: A first look at a new and promising satellite configuration for global atmospheric sounding. Annales Geophysicae, 23, 3, 653-658., 2005.
- WICKERT J., SCHMIDT T.: Fernerkundung der mittleren Atmosphäre mit GPS-Radiookkultation (germ.), PROMET, 31, 1, 50-52, 2005.
- WICKERT J.: Comparison of vertical temperature profiles from CHAMP with radiosonde measurements, GFZ Scientific Technical Report 04/19, ISSN 1610-0956, also published as Scientific Report DMI Copenhagen 04-9, ISBN 87-7478-511-7, 2004.
- WICKERT J., SCHMIDT T., BEYERLE G., KÖNIG R., REIGBER CH., JAKOWSKI N.: The radio occultation experiment aboard CHAMP: Operational data analysis and validation of vertical atmospheric profiles, J. Met. Soc. Japan, 82(1B), 381-395, 2004a.
- WICKERT J., PAVELYEV A.G., LIOU Y.A., SCHMIDT T., REIGBER CH., IGARASHI K., PAVELYEV A.A., MATYUGOV S.: Amplitude variations in GPS signals as a possible indicator of ionospheric structures, Geophys. Res. Lett.,31, L24801, doi:10.1029/2004GL020607, 2004b.
- WICKERT J., GALAS R., SCHMIDT T., BEYERLE G., REIGBER CH., FÖRSTE CH., RAMATSCHI M.: Atmospheric sounding with CHAMP: GPS ground station data for occultation processing, Phys. Chem. Earth, Vol 29/2-3, 267-275, DOI 10.1016/j.pce.2004.01.015, 2004c.

SAR and Imaging Techniques

R. BAMLER¹, M. EINEDER¹, R. DIETRICH²

SAR Systems and Technology

Systems and technologies experienced a remarkable development within the last four years, see (BAMLER et al. 2003). ESA's current SAR earth observation system ASAR is placed on ENVISAT, the successor of ERS-1 and ERS-2. These satellites are the basis for the majority of current research and application topics. In addition, ALOS / PALSAR, a Japanese L-Band SAR, was launched in 2006. The data are currently becoming available to scientists.

At present, further missions are to be realized or planned. TerraSAR-X, a high resolution civilian SAR satellite is to be launched in May 2007. The mission is financed and operated in a public private partnership between DLR and EADS Astrium. DLR is responsible for the processing and the scientific exploitation of the data and EADS / Infoterra holds the rights for commercial use (BUCKREUSS et al. 2003, STANGL et al. 2006). SAR-Lupe, a German high resolution military SAR system, consists of 5 satellites. The first satellite was launched successfully in 2006, more satellites will follow in and after 2007. Furthermore, ESA studied an L-Band satellite mission (TerraSAR-L) for the Earth Watch program. DLR/IMF contributed to the phase B study with definitions for processing systems and products (SCHÄTTLER et al. 2004, BREIT and FRITZ 2005, FRITZ and SCHÄTTLER 2005). While TerraSAR-L is currently on hold, the developed concepts are taken over for the imminent ESA Sentinel-1 missions. TanDEM-X, an interferometric mission based upon TerraSAR-X by adding a second satellite in a close formation flight will be realized in 2009. The goal is to establish global 10 meter resolution DEM with 2 meter vertical accuracy (90%, point to point) that will significantly improve the current SRTM data set with respect to resolution, accuracy, coverage and reliability (MOREIRA et al. 2004, BAMLER et al. 2006/07, GILL and RUNGE 2004).

SAR Interferometry and Related Processing Techniques

Many methodological investigations (MEYER et al. 2006c, BAMLER et al. 2005, FIEDLER et al. 2005, BAMLER and HOLZNER 2004, BARAN et al. 2003, HOLZNER and BAMLER 2002) and practical applications have been performed within the last four years. Radar interferometry is being used since the nineties for the measurement of land topography (*Digital Elevation Models*), see (EINEDER 2005,

EINEDER and ADAM 2005, HUBIG et al. 2004, EINEDER 2003, EINEDER and SUCHANDT 2003, RABUS et al. 2003).

Another focus of research and application are *slow land surface deformation processes* (BAMLER et al. 2006, HOOPER et al. 2004, KAMPES and HANSEN 2004, KAMPES 2006, BAMLER 2005). Another field of SAR interferometry is the determination of surface deformation and flow velocities for *ice-covered areas* (HORWATH et al. 2006, SHAROV et al. 2003, WENDT 2005, WENDT et al. 2005).

During the recent years the detection and measurement of rather fast surface motion phenomena such as ocean currents (Runge et al. 2005) and vehicle speed has been demonstrated (Meyer et al. 2006a, Hinz et al. 2006/07, Meyer et al. 2006b, Palubinskas et al. 2006). In oceanography, the measurement of wind and wave parameters from SAR is among of the most established applications (Lehner 2005, Lehner et al. 2005, Schulz-Stellenfleth et al. 2006, Niedermeier et al. 2005a, Niedermeier et al. 2005b, Ricklefs et al. 2005, Romeiser et al. 2005, Schulz-Stellenfleth and Lehner 2005, Horstmann et al. 2004, Schulz-Stellenfleth and Lehner 2004, Siegmund et al. 2004, Werner et al. 2004, Dankert et al. 2003, Horstmann et al. 2003).

Application-oriented SAR and Related Subjects

Terrafirma is a GMES (Global Monitoring for Environment and Security) initiative triggered by ESA to monitor ground motion in 25 member states of the EU using the persistent scatterer SAR interferometry technique. DLR is acting as an independent quality control instance and defines quality control procedures for the interferometric processing (ADAM 2006).

Information mining and scene understanding methods aim to search for user defined objects and structures in large archives of image data (PALUBINSKAS and DATCU 2006, DASCHIEL and DATCU 2005a, DASCHIEL and DATCU 2005b, DATCU and SEIDEL 2005, DATCU and DASCHIEL 2005, HEAS and DATCU 2005, MAIRE and DATCU 2005, QUARTULLI and DATCU 2004, DATCU et al. 2003, DATCU and SEIDEL 2003, QUARTULLI and DATCU 2003).

¹ Richard Bamler / Michael Eineder: DLR-Institut für Methodik der Fernerkundung (IMF), D - 82234 Wessling, Germany, Tel. +49 - 815328 - 2673, Fax +49 - 815328 - 1420, e-mail richard.bamler@dlr.de / michael.eineder@dlr

Reinhard Dietrich: Institut für Planetare Geodäsie, Techn.ische Universität Dresden, Mommsenstraße 13, D - 01062 Dresden. Germany, Tel. +49 - 0351 - 463 346 52, Fax +49 - 351 - 463 370 63, e-mail dietrich@ipg.geo.tu-dresden.de

- ADAM N.: TerraFirma Quality Control Protocol for Level 1 Products, GMES TerraFirma Contract, Draft 1.0, 1 Jul. 2006.
- BAMLER R., EINEDER M., KAMPES B., RUNGE H., ADAM N. (2003): SRTM and beyond: current situation and new developments in spaceborne InSAR. In: ISPRS [Hrsg.]: nur online, ISPRS Hannover, Uni Hannover, 6-8. Oktober 2003.
- BAMLER R., HOLZNER J.: *ScanSAR Interferometry for RADAR-SAT-2 and RADARSAT-3*, Canadian Journal of Remote Sensing, 30 (3), pp. 437-447, 2004.
- BAMLER R.: Geo und Technik: Hochgenaue Beobachtung der Erde aus dem Weltraum, in: Vogt, N. [Ed.]: Schriftenreihe Lehrstuhl und Prüfamt für Grundbau, Bodenmechanik und Felsmechanik, 37, TU München, pp. 51-66, 2005.
- BAMLER R., EINEDER M.: Accuracy of Differential Shift Estimation by Correlation and Split-Bandwidth Interferometry for Wideband and Delta-k SAR Systems, IEEE Geoscience and Remote Sensing Letters, 2 (2), pp. 151-155, 2005.
- BAMLER R., KAMPES B., ADAM N., SUCHANDT S.: Assessment of Slow Deformations and Rapid Motions by Radar Interferometry, Zeitschrift für Geo-Informationssysteme (GIS), 7, pp. 22-27, 2006.
- BAMLER R., MEYER F., LIEBHART W.: Processing of Bistatic SAR

 Data From Quasi-Stationary Configurations, submitted to
 IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing,
 2006/07
- BARAN I., STEWART M.P., KAMPES B., PERSKI Z., LILLY P.: A Modification to the Goldstein Radar Interferogram Filter, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 41 (9/2), pp. 2114-2118, 2003.
- Breit H., Fritz T.: TerraSAR-L Screening and Processing System Specification, TS-RS-DLR-LS-0001, Issue 2.2, 18 Mar. 2005.
- BUCKREUSS S., BALZER W., MÜHLBAUER P., WERNINGHAUS R., PITZ W. (2003): *The TerraSAR-X Satellite Project*. In: IEEE [Hrsg.]: IGARSS 2003, IGARSS 2003, Toulouse, Frankreich, 2003-07-21 2003-07-25, ISBN 0-7803-7930-6.
- DANKERT H., HORSTMANN J., LEHNER S., ROSENTHAL W.: Detection of Wave Groups in SAR Images and Radar Image Sequences, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 41 (6/1), pp. 1437-1446, 2003.
- DASCHIEL H., DATCU M.: Image Information Mining System Evaluation Using Information Theoretic Measures, EURASIP, 14, pp. 2153-2163, 2005a.
- DASCHIEL H., DATCU M.: Information Mining in Remote Sensing Image Archives: System Evaluation, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 43 (1), pp. 188-199, 2005b.
- DATCU M., DASCHIEL H., PELIZZARI A., QUARTULLI M., GALOPPO A., COLAPICCHIONI A., PASTORI M., SEIDL K., MARCHETTI P.G., D'ELIA S.: *Information Mining in Remote Sensing Image Archives: System Concepts*, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 41 (12/1), pp. 2923-2936, 2003.
- DATCU M., SEIDEL K.: *Image Information Mining Exploration of Earth Observation Archives*, Geographica Helvetica, 2, pp. 154-169, 2003.
- DATCU M., DASCHIEL H.: Design and Evaluation of Human Machine Communication for Image Information Mining, IEEE Transactions on Multimedia, 7 (6), pp. 1036-1046, 2005.

- DATCU M., SEIDEL K.: Human Centered Concepts for Exploration and Understanding of Images, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 43 (3), pp. 601-609, 2005.
- EINEDER M.: Efficient Simulation of SAR Interferograms of Large Areas and of Rugged Terrain, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 41 (6/1), pp. 1415-1427, 2003.
- EINEDER M., SUCHANDT S.: Recovering Radar Shadow to Improve Interferometric Phase Unwrapping and DEM Reconstruction, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 41 (12/2), pp. 2959-2962, 2003.
- EINEDER M.: Alpine Digital Elevation Models From Radar Interferometry – A Generic Approach to Exploit Multiple Imaging Geometries, Photogrammetrie Fernerkundung Geoinformation, 6, pp. 477-485, 2005.
- EINEDER M., ADAM N.: A maximum likelihood estimator to simultaneously unwrap, geocode and fuse SAR interferograms from different viewing geometries into one digital elevation model, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 43 (1), pp. 24-36, 2005.
- FIEDLER H., BÖRNER E., MITTERMAYER J., KRIEGER G.: *Total Zero Doppler Steering A New Method for Minimizing the Doppler Centroid*, IEEE Geoscience and Remote Sensing Letters, 2 (2), pp. 141-145, 2005.
- FRITZ T., SCHÄTTLER B.: TerraSAR-L Basic Product Specification, Vol. 1: Level 1b Products, Vol. 2: Level 0 Products, TS-RS-DLR-SY-0001, Issue 3.2, 18 Mar. 2005.
- GILL E., RUNGE H.: *Tight formation flying for an along-track SAR interferometer*, Acta Astronautica, 55 (3-9), pp. 473-485, 2004.
- HEAS P., DATCU M.: Modelling Trajectory of Dynamic Clusters in Image Time-Series for Spatio-Temporal Reasoning, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 43 (7), pp. 1635-1647, 2005.
- HINZ S., MEYER F., BAMLER R.: Traffic Monitoring with Spaceborne SAR Theory, Simulations, and Experiments, Computer Vision and Image Understanding, 2006/07.
- HOLZNER J., BAMLER R.: *Burst-Mode and ScanSAR Interferometry*, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 40 (9), pp. 1917-1934, 2002.
- HOOPER A., ZEBKER H., SEGALL P., KAMPES B.: A new method for measuring deformation on volcanoes and other natural terrains using InSAR persistent scatterers, Geophysical Research Letters, 31 (L23611), DOI: 10.1029/2004GL 021737, 2004.
- HORSTMANN J., SCHILLER H., SCHULZ-STELLENFLETH J., LEHNER S.: *Global Wind Speed Retrieval From SAR*, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 41 (10/1), pp. 2277-2286, 2003.
- HORSTMANN J., KOCH W., LEHNER S.: Ocean wind fields retrieved from the advanced synthetic aperture radar aboard ENVISAT, Ocean Dynamics, 54 (6), pp. 570-576, 2004.
- HORWATH M., R. DIETRICH M. BÄßLER U. NIXDORF D. STEIN-HAGE D. FRITZSCHE V. DAMM G. REITMAYR: Nivlisen, an Antarctic Ice Shelf in Dronning Maud Land: Geodetic-Glaciological Results From a Combined Analysis of Ice Thickness, Ice Surface Height and Ice Flow Observations, J. Glaciol. 52 (176), pp. 17-30, 2006.
- HUBIG M., SUCHANDT S., ADAM N.: A class of solution-invariant transformations of cost functions for minimum cost flow phase unwrapping, Journal of the Optical Society of America A, 21 (10), pp. 1975-1987, 2004.
- KAMPES B., HANSSEN R.: Ambiguity resolution for Permanent Scatterer Interferometry, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 42 (11), pp. 2446-2453, 2004.

- KAMPES B.: Radar Interferometry. Persistent Scatterer Technique, Remote Sensing and Digital Image Processing, 12, Springer Verlag, 211 p., ISBN 1-4020-4576-X, 2006.
- LEHNER S.: *Radar Wave Measurements*, in: Kahma, K., Hauser, D., Krogstad, H.E., Lehner, S., Monbaliu, J.A.J., Wyatt, L.R. [Eds]: Measuring and Analysing the Directional Spectra of Ocean Waves, COST Office, pp. 117-122, ISBN 92-898-0003-8, 2005.
- LEHNER S., HOJA D., SCHULZ-STELLENFLETH J.: SAR Data Analysis, in: Kahma, K., Hauser, D., Krogstad, H.E., Lehner, S., Monbaliu, J.A.J., Wyatt, L.R. [Eds.]: Measuring and Analysing the Directional Spectra of Ocean Waves, COST Office, pp. 417-439, ISBN 92-898-0003-8, 2005.
- MAIRE C., DATCU M.: Earth Observation Image and DEM Information Aggregation for Realistic 3-D Visualization of Natural Landscapes, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 43 (11), pp. 2676-2683, 2005.
- MEYER F., HINZ S., LAIKA A., WEIHING D., BAMLER R.: Performance Analysis of the TerraSAR-X Traffic Monitoring Concept, ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing, 61 (3-4), Dec. 2006a.
- MEYER F., HINZ S., MÜLLER R., PALUBINSKAS G., LAUX C., RUNGE H.: *Towards Traffic Monitoring with TerraSAR-X*, Canadian Journal of Remote Sensing, 2006b.
- MEYER F., BAMLER R., JAKOWSKI N., FRITZ T.: The Potential of Low-Frequency SAR Systems for Mapping Ionospheric TEC Distributions, IEEE Geoscience and Remote Sensing Letters, 3 (4), pp. 560-564, 2006c.
- MOREIRA A., KRIEGER G., WERNER M., HOUNAM D., RIEGGER S., SETTELMEYER E., 2004 TANDEM-X: A TerraSAR-X Add-On Satellite for Single Pass SAR Interferometry, Proceedings of IGARSS 2004, Anchorage.
- NIEDERMEIER A., HOJA D., LEHNER S.: Topography and morphodynamics in the German Bight using SAR and optical remote sensing data, Ocean Dynamics, 55 (2), pp. 100-109, 2005a.
- NIEDERMEIER A., NIETO-BORGE J. C., LEHNER S., SCHULZ-STELLENFLETH J.: A Wavelet based Algorithm to estimate Ocean Wave Group Parameters from Radar Images, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 43 (2), pp. 327-336, 2005b.
- PALUBINSKAS G., DATCU M.: Information fusion approach for the data classification: an example for ERS-1/2 InSAR data, International Journal of Remote Sensing, 2006.
- Palubinskas G., Runge H., Reinartz P.: Measurement of radar signatures of passenger cars: airborne SAR multi-frequency and polarimetric experiment, IEE Proceedings Radar, Sonar & Navigation, 2006.
- QUARTULLI M., DATCU M.: Information fusion for scene understanding from interferometric SAR data in urban environments, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 41 (9/1), pp. 1976-1985, 2003.
- QUARTULLI M., DATCU M.: Stochastic Geometrical Modelling for Urban Scene Understanding from a Single SAR Intensity Image, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 42 (9), pp. 1996-2004, 2004.
- RABUS B., EINEDER M., ROTH A., BAMLER R.: *The Shuttle Radar Topography Mission (SRTM) A New Class of Digital Elevation Models Acquired by Spaceborne Radar*, ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing, 57 (4), pp. 241-262, 2003.
- RICKLEFS K., LEHNER S., RAUSCH J.: Analysis of Morphological Changes in a Part of the German Wadden Sea: A Comparison of Radar, Optical and In-Situ Topographic Data, Die Küste, 69, pp. 379-391, 2005.

- ROMEISER R., BREIT H., EINEDER M., RUNGE H., FLAMANT P., DE JONG K., VOGELZANG J.: Current Measurements by SAR Along-Track Interferometry from a Space Shuttle, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 43 (10), pp. 2315-2324, 2005.
- RUNGE H., FLAMANT P., DE JONG K., VOGELZANG J.: Current Measurements by SAR Along-Track Interferometry from a Space Shuttle, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 43 (10), pp. 2315-2324, 2005.
- SCHÄTTLER B., ZINK M., FRITZ T., EINEDER M., BREIT H.: *The TerraSAR-L Basic Product Tree*, in: Proc. IEEE International Geoscience and Remote Sensing Symposium (IGARSS), pp. 4539-4542, 2004.
- SCHNEIDERHAN T., LEHNER S., SCHULZ-STELLENFLETH J., HORSTMANN J.: Comparison of offshore wind park sites using SAR wind measurement techniques, Meteorological Applications, 12 (02), pp. 101-110, 2005.
- SCHULZ-STELLENFLETH J., LEHNER S.: Measurement of 2-D Sea Surface Elevation Fields using Complex Synthetic Aperture Radar Data, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 42 (6), pp. 1149-1160, 2004.
- SCHULZ-STELLENFLETH J., LEHNER S.: A Noise Model for Estimated Synthetic Aperture Radar Look Cross Spectra Acquired Over the Ocean, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 43 (7), pp. 1443-1452, 2005.
- SCHULZ-STELLENFLETH J., LEHNER S., HOJA D.: A parametric scheme for the retrieval of two-dimensional ocean wave spectra from synthetic aperture radar look cross spectra, Journal of Geophysical Research, 110 (C05004), DOI: 10.1029/2004JC002822, 2005.
- SCHULZ-STELLENFLETH J., KÖNIG T., LEHNER S.: An Empirical Approach for the Retrieval of Integral Ocean Wave Parameters from Synthetic Aperture Radar Data, Journal of Geophysical Research, 2006.
- SIEGMUND R., BAO M., LEHNER S., MAYERLE R.: First Demonstration of Surface Currents Imaged by Hybrid Along and Cross Track Interferometric Synthetic Aperture Radar, IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 42 (3), pp. 511-519, 2004.
- SHAROV A.I., GLAZOVSKY A.F., MEYER F.: Survey of glacial dynamics in Novaya Zemlya using satellite radar interferometer, Zeitschrift für Gletscherkunde und Glazialgeologie, 38, (1), pp. 1-19, 2003.
- STANGL M., WERNINGHAUS R., SCHWEIZER B., FISCHER C., BRANDFASS M., MITTERMAYER J., BREIT H.: *TerraSAR-X Technologies and First Results*, IEE Proceedings Radar, Sonar & Navigation, 153 (2), pp. 86-95, 2006.
- WENDT A.: Untersuchungen zu gezeitenbedingten Höhenänderungen des subglazialen Lake Vostok, Antarktika. Berichte zur Polar- und Meeresforschung, Band 511, Alfred-Wegener-Institut für Polar- und Meeresforschung Bremerhaven, 2005.
- WENDT A., R. DIETRICH J. WENDT M. FRITSCHE V. LUKIN A. YUSKEVICH A. KOKHANOV A. SENATOROV K. SHIBUYA AND K. DOI: *The response of the subglacial Lake Vostok, Antarctica, to tidal and atmospheric pressure forcing.* Geophysical Journal International, 161: 41--49, doi:10.1111/j. 1365-246X.2005.02575.x, 2005.
- WERNER C., STREICHER J., REITEBUCH O., NAGEL E., SCHNEIDER-HAN T., KÖNIG T., LEHNER S., BANAKH V.A., FALITS A.V., DABAS A., DELVILLE P.: Wind and Turbulence Measurements Over Sea by Doppler Lidar and SAR, Atmospheric and Oceanic Optics, 17 (8), pp. 576-583, 2004.

Applications in Engineering

W. SCHWARZ¹, W. NIEMEIER²

Introduction

The period 2003 – 2007 is dominated by two developments: The stronger impact of powerful optical measuring systems like laserscanners and lasertrackers on conceptual developments and their applications in different areas of engineering and the concept of integrating sensors and to use them for more complex tasks like guidance of construction machines and kinematic applications.

These developments imply more sophisticated concepts for data processing, their adequate quality assessment and adopted data analysis tools, where non-parametric approaches have got importance.

Laserscanner and Lasertracker

The strong developments in geometry capture systems with the ability of continuous scanning (Laserscanners) or tracking (Lasertrackers) have initiated various activities for the analysis of these new instruments including quality assessment and calibration routines, development of processing algorithms to achieve results in an almost automatic procedure and finally their application in various fields of engineering.

The actual status of the terrestrial laserscanning technique is given in STAIGER and WUNDERLICH (2006). An overview on actual algorithmic developments and practical applications can be found in the proceedings of the national DVW-Seminars on Terrestrial Laserscanning (BARTH et al. 2005, SCHÄFER and NIEMEIER 2006).

The accuracy in the determination of geometrical structures with the available lasersanners is a very important task. Therefore Wehmann (2007) is going to set-up a test field for this purpose. Furthermore results of different engineering investigations are presented in Kersten et al. (2005), Sternberg et al. (2005).

HEUNECKE and NIEMEIER (2004a and b) have discussed the potential of these new measuring systems and proposed a change of the paradigma in engineering geodesy, caused by these new developments.

In the future Laserscanners will be set up also for kinematic applications, for example for the monitoring of wind power plants, cf. HESSE et al. (2006), KUTTERER and HESSE (2006).

Positioning of Kinematic Objects

The research focus was on the development of modular low-cost multisensor systems. A Kalman filter based on a non-accelerated circle drive that integrates DGPS, odometers, gyroscope and optical speed and distance sensor was developed. The speciality is the use of a measurement quantity as regulating variable. The filter was used for other sensor combinations, too. The stochastic modelling of coloured GPS measurement noise within the Kalman filter is investigated by EICHHORN (2005). The evaluation of the system and the sensor integration is carried out by methods of sensitivity analysis RAMM (2006), SCHWIEGER (2006), RAMM and SCHWIEGER (2004).

The integration of different sensors (coupling and integration with GPS; INS, Inclinometers) including the georeferencing is the topic of the investigations of NEUNER et al. (2004), KUHLMANN and EICHHORN (2003).

Further developments of the kinematic multi-sensorsystems KiSS and MoSES (GRÄFE et. al. (2004) for the purpose of the surveying of railtracks were pointed out by HEISTER (2007).

A similar multi-sensor-systems will be applied in precision farming, see SIEMS and KUHLMANN (2006), KUHLMANN and SIEMS (2007).

Calibration and Sensor Examination

Reflections for a general check of GPS-receiver-systems are presented in HEISTER (2006). Possibilities for calibration of precision levelling rods will be addressed in HEISTER (2006), HEISTER et al. (2005), HEISTER and SCHAUERTE (2005). A new CCD-based technique for the calibration of levelling rods is published in WASMEIER et al. (2006).

In kinematic applications the most ambitious aim is to determine the time delay between all included sensors when observing moving objects. Because of the high accuracy demands, in some cases it is not possible to generate an even more precise reference for the measurements. Therefore, self-calibration methods, accompanied by concurrent calibration processes, are developed and applied, for example in the angle encoder calibration (DEPENTHAL 2006, 2007).

¹ Willfried Schwarz: Professur Geodäsie und Photogrammetrie, Bauhaus Universität Weimar, D - 99423 Weimar, Germany, Tel. +49 - 3643 - 58 45 30, Fax +49 - 3643 - 58 45 34, e-mail willfried.schwarz@bauing.uni-weimar.de

Wolfgang Niemeier: Institut für Geodäsie und Photogrammetrie, Technische Universität Braunschweig, D - 38108 Braunschweig, Germany, Tel. +49 - 531 - 391 74 73, Fax +49 - 531 - 391 74 99, e-mail w.niemeier@tu-braunschweig.de

The stability of temperature fields in laboratories is important for the quality of the measurements carried out. In ESCHELBACH (2007) some investigations are published.

Analysis Methods and Quality Assessment

To model the behaviour of a bridge in MIIMA and NIEMEIER (2004), concepts of Fuzzy-Process-Modelling and Artificial Neural Networks are successfully applied. The derived model of behaviour concerning the structure has been proved to serve for a prognosis for a limited time span.

The implementation of Neuro-Fuzzy-Techniques for modelling the deformations of a lock is pointed out by BOEHM and KUTTERER (2006).

The automated shape recognition of laser scanned deformable objects is presented in HESSE and KUTTERER (2006). ELING (2006) has developed an approach to setup a complete deformation analysis using laserscanning data.

An introduction in the theory of the uncertainty of measurement is given by Heister (2005). The use of an intervalbased description of measurement uncertainties due to remaining systematic effects is the topic of SCHÖN and KUTTERER (2006). In NEUMANN and KUTTERER (2007) congruence tests and outlier detection are extended with respect to observation imprecision.

On-Site Recording in Architecture and Cultural Heritage

Research and development were focused on new hardware and software, of which the primary use are on-site recording in achitecture and in cultural heritage. Progress has been made as far as the integration of cameras into reflectorless-measuring motorized total stations is concerned. New measuring-methods have been developed and improvements have been made in the field of monument-documentation and the establishment of sustainable networks in monuments and sites for architectural research and for deformation measurements SCHERER (2004).

The new recording method of phototacheometry has been developed by SCHERER (2006). It combines elements of both tacheometry and photogrammetry: General qualities of geometric primitives are simply defined by tacheometric means, while precise object-describing-points are defined via the intersection of image rays with the tacheometrically pre-defined geometry. An excellent degree of automation, control as well as general work economy are achieved resulting in visualisation and animation of the photorealistic and geometrically correct model in the field.

Modern digital surveying and documentation methods should be adapted for an optimal use in the field of building conservation. An overview about the specific demands on building documentation and an optimized documentation strategy is given by WEFERLING (2005). Deformation measurements at historical buildings determines STERN-BERG (2006) with terrestrial laserscanners.

Monitoring of Constructions

The automatic determination of deformations of bridges in real time poses challenges in the measuring techniques and in the analysis methods. In SCHWARZ (2003) first results of investigations were pointed out to determine vertical deformation during loading experimentals using methods of digital close range photogrammetry. In slow-developing processes the vertical deformation will be detected with hydrostatically measurement systems. SCHWARZ (2004) introduces a new method in detecting the water surface without any contact by the signal propagation delay of ultrasonic signals.

With the detection of simulated vibrations the actual state of bridges can be evaluated. Using laserinterferometer it is possible to measure the vertical deformation of bridges with high accuracy (SCHWARZ 2006).

The continuous application of an automated total station with target recognition for long-term monitoring of a bridge is presented in HEINERT and NIEMEIER (2007), emphasising aspects of an unstable instrument support and the detection and elimination of systematic effects in the time series.

Faseroptical sensors are adapted to determine the deformation of buildings. In SCHWARZ (2006) the concept of a faseroptical deflectometer for surveying boreholes is introduced. FOPPE et al. (2006) present an autonomous permanent automatic monitoring system with Robot-Tacheometers. The determination of local deformations of highway bridges is the topic of the publication of SCHÄFER (2006). KUHLMANN (2003) carried out studies to temperature induced deformation of a jointless bridge.

Guidance of Construction Machines

The guidance of construction machines implies great demands on the measuring technique and the ruling algorithms. Due to the individuality of construction sites a toolbox with individual modules is developed, that enables to dispose individual automation systems in a simple way by using its "contained expert knowledge". The modular system is developed with a tachymeter as sensor and a model truck (scale 1 : 14). On the basis of this simulator investigations regarding control and filter algorithms were carried out by GLÄSER (2005), SCHWIEGER and BEETZ (2007).

The control of the orientation of the traverses in tunnel projects is an urgent task. Up to now gyroscopes are used. In NEUHIERL et al. (2006) a new method is presented using an inertial system for the transfer of the directions.

SU et al. (2006) pointed out research of applications for mobile radio Indoor-GPS.

Integration of Measurement Systems into Construction Processes

Methods to automatically integrate measurement systems into construction processes in automatic or semi-automatic way are investigated by MÖHLENBRING and SCHWIEGER (2006). A special focus is directed on the quality assurance and quality safeguarding by optimal use of measurement

procedures and surveying instruments to fulfil quality requirements respectively assembly demands. The research is focussed in the setting out of slab tracks for highspeed railways MÖHLENBRINK (2004).

Aspects to integrate a continuous geodetic monitoring system into a construction task are discussed by NIEMEIER (2006) and the use of real-time geometric displacements is a general steering process for a complex tunnel is outlined

Industrial Surveying

Although in metrology the working space up to 30 m is called scale metrology, from the geodetic point of view this range is related to "low range". Because there is a gap between industry surveying (dealing with working spaces up to 2 m and coordinate measuring machines) and engineering surveying, solutions for all measuring tasks are worked out up to 30 m with an uncertainty demand of u_{95} = 10 μ m/m (2 sigma). Furthermore, there are – more or less – no solutions for surveying of (fast) moving objects. Therefore, the focus of research is to develop methods for trajectory determination of objects moving with velocities up to 5 m/s. Uncertainty demands are up to u_{68} = 40 μ m (2 sigma) and time assignment is 1 μ s HENNES (2006).

The demands on the accuracies for alignment of particle accelerators are partially extremly high. In ALBERT and SCHWARZ (2004) different methods for the alignment are discussed especially for the linear colliders.

- ALBERT J., SCHWARZ W.: Messtechnische Entwicklungen für die Zukunftsprojekte "Linearbeschleuniger". In: Ingensand, H. (Hrsg.): Ingenieurvermessung 2004, Zürich 2004.
- BARTH W., FOPPE K., SCHÄFER TH. (EDS.) 2005: Terrestrisches Laserscanning (TLS) Ein geodätisches Messverfahren mit Zukunft. DVW-Schriftenreihe, vol. 48.
- BOEHM S., KUTTERER H.: Modelling the Deformations of a Lock by Means of Neuro Fuzzy Techniques. XXIII. International FIG Congress, München, 2006 (CD-ROM).
- ELING D.: Terrestrisches Laserscanning für die Deformationsanalyse an Talsperren. Workshop Messtechnische Überwachung von Stauanlagen., Wiss. Zeitschrift der Hochschule Mittweida, Nr. 1, 31–40, 2006.
- DEPENTHAL C.: Automatisierte Kalibrierung von Richtungsmesssystemen in rotativen Direktantrieben. AVN Heft 8/9 S. 305-309, 2006.
- DEPENTHAL C.: Direktantriebe absolut positioniert Ein Beitrag zur Kalibrierung rotativer Messsysteme in Direktantrieben. Antriebstechnik Heft 1, 2007.
- EICHHORN A.: Ein Beitrag zur Identifikation von dynamischen Strukturmodellen mit Methoden der adaptiven KALMAN-Filterung. Deutsche Geod. Komm., Reihe C, Heft 585, 2005.
- ESCHELBACH C.: Störanfälligkeit geodätischer Präzisionsmessungen durch lokale Temperaturschwankungen. Beitrag zum 15. Internationalen Ingenieurvermessungskurs, 17.-20. April 2007, Graz 2007.
- FOPPE K., BARTH W., PREIS S.: Autonomous Permanent Automatic Monitoring System with Robot-Tacheometers. XIII. International FIG Congress, Munich, 8.-13. Oktober 2006.

- GLÄSER A.: A Modular System for Guidance and Control Applications for Construction Machines. In: Grün/Kahmen (Eds.): 7th Conference on Optical 3-D Measurement Techniques, Volume I, pp. 307-316, Vienna 2005.
- GRÄFE G., CASPARY W., HEISTER H., KLEMM J., LANG M.: Erfahrungen bei der kinematischen Erfassung von Verkehrswegen mit MoSES. In: Ingensand, H.: Ingenieurvermessung 2004 14th International Course in Engineering Surveying ETH Zürich Beiträge Contributions. Reprozentrale ETH Zürich, ISBN 3-906467-46-5, S. 405-410, 2004.
- Heinert M., Niemeier W. (2007): From fully automated observations to neural network model inference: The Bridge "Fallersleben Gate" in Brunswick, Germany 1999-2006. J. Applied Geodesy, vol. 1, de Gruyter, in press
- HEISTER H., LIEBL W., PINK S., RIESEN H.-U.: *RACER ein kinematisches System zur Gleisvermessung*. In: F. Brunner (Hrsg.) Ingenieurvermessung 2007, Graz 2007.
- HEISTER H.: Systemprüfung von GPS-Empfangssystemen. Allgemeine Vermessungsnachrichten (AVN), S. 162-168, 2006.
- HEISTER H., WOSCHITZ H., BRUNNER F. K.: *Präzisionsnivellierlatten, Komponenten- oder Systemkalibrierung?* Allgemeine Vermessungsnachrichten (AVN), S. 233-237, 2005.
- HEISTER H., SCHAUERTE W.: *Der Ringversuch 2003/2004 zur Kalibrierung von Präzisionsnivellierlatten.* Allgemeine Vermessungsnachrichten (AVN), S. 221-228, 2005.
- HEISTER H.: Zur Messunsicherheit im Vermessungswesen (I). Géodésie/Mensuration, Geomatik Schweiz, S. 604-607, 2005
- HEISTER H.: Zur Messunsicherheit im Vermessungswesen (II). Géodésie/Mensuration, Geomatik Schweiz, S. 6070-673, 2005.
- HENNES M.: Präzises und kinematisches Prüfen Möglichkeiten der Präzisions-High-Speed-Messbahn des Geodätischen Instituts der Universität Karlsruhe. ZfV, 6/2006, S. 353-358.
- HESSE C., HEER R., HORST S., NEUNER H.: A Concept for Monitoring Wind Energy Turbines with Geodetic Techniques. In: Kahmen H.; Chrzanowski A. (Eds.): 3rd IAG Symposium on Geodesy for Geotechnical and Struktural Engineering, Austria, 2006 (CD-ROM).
- HESSE C., KUTTERER H. (2006): Automated Shape Recognition of Laser Scanned Deformable Objects. In: Gil/Sanso (Eds): Geodetic Deformation Monitoring From Geophysical to Engineering Roles, Jaén, Spain, 2005, IAG Symposia series, No. 131, Springer.
- HEUNECKE O., NIEMEIER W. (2004a): Paradigmenwechsel bei der Auswertung ingenieurgeodätischer Messungen. In: Ingenieurvermessung 2004, ETH Zürich, p. 131-142
- HEUNECKE O., NIEMEIER W. (2004b): *Potenziale geodätischer Messverfahren für das Bauwesen*. In: Interdiszipl. Messaufgaben im Bauwesen. DVW Schriftenreihe, vol 46, S. 43-56
- KERSTEN TH., STERNBERG H., MECHELKE K.: Investigations into the accuracy Behaviour of the Terrestrial Laser Scanning System Mensi GS 100. In: Optical 3-D Measurement Techniques VII, Gruen/Kahmen (Eds.), Vienna 2005, Vol. I, pp. 122-131, 2005.
- KUHLMANN H.: Bestimmung der temperaturinduzierten Bewegung einer fugenlosen Brücke. GESA-Symposium 2003, VDI-Bericht 1757, VDI-Verlag, Düsseldorf 2003.
- KUHLMANN H., EICHHORN A.: Positionsbestimmung von Pkw mit Sensoren der Serienausstattung. POSNAV 2003, DGON-Symposium Positionierung und Navigation, Bonn 2003.
- KUHLMANN H., HEISTER H.: Steering problems and solutions during the construction of roads. 3rd IAG Symposium on

- Geodesy for Geotechnical and Structural Engineering, Austria 2006.
- KUHLMANN H., SIEMES M.: Nutzung eines Multi-Sensor-Systems mit Kalman-Filter für die Bestimmung von Längsbewegungen einer Landmaschine in der Präzisionslandwirtschaft. 15. Internationaler Kurs für Ingenieurvermessung, Graz 2007.
- KUTTERER H., HESSE C.: *High-speed laser scanning for near real-time monitoring of structural deformations*. In: Tregoning/Rizos (Eds.): Dynamic Planet. IAG Symposia, Vol. 130, Springer, 776–781, 2006.
- MIIMA J.-B., NIEMEIER W. (2004): Adapting neural networks for modelling structural behaviour in geodetic deformation monitoring. ZfV, vol 129, p. 160-174
- MÖHLENBRINK W., SCHWIEGER V.: Navigation and Control of Construction Processes. Proceedings of XXIII. International FIG Congress, München, Deutschland, 8.-13. Oktober 2006.
- MÖHLENBRINK W.: High-Speed-Track Köln-Rhein-Main Robot Tacheometers for semi-automatic Construction Processes. Proceedings on 3rd International Conference on Engineering Surveying, Bratislava, Slowakei, 11.-13. November 2004.
- Neuhierl Th., Schnädelbach K., Wunderlich Th., Ingensand H., Ryf A.: *How to Transfer Geodetic Network Orientation through Deep Vertical Shafts An Inertial Approach.* XIII. International FIG Congress, Munich 8.-13. Oktober 2006.
- NEUNER H., HEER R., HESSE C.: Kombination verschiedener geodätischer Sensoren zur Überwachung von Kaimauern. In: Schwieger/ Foppe (Red.): Kinematische Messmethoden Vermessung in Bewegung. Schriftenreihe DVW, Band 45, Wißner, Augsburg, S. 185–214, 2004.
- NEUNER H., KUTTERER H.: On The Detection Of Change-Points In Structural Deformation Analysis. Journal of Applied Geodesy, de Gruyter, London und New York (akzeptiert), 2007.
- NIEMEIER W. (2006): Geodetic Techniques for the Navigation, Guidance and Control of Construction Processes. Proc. 3rd IAG Symposium Geodesy for Geotechnical and Structural Engineering, Austria
- RAMM K.: Enhanced Kinematic Positioning Methods by Shaping Filter Augmentation. 3rd IAG International Symposium on Geotechnical and Structural Engineering Austria, 2006.
- RAMM K., SCHWIEGER V.: Multisensorortung für Kraftfahrzeuge. In: Kinematische Messmethoden – Vermessung in Bewegung. Beiträge zum 58. DVW-Seminar am 17. und 18. Februar 2004 in Stuttgart, Wißner Verlag, Augsburg, 2004.
- SCHÄFER M., NIEMEIER W. (EDS.) 2006: *Terrestrisches Laser-scanning 2006 (TLS 2006)*. DVW-Schriftenreihe, Bd. 51, Wißner-Verlag
- SCHÄFER TH., PENKA E., ZILCH K, WUNDERLICH TH.: Efficient Local Deformation Recognition on Highway Bridges. XIII. International FIG Congress, Munich, 8.-13. Oktober 2006.
- SCHERER M.: Intelligent scanning with robot-tacheometer and image-processing a low cost alternative to 3D-laser scanning? Conference Proceedings FIG Working Week Athens, Greece 2004 (CD-ROM).
- SCHERER M.: Photo-Tacheometry Recording Geometry and Creating a 3D-Model On Site and in One Step The 7th VAST International Symposium on Virtual Reality, Archaeology and Cultural Heritage. Cyprus 2006. In: The evolution of Information Communication Technology in Cultural Heritage, EPOCH Publication, Nicosia 2006, S. 181-185.

- SCHÖN S., KUTTERER H.: GPS Monitoring Networks: Interval-Based Description of Measurement Uncertainties due to remaining Systematics. In: Kahmen/Chrzanowski (Eds.): 3rd IAG Symposium on Geodesy for Geotechnical and Structural Engineering. Austria, 2006.
- SCHWARZ W.: Online-Verformungsbestimmungen von Brückenbauwerken. In: Tagungsband GESA-Symposium 2003, 12. und 13. Juni 2003 in Braunschweig, VDI-Berichte 1757, Seite 395 bis 402.
- SCHWARZ W.: Hydrostatisches Messsystem mit Ultraschall. In: Wasserwirtschaft 94 (2004) 1-2, Seite 61-64.
- SCHWARZ W.: Konzeption eines faseroptischen Bohrlochdeflektometers. In: Messen in der Geotechnik 2006; Mitteilung des Instituts für Grundbau und Bodenmechanik der Technischen Universität Braunschweig, Heft Nr. 82, Seite 287-300, Braunschweig 2006.
- SCHWARZ W.: Untersuchungen zum Schwingungsverhalten von Brückenbauwerken mittels Laserinterferometer. In: VDI-Berichte 1941 "Baudynamik", Seite 155-168; VDI-Fachtagung Baudynamik am 17./18.05.2006 in Kassel.
- Schwieger V., Beetz A.: Optimierung von Regelalgorithmen zur Baumaschinensteuerung am Beispiel eines Simulators. Beiträge zum 15. Internationalen Kurs für Ingenieurvermessung, Graz, 17.-20.04.2007.
- SCHWIEGER V.: Sensitivity Analysis as a General Tool for Model Optimisation Examples for Trajectory Estimation. Proceedings on 3rd IAG International Symposium on Geotechnical and Structural Engineering and 12th International Symposium on Deformation Measurements, Baden, Österreich, 22.-24.05.2006.
- SIEMES M., KUHLMANN H.: Multisensorsystems in Precision Farming an Example for Mechanical Weed Control. 5th Turkish German Joint Geodetic Days, Berlin, 2006.
- STERNBERG H., KERSTEN TH., CONSEIL N.: Untersuchungen des terrestrischen Laserscanners Mensi GS 100 Einfluss unterschiedlicher Oberflächeneigenschaften auf die Punktbestimmung. Photogrammetrie, Laserscanning, Optische 3D-Messtechnik Beiträge der Oldenburger 3D-Tage 2005, Th. Lohmann (Hrsg.), Wichmann Verlag, Heidelberg, 2005.
- STERNBERG, H.: Deformation Measurements at Historical Buildings with Terrestrial Laserscanners. International Archives of Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences, Volume XXXVI, Part 5, Editors: H.-G. Maas, D. Schneider, Peer-Reviewed Proceedings of the ISPRS Commission V Symposium "Image Engineering and Vision Metrology", Dresden, Germany, 25 27 September, pp. 303-308, 2006.
- Su Ch., Liu Y., Wunderlich Th.: Research of Possibility for Mobile Radio Indoor-GPS. Geomatics and Spatial Information Technology, Vol. 29, No. 2, China, 2006.
- WASMEIER P., FOPPE K.: A new CCD-based technique fort the calibration of levelling rods. Proceedings of the XIII. International FIG Congress, Munich, 8.-13. Oktober 2006.
- WEFERLING U.: Randbedingungen und Anwendungspotenziale moderner Baufaufnahmemethoden. In: Bruschke A. (Hrsg.): Bauaufnahme in der Denkmalpflege. MONUDOCthema 02, Fraunhofer IRB Verlag, 2005, ISBN 3-8167-6460-1, S 69-77
- WEHMANN W., VAN ZYL C., KRAMER H., ZIMMERMANN R., WIDIGER D.: Einrichtung eines Prüffeldes zur Genauigkeitsbestimmung von Laserscannern und Untersuchung des Scanners LMS-Z360i der Firma Riegl in diesem Testfeld. In: Zeitschrift für Vermessungswesen 132, Heft 3/2007, 2007, Augsburg.

Navigation

S. SCHÖN¹, B. EISSFELLER²

Motivation

During the last years, navigation-related topics such as car navigation and location based services entered into every-day live. Also in geodesy, navigation-related issues become more and more relevant. Especially, the advent of the European satellite navigation system Galileo as well as the availability of high sensitivity and software receivers open new applications and give challenging issues for research. Consequently, navigation is also going to take a larger place in the curricula of the German education in geodesy. KNICKMEYER (2003) gives here a comprehensive introduction for students.

Besides the classical application in platform orientation for aero gravimetry and aero photogrammetry or laser scanning, four outstanding fields of research can be distinguished: GNSS-receiver technology, indoor-positioning and navigation, sensor fusion such as GPS/INS-Integration, as well as applications to kinematic positioning, guidance and control. In the following we summarize the publications in each of the topics.

GNSS Receiver Technology

During the last years, major progresses were made in GNSS receiver technology. Especially the market demands (localisation based systems) and the legal conditions in the US (E 911) have pushed the developments of low cost and high sensitivity chips and receivers. Basic research was carried out to enable signal tracking even in harsh environments and with low signal strengths.

Besides an implementation of the whole acquisition and tracking chain in hardware, all major processing steps can be realised in software (software receiver). Due to the increase of processing power, they are now ready for the direct signal processing, cf. HEIN et al. (2006), LÜCK et al. (2005), PANY and EISSFELLER (2005), PANY et al. (2003a,b, 2004a,b, 2005a, 2006), SCHMID et al. (2005), and WON et al. (2006a-c). In software receivers, FFT-techniques can be used for the signal acquisition (SICRAMAZ AYAZET AL, 2006) enabling a performance that can be compared to massive parallel correlations. In addition, software receivers offer a large playground to develop new receiver designs and tracking techniques like vector delay lock loops (PANY et al. 2005c, PANY and EISSFELLER, 2006), multi-correlators (PANY et al. 2006b), maximum likelihood estimators (MLE) (Won et al, 2006a,b,c), or algorithms for bit synchronisation (ANGHILERI 2006) or for low sample rates (PANY and EISSFELLER, 2003).

On the other hand, inverting the principle of software receivers, dedicated *GNSS signal simulators* can be developed (e.g. Pósfay et al. 2005). Winkel (2003) implemented an end-to-end simulation to take all relevant features for the performance of GNSS receiver into account, especially non-linearities, stochastic processes and the highly complex boundary conditions generated by the interaction of the signal with the environment. In combination with software receiver, the tracking and positioning performance can be analysed a closed loop tests for different harsh tracking conditions, Kaniuth et al. (2004a,b).

The advent of the European Galileo satellite navigation system and the changes in the signal structure that will be made during the GPS modernisation process like, e.g., using multiplexed binary offset carrier (MBOC) modulation, necessitated and stimulated the development of adequate Galileo test receivers and the investigation of new tracking techniques. AVILA-RODRIGUEZ et al. (2006b) analysed the new optimised spreading modulation. In addition, the integration with GPS was investigated (AVILA-RODRIGUEZ and PANY 2004, AVILA-RODRIGUEZ et al. 2004a-d, HEINRICHS et al. 2004, KANIUTH 2005a,b, Pany et al. 2004b). Besides using GNSS signals in the L-band, IRSIGLER et al. (2004) analysed the benefits for navigation from signals in the C-band.

The tracking process itself may suffer from high dynamics encountered by the receiver in some applications. Here, inertial navigation systems (INS) can be deeply coupled and integrated in the receiver to directly measure the dynamic and the resulting Doppler shifts in order to improve the tracking capabilities, PANY et al. (2005b).

SICRAMAZ AYAZ (2005) analysed differential acquisition methods by using Monte Carlo simulations and DISCHLER (2003) the dynamic error model of GNSS receivers, and SANROMÀ GÜIXENS et al. (2003) a new RTK receiver design.

Indoor-Positioning and Navigation

The new tracking technologies, namely the *high sensitivity receivers* and *software-receivers*, allow a tracking of GNSS signals with low signal strength and thus enable a GNNS-based indoor positioning (EISSFELLER et al. 2005a,b, KANIUTH et al. 2004a). PANY (2006) showed that storing

Steffen Schön: Leibniz Universität Hannover, Institut für Erdmessung, Schneiderberg 50, D-30167 Hannover, Germany, Tel. +49 - 511 - 762-3397, Fax +49 - 511 - 762-4006, e-mail schoen@ife.uni-hannover.de

² Bernd Eissfeller: Universität der Bundeswehr München, Institut für Erdmessung und Navigation, Werner-Heisenberg-Weg 39, D-85577 Neubiberg, Germany, Tel. +49 - 89 - 6004-3017, Fax +49 - 89 - 6004-3019, e-mail bernd.eissfeller@unibw.de

the digital GNSS signal instead of the "classical" observations (like code and phase data) allows using and integrating additional information during reprocessing with software receivers in post-processing. This is especially beneficial for situations with large signal obstructions and in high multipath environments. However, various open issues are still related to this topic such as the acquisition problematic in extremely severe conditions (AVILA-RODRI-GUEZ et al. 2004e, 2005) and the question of optimal GNSS Signals and codes for the indoor positioning for future GNSS (AVILA-RODRIGUEZ et al. 2006a).

Consequently alternative methods and positioning techniques such as wireless LAN are investigated (TEUBER 2006 a,b, TEUBER and HEIN 2005, EISSFELLER et al. 2004). This method is based on signal strength measurements from the WLAN access points.

GNSS/INS-Integration

For many navigation applications a GNSS-only solution is insufficient. Therefore, different sensors such as inertial navigation systems (INS) can be integrated in and combined with GNSS technique. The theoretical approaches and practical test for different INS GPS combinations were carried out by KREYE et al. 2004, SEIFERT and KLEUSBERG (2003, 2004) or DOROBANTU and GERLACH (2004a,b). Further investigations will be directed to integrate optical odometers.

On the other hand GPS and INS can be combined to determine the gravity field. The specific forces are measured by a high precision strap-down INS and the kinematical accelerations are derived using numerous differential GNSS observations, cf. KREYE et al. (2005). STÜRZE and BOEDECKER (2003) showed RMS differences of 3 mm in the altitude component of the same trajectory using different GPS receivers with different high sampling rates. A kinematic lift was developed to provide ground truth height variations for studying the system behaviour of the receivers. This way, it has been possible, e.g., to demonstrate the spectrum deficiency when sampling at 20 Hz instead of 50 Hz, or to carry out ARMA and system analyses (BOEDECKER and STÜRZE 2006). BOEDECKER 2005 proved that the fusion of attitude information from both multi antennae GPS and fibre optical gyros provide transformation parameters between sensor and navigation frame, long term stability and high value and time resolution.

GERLACH et al. (2005) carried out an INS/GPS car experiment in the German Alps for kinematical gravimetry. During ZUPTs an ordinary Scintrex gravimeter was used in parallel for validation. They estimated the accuracy of IMU, during static periods, of a few mGal.

Pseudolites

Pseudolites are GNSS signal emitters on the ground. They enable to improve the weak satellite geometry (e.g. caused by obstructions) and to strengthen thus the position determination, especially of the height component. Consequently, they play a key role for the development of GNSS-based

precise landing systems (BIBERGER 2006). The adequate error model for the pseudolite signal reception, especially on reflecting and conducting surfaces of air planes, are studied by BIBERGER (2006), TEUBER (2004) and BIBERGER et al. (2005, 2003a,b). In the context of approaches and landing different investigations were carried out for ground-based augmented systems (GBAS) (HECKER et al. 2006a,b) as well as for enhanced and synthetic vision (KORN and HECKER 2004a,b, HECKER et al. 2004, 2005) and communications (SCHÄNZER and FEUERLE, 2003)

For the real world tests of Galileo receivers, the German Galileo Test and Development Environment (GATE) in Berchtesgaden and the SeaGate at the Forschungshafen Rostock are dedicated test facilities which are based on pseudolite technology.

Applications to kinematic positioning, guidance and control

Within the project Rudy (Regionale Unternehmensübergreifende Dynamisierung von Fahrplaninformation, Buchung und Betrieb im ÖPNV) a geo data based positioning technique was established for public transport. During the test in Ulm with 4 public busses equipped with GPRS technique and a car navigation system, the benefits of the areawide positioning were shown for the planning of time tables, the light-signal prioritisation, the monitoring of buses and the guidance of vehicles in the case of accident, cf. BETTERMANN (2004a,b), BETTERMANN and KAUFMANN (2004) or SCHOLLMEYER et al. (2004).

Do-iT (Datenoptimierung für integrierte Telematik) is a project to improve the acquisition and prediction of traffic state on and apart from federal motorways. The vehicles' trajectories are determined with signal strength measurements of mobile phone data (Floating Phone Data, FPD) available within the GSM network, and map aiding algorithms on digital road map, cf. RAMM ET AL (2006) or WILTSCHKO et al. (2006).

SCHÜLER (2005) analysed the high-precision kinematic GPS positioning of buoys from IGS and EUREF networks stations to determine the sea-surface height at the time of cross over of ENVISAT satellite for the calibration of its on-board instruments. BÖDER (2006) integrated INS and GPS for real-time marine and hydrographical applications in order to overcome data gaps in the GPS time series.

BLUMENBACH (2004, 2005) and BLUMENBACH and HENKE (2005) investigated the monitoring and the description of the dynamics of ski jumpers.

Bibliography

NAVITEC = ESA Workshop on Satellite Navigation User Equipment Technologies

ANGHILERI M. (2006): An Algorithm for Bit Synchronization and Signal Tracking in Software GNSS Receivers, Proc. ION GNSS 2006, Fort Worth, Texas

AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A, PANY T. (2004): A combined Galileo/ GPS receiver architecture for consumer market applications, Proc. NAVITEC 2004, Noordwijk, The Netherlands

- AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A., PANY T., EISSFELLER B. (2004a): *A theoretical analysis of acquisition algorithms for indoor positioning*, Proc. NAVITEC 2004, Noordwijk, The Netherlands
- AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A., KANIUTH R., PANY T., EISSFELLER B. (2004b): Enabling Location Based Services with a Combined Galileo/GPS Receiver Architecture, Proc. ION GNSS 2004, Long Beach, California
- AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A., PANY T., EISSFELLER B. (2004c): Galileo/GPS receiver architecture for high sensitivity acquisition, 2004 International Symposium on Signals, Systems, and Electronics ISSSE 2004, Linz, Austria
- AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A., KANIUTH R., PANY T., EISSFELLER B. (2004d): Combined Galileo/GPS Architecture for Enhanced Sensitivity Reception, Journal of Electronics and Communications AEUE 51(1):1-8
- AVILA RODRIGUEZ J.-A., PANY T., EISSFELLER B. (2004e): Presentation – A theoretical analysis of acquisition algorithms for indoor positioning, 2nd ESA Workshop on Satellite Navigation User Equipment Technologies NAVI-TEC 2004, Noordwijk, The Netherlands
- AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A., HEIRIES V., PANY T., EISSFELLER B. (2005): *Theory on Acquisition Algorithms for Indoor Positioning*, 12th Saint Petersburg International Conference on integrated navigation systems, Saint Petersburg, Russia
- AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.A., WALLNER S., HEIN G.W. (2006a): How to Optimize GNSS Signals and Codes for Indoor Positioning, Proc. ION-GNSS 2006, Fort Worth, Texas
- AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.A., WALLNER S., HEIN G.W. (2006b): MBOC: The New Optimized Spreading Modulation Recommended for Galileo E1 OS and GPS L1C, NAVITEC 2006, Noordwijk, The Netherlands
- BETTERMANN R. (2004a): Das geocodierte ÖPNV-Netz: Grundlage für hochwertige Fahrgastauskunft, flexible Bedienformen und weitere Anwendungen. In: J. STROBL, T. BLASCHKE, G. GRIESEBNER (Eds.): Angewandte Geoinformatik 2004, Beiträge zum AGIT-Symposium, Salzburg 2004, pp 45-50, Wichmann, Heidelberg
- BETTERMANN R. (2004b): Entwicklungsperspektive für Geodaten im ÖPNV Beispiele aus dem Projekt RUDY. In: Geoinformation und Mobilität- von der Forschung zur praktischen Anwendung, In: M. RAUBAL, A. SLIWINSKI, W. KUHN (Eds.), Schriftenreihe des Instituts für Geoinformatik, Universität Münster.
- BETTERMANN R., KAUFMANN T. (2004): Verbesserungspotential der ÖPNV-Steuerung durch Verwendung von Geodaten dargestellt am Beispiel Monitorsystem. In: KAGERMEIER A. (Ed.): Verkehrssystem- und Mobilitätsmanagement im ländlichen Raum (= Studien zur Mobilitäts- und Verkehrsforschung, Bd. 10). Mannheim.
- BIBERGER R., PANY T., TEUBER A., HEIN G. W., SCHUELER T. (2003a): A Code and Phase Error Model for Pseudolite Signal Reception on Top Mounted Aircraft Antennas Based on Maxwell's Equations, GNSS 2003 European Navigation Conference, 22-25 April, Graz, Austria
- BIBERGER R.J., TEUBER A., PANY T., and HEIN G.W. (2003b): Development of an APL Error Model for Precision Approaches and Validation by Flight Experiments, Proc. ION-GPS/GNSS.
- BIBERGER R.J., IRSIGLER M., TEUBER A., KNEIßL F., HEIN G.W. (2005): GNSS/Pseudolite Signal Propagation Errors on Aircraft Bodies, GNSS 2005 European Navigation Conference, Munich, Germany

- BIBERGER R. (2006): Error Modelling of Pseudolite Signal Reception on Conducting Aircraft Surfaces; Dissertation, Studiengang Geodäsie und Geoinformation, Universität der Bundeswehr München, http://137.193.200.177/ediss/biberger-robert/meta.html
- BLUMENBACH TH. (2004): High Precision Kinematic GPS Positioning of Ski Jumpers. Proc. ION GNSS 2004, Long Beach, CA, p. 761-765.
- BLUMENBACH TH. (2005): GPS-Anwendungen in der Sportwissenschaft Entwicklung eines Messverfahrens für das Skispringen, Dissertation. DGK Reihe C, Nr. 591, Munich.
- BLUMENBACH TH., HENKE TH. (2005): Satellitennavigation Anwendungen in der Sportwissenschaft. Wissenschaftliche Berichte und Materialien des Bundesinstituts für Sportwissenschaft, Band 12, Verlag SPORT & BUCH Strauß, Köln.
- BOEDECKER G. (2005): Sensor Orientation from Multi-Antennae GPS and Gyros. Proc. 12th Saint Petersburg International Conference on Integrated Navigation Systems.
- BOEDECKER G., STÜRZE A. (2006): SAGS4 StrapDown Airborne Gravimetry System Analysis. In: Flury J. et al.: Observation of the Earth System from Space, p. 463-478. Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- BÖDER V. (2006): Optimierung der hydrographischen Positionsund Lagebestimmung. Wissenschaftliche Arbeiten Fachrichtung Vermessungswesen an der Universität Hannover, Festschrift Univ.-Prof. Dr.-Ing. Prof. h.c. G. Seeber zum 65. Geburtstag, Nr. 258, Hannover, 29-38.
- DISCHER C. (2003): A Dynamic Error Model of a GNSS Receiver as Part of an Integrated Navigation System, International Association of Institutes of Navigation Worldcongress 2003 21. 24. Oktober, Berlin
- DOROBANTU R., CH. GERLACH: (2004a) Investigation of a Navigation-Grade RLG SIMU type iNAV-RQH, IAPG/FESG Schriftenreihe, Nr. 16, München.
- DOROBANTU R., CH. GERLACH: (2004b) Characterisation and Evaluation of a Navigation-Grade RLG SIMU, European Journal of Navigation, Vol. 2 (1):63-78.
- EISSFELLER B., GAENSCH D., MÜLLER S., TEUBER A. (2004): Indoor Positioning Using Wireless LAN Radio Signals, Proc. ION-GNSS 2004, pp. 1936-1947, Long Beach, California
- EISSFELLER B., TEUBER A., ZUCKER P. (2005a): *Indoor-GPS: Ist* der Satellitenempfang in Gebäuden möglich?, zfv-Zeitschrift für Geodäsie, Geoinformation und Landmanagement 130(4):226-234.
- EISSFELLER B., TEUBER A., ZUCKER P. (2005b): Untersuchungen zum GPS-Satellitenempfang in Gebäuden, AVN 112(4): 137-145
- GERLACH CH., DOROBANTU R., ROTHACHER M. (2005): Results of a combined INS/GPS experiment for geodetic application, Navigation (Paris), 53(212):31-47.
- HECKER P. et al. (2004): Air-Ground-Cooperation for Approach and Landing. International Symposium on Precision Approach and Landing. In: Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ortung und Navigation (DGON): ISPA 2004, München, 5.-6.10.2004, Verlag TÜV Rheinland, Köln
- HECKER P., KORN B., DOEHLER U., LOEHNER A. (2005): Sensor Technologies for Enhanced and Synthetic Vision – Systems Specification and Validation. RTO Workshop HFM 125, Williamsburg, VA, USA 26-27 April
- HECKER P., BESTMANN U., FEUERLE T., SCHACHTEBECK P., BUTZMUEHLEN C. (2006a): Preparation for GBAS at Braunschweig Research Airport First Flight Test Results. ION National Technical Meeting 2006 Monterey

- HECKER P., FEUERLE T., BESTMANN U., SCHACHTEBECK P. (2006b): *GBAS Flight Testing and Performance Assessment*. International Symposium on Certification of GNSS Systems & Services CERGAL 2006 -Braunschweig, 04 05
- HEIN G., PANY T., WALLNER S., WON J.-H. (2006): *Platforms for a Future GNSS Receiver*, InsideGNSS, 1(2):56-62
- Heinrichs G., Schmid A., Neubauer A., Rohmer G. Förster F., Ávila-Rodríguez J., Pany T., Eissfeller B., Ehm H., Weigel R. (2004): *HIGAPS: A Highly Integrated Galileo/GPS Chipset for Consumer Applications*, GPS World 15(9):38-47
- IRSIGLER M., HEIN G.W., SCHMITZ-PEIFFER A. (2004): Use of C-Band Frequencies for Satellite Navigation: Benefits and Drawbacks GPS Solutions 8(3):119-139
- KANIUTH R., PÓSFAY A., PANY T., ÁVILA-RODRÍGUEZ J.-Á., EISSFELLER B. (2004a): *Indoor positioning with the IPEXSR* software receiver, Proc. NAVITEC 2004, Noordwijk, Netherlands
- KANIUTH R., PÓSFAY A., PANY T., EISSFELLER B. (2004b): Positioning with a Software Receiver under weak tracking conditions with software simulated, Proc. ION GNSS 2004, Long Beach, California, USA
- KANIUTH R. (2005a): Implementation and Simulation of a Mass-Market GPS/Galileo Single Point Positioning Receiver, Proceedings, ION 2005 National Technical Meeting, San-Diego, California, USA
- KANIUTH R. (2005b): Single Shot Positioning with the HIGAPS Receiver, Proceedings, ENC-GNSS 2005 Munich, Germany
- KNICKMEYER E. (2003): *Einführung in die Navigation*, Schriftenreihe der Hochschule Neubrandenburg, Band 6
- KORN B., HECKER P. (2004a): *Precision EVS Approach and Landing*. In: Nordic Institute of Navigation, NNF: International Symposium on Navigation in General Aviation AVIGEN 2004, 9.-10.9, Linkoping, Sweden,
- KORN B., HECKER P. (2004b): Enhanced and Synthetic Vision Systems for Approach and Landing. International Symposium on Precision Approach and Landing. In: Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ortung und Navigation DGON: ISPA 2004, München, 5.-6.10.2004, Verlag TÜV Rheinland, Köln
- KREYE CH., AMERES G., EISSFELLER B. (2004): Architectures of GNSS/INS Integrations – Theoretical Approach and Practical Test –, Symposium Gyro Technology 2004, pp. 14.0-14.16
- Kreye Ch., Zimmermann B., Hein G.W. (2005): Evaluation of Airborne Vector Gravimetry Integrating GNSS and Strapdown INS Observations, In: Jekeli C., Bastos L; Fernandes J. (Eds.) Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions, IAG Symposia Vol. 129, Springer
- LÜCK T., BODENBACH M., WINKEL J., PANY T., SANROMA D., EISSFELLER B. (2005): Software versus FPGA based realtime kinematic GNSS, Proc. ENC-GNSS 2005, Munich.
- Pany T., Eissfeller B. (2003): Code and Phase Tracking of Generic PRN Signals with Low Sample Rates and a Cramer-Rao Correlator, Navigation, 51(2): 143-160.
- Pany T., Moon S.W., Fürlinger K., Irsigler M., Eissfeller B., (2003a): Performance Assessment of an Under-Sampling SWC Receiver for Simulated High-Bandwidth GPS/Galileo Signals and Real Signals, Proc. ION-GPS 2003, Portland.
- Pany T., Eissfeller B., Winkel J. (2003b): *Tracking of High Bandwidth GPS/Galileo Signals with a Low Sample Rate Software Receiver*, Proc. GNSS 2003, Graz.
- PANY T., AVILA-RODRIGUEZ J.-A., EISSFELLER B. (2004a): HIGAPS – A Large Scale Integrated Combined Galileo/GPS

- Chipset for the Consumer Market, Proc. ENC-GNSS 2004, Rotterdam, The Netherlands
- PANY T., EISSFELLER B., HEIN G., MOON S.W. SANROMA D. (2004b): A PC Based Software GNSS Receiver Completely Developed in Europe, Proc. ENC-GNSS 2004, Rotterdam, The Netherlands
- PANY T., EISSFELLER B. (2005): The Architecture of our IPEX Software Receiver with Focus on High-Precision Applications, Proc. of GPS/GNSS Symposium 2005, Tokio, pp. 307-326
- PANY T., FÖRSTER F., SANROMA D., ÁVILA-RODRÍGUEZ J.-Á., EISSFELLER B. (2005a): Signal Processing in a PC-Based Real-Time GPS L1/L2 C/A-Code Software Receiver for High Precision Applications, Proc. 12th Saint Petersburg International Conference on Integrated Navigation Systems, St. Petersburg.
- PANY T., KANIUTH R., EISSFELLER B. (2005b): *Deep Integration of Navigation Solution and Signal Processing*, Proc. ION-GNSS 2005, Long Beach
- PANY T., KANIUTH R., EISSFELLER B. (2005c): Testing a Vector Delay/Frequency Lock Loop Implementation with the ipex Software Receiver, Proc. GPS/GNSS Symposium 2005, Tokio.
- PANY T. (2006): Nutzen des Post-Processings von aufgezeichneten GPS-Zwischenfrequenzsignalen zur Positionierung bei Abschattungen und im Indoor-Bereich, Österreichische Zeitschrift für Vermessung und Geoinformation, Heft 4/2006 Wien
- PANY T., EISSFELLER B. (2006): Use of a Vector Delay Lock Loop Receiver for GNSS Signal Power Analysis in Bad Signal Conditions, Proc. IEEE PLANS 2006, San Diego
- PANY T., EISSFELLER B., HEIN G. (2006): A Two Dimensional (Delay/Doppler) Multi Correlator in a Multi-Frequency PC-Based Software Receiver, Proc. NAVITEC, Noordwijk, Holland
- PÓSFAY A., PANY T., EISSFELLER B. (2005): First Results of a GNSS Signal Generator Using a PC and a Digital-to-Analog Converter, Proc. ION-GNSS, Long Beach, California
- RAMM K., CZOMMER R., SCHWIEGER V. (2006): *Map-based Positioning using Mobile Phones*. Proc. XXIII International FIG Congress, Munich.
- SANROMÀ GÜIXENS D., PANY T., EISSFELLER B., HEINRICHS G. (2003): RTK Receiver Design with the L2 Civil Signal, Performance and Improvements with Respect to (Semi-) Codeless Techniques, Proc. ION-GPS, Portland
- SCHÄNZER G., FEUERLE T. (2003): Smart Airport Communication Navigation and Surveillance System Concepts AIAA 2003-2873 AIAA/ICAS International Air and Space Symposium "The next 100 years" 14.-17. Juli, Dayton, Ohio
- SCHMID A. NEUBAUER A., EHM H., WEIGEL R., LEMKE N. HEIN-RICHS G., WINKEL J., ÁVILA-RODRÍGUEZ J., KANIUTH R., PANY T., EISSFELLER B., ROHMER G., OVERBECK M. (2005): Combined Galileo/GPS architecture for enhanced sensitivity reception, Int. J. Electron. Commun. (AEÜ) 59:297 – 306
- SCHOLLMEYER R., RAMM K., WILTSCHKO T., BETTERMANN R. (2004): Autonomous map-based vehicle positioning for public transport prioritisation. In: Networks for Mobility-Proceedings of the 2nd international Symposium, FOVUS, Stuttgart.
- SCHÜLER T. (2005): Long-Baseline Kinematic GPS Data Analysis for ENVISAT Radar Altimeter Calibration, Artificial Satellites- Journal of Planetary Geodesy, 40(3):173-184.

- SEIFERT A., KLEUSBERG A. (2003): An alternative formulation for the integration of GPS and INS measurements ISPRS Workshop Theory, Technology, Methodology and Realities of Inertial / GPS Sensor Orientation, Castelldefels, Spain.
- SEIFERT A., KLEUSBERG A. (2004): An Alternative GPS/INS Integration Method. 11th Saint Petersburg International Conference on Integrated Navigation Systems, pp. 165-172, Russia
- SICRAMAZ AYAZ A. (2005): Analysis of Differential Acquisition Methods by using Monte-Carlo Simulations, Proc. ION-GNSS 2005, Long Beach, California
- SICRAMAZ AYAZ A., PANY T., EISSFELLER B., WON J.H. (2006): FFT Based Acquisition Algorithm in a Multi-Frequency Software Receiver, IGNSS Symposium 2006, Australia
- STÜRZE A., BOEDECKER G. (2004): High Precision Kinematic GNSS Observations Up to 50 S/s for Airborne Gravimetry. Proc. ION-GPS 2004 Long Beach, California
- TEUBER A. (2004): Assessment of APL Error Model Components in Unfavorable Environments, Proc. ION-GNSS 2004, pp. 1813-1821, Long Beach, California
- TEUBER A. (2006a): A Two-Stage Fuzzy Logic Approach for Wireless LAN Indoor Positioning, in Proceedings of Position, Location, And Navigation Symposium, 2006 IEEE/ ION, pp. 730-738, San Diego
- TEUBER A. (2006b): WLAN Indoor Positioning Based on Euclidean Distances and Fuzzy Logic, in Hannoversche Beiträge zur Nachrichtentechnik: Proceedings of 3rd Workshop on Positioning, Navigation and Communication 2006 (WPNC 06), pp. 158-168, Shaker Verlag, Aachen

- TEUBER A., HEIN G. W. (2005): Analysis and Reduction of Systematic Errors in WLAN Positioning, erschienen in: Proceedings of Joint 2nd Workshop on Positioning, Navigation and Communication 2005 (WPNC 05) & 1st Ultra-Wideband Expert Talk (UET 05), Hannover, March 17, Hannoversche Beiträge zur Nachrichtentechnik, Shaker Verlag, Aachen.
- WILTSCHKO T., SCHWIEGER V MÖHLENBRINK W. (2006): Generating Floating Phone Data for Traffic Flow Optimization. Proc. 3rd International Symposium "Networks for Mobility", Stuttgart.
- WINKEL J. Ó. (2003): Modeling and Simulating GNSS Signal Structures and Receivers, Dissertation, Studiengang Geodäsie und Geoinformation, Universität der Bundeswehr München, 2003, http://137.193.200.177/ediss/winkel-jon/ meta.html
- WON J.-H., PANY T., EISSFELLER B. (2006a): Performance Evaluation of a Unified MLE Approach for Tracking Multi-Frequency GNSS Signals, Proc. NAVITEC2006, Noordwijk, The Netherlands.
- WON J.-H., PANY T., EISSFELLER B. (2006b): A Maximum Likelihood Estimator Based Tracking Algorithm for GNSS Signals, Proc. IAIN World Congress and 2006 International Symposium on GPS/GNSS, Jeju Island, Korea.
- Won J.-H., Pany T., Eissfeller B. (2006c): Design of a Unified MLE Tracking for Multi-Frequency GPS/Galileo Software Receivers, Proc. ION GNSS-2006, Fort Worth, Texas.
- Won J.-H., Pany T., Hein G. (2006d): GNSS Software Defined Radio: Real Receiver or Just a Tool for Experts?, InsideGNSS, 1(5): 48-56

IAG PROJECTS

GGOS: the IAG Project

M. ROTHACHER¹

The Global Geodetic Observing System (GGOS)

The Global Geodetic Observing System (GGOS) has been established by the International Association of Geodesy (IAG) as an IAG Project in July 2003 at the IUGG General Assembly in Sapporo, Japan. In April 2004 the IAG, represented by GGOS, has become a participating organization of the Group on Earth Observation (GEO) and in May 2006 GGOS was accepted as a member of the Integrated Global Observation Strategy Partnership (IGOS-P). GGOS is thus the geodetic component of the Global Earth Observing System of Systems (GEOSS) that integrates all the major observing systems, i.e., the Global Ocean Observing System (GOOS), the Global Climate Observing System (GCOS), the Global Terrestrial Observing System (GTOS), and GGOS.

After the first years devoted to the definition of the internal organizational structure of GGOS and its relationship with external organizations, it is planned to transform the GGOS Project into a permanent element of the IAG structure at the same level as the IAG Services and IAG Commissions at the IUGG General Assembly 2007 in Perugia.

GGOS is the contribution of geodesy to a global Earth monitoring system. In particular, it provides the metrological basis and the reference systems and frames, which are crucial nowadays for all Earth observing systems. GGOS is built on the IAG Services (IGS, IVS, ILRS, IDS, IERS, IGFS, ...) and the products they derive on an operational basis for Earth monitoring making use of a large variety of space- and ground-based geodetic techniques such as Very Long Baseline Interferometry (VLBI), Satellite and Lunar Laser Ranging (SLR/LLR), Global Navigation Satellite Systems (GNSS), Doppler Orbitography and Radiopositioning Integrated by Satellite (DORIS), altimetry, InSAR and gravity satellite missions, gravimetry, etc. All these observation techniques are considered integral parts of GGOS, allowing the monitoring of the Earth's shape and deformation (including water and ice surfaces), the Earth's orientation and rotation and the Earth's gravity field and its temporal variations with an unprecedented accuracy. These quantities are direct evidence of many global processes that have a crucial impact on human society such as earthquakes, volcanism, floods, sea level change, climate change, ground water redistribution, mass balance of the polar ice sheets, etc.

At present, the document "The Global Geodetic Observing System: Meeting the Requirements of a Global Society on

a Changing Planet in 2020" is written. It will contain the specifications for GGOS in terms of concepts, conventions, infrastructure and services. This document provides the basis for the further development of GGOS over the next decade and more.

German Activities in the Framework of GGOS

Germany is participating in the activities of GGOS in several ways:

- 1. Memberships in GGOS (Steering Committee, Science Panel, Working Groups, ...);
- 2. Satellite missions;
- 3. National Projects.

1. GGOS Memberships

Germany is very active in the GGOS organization as can be seen from the following memberships in GGOS:

Chair of GGOS MARKUS ROTHACHER (GFZ)

Steering Committee Members JOHN DOW (ESOC), HERMANN
DREWES (DGFI), CORINNA KRONER
(University of Jena), BERND RICHTER
(BKG), WOLFGANG SCHLÜTER (BKG),
TILO SCHÖNE (GFZ)

Science Panel REINER RUMMEL (TU Munich)

Member

Working Group HERMANN DREWES (DGFI), BERND

Chairs RICHTER (BKG)

2. Satellite Missions

Satellites play an important role in Earth observation, since they allow a homogeneous coverage of the Earth. Germany is leading or heavily involved in the following satellite missions that are of importance to GGOS (launch year in brackets, all financed):

- CHAMP (2000): Gravity field, magnetic field and atmospheric sounding mission (GFZ, DLR, NASA);
- GRACE (2002): Gravity field mission with inter-satellite link (NASA, GFZ, DLR);
- GOCE (2007): Gravity gradiometry mission for a high-resolution static gravity field (ESA);
- TerraSAR-X (2007): SAR interferometry mission (DLR, Astrium, GFZ);

¹ Markus Rothacher: GeoForschungsZentrum Potsdam (GFZ), Department 1: Geodesy & Remote Sensing, Telegrafenberg, D-14473 Potsdam, Germany, Tel: +49-331-2881100, Fax +49-331-2881111, e-mail rothacher@gfz-potsdam.de

IAG Projects

- TanDEM-X (2009): in tandem with TerraSAR-X, global high-precision digital elevation models (DLR, Astrium, GFZ);
- SWARM (2009): Magnetic field mission with 3 satellites (ESA);
- EnMAP (2011): Hyperspectral optical mission for environmental monitoring (GFZ, DLR).

3. National Projects

The following large scientific projects are contributing considerably to the goals of GGOS:

BMBF Geotechnologien Program

The Geotechnologien Program "Observing the Earth from Space" is financed by the Federal Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF). Within this framework program several projects of relevance to GGOS were funded. The project "GGOS-D" (D for Deutschland), as an example, is a German contribution to GGOS and has as its goal the homogeneous reprocessing of the data of all major space geodetic techniques and the rigorous combination of the generated time series of solutions (including station coordinates, Earth rotation parameters, Earth gravity field coefficients, quasar coordinates, troposphere parameters, etc.). Other projects are dealing with the processing and interpretation of the data coming from the satellite missions CHAMP, GRACE and in future GOCE (gravity field, magnetic field, atmospheric sounding, ionosphere, ...). See http://www.geotechnologien.de/.

BMBF German Indonesian Tsunami Early Warning System (GITEWS)

GITEWS is a project of the German Government at the reconstruction of the tsunami-prone region of the Indian Ocean. It is accomplished by a consortium of nine institutions. The establishment of a Tsunami Early Warning System for the Indian Ocean is based on different kinds of sensor systems, that comprise seismometers, GPS instruments, tide gauges and buoys as well as ocean bottom pressure sensors (see http://www.gitews.de).

DFG Priority Research Program "Mass Transport and Mass Distribution in the Earth System"

This program of the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG) focusses on the mass transport processes in the Earth system and the mass distribution in the Earth. Especially the contributions of the new generation of satellite gravity and altimetry missions to geoscience, i.e., to ocean dynamics, ice mass balance, sea level change, dynamics and structure of the Earth interior, glacial isostatic adjustment, continental hydrology, atmosphere, tides and Earth core motion, and their interactions, are studied (see http://www.massentransporte.de/index.php).

DFG Research Unit "Earth Rotation and Global Dynamic Processes"

This research program has been formed to get a better understanding of Earth rotation variations, the coupled global processes and Earth sub-systems involved, and to improve the observation technologies and data processing strategies for the determination of Earth rotation variations, e.g., as indicator of global change (see http://www.erdrotation.de/).

Literature

- ANGERMANN D., KELM R., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B., MÜLLER H., TESMER V., THALLER D., DILL R.: Towards a Rigorous Combination of Space Geodetic Observations for IERS Product Generation. Observation of the Earth System from Space, Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber (Hrsg.), 373-387. Springer Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2006. 3-540-29520-8, 2006
- DREWES H.: The ILRS: An important service for science and practice. In: ILRS 2003-2004 Annual Report, 1-3, NASA/TP-2005-212780, 2005
- GERSTL M.: Numerical aspects on combination at the observation equation and normal equation level. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Combination Research and Global Geophysical Fluids, IERS Technical Note 30, 89-93, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., 3-89888-877-0, 2003
- IHDE J., ADAM J., BRUYNINX C., KENYERES A., SIMEK J., 2003.
 Proposal for the Development of an European Combined Geodetic Network (ECGN). EUREF Publications No. 12.
 Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., Bd. 29, pp. 49-67, 2003
- IHDE J., BAKER T., BRUYNINX C., FRANCIS O., AMALVICT M., KENYERES A., MÄKINEN J., SHIPMAN S., SIMEK J., WILMES H.: Concept and Status of the ECGN Project. In: EUREF Publication Nr.13, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., Band 33, pp 57-65, 2004
- IHDE J., BAKER T., BRUYNINX C., FRANCIS O., AMALVIC, M., KENYERE, A., MÄKINE, J., SHIPMAN S., ŜIMEK J., WILMES H.: Development of a European Combined Geodetic Network (ECGN). In: Journal of Geodynamics 40, 450-460, 2005
- IHDE J., BAKER T., BRUYNINX C., FRANCIS O., AMALVICT M., LUTHARDT J., LIEBSCH G., KENYERES A., MAKINEN J., SHIPMAN S., ŜIMEK J., WILMES H.: The Implementation of the ECGN Stations Status of the 1st Call for Participation, In: EUREF Publication No. 14, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Band 35, 49-58, 2005
- IHDE J., BAKER T., BRUYNINX C., FRANCIS O., AMALVICT M., KENYERES A., MAKINEN J., SHIPMAN, S., ŜIMEK J., WILMES H., WZIONTEK H.: Status of the European Combined Geodetic Netwrk. Proceedings of the EUREF Symposium in Vienna, 2005, in print
- KELMR.: Rank defect analysis and variance component estimation for inter-technique combination. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Combination Research and Global Geophysical Fluids, IERS Technical Note 30, 112-114, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., 3-89888-877-0, 2003
- KÖNIG R., REIGBER C, ZHU S.Y.: Dynamic model orbits and Earth system parameters from combined GPS and LEO data, Advances in Space Research, 2005
- KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B.: DGFI results of the IERS SINEX combination campaign. In: GEOTECHNOLOGIEN Science Report No. 3, 96-100, Koordinierungsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam, 2003.

- KRÜGEL M., TESMER V., ANGERMANN D., THALLER D., ROTHACHER M., SCHMID R.: CONTO2 Campaign - Combination of VLBI and GPS, In: N. R. Vandenberg, K. D. Baver: IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings, NASA/CP-2004-212255, 2004
- KRÜGEL M., ANGERMANN D.: Analysis of local ties from multiyear solutions of different space techniques, IERS Technical Note, No. 33, 32-37, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., 2005
- KRÜGEL M., ANGERMANN D.: Frontiers in the combination of space geodetic techniques, Proceedings of IAG Symposia Cairns, Springer, 2007
- Krügel M., Thaller D., Tesmer V., Rothacher M., Anger-Mann D., Schmid R.: *Troposphere parameters: Combination based on on homogeneous VLBI data*. In: Schuh, H., A. Nothnagel, C. Ma (Eds.): VLBI special issue. Journal of Geodesy, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-0127-8, 2007
- KUTTERER H., KRÜGEL M., TESMER V.: Towards an improved assessment of the quality of terrestrial reference frames. Proceedings of the IAG Symposium Geodetic Reference Frames GRF 2006 Munich, Springer, in review
- LECHNER V., ROTHACHER M., SCHLÜTER W.: Footprint Network: GPS-Monitoring of the Fundamental Station Wettzell, IERS Technical Note, No. 33, 32-37, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., 2005
- MEISEL B., KRÜGEL M., ANGERMANN D., GERSTL M., KELM R.: Intra- and inter-technique combination for the ITRF. In: GEOTECHNO-LOGIEN Science Report No. 3, 108-111, Koordinierungsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam, 2003
- MEISEL B., ANGERMANN D., KRÜGEL M.: Influence of timevariable effects in station positions on the terrestrial reference frame, Proceedings of the IAG Symposium Geodetic Reference Frames GRF 2006 Munich, Springer, in review
- MÜLLER J., HEIPKE C., KUTTERER H., SEEBER G., SESTER M.: Weltraummethoden revolutionieren Erdbeobachtung. In: R. Seidel (ed.), Festschrift zum 175-jährigen Bestehen der Universität Hannover, BAND I, S. 79-87, 2006
- MÜLLER J., HEIPKE C., KUTTERER H., SEEBE, G., SESTER M.: Geodäsie und Geoinformatik: die Kerndisziplin für eine moderne Erdbeobachtung. In: Festschrift zum 125-jährigen Bestehen der Fachrichtung Geodäsie und Geoinformatik an der Universität Hannover, S. 9-25, 2006
- MÜLLER J., BISKUPEK L., OBERST J., SCHREIBER U.: Contribution of Lunar Laser Ranging: to Realise Geodetic Reference Systems. Reviewed Proceedings of the GRF2006 Meeting, München, 9-13. Oktober 2006, under review, 2007
- NOTHNAGEL A., ANGERMANN D., CAMPBELL J., FISCHER D., GERSTL M., KELM R., KRÜGEL M., MEISEL B., ROTHACHER M., STEINFORTH C., THALLER D., VENNEBUSCH M.: Combination of Earth monitoring products by IERS combination research centers, GEOTECHNOLOGIEN Science Report No. 3, Koordinierungsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam, 120-125, 2003
- NOTHNAGEL A., SCHLÜTER W., SEEGER H.: Die geodätische VLBI in Deutschland; Z. f. Vermessungswesen, Vol. 129, 219 226, 2004
- RICHTER B., SCHWEGMANN W., DICK W.R.: Development of an Information and Database System for the IERS: status and outlook. Journal of Geodynamics, 2005
- ROTHACHER M.: *The Special Role of SLR for Inter-Technique Combinations*. Proceedings of the ILRS Workshop, October 28-31, Kötzting, Germany, 2003

- ROTHACHER M.: Towards a Rigorous Combination of Space Geodetic Techniques. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Combination Research and Global Geophysical Fluids, IERS Technical Note 30, Richter, B., Schwegmann, W. (Hrsg.), Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., 2003
- ROTHACHER M., CAMPBELL J., NOTHNAGE, A., DREWES H., ANGERMANN D., GRÜNREICH D., RICHTER B., REIGBER CH., ZHU S.Y.: Integration of Space Geodetic Techniques and Establishment of a User Center in the Framework of the International Earth Rotation and Reference Systems Service (IERS). Geotechnologien Science Report, Rudloff, A., Stroink, L. (Hrsg.), 2003, 3, 137-141. Koordinationsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam. 1619-7399, 2003
- ROTHACHER M., SVEHLA D.: Impact of LEO satellites on global GPS solutions. Geophysical Research Abstracts: EGS-AGU-EGU Joint Assembly, European Geophysical Society, 109-7006, 2003
- ROTHACHER M., LECHNER V., SCHLÜTER W.: Antenna Monitoring: Wettzell GPS Antenna Array. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on Site Co-location, IERS Technical Note, No. 33, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., 2005
- ROTHACHER M., THALLER D., SCHMID R., KRÜGEL M., ANGER-MANN D., TESMER V.: Local Tie Results from the CONT'02 Campaign. IERS Technical Note, No. 33, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., 2005
- ROTHACHER M., DILL R., THALLER D.: *IERS Analysis Coordination. Observation of the Earth System from Space*, Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber (Hrsg.), 333-342. Springer Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2006. 3-540-29520-8, 2006
- SACHER M., BELYASHKI T., LIEBSCH G., IHDE J.: Status of the UELN/EVRS data base and results of the last UELN adjustment, In: EUREF Publication No. 14, Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Band 35, 172-179, 2005
- SACHER M., LIEBSCH G., IHDE J., LUTHARDT J.: Steps on the way to the Web-baed geodetic information and service system, Proceedings of the EUREF Symposium in Vienna 2005, in print
- SARTIP., ANGERMANN D.: Terrestrial data analysis and SINEX generation. IERS workshop on site co-location, Matera, 2003, IERS Technical Note, No. 33, 32-37, Verlag des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., 2005
- SCHLÜTER W., ZERNECKE R., BECKER S., KLÜGEL TH., THALLER D. (2005): Local Ties Between the Reference Points at the Fundamentalstation Wettzell. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on site co-location. Matera, Italy, 23 24 October 2003. IERS Technical Note No. 33, Bernd Richter, Wolfgang R. Dick, Wolfgang Schwegmann (Hrsg.), 2005. Verlag des Bundesamts für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a M
- SCHLÜTER W., HASE H., ZERNECKE R., BECKER S., KLÜGEL TH., THALLER D.: Local Ties Between the Reference Points at the Transportable Integrated Geodetic Observatory (TIGO) in Concepcion/Chile. Proceedings of the IERS Workshop on site co-location. Matera, Italy, 23 24 October 2003. IERS Technical Note No. 33, Bernd Richter, Wolfgang R. Dick, Wolfgang Schwegmann (Hrsg.), 2005. Verlag des Bundesamts für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., 2005

148 IAG Projects

SCHWEGMANN W., RICHTER B. (2003): Development of an Information and Database System for the IERS, Status and Outlook. Geotechnologien Science Report, Rudloff, A., Stroink, L. (Hrsg.), 2003, 3, 156-160. Koordinationsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam. 1619-7399

- SÖHNE W., WEBER G.: Progress and Status of the EUREF Special Project "Troposphere Parameter Estimation, EUREF Publication No. 13, Mitteilung des BKG, Band 33, 393-396, Frankfurt a. M., 2004
- STEIGENBERGER P., ROTHACHER M., DIETRICH R., FRITSCHE M., RÜLKE A., VEY S.: Reprocessing of a global GPS Network. Journal of Geophysical Research, Vol. 111, B05402, 2006
- STEIGENBERGER P., TESMER V., KRÜGEL M., THALLER D., SCHMID R., VEY S., ROTHACHER M.: Comparison of homogeneously reprocessed GPS and VLBI long time series of troposphere zenith delays and gradients, In: Schuh, H., A. Nothnagel, C. Ma (Eds.): VLBI special issue. Journal of Geodesy, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-1024-y, 2007
- TESMER V., KUTTERER H., DREWES H.: Simultaneous estimation of a TRF, the EOP and a CRF. In: N. R. Vandenberg, K. D. Baver: IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings, NASA/CP-2004-212255,
- THALLER D., ROTHACHER M.: Comparison and Combination of GPS, VLBI and SLR Solution Series. Geotechnologien Science Report, Rudloff, A., Stroink, L. (Hrsg.), 3, 176-180. Koordinationsbüro Geotechnologien, Potsdam. 1619-7399, 2003

- THALLER D., KRÜGEL M., ROTHACHER M., ANGERMANN D., SCHMID R., TESMER V.: Combination Studies Using the CONTO2 Campaign. Special Report. International VLBI Service for Geodesy and Astrometry 2004 Annual Report, D. Behrend, K. Baver (Hrsg.), 2005
- THALLER D., SCHMID R., ROTHACHER M., TESMER V., ANGER-MANN D.: Towards a rigorous combination of VLBI and GPS using the CONT02 campaign. A Window on the Future of Geodesy. Proceedings of the International Association of Geodesy, IAG General Assembly, June 30 July 11, 2003, Sapporo, Japan, Sansò F. (Hrsg.), 2005, 128, 576-581. Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2005. 3-540-24055-1, 2005
- THALLER D., STEIGENBERGER P., ROTHACHER M.: Kombination von terrestrischer Messung mit GPS für die lokalen Netze in Wettzell und Concepcion. Interner Bericht der Fundamentalstation Wettzell, 2005
- WILMES H., RICHTER B., IHDE J.: The Contribution of Gravity to the European Combined Geodetic Network (ECGN).
 EUREF Publications No. 13. Mitteilungen des Bundesamtes für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Frankfurt a.M., Band 33, 186 – 189, 2004
- ZHU S., REIGBER CH., MASSMANN F.-H., NEUMAYER K.-H., RAIMONDO J.C.: Strengthening of reference frame solutions by CHAMP and GRACE. Geotechnologien Science Report, Observation of the system Earth from space, Nr.3, pp.193-195, 2003

Inter-commission Committees (ICC)

A.

ICC on Theory

Overview and Highlights

B. HECK¹

After the restructuring of the IAG in 2003 the Inter-Commission Committee on Theory (ICCT) partly fulfills the tasks formerly attributed to IAG Section IV on Geodetic Theory and Methodology. Since in the new IAG structure the more topics-oriented work has been shifted to the commissions, the objective of the ICCT is mainly the "pure" theoretical research on a mathematical and physical basis. In view of the unprecedented high accuracy, resolution and quality of geodetic observing systems and data the ICCT concentrates on the study of new mathematical and physical models which may be used in different commissions. Thus, the ICCT is responsible for stimulating mathematical and physical research motivated by geodetic practice, as a contribution to geodetic science and the foundations of Geodesy. Furthermore, the ICCT provides communication links to Mathematics, Physics and Geophysics and aims at attracting young talents of these branches of science to Geodesy, and serves as a home and platform to mathematically motivated geodesists and to application-oriented mathematicians and physicists. As a matter of fact, there exist close ties to the IAG Commissions.

In the period 2003-2007 the scientific work in the ICCT has been organized in the following sub-structure entities:

Working Groups:

- WG-ICCT1: Inverse Problems and Global Optimization (Chair: J. Kusche, Germany)
- WG-ICCT2: Dynamic Theories of Deformation and Gravity Field (Chair: D. WOLF, Germany)
- WG-ICCT3: Functional Analysis, Field Theory and Differential Equations (Chair: J. YU, China)

Inter-Commission Study Groups:

- IC-SG2.5: Aliasing in Gravity Field Modelling (joint with Commission 2; chair: C.C. TSCHERNING, Denmark)
- IC-SG2.6 *Multiscale Modelling of the Gravity Field* (joint with Commission 2; chair: W. FREEDEN, Germany)
- IC-SG4.2 Statistics and Geometry in Mixed Linear Models, with Applications to GPS and InSAR (joint with commission 4; chair: A. DERMANIS, Greece)

Inter-Commission Working groups:

 IC-WG1: Quality Measures, Quality Control and Quality Improvement (joint with Commissions 1 and 2; chair: H. KUTTERER, Germany)

- IC-WG2: Integrated Theory for Crustal Deformation (joint with Commissions 1 and 3; chair: K. HEKI, Japan)
- IC-WG3: Satellite Gravity Theory (joint with Commissions 1 and 2; chair: N. SNEEUW, Germany)

The strong representation of German scientists in the work of the ICCT can easily be recognized form the nationality of the chair persons and members of these sub-entities.

The scientific work has been documented by publications in peer-reviewed international journals such as Journal of Geodesy, Geophysical Journal International, Journal of Geophysical Research, and others, as well as in national journals and publication series, in particular ZfV (Zeitschrift für Vermessungswesen), AVN (Allgemeine Vermessungs-Nachrichten) and the series published by the German Geodetic commission. Many results have also been presented at international symposia, national meetings and workshops of the working groups. For the ICCT the Joint Assembly of the IAG, IAPSO and IABO "Monitoring and Understanding a Dynamic Planet with Geodetic and Oceanographic Tools", which took place on 22-26 Aug. 2005 in Cairns/Australia, had a strong importance, as well as the 6th Hotine-Marussi Symposium (29 May – 2 June 2006, Wuhan/China); while the former Hotine-Marussi Symposia traditionally had been organized in old Italian cities, the venue was shifted to China in order to attract more young researchers from Far East. Furthermore, the IAG Symposium on Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions - GGSM2004 (30 Aug.- 3 Sept. 2004, Porto/Portugal), the 1st International Symposium of the IGFS (28 Aug. - 1 Sept. 2006, Istanbul/Turkey) and the Commission 1 Symposium on Geodetic Reference Frames GRF2006 (9-13 Oct. 2006, Munich/Germany) have to be mentioned, where significant and numerous contributions by German geodesists related to the ICCT have been made. On the national basis, the series of annual meetings Geodätische Woche (Geodetic Week) has been continued (2003 Hamburg, 2004 Stuttgart, 2005 Düsseldorf, 2006 Munich); these workshops, organized in the framework of the annual INTERGEO congress, in particular addressed young researchers and PhD students in Geodesy.

Geodetic theory and methodology is also reflected in text books published by German authors in the period of report: In 2003 G. SEEBER presented the second, completely revised and extended edition of his text book *Satellite Geodesy* (W. de Gruyter, Berlin/New York). An overview about classical wavelet analysis and geodetic applications is provided in the volume *Wavelets in Geodesy and Geodynamics* by W. KELLER (W. de Gruyter, Berlin/New York,

¹ Bernhard Heck: Geodätisches Institut, Universität Karlsruhe, Englerstraße 7, D - 76128 Karlsruhe, Germany, Tel. +49 - 721 - 608 3674, Fax +49 - 721 - 608 68 08, e-mail heck@gik.uni-karlsruhe.de

2004), while W. FREEDEN and V. MICHEL published *Multiscale Potential Theory* (*With Applications to Geoscience*) in Birkhäuser Verlag, Boston/Basel/Berlin 2004. Furthermore, E. GRAFAREND and F. KRUMM completed the comprehensive textbook on *Map Projections – Cartographic Information Systems* (Springer Verlag, Berlin 2006). Finally, the monograph by A. TEUSCH *Einführung in die Spektral– und Zeitreihenanalyse mit Beispielen aus der Geodäsie* (*Introduction into Spectral and Time Series Analysis with Examples from Geodesy*, Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, Reihe A, Heft Nr. 120, Munich 2006) should be mentioned.

The following sub-chapters on Physical Aspects of Geodetic Modelling and Relativity, Mathematical Aspects of Geodetic Modelling, and Quality Measures and Control report about the work related to the objectives of the ICCT, which was carried out in Germany in the period 2003 – 2007.

The physical aspects of geodetic modelling have been strongly focused on the deformable Earth; due to the deformability of the Earth the geometry of the Earth's surface and its external gravity field are time-dependent. While formerly the geometrical deformation and the change of the gravity field had been treated as separate phenomena, a unified view has been attempted in the past 4-year period, aiming at dynamic theories of deformation and gravity field as well as at an integrated theory for crustal deformation. Significant advances can also be realized in the theory of the determination of the external gravitational field from recent and new satellite missions such as CHAMP, GRACE and GOCE, for the steady-state part as well as for the timevariable components. With respect to the structure of the ICCT reference is made to WG-ICCT2 and IC-WG2/IC-WG3.

The mathematical aspects of geodetic modelling cover both the deterministic and the stochastic model. In the deterministic part main emphasis has been put on the approximation and representation of the Earth's time-variable gravitational field by harmonic and non-harmonic base functions such as classical and spherical wavelets. These base functions have also been used for other applications such as data compression, the regularization of inverse problems, and the investigation of deformations. Great progress has been achieved in adapting wavelets to various fields of Geodesy; high-performance computing is a necessary prerequisite for the use of these new tools. Deterministic aspects of mathematical modelling have mainly been studied within WG-ICCT1, WG-ICCT3, IC-SG2.5 and IC-SG2.6.

Adjustment theory had been the classical tool for quality analysis in Geodesy. In recent years this field has been strongly extended from stochastic to non-stochastic methods of data evaluation, covering parameter estimation, filtering techniques, hypothesis testing, numerical simulation as well as fuzzy data analysis and neuronal networks. More classical fields are mixed linear models, containing e.g. also integer-valued unknowns with applications to GPS ambiguity solutions and the derivation of displacements from InSAR. It can be stated that the arsenal for the analysis of the quality of geodetic measurements and quality control has been strongly increased. The most recent trends concentrate on a unique view of the complete process from data acquisition to provision of final results, comprising measures for integrity, reliability and precision. Studies related to stochastic and non-stochastic methods of data evaluation have been embedded in the work of IC-SG4.2 and IC-WG1.

Physical Aspects of Geodetic Modelling, Relativity

H. Drewes¹, M. Soffel²

Introduction

Physical models are used in geodesy for reducing unwanted (disturbing) effects from the observation data on the one hand, and as simplifications and generalizations of the real Earth for geodetic parameter estimation on the other hand. Geodetic parameters refer not directly to reality but to physical models represented by mathematical approaches. The correctness of the models is therefore a critical issue in all geodetic modelling.

Modern geodetic observations are in general based on precise time measurements. This holds for both the geometric observations, where the travel time of electromagnetic waves (optical or microwaves) is measured to derive distances via speed of light, and the gravimetric observations, where the acceleration of free falling probe masses is determined. The dramatic advancement of geodesy in observation and parameter estimation during the last decades is mainly due to the continuous improvement of the time measurements (DREWES, 2006a, b). The progress of physical models is not always consistent with this development, we meet the challenge of improving them. In the following we report about German contributions to these physical aspects of geodetic modelling in the three fundamental fields of geodesy: geometry (positioning), orientation (rotation), and gravity of the Earth. The basic products of geodesy relate to these fields and have to be generated in a uniform, consistent modelling. This is the principal science rationale of the Global Geodetic Observing System (GGOS) of the International Association of Geodesy (IAG) (DREWES, 2007). The performance enhancement of the geodetic observations based on time measurements requires the strict consideration of relativistic effects. Relativity theory shall therefore be treated as a special issue in this report.

Geodetic modelling of geometry, orientation and gravity of the Earth

Geometry modelling

Most important physical models for determining the geometry of the Earth from geodetic positioning are those of the atmosphere and the oceans. Concerning the vertical component of positioning (heights), the physical ocean surface and the gravity field serve as a reference and have precisely to be modelled.

KANIUTH and HUBER (2004) use atmospheric pressure models to estimate the loading effects causing height variations in Europe and compare them with GPS observations. The tidal effect of ocean loading is studied by ZAHRAN et al. (2006). Corresponding height variations are presented by KANIUTH and VETTER (2005) at coastal sites from GPS measurements.

Problems related to physical models in the definition of vertical reference frames are discussed by HECK (2004). IHDE and SÁNCHEZ (2005) present an approach to globally unify height systems by uniform physical models of the sea surface and the gravity field of the Earth.

Modelling of the Earth's orientation

Variations of the Earth's orientation in space and Earth's rotation are caused by changes of the angular momentum or torque, respectively. These are generated by mass displacements in the solid Earth, the atmosphere and the hydrosphere including the oceans and continental water storage. They have to be represented by physical models for consideration in geodetic parameter estimation.

The influences of core processes on Earth's rotation parameters are studied by Greiner-Mai et al. (2003). The effect of water storage variations on polar motion is presented by Fernandez et al. (2007). Stuck et al. (2005) model the physical mechanism of atmospheric forces in polar motion, and Thomas et al. (2005) concentrate on the contribution of the oceans. Combined modelling of atmospheric and oceanic effects from coupled physical models is published in a series of papers by Seitz (2004, 2005), Seitz et al. (2004), and Seitz and Schmidt (2005). Marchenko and Schwintzer (2003) combine Earth rotation parameters and the Earth gravity field by a combined parameter estimation.

Gravity field modelling

The physical modelling of the gravity field parameters concentrated in the last years on the use of observation data from the satellite gravity field missions CHAMP and GRACE. A number of papers deals with these issues. A new physical approach of gravity field modelling from these missions using the energy integral from kinematic orbits is presented by GERLACH et al. (2003).

Physical models of the solid Earth include isostatic models presented by KABAN et al. (2004) for the entire lithosphere as well as by WILD and HECK (2005). WZIONTEK (2003)

¹ Hermann Drewes: Deutsches Geodätisches Forschungsinstitut (DGFI), Alfons-Goppel-Str. 11, D - 80539 München, Germany, Tel. +49 - 89 - 23031-1106, Fax +49 - 89 - 23031 1240, e-mail drewes@dgfi.badw.de

Michael H. Soffel, Institut für Planetare Geodäsie, Technische Universität Dresden, Helmholtzstr. 10, D - 01062 Dresden, Germany, Tel. +49 - 351 - 4633-4200, Fax +49 - 351 - 4633-7019, e-mail michael.soffel@tu-dresden.de

parameterises global density models. The continental hydrosphere is probably the most investigated physical aspect in gravity field modelling from space missions. RAMILLIEN et al. (2004, 2005) present an approach for global time variations from GRACE. HARNISCH and HARNISCH (2006) provide the ground truth values from gravimetric data, and NEUMEYER et al. (2006) combine both terrestrial and space observations with hydrology models.

BOSCH (2005) reports about errors in the shipborne marine gravity representation found from GRACE models. The dealiasing of short-term atmospheric and oceanic gravity variations from GRACE is published by FLECHTNER et al. (2006).

The atmosphere effects are in principle reduced from the geodetic observations by physical models. An approach for atmoshere pressure reduction from gravimetry is given by NEUMEYER et al. (2004).

The reliability of the regional models of mass variations derived from GRACE data processing is discussed by HORWARTH and DIETRICH (2006), where some errors in the modelling are demonstrated.

Relativity

As far as relativistic aspects in geodetic modelling are concerned work concentrated upon three main topics:

- astronomical reference systems,
- dynamical equations of motion and
- relativity tests.

MÜLLER et al. (2007b) present a comprehensive overview on this subject.

Astronomical reference systems

Of great importance for high precision geodetic modelling is the introduction of two fundamentally different celestial reference systems: the Barycentric Celestial Reference System (BCRS) with coordinate time TCB and the Geocentric Celestial Reference System (GCRS) with TCG as coordinate time. SOFFEL et al. (2003) present a detailed discussion of the BCRS and the GCRS. Here, also the relativistic forces acting on a satellite are discussed. Special aspects of local relativistic reference systems are treated in KLIONER (2004). The problem of representation of the cosmic expansion in the BCRS is treated in KLIONER and SOFFEL (2004), SOFFEL and KLIONER (2004a) and in CARRERA and GIULINI (2006). In these papers it was found that the influence of the Hubble expansion of the universe upon physics in the solar system is completely negligible.

Relativistic equations of motion

The problem of relativistic equations of motion of astronomical bodies has been persued into two different directions. In a series of papers Xu and collaborators (XU et al., 2003, 2005) laid the foundation for a relativistic description of elastic deformable astronomical bodies by means of a displacement field. However, this formalism is extremely complex and the relation with observables, e.g., in the field

of Earth's rotation is unclear. Another approach, specially designed for the problem of Earth's rotation, starts with a rigidly rotating multipole formalism that is described in detail in KLIONER et al. (2003). This formalism forms the basis for the present post-Newtonian approach to improve Newtonian nutation series. The problem of a relativistic description of Earth's rotation is discussed in SOFFEL and KLIONER (2004).

Relativistic tests

Geodetic space techniques such as SLR, LLR or VLBI are able to provide tests of relativity, both for Special Relativity and Einstein's theory of gravity. Such tests concern the Lorentz-invariance, Newton's law of gravity (the 5th force, $\mathring{\mathbf{G}}/\mathbf{G}$), various forms of the equivalence principle, the determination of post-Newtonian parameters, the geodetic precession and Lense-Thirring effects (frame dragging due to the rotation of the Earth). MÜLLER et al. (2007b) give an overview over such tests. MÜLLER et al. (2006a, 2006b) and MÜLLER (2006) discuss the use of LLR data for such tests of relativity.

- Bosch W.: Using the EIGEN-GRACE02S gravity field to investigate defectiveness of marine gravity data. Springer, IAG Symposia, Vol. 129, 89-94, 2005.
- Drewes H.: Integration von Geometrie und Gravimetrie: Das Globale Geodätische Observations-System (GGOS). Wiss. Arb. Fachr. Verm., Univ. Hannover, Nr. 263, 159-168, 2006a.
- DREWES H.: Zum Wandel in der Zielsetzung geodätischer Forschung (The changing objectives in geodetic research). Zeitschr. für Verm. (131) 292-298, 2006b.
- DREWES H.: Science rationale of the Global Geodetic Observing System (GGOS). Springer, IAG Symposia, Vol. 130, 703-710, 2007.
- CARRERA M., GIULINI D.: On Doppler tracking in cosmological Spacetimes, Classical and Quantum Gravity (23) 7483, 2006.
- Fernandez L.I., Schuh H., Schmidt M., Seitz F.: *Effects of inter-annual water storage variations on polar motion*. Geophys. J. Int. (169) 12-18, 2007.
- FLECHTNER F., SCHMIDT R., MEYER U.: De-aliasing of short-term atmospheric and oceanic variations for GRACE. Springer In: J. Flury, R. Rummel, C. Reigber, M. Rothacher, G. Boedecker, U. Schreiber (Eds.): Observation of the Earth System from Space, 83-97, 2006.
- GERLACH CH., FÖLDVARY L., SVEHLA D., GRUBER T., WERMUTH M., SNEEUW N., FROMMKNECHT B., OBERNDORFER H., PETERS TH., ROTHACHER M., RUMMEL R., STEIGENBERGER P.: A CHAMP-only gravity field model from kinematic orbits using the energy integral. Geophys. Res. Lett. (30) No. 20, 7, 5pp, 2003.
- Greiner-Mai H., Jochmann H., Barthelmes F., Ballani L.: Possible influences of core processes on the Earth's rotation and the gravity field. J. Geodynamics (36) 343-358, 2003.
- HARNISCH G., HARNISCH M.: Hydrological influences in long gravimetric data series. J. Geodynamics (41) 276-287, 2006.
- HECK B.: *Problems in the definition of vertical reference frames.* Springer, IAG Symposia, Vol. 127, 164-173, 2004.

- HORWATH M., DIETRICH R.: Errors in regional mass variations inferred from GRACE monthly solutions. Geophys. Res. Lett. (33) L07502, 5pp, doi:10.1029/2005GL025550, 2006.
- IHDE J., SANCHEZ L.: A unified global height reference system as a basis for IGGOS. J. Geodynamics (40) 400-413, 2005.
- KABAN M.K., SCHWINTZER P., REIGBER C.: A new isostatic model of the lithosphere and gravity field. J. Geodesy (78) 368-385, 2004.
- KANIUTH K., HUBER S.: Modelling vertical site displacements due to atmospheric pressure loading with the Bernese software A demonstation using EUREF data. Mitteilungen des BKG (33) 89-95, 2004.
- KANIUTH K., VETTER S.: Vertical velocities of European coastal sites derived from continuous GPS observations. GPS Solutions (9) 32-40, DOI 10.1007/s10291-004-0124-4, 2005.
- KANZOW T., FLECHTNER F., CHAVE A., SCHMIDT R., SCHWINTZER P., SEND U.: Seasonal variation of ocean bottom pressure derived from Gravity recovery and Climate Experiment (GRACE): Local validation and global patterns. J. Geophys. Res. (110) C09001, 1-14, 2005.
- KLIONER S.: Physically adequate reference system of a test observer and relativistic description of the GAIA attitude, Physical Review DS 69, 124001, 2004.
- KLIONER S., SOFFEL M., Xu C., Wu X.: Earth's rotation in the framework of general relativity: rigid multipole moments. In: Proceedings of Les Journees 2001, Brussels, 2003.
- KLIONER S., SOFFEL M.: Refining the relativistic model for GAIA: cosmological effects in the BCRS. In: Proceedings of the Symposium 'The Three-Dimensional Universe with GAIA', 4-7 October 2004, Observatoire de Paris-Meudon, France (ESA SP-576), 305-308, 2004.
- MARCHENKO A.N., SCHWINTZER P.: Estimation of the Earth's tensor of inertia from recent global gravity field solutions.

 J. Geodesy (76) 495-509, 2003.
- MÜLLER J., WILLIAMS J., TURYSHEV S., SHELUS P.: *Potential Capabilities of Lunar LAser Ranging and Relativity*. In: Dynamic Planet. P.Tregoning, C.Rizos (eds.), IAG Symposium Vol. 130, 903-909, Springer 2006a
- MÜLLER J., J. WILLIAMS, S. TURYSHEV: Lunar Laser Ranging Contributions to Relativity and Geodesy. Proceedings of the Conference on Lasers, Clocks and Drag-free, ZARM, Bremen, 30.5.-1.6.2005, eds. H.Dittus, C.Lämmerzahl, S.Turyshev, p. 357-372, Springer 2006b
- MÜLLER J.: Lunar Laser Ranging: A Space Geodetic Technique to test relativity. Proceedings of the 11th Marcel Grossmann Meeting, Berlin, 24-28 July 2006, H. Kleinert, R.Ruffini, R.Jantzen (eds.), World Scientific, 2007a, in press.
- MÜLLER J., SOFFEL M., KLIONER S.: *Geodesy and Relativity*. Journal of Geodesy, 2007b, in press
- Neumeyer J., Haagedoorn J., Leitloff J., Schmidt T.: *Gravity* reduction with three-dimensional atmospheric pressure data for precise ground gravity measurements. J. Geodynamics (38) 437-450, 2004.
- NEUMEYER J., BARTHELMES F., DIERKS O., FLECHTNER F., HARNISCH M., HARNISCH G., HINDERER J., IMANISHI Y., KRONER C., MEURERS B., PETROVIC S., REIGBER CH., SCHMIDT R., SCHWINTZER P., SUN H.-P., VIRTANEN H.: Combination of temporal gravity variations resulting from superconducting gravimeter (SG) recordings, GRACE satellite observations and global hydrology models. J. Geodesy (79) 573-585, 2006.

- RAMILLIEN G., CAZENAVE A., BRUNAU O.: Global time variations of hydrological signals from GRACE satellite gravimetry. Geophys. J. Int. (158) 813-826, 2004.
- RAMILLIEN G., CAZENAVE A., REIGBER C., SCHMIDT R., SCHWINTZER P.: Recovery of global time-variations of surface water mass by GRACE geoid inversion. Springer, IAG Symposia, Vol. 129, 310-315, 2005.
- SEITZ F.: Atmosphärische und ozeanische Einflüsse auf die Rotation der Erde. Dt. Geod. Komm., München, Reihe C, Nr. 578, 2004.
- SEITZ F.: Atmospheric and oceanic influences on polar motion numerical results from two independent model combinations. Artificial Satellites (40) 199-215, 2005a.
- SEITZ F.: Zur Anregung der Chandler-Schwingung. Zeitschr. für Verm. (130) 166-173, 2005b.
- SEITZ F., STUCK J., THOMAS M.: Consistent atmospheric and oceanic excitation of the Earth's free polar motion. Geophys. J. Int. (157) 25-35, 2004.
- SEITZ F., SCHMIDT M.: Atmospheric and oceanic contributions to Chandler wobble excitation determined by wavelet filtering. J. Geophys. Res. (110) B11406, 11pp, 2005.
- SOFFEL M., KLIONER S., PETIT G., WOLF P., KOPEIKIN S., BRETAGNON P., BRUMBERG V., CAPITAINE N., DAMOUR T., FUKUSHIMA T., GUINOT B., HUANG T., LINDEGREN L., MA C., NORDTVEDT K., RIES J., SEIDELMANN P., VOKROUHLICKY D., WILL C., XU C.: The IAU resolutions for astrometry, celestial mechanics and metrology in the relativistic framework: explanatory supplement. Astronomical Journal 126(6), 2687-2706, 2003.
- SOFFEL M., KLIONER S.: *The BCRS and the large scale structure* of the universe. In: Proceedings of Les Journees 2003. A. Finkelstein and N. Capitaine (eds.), Paris Obervatory, Paris, 297-301, 2004.
- SOFFEL M., KLIONER S.: Relativity in the problems of Earth rotation and astronomical reference systems: status and prospects. In: Proceedings of Les Journees 2004, N. Capitaine (ed.), Paris Observatory, Paris, 191-195, 2004.
- STUCK J., SEITZ F., THOMAS M.: *Atmospheric forcing mechanisms of polar motion*. Cahiers du Centre Europeen de Geodyn. et de Seismol. (24) 127-133, 2005.
- THOMAS M., DOBSLAW H., STUCK J., SEITZ F.: *The ocean's contribution to polar motion excitation as many solutions as numerical models?* Cahiers du Centre Europeen de Geodyn. et de Seismol. (24) 143-148, 2005.
- WILD F., HECK B.: A comparison of different isostatic models applied to satellite gravity gradiometry. Springer, IAG Symposia, Vol. 129, 230-235, 2005.
- WZIONTEK H.: Zur Parametrisierung radialsymmetrischer Dichtemodelle für die Erde. Dt. Geod. Komm., München, Reihe C, Nr. 587, 2005.
- XU C., Wu X., SOFFEL M., KLIONER S.: Relativistic theory of elastic deformable astronomical bodies: Perturbation equations in rotating spherical coordinates and junction conditions, Physical Review D 68, 064009, 2003.
- Xu C., Wu X., Soffel M.: General-Relativistic perturbation equations for the dynamics of elastic deformable astronomical bodies expanded in terms of generalized spherical harmonics. Physical Review D 71, 024030, 2005.
- ZAHRAN K.H., JENTZSCH G., SEEBER G.: Accuracy assessment of ocean tide loading computations for precise geodetic observations. J. Geodynamics (42) 159-174, 2006.

Mathematical Aspects of Geodetic Modelling

W. KELLER¹, W. FREEDEN²

Introduction

Mathematical modelling always reacts to newly available data-types or tries to solve problems in modelling, which have not been treated satisfactory so far. From this background the advances in mathematical modelling were primarily triggered by the new data from the CHAMP and the GRACE mission. These new data types generated a need for

- more efficient methods for data screening and correction,
- higher resolution of the data analysis products, both in space and in time.

Both requirements can be met by the use of wavelets. Therefore, the majority of contributions deals in one or another way with construction and use of wavelets.

Independent on the problem at hand, the enormous amount of data requires the application of high-performance computing. A fair amount of publications is devoted to the parallelization of mathematical models of geodetic problems.

Finally, various new ideas for old problems were presented and numerically investigated.

Classical Wavelet Theory

The origin of wavelet analysis was on the real line and on the plane. It is only a couple of years since the main ideas of the classical wavelet theory were generalized to curved manifolds, especially to the sphere. In geodetic context, classical wavelet theory was mainly used for two purposes:

- outlier detection and elimination,
- data or/and operator compression.

The new gravity field missions provide the user with an enormous amount of data. Therefore, numerically efficient methods for outlier detection and elimination are needed. Here the ability of wavelets for time and scale localization is a useful tool. For the data of the CHAMP mission this problem is treated in GÖTZELMANN et al. (2006). Similar questions for the pre-processing of laser-scanning data are studied in BORKOWSKI and Keller (2006).

Another application of wavelet theory is the compression of data or the compression of operators transforming this data. For different kind of geodetic operators this subject is addressed in Keller (2004) and in Kuroishi and Keller

(2004). An overview about classical wavelet analysis and geodetic applications is given in Keller (2004).

Spherical wavelets

Spherical wavelets are base functions, which express both: The scale of a signal-pattern and the place of occurrence of this pattern. This makes them particularly useful for localized modelling of various fields on the sphere. Roughly speaking, in the spherical wavelet modelling two different cases can be distinguished:

- the construction of tailored wavelets,
- the use of wavelets for the space-time evaluation of different fields of geodetic relevance.

Wavelets can be tailored for a big variety of applications. In ABEYRATNE et al. (2003) and FREEDEN and MICHEL (2005) the focus was put on deformation analysis. The paper FREEDEN and MAYER (2003) addresses the construction of smooth harmonic spherical wavelets. If vectorial and tensorial quantities are to be analyzed on the sphere, the corresponding wavelets are developed in FREEDEN and MICHEL (2004), and FREEDEN and MAYER (2006). Wavelets on more complicated surfaces than spheres are constructed in MAYER (2004) and MAYER (2006). Spherical wavelets, which are derived from Bernstein instead of Legendre polynomials, are discussed in FENGLER et al. (2006). One of the deficiencies of spherical wavelets is their lack of orthogonality. But at least bi-orthogonality can be achieved, as it is shown in FREEDEN and SCHREINER (2006).

Among the use of spherical wavelets for the study of geodetic fields, four different targets can be distinguished:

- the deformation field of the Earth,
- the ocean circulation,
- and the time-variable gravity field of the Earth, and
- the issue of de-noising and smoothing of different types of data.

Wavelets are used for the investigation of deformations in the publications MICHEL (2003), MICHEL (2004), FREEDEN and MICHEL (2005a) and KAMMAN and MICHEL (2006). The steady-state ocean circulation was studied by means of wavelets in the papers FREEDEN and MICHEL (2004a), FREEDEN et al. (2005), FEHLINGER et al. (2007) and FENGLER and FREEDEN (2005).

¹ Wolfgang Keller: Geodetic Institute, Universität Stuttgart, Geschwister-Scholl-Str. 24/D, D - 70174 Stuttgart, Germany, Tel. +49 - 711 - 6858 3459, Fax +49 - 711 - 6858 3285, e-mail wolfgang.keller@gis.uni-stuttgart.de

Willi Freeden: AG Geomathematik, Fachbereich Mathematik, Universität Kaiserslautern, Kurt-Schumacher-Str.26, D - 67653 Kaiserslautern, Germany, Tel. +49 - 631 - 205-2852 / -3867, Fax +49 - 631 - 205-4736, e-mail freeden@mathematik.uni-kl.de

De-noising and smoothing makes use of the fact that the noise of a signal is mainly concentrated on the smallest scales of a wavelet representation of the corresponding signal. Therefore, an energy reduction on the smallest scales automatically reduces noise and smoothes the field. The application of this idea is discussed in the publications FREEDEN et al. (2003), FREEDEN and MAIER (2003), HESSE and GUTTING (2003).

The majority of wavelet applications falls in the area of recovery of the time-variable gravity field from the data of the CHAMP and GRACE mission. Since the time variability of the gravity field is not uniform but concentrated on a small number of medium-size regions, wavelets are the adequate tool for such kinds of investigations. A wavelet analysis of CHAMP data was presented in the contributions Freeden and Maier (2003), Freeden and Michel (2003), Maier and Mayer (2003), Mayer and Maier (2003), Fengler et al. (2004), Fengler et al. (2004a), Fengler et al. (2004b), Freeden and Michel (2004), Schmidt et al. (2005) and Schmidt et al. (2005a).

Similar studies for the GRACE mission are reported in FENGLER et al. (2007), SCHMIDT et al. (2006), SCHMIDT et al. (2007), MAYER-GÜRR et al. (2006) and MAYER-GÜRR et al. (2007).

Besides the analysis of the gravitational field by wavelets also the magnetic field is investigated with the same tools. Results are published in MAYER and MAIER (2003), MAIER and MAYER (2003) and finally, the CHAMP and GRACE data are also used for the study of the ionosphere SCHMIDT et al. (2007a).

A more exotic application of spherical wavelets is in the field of inverse problems. Also here a couple of publications have to be mentioned: MICHEL (2004), MAYER (2004a), MICHEL (2005) and FENGLER et al. (2006a).

Overviews about the use of spherical wavelets in geosciences are given in FREEDEN and MICHEL (2004c), FREEDEN et al. (2003c) and FREEDEN and SCHREINER (2005).

High-performance computing

The processing of data from the CHAMP and the GRACE mission leads to linear systems of equations with a large number of unknowns and an even much larger number of observation data. A direct solution of theses systems of equation requires very much computation time. The target of parallelization is mainly the distribution of independent parts of the computation on different CPUs of a parallel-or vector computer. Here the publications Austen and Keller (2006), Austen et al (2006), Baur and Kusche (2006) and Baur et al. (2006) have to be mentioned.

Miscellaneous

Independent on the availability of new data type also older, not satisfyingly solved problems have received attention. Here a certainly incomplete list of those topics is to be mentioned:

- A singularity-free alternative to Sanso's gravity space approach is discussed in AUSTEN and KELLER (2007).
- Another topic is the closed solution of systems of polynomial equations, which occur for example in the trilateration problem. Here, new ideas based on Gröbner bases and the Buchberger algorithm have been discussed in AWANGE and GRAFAREND (2003, 2003a, 2003b, 2003c, 2003d, 2003e, 2003f), AWANGE et al. (2003, 2003a, 2003b, 2003c), AWANGE et al. (2004) and AWANGE et al. (2005, 2005a, 2005b).
- For the processing of laser-scanning data new techniques, close to spline approximation, have been proposed in BORKOSKI and KELLER (2003) and BORKOWSKI and KELLER (2005).
- A comprehensive textbook on map projections was published GRAFAREND and KRUMM (2006) and the special kind of harmonic maps was studied in GRAFAREND (2005).

- ABEYRATNE M.. K., FREEDEN W., MAYER C.: Multiscale Deformation Analysis by Cauchy-Navier Wavelets. Journal of Applied Mathematics, (12): 605-645, 2003.
- Austen G., Baur O., Keller W.: *Use of High Performance Computing in gravity field research*. In Nagel WE, Jäger W and Resch M (Eds.): High Performance Computing in Science and Engineering'05, Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2006
- AUSTEN G., KELLER W.: LSQR Tuning to Succeed in Computing High Resolution Gravity Field Solutions. In: Alberigo P, Erbacci G, Garofalo F (Eds.): Science and Supercomputing in Europe, HPC-Europa Transnational Access Report 2005, 307-311, Monograf s.r.l., Bologna, Italy, 2006
- AUSTEN G., KELLER W.: Numerical Implementation of the Gravity Space Approach Proof of Concept. In Rizos C, Tregoning P (Eds.): Dynamic Planet Monitoring and Understanding a Dynamic Planet with Geodetic and Oceanographic Tools, Conference of the IAG, Aug 22-26, 2005, Cairns, Australia, IAG Symposia, Vol. 130, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg New York, 2007
- AWANGE J., GRAFAREND E.: Closed Form Solution of the Overdetermined Nonlinear 7 Parameter Datum Transformation. Allgemeine Vermessungsnachrichten 110 (2003) 130-149
- AWANGE J., GRAFAREND E.: Explicit Solution of the Overdetermined Three-Dimensional Resection Problem. Journal of Geodesy 76 (2003) 605-616
- AWANGE J., GRAFAREND E.: Groebner-Basis Solution of the Three-Dimensional Resection Problem (P4P). Journal of Geodesy 77 (2003) 327-337
- AWANGE J., GRAFAREND E.: Multipolynomial Resultant Solution of the 3d Resection Problem (P4P). Bollettino di Geodesia e Scienze Affini 62 (2003) 79 102
- AWANGE J., GRAFAREND E.: Nonlinear Analysis of the Three-Dimensional Datum Transformation [Conformal Group $C_7(3)$]. Journal of Geodesy 77 (2003) 66-76
- AWANGE J.: GRAFAREND E.: Polynomial Optimization of the 7-Parameter Datum Transformation Problem when Only Three Stations in Both Systems are Given. Zeitschrift für Vermessungswesen 128 (2003) 266-270

- AWANGE J., FUKUDA Y., TAKEMOTO S., ATEYA I., GRAFAREND E.: Ranging Algebraically With More Observations Than Unknowns. Earth Planets Space 55 (2003) 387-394
- AWANGE J., GRAFAREND E., FUKUDA Y.: Closed Form Solution of the Triple Three-Dimensional Intersection Problem. Zeitschrift für Vermessungswesen 128 (2003) 395-402
- AWANGE J., GRAFAREND E., FUKUDA Y., TAKEMOTO S.: Direct Polynomial Approach to Nonlinear Distance (Ranging)
 Problems. Earth Planets Space 55 (2003) 231-241
- AWANGE J., GRAFAREND E., FUKUDA Y., TAKEMOTO S.: Resultants approach to the triple three-dimensional intersection problem. Journal of the Geodetic Society of Japan 49 (2003) 243-256
- AWANGE J., FUKUDA Y., GRAFAREND E.: Exact solution of the nonlinear 7-parameter datum transformation by Groebner basis. Bollettino di Geodesia e Scienze Affini 2 (2004) 117-127
- AWANGE J., FUKUDA Y., GRAFAREND E.: The application of commutative algebra to geodesy: two examples. Journal of Geodesy 79 (2005) 93-102
- AWANGE J., GRAFAREND E.: From space angles to point position using Sylvester resultant. Allgemeine Vermessungsnachrichten 7 (2005) 265-269
- AWANGE J., GRAFAREND E.: Solving algebraic computational problems in Geodesy and GeoInformatics, 326 pages, Springer 2005
- AWANGE J., FUKUDA Y., TAKEMOTO S., GRAFAREND E.: Role of algebra in modern day Geodesy. In: SANSÒ F (ed.): Proceedings of the International Association of Geodesy (IAG) Symposia "A Window on the Future of Geodesy", June 30 July 11, 2003, Sapporo, Japan, vol. 128, pages 524-529, Springer 2005
- BAUR O., KUSCHE J.: LSQR Based Geopotential Recovery, Proceedings 1st International Symposium of the IGFS, Istanbul, Turkey, accepted 2006
- BAUR O., AUSTEN G., KELLER W.: Efficient Satellite Based Geopotential Recovery. In: Nagel W.E., Jäger W., Resch M. (Eds.): High Performance Computing in Science and Engineering 06, 2006, 499-514, Springer Berlin Heidelberg New York
- BORKOWSKI A., KELLER W.: *Modelling of irregularly sampled surfaces by two-dimensional snakes.* Journal of Geodesy 77, 543 553, 2003
- BORKOWSKI A., KELLER W.: Global and local methods for tracking the intersection curve between two surfaces. Journal of Geodesy 79 (2005) 1-10
- BORKOWSKI A., KELLER W.: An attempt to ALS-data filtering in wavelet domain. 8th Bilateral Geodetic Meeting Poland-Italy. Wroclaw (Poland), 22.-24.6.2006. (poster)
- Grafarend E.: *Harmonic Maps*, Journal of Geodesy 78 (2005) 594-615
- Grafarend E., Krumm F.: *Map Projections Cartographic Information Systems*, 713 pp, Springer Verlag, Berlin 2006
- FEHLINGER T., FREEDEN W., GRAMSCH S., MAYER C., MICHEL D., SCHREINER M.: Local modelling of sea surface topography from (geostrophic) ocean flow. ZAMM (submitted, 2007)
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., MICHEL V.: The Kaiserslautern Multiscale Geopotential Model SWITCH-03 from Orbit Perturbations of the Satellite CHAMP and Its Comparison to the Models EGM96, UCPH2002_02_0.5, EIGEN-1s, and EIGEN-2. Geophysical Journal International, (157): 499-514, 2004.

- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., GUTTING M.: Multiscale Modeling from EIGEN-1S, EIGEN-2, EIGEN-GRACE01S, UCPH2002_0.5, EGM96. In: Earth Observation with CHAMP: Results from Three Years in Orbit. C. Reigber, H. Lühr, P. Schwintzer, J. Wickert (eds.), 145-150, 2004
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., KUSCHE J.: Multiscale Geopotential Solutions from CHAMP Orbits and Accelerometry. In: Earth Observation with CHAMP: Results from Three Years in Orbit. C. Reigber, H. Lühr, P. Schwintzer, J. Wickert (eds.), 139-144, 2004.
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W.: A Nonlinear Galerkin Scheme Involving Vector and Tensor Spherical Harmonics for Solving the Incompressible Navier-Stokes Equation on the Sphere. SIAM Journal on Scientific Computing, (27): 967-994, 2005.
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., GUTTING M.: *The Spherical Bernstein Wavelet*. International Journal of Pure and Applied Mathematics (IJPAM): (31) No. 2: 209-230, 2006.
- FENGLER M., MICHEL D., MICHEL V.: Harmonic Spline-Wavelets on the 3-dimensional Ball and their Application to the Reconstruction of the Earth's Density Distribution from Gravitational Data at Arbitrarily Shaped Satellite Orbits, Zeitschrift für Angewandte Mathematik und Mechanik (ZAMM), 86, 856-873, 2006, also published online at DOI:10.1002/zamm.200510277.
- FENGLER M., FREEDEN W., KOHLHAAS A., MICHEL V., PETERS T.: Wavelet Modelling of Regional and Temporal Variations of the Earth's Gravitational Potential Observed by GRACE, Journal of Geodesy, (81): 5-15, 2007, (online available at 10.1007/s00190-006-0040-12006).
- FREEDEN W., MAYER C.: Wavelets Generated by Layer Potentials.

 Applied and Computational Harmonic Analysis (ACHA) (14), 195-237, 2003.
- FREEDEN W., GROTEN E., MICHEL V., KABOODVAND A.: Geopotential Reconstruction, Decomposition, Fast Computation, and Noise Cancellation by Harmonic Wavelets. Studia Geophysica et Geodaetica, (47): 37-72, 2003.
- FREEDEN W., MAIER T.: SST-Regularisierung durch Multiresolutionstechniken auf der Basis von CHAMP-Daten. Allgemeine Vermessungsnachrichten (AVN), (5) 162-175, 2003.
- Freeden W., Maier T., Zimmermann S.: A Survey on Wavelet Methods for (Geo)Applications. Revista Matemática Complutense (16): 277-310, 2003.
- FREEDEN W., MAYER C.: Wavelet Modelling of Tangential Vector Fields on Regular Surfaces by Means of Mie Potentials, International Journal of Wavelets, Multiresolution and Information Processing (IJWMIP), (accepted, 2006).
- FREEDEN W., MICHEL V.(eds). *Multiscale Modeling of CHAMP Data*. Technische Universität Kaiserslautern, Schriften zur Funktionalanalysis und Geomathematik (SFG), Band 4, 2003.
- FREEDEN W., MICHEL V.: Orthogonal Zonal, Tesseral and Sectorial Wavelets on the Sphere for the Analysis of Satellite Data. Advances in Computational Mathematics, 21, 181-217, 2004.
- FREEDEN W., MICHEL V.: Orthogonal Zonal, Tesseral and Sectorial Wavelets on the Sphere for the Analysis of Satellite Data. Advances in Computational Mathematics, 21, 181-217, 2004.
- FREEDEN W., MICHEL D., MICHEL V.: Multiscale Modeling of Ocean Circulation. In: Proceedings of the 2nd International GOCE User Workshop, Frascati, March 2004.
- FREEDEN W., MICHEL V.: Multiscale Potential Theory (With Applications to Geoscience). Birkhäuser Verlag, Boston, Basel, Berlin, 2004.

- FREEDEN W., MICHEL V.: Wavelet Deformation Analysis for Spherical Bodies. International Journal of Wavelets, Multi-resolution, and Information. Proceedings (IJWMIP), (3): 523-558, 2005.
- FREEDEN W., MICHEL D., MICHEL V.: Local Multiscale Approximations of Geostrophic Flow: Theoretical Background and Aspects of Scientific Computing. Marine Geodesy, (28): 313-329, 2005.
- Freeden W., Schreiner M.: Spaceborne Gravitational Field Determination by Means of Locally Supported Wavelets. Journal of Geodesy, (79): 431-446, 2005.
- Freeden W., Schreiner M.: Biorthogonal Locally Supported Wavelets on the Sphere Based on Zonal Functions. Journal of Fourier Analysis and Applications (JFAA), (submitted, 2006).
- GÖTZELMANN M., KELLER W., REUBELT T.: Gross error compensation for gravity field analysis based on kinematic orbit data. Journal of Geodesy 80 (2006) 184-198, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-0061-9
- HESSE K., GUTTING M.: Smoothing Splines in Multiscale Geopotential Determination from SST-Data or SGG-Data, Technical Report AGTM, No. 255, Laboratory of Technomathematics, Geomathematics Group, University of Kaiserslautern, 2003.
- KAMMANN P., MICHEL V.: Time–Dependent Cauchy–Navier Splines and their Application to Seismic Wave Front Propagation, Schriften zur Funktionalanalysis und Geomathematik, 26 2006, preprint, submitted to: Zeitschrift für Angewandte Mathematik und Mechanik (ZAMM).
- KELLER W.: The use of wavelets for the acceleration of iteration schemes. In: F. Sanso (ed): V. Hotine-Marussi Symposium on Mathematical Geodesy. IAG Symposia 127, Matera, Italy, 17-21 June 2002, pp. 81-87, Springer, Berlin 2004
- KELLER W.: Wavelets in Geodesy and Geodynamics, Walter DeGruyter Verlag, Berlin, 2004
- Kuroishi Y., Keller W.: Wavelet approach to improvement of gravity field – geoid modeling for Japan. Journal of Geophysical Research 110: B03402, doi:10.1029/2004JB003371
- MAIER T., MAYER C.: Multiscale Downward Continuation of the Crustal Field from CHAMP FGM-Data in First CHAMP Mission Results for Gravity, Magnetic and Athmospheric Studies, pp 288-295, 2003.
- MAYER C., MAIER T.: Multiscale Determination of Radial Current Distribution from CHAMP FGM-Data in First CHAMP Mission Results for Gravity, Magnetic and Athmospheric Studies, pp 339-346, 2003
- MAYER C.: Wavelets on Regular Surfaces Generated by Layer Potentials, Oberwolfach Reports, EMS Publishing House, Vol. 1, pp. 1441-1444, 2004

- MAYER C.: Wavelet Modelling of the Spherical Inverse Source Problem with Application to Geomagnetism, Inverse Problems, 20, 1713-1728, 2004.
- MAYER C.: Wavelets on Regular Surfaces Generated by Stokes Potentials, Proceedings of the GAMM 77th Annual Scientific Conference in Berlin, submitted, 2006.
- MAYER-GÜRR T., EICKER A., ILK K.H.: *Gravity field recovery* from *GRACE-SST data of short arcs*, in: J. Flury et al. (eds.): Observation of the Earth System from Space, pp. 131-148, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, (2006)
- MAYER-GÜRR T., EICKER A., ILK K.H.: *ITG-Grace02s: a GRACE* gravity field derived from short arcs of the satellite's orbit, Proceedings Symposium of the International Gravity Field Service (IGFS2006), Istanbul, Turkey, (2006)
- MICHEL V.: Theoretical Aspects of a Multiscale Analysis of the Eigenoscillations of the Earth, Revista Matematica Complutense, 16, 519-554 2003
- MICHEL V.: Multiscale Approaches for the Determination of the Earth's Interior from Gravitational and Seismic Data, Oberwolfach Workshop Report "Geomathematics", Report 27, 1380-1381, 2004
- MICHEL V.: Regularized Wavelet-based Multiresolution Recovery of the Harmonic Mass Density Distribution from Data of the Earth's Gravitational Field at Satellite Height, Inverse Problems, 21, 997-1025, 2005.
- SCHMIDT M., FABERT O., SHUM C.K.: Towards the Estimation of a Multi-Resolution Representation of the Gravity Field Based on Spherical Wavelets. In: Sanso, F. (ed.) A Window on the Future of Geodesy., 362-367, Springer, Berlin, 2005
- SCHMIDT M., KUSCHE J., VAN LOON J., SHUM C.K., HAN S.-C., FABERT O.: *Multi-resolution representation of regional gravity data*. In: Jekeli, C., Bastos, L., Fernandes, J. (eds.) Gravity, Geoid and Space Missions., 167-172 Springer, Berlin, 2005
- SCHMIDT M., HAN S.-C., KUSCHE J., SANCHEZ L., SHUM C.K.: Regional high-resolution spatiotemporal gravity modeling from GRACE data using spherical wavelets. Geophys. Res. Lett., 33, L08403, 2006 doi:10.1029/2005GL025509
- SCHMIDT M., FENGLER M., MAYER-GÜRR T., EICKER A., KUSCHE J., SANCHEZ L., HAN S.-C.: Regional Gravity Modelling in Terms of Spherical Base Functions. J Geod, 81, 17-38, 2007, doi: 10.1007/s00190-006-0101-5
- SCHMIDT M., BILITZA D., SHUM C.K., ZEILHOFER C.: Regional 4-D modeling of the ionospheric electron density. J. Adv. in Space Res., 2007, doi:10.1016/j.asr.2007.02.050

Quality Measures and Control (Stochastic and Non-Stochastic Methods of Data Evaluation)

H. KUTTERER¹, W.-D. SCHUH²

Introduction and overview

Talking about quality in geodesy is a very heterogeneous task with many different aspects. As the spectrum of methods in geodetic data analysis covers estimation, filtering, testing, and other techniques it is rather hard to provide a clear and unique picture. In all fields a proper modeling is mandatory. This compilation is dedicated to relevant scientific work in Germany within the period 2003-2007. As there has not been much work which was free of applications the following overview presents both the theoretical aspects and the applications in the field of data processing. Most of the presented methods are based on the theory of probability. Some of them have a different background such as fuzzy theory. Nevertheless, all of them can be considered as statistical methods.

The core item of this report is quality. Without doubt, uncertainty can be identified as the main component of quality in geodesy. However, this point of view is incomplete as today's data shows more features of interest than a pure repeatability of the observed (metric) values. The complete process starting with data acquisition and ending with the provision of defined results has to be considered and studied. For this reason an extended quality modeling will become more and more meaningful. First successful steps into this direction are mentioned at the end.

New developments in parameter estimation

It is well known that for many reasons mathematical models in geodesy are only approximate to some extent. There are various strategies to handle this problem. One of them, the so called Total Least-Squares (TLS) approach can be considered as a regression with errors in the variables. Its most significant aspect is the modeling of errors of the design matrix in adjustment models such as the Gauss-Markov model. These model errors are added to the observation errors. KUPFERER (2005) studies some applications of the TLS approach in geodesy.

In case of singular or only weakly regular adjustment problems regularization strategies are required. Some work was dedicated to the optimal determination of the regularization parameter in Uniform Tykhonov-Phillips regularization (CAI et al., 2004). CAI (2004) considered the statistical inference of the eigenspace components of a symmetric

random deformation tensor; see also CAI and GRAFAREND (2007).

A prominent quality issue in the derivation of terrestrial and celestial reference frames is the calculation of meaningful uncertainty measures based on the variance-covariance matrix of the estimated parameters. KUTTERER et al. (2007) study a model which takes both the equality of observation values used at different analysis centers and impact of the individual Operator-Software into account. The present continuation focuses on the provision of consistent estimators for the parameters of the reference frames and of the variance of the unit weight.

Further work has to be mentioned on robust estimation where NEITZEL (2003, 2004) studied a combinatorial approach in order to determine maximal point groups which are consistent with respect to congruence transformations. The well-known Gauss-Helmert model has recently received some new attraction regarding the correct way of treating non-linearities; see, e.g., LENZMANN and LENZMANN (2004) or KUPFERER (2004).

Filtering techniques and stochastic modeling

The work on filtering techniques has covered two main topics: colored noise and decorrelation strategies as well as the treatment of instationary time series. Extension and refinement of the stochastic modeling of space-geodetic techniques are also mentioned in this context.

The great amount of data generated by sensors (e.g., during satellite missions) will allow for a precise modelling of the deterministic and stochastic model. To capture the detailed correlation structures present in the sensor signals, complex stochastic models have to be built. Such models are implemented in an efficient manner by means of digital filters with tailored stop and band-pass regions; see SCHUH (2003). Special hypothesis test strategies are necessary to compare the filtered residuals with white noise behaviour to get objective criteria of the quality of the filter process (SCHUH and KARGOLL, 2004). Also the influence of robust parameter estimation procedures was investigated in this context; see KARGOLL (2005). Unfortunately, the computational costs grow considerably when the filter captures more and more details. The question to be addressed will be, whether the quality of the parameter estimates justifies the use of an exact filter (SCHUH et al., 2007).

¹ Hansjörg Kutterer: Geodätisches Institut, Universität Hannover, Nienburger Straße 1, D - 30167 Hannover, Germany, Tel. +49 - 511 - 762-2461/-2462(Secr.), Fax +49 - 511 - 762-2468, e-mail kutterer@gih.uni-hannover.de

² Wolf-Dieter Schuh: Institut für Theoretische Geodäsie, Universität Bonn, Nußallee 17, D - 53115 Bonn, Germany, Tel. +49 - 228 - 73 33 95, Fax +49 - 228 - 733 029, e-mail schuh@theor.geod.uni-bonn.de

Typical time series in engineering geodesy comprise instationary components caused by varying external forces. An extension of standard modeling and analysis techniques has been developed by Neuner and Kutterer (2006) and Neuner (2007). It is based on Wavelet transforms and statistical tests and focuses on irregularities of mean and variance of the time series.

A compilation of filtering and related techniques for applications in geodesy was given by TEUSCH (2004). EICHHORN (2005) developed an adaptive Kalman filter for dynamic structural models and applied it to the modeling of the deformations of a steel cylinder induced by heat flow.

In geometric space-geodetic applications the stochastic models of the observations are typically formulated in a straightforward way. Actually, only diagonal matrices are used for the original observations. In publications such as BISCHOFF et al. (2005, 2006) and HOWIND (2006) a procedure is presented which allows formulating and empirically deriving a stochastic model for GPS observations which is rigorously based on filtering techniques and statistical tests for the identification of homoscedastic sequences in the observation residual time series. SCHÖN and BRUNNER (2006) present a physically meaningful approach for the modeling of correlations of GPS phase observations. TESMER (2004) and TESMER and KUTTERER (2004) used the MINQUE approach for the estimation of variance and covariance components of VLBI data.

Model Misspecification and Hypothesis Testing

Many geodetic testing problems concerning parametric hypotheses may be formulated within the framework of testing the validity of a set of linear constraints imposed to a linear Gauss-Markov model. It is then usually argued that a reasonable test statistic should be based on the ratio of the variance factor estimated from the constraints and the variance factor estimated under the unconstrained Gauss-Markov model. Although this procedure is computationally convenient and intuitively sound, no rigorous attempt has been made yet to establish optimality with respect to its power function. Another shortcoming of current geodetic theory has been so far that no rigorous but convenient approach exists for tackling testing problems concerning, for instance, parameters within the weight matrix.

To address these problems, it was proven in KARGOLL (2007) that under the assumption of normally distributed observation various geodetic standard tests, such as Baarda's or Pope's test for outliers, multivariate significance tests or tests concerning the specification of the a priori variance factor, are uniformly most powerful (UMP) within the class of invariant tests. The main characteristic of an invariant test lies in the fact that its power function exhibits certain symmetries with respect to the parameter domain, which is a reasonable assumption as long as no information about the parameters is available a priori. UMP invariant tests were also shown to be generally equivalent to likelihood ratio tests and Rao's Score tests. The latter have the advantage that they do not require the parameter estimates under the unconstrained model, which is con-

venient if the constraints set parameter values equal to zero. It was shown that the outlier tests mentioned above, being functions of the residuals of a constrained Gauss-Markov model, are in fact particular cases of Rao's Score test, and that also other standard tests may be easily transformed into that form.

Finally, testing problems concerning parameters within the weight matrix such as autoregressive correlation parameters or overlapping variance components were addressed. It was shown that, although strictly optimal tests do not exist in that case, corresponding tests based on Rao's Score statistic are reasonable and computationally convenient diagnostic tools for deciding whether such parameters are significant or not, without requiring the estimation thereof. The current thesis by KARGOLL (2007) concluded with the derivation of the Jarque-Bera test of normality as another application of Rao's Score test, which is useful to check the validity of the normality assumption presupposed in the aforementioned tests.

Numerical Simulation – Monte Carlo Methods

The Gibbs sampler of the Markov Chain Monte Carlo methods was applied to compute large covariance matrices and to propagate them to the estimated parameters (GUND-LICH et al., 2003). Covariance matrices of quantities obtained by linear and nonlinear transformations of estimated parameters can be directly obtained by this method without determining the covariance matrix of the estimated parameters thus saving a considerable amount of computation time. The Gibbs sampler is well suited for parallel computing so that this algorithm for computing covariance matrices was implemented on a parallel computer (KOCH et al., 2004). The method was applied to determine the maximum degree of harmonic coefficients in a geopotential model by hypothesis tests. Random variates for the harmonic coefficients were nonlinearly transformed to random values of quantities used for the hypothesis tests (KOCH, 2005). The Gibbs sampler was also used for the Bayesian reconstruction of digital three-dimensional images of computer tomography. Since the posterior density function for the intensities of the voxels was intractable, the Gibbs sampler by means of sampling-importance-resampling was applied (KOCH, 2005, 2006, 2007a). A review of the Markov Chain Monte Carlo methods, the Gibbs sampler and the sampling-importance-resampling algorithm can be found in KOCH (2007b).

The approach of GUNDLICH et al. (2003) requires a fully populated normal equation matrix, which is not available in iterative solvers. As a solution to this problem, an alternative way to compute the variance-covariance information by Monte Carlo integration was presented in ALKHATIB and SCHUH (2007). The proposed variance-covariance estimation procedure is flexible and may be integrated into many types of solvers such as sparse solvers, parallel direct solvers or iterative solvers. These algorithms were applied in ALKHATIB (2007) to simulated GOCE data, where Satellite Gravity Gradiometry (SGG) and Satellite-to-Satellite Tracking (SST) data observations are combined for recovering the Earth's gravity field.

In order to find an optimal solution to the unknown parameters of the gravity field model, the reliable weighting factor between SGG and SST must be estimated. In order to overcome the ill-condition of the normal equation system, a positive definite regularization matrix (scaled by unknown regularization parameter) must be added to the combined normal equation system. To select both the optimum weighting factors and the optimum regularization parameter KOCH and KUSCHE (2002) demonstrated the Monte Carlo variance component estimation to be a suitable procedure in large-scaled least-squares problems. This procedure for obtaining the variance components was developed by ALKHATIB (2007) to be integrated into the Preconditioned Conjugate Gradients Multiple Adjustment (PCGMA) algorithm of BOXHAMMER and SCHUH (2006), BOXHAMMER (2006).

Fuzzy Data Analysis

Systematic effects play a key role in the error budget of many geodetic applications. Typically, the arising errors are modeled in terms of random variables and random distributions. If such an approach is chosen, the data analysis can be completely based on the theory of stochastics. As this procedure shows some shortcomings in terms of inconsistency with practical experiences like, e.g., the reduction of systematic effects just by averaging of observations, a thorough discussion of uncertainty measures in geodesy is urgently needed; KUTTERER and SCHÖN (2004) as well as HENNES (2007) discuss some options in this context. In order to overcome some of the inconsistencies, an alternative methodology has been proposed by KUTTERER (2002) which is based on fuzzy data analysis. The use of interval mathematics (SCHÖN, 2003) can be considered as a special case. This approach was already presented in the previous National Report. It has been extended significantly during 2003-2007 in the following way. Fuzzy intervals can be used to model the uncertainty caused by remaining systematic effects in the observations (NEUMANN and KUTTERER, 2006, 2007). The respective uncertainty measures (spread, interval radius) can be quantified based on a sensitivity analysis with respect to some originary influence parameters (SCHÖN, 2003). This has been realized for all relevant terrestrial observations and for GPS phase observations (SCHÖN and KUTTERER, 2005, 2006a, b, 2007). The corresponding mathematical propagation of uncertainty is available; the effects of data processing techniques such as observation averaging or differencing are treated in a consistent way. In case of vector-valued quantities the derived multidimensional uncertainty measures are a special case of polyhedrons (zonotopes); see SCHÖN and KUTTERER (2005). Significant progress was also achieved for statistical hypotheses tests for multidimensional fuzzy test statistics (KUTTERER and NEUMANN, 2007). Ongoing work is on a proper extension of the Kalman filter for fuzzy data.

Soft computing techniques

In case of complex applications such as in global geodynamics or the monitoring of large structures it is typically not possible to describe the considered system or object in sufficient detail by mathematical equations which are physically meaningful (structural models). At least to some part the system's or object's behavior has to be modeled in a more or less descriptive manner using regression or comparable models. In the last years neuro-fuzzy approaches such as ANFIS have shown their ability to compete with other methods just as Artificial Neural Networks (ANN). For the prediction of Earth Orientation parameters results were obtained by ANFIS which are similar to ANN but based on a better computer performance (AKYILMAZ and KUTTERER, 2004, 2005). A further comparison of ANN and fuzzy logic has been published by MIIMA and NIEMEIER (2004a, b). At present, the use of ANFIS in causal inputoutput models is studied for various modeling purposes (BOEHM and KUTTERER, 2006). In this modeling context SCHWIEGER (2004a, b, 2006) is mentioned who has studied a Monte-Carlo based sensitivity analysis of dynamic models which allows to manifest the input-output relation mathematically, and to identify the dominating variables. It is possible to analyse nonlinear and non-additive relations and models in a quantitatively correct way. The particular application was the motion of vehicles.

Extended modeling of quality

Quality in geodesy is typically restricted to modeling and quantifying the uncertainty of estimated parameters of interest based on the concept of mean quadratic deviations or variances, respectively. From a more general point of view additional features have to be taken into account. WILTSCHKO (2004) presents a quality model for applications of geo-data in telematics which comprises measures for integrity consisting of completeness, consistency and correctness, reliability (in a more general meaning as usual) consisting of availability and up-to-dateness, and precision consisting of metric and semantic precision. It is based on fault-tree analysis and failure mode and effect analysis. This extended process-oriented quality model is formulated in a probabilistic framework and can be subject to optimized data acquisition and processing. It has been applied to advanced driver assistance systems.

- AKYLIMAZ O., KUTTERER H.: Soft Modelling of Possible Blunders in Geodetic Networks. ARI The Bulletin of the Istanbul Technical University, Vol. 54, no. 1, 2003
- AKYLIMAZ O., KUTTERER H.: Prediction of Earth Orientation Parameters by Fuzzy Inference Systems. DGFI Report, No. 75, München, 2003
- AKYILMAZ O., KUTTERER H.: Prediction of Earth rotation parameters by fuzzy inference systems. Journal of Geodesy 78 (2004): 82-93, 2004
- AKYILMAZ O., KUTTERER H.: Fuzzy Inference Systems for the Prediction of Earth Rotation Parameters. In: Sansò F. (Ed.): A Window on the Future of Geodesy. IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, Springer, pp. 582-587, 2005

- ALKHATIB H.: On Monte Carlo methods with applications to the current satellite gravity missions; Dissertation, Institut für Geodäsie und Geoinformation der Universität Bonn, 2007
- ALKHATIB H., SCHUH W.-D.: Integration of the Monte Carlo Covariance Estimation Strategy into Tailored Solution Procedures for Large-Scale Least Squares Problems. Journal of Geodesy 81 (2007): 53-66, 2007
- Anders K.-H.: Parameterfreies hierarchisches Graph-Clustering Verfahren zur Interpretation raumbezogener Daten. Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, Series C, no. 586, München, 2006
- BISCHOFF W., HECK B., HOWIND J., TEUSCH A.: A procedure for testing the assumption of homoscedasticity in least squares residuals: a case study of GPS carrier-phase observations. Journal of Geodesy 78 (2005): 397-404, 2005
- BISCHOFF W., HECK B., HOWIND J., TEUSCH A.: A procedure for estimating the variance function of linear models: a case study of GPS carrier-phase observations. Journal of Geodesy 79 (2006): 694-704, 2006
- BOEHM S., KUTTERER H.: Modeling the Deformations of a Lock by Means of Neuro-Fuzzy Techniques. In: Proceedings of the XXIII international FIG Congress in Munich (CD-Proc), 2006
- BOXHAMMER CH.: Effiziente numerische Verfahren zur sphärischen harmonischen Analyse von Satellitendaten; Mitteilungen aus dem Geodätischen Instituten der Rheinischen Friedrich-Wilhelms Universität Bonn, Nr. 94, ISSN: 0723-4325, 2006
- BOXHAMMER CH., SCHUH W.D.: GOCE gravity field modelling: Computational aspects – Free kite numbering scheme; in: Observation of the System Earth from Space, Ed. Flury, Rummel, Reigber, Rothacher, Boedecker, Schreiber, Springer Verlag, p. 209-224, 2006
- CAI J.: Statistical Inference of the Eigenspace Components of a Symmetric Random Deformation Tensor. Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, Series C, no. 577, München, 2004
- CAI J., GRAFAREND E.W.: Statistical analysis of the eigenspace components of the two-dimensional, symmetric rank-two strain rate tensor derived from the space geodetic measurements (ITRF92-ITRF2000 data sets) in central Mediterranean and Western Europe. Geophysical Journal International 168 (2007): 449-472, 2007
- CAIJ., GRAFAREND E.W., SCHAFFRIN B.: Statistical inference of the eigenspace components of a two-dimensional, symmetric rank-two random tensor. Journal of Geodesy 78 (2004): 425-436, 2004
- CAI J., GRAFAREND E.W., SCHAFFRIN B.: The A-Optimal Regularization Parameter in Uniform Tykhonov-Phillips Regularization α-Weighted BLE. In: Sansò F. (Ed.): V Hotine-Marussi Symposium on Mathematical Geodesy. IAG Symposia, Vol. 127, Springer, pp. 309-324, 2004
- CAI J., KOIVULA H., GRAFAREND E. POUTANEN M.: The statistical analysis of the eigenspace components of the strain rate tensor derived from FinnRef GPS measurements (1997-2004) in Fennoscandia. IAG Proceedings "VI Hotine-Marussi Symposium of Theoretical and Computational Geodesy", accepted, 2006
- CASPARY W., BEINECKE D.: Robuste Helmert-Transformation. AVN, 7/2003
- EICHHORN A.: Ein Beitrag zur Identifikation von dynamischen Strukturmodellen mit Methoden der adaptiven Kalman-Filterung. Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, Series C, no. 585, München, 2005
- FREEDEN W., MAYER C.: Multiscale Solution of Oblique Boundary-Value Problems by Layer Potentials. In: Sansò

- F. (Ed.): V Hotine-Marussi Symposium on Mathematical Geodesy. IAG Symposia, Vol. 127, Springer, pp. 90-98, 2004
- GÖTZELMANN M., KELLER W., REUBELT T.: Gross error compensation for gravity field analysis based on kinematic orbit data. Journal of Geodesy 80 (2006) 184-198, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-0061-9
- GRAFAREND E.W., AWANGE J.L..: Nonlinear adjustment of GPSobservations type pseudo-ranges. GPS Solutions 5 (2002): 80-93, 2002
- Grafarend E.W., Lou L..: GPS integer ambiguity resolutions by various decorrelations methods. ZfV 3 (2003): 203-210, 2003
- GUNDLICH B., KOCH K.R., KUSCHE J.; GIBBS SAMPLER FOR COMPUTING AND PROPAGATING LARGE COVARIANCE MATRICES; IN: Journal of Geodesy, Vol. 77, pp. 514-528, 2003
- HENNES M.: Konkurrierende Genauigkeitsmaße Potential und Schwächen aus Sicht des Anwenders. AVN, 136-146, 2007
- HOWIND J.: Analyse des stochastischen Modells von GPS-Trägerphasenbeobachtungen. Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, Series C, no. 584, München, 2006
- KARGOLL B.: Comparison of some robust parameter estimation techniques for outlier analysis applied to simulated GOCE mission data; IAG Symposia Proceedings, Vol. 129, pp. 77–82, Ed. Jekeli, Bastos, Fernades, Springer Verlag, 2005
- KARGOLL B.: On the theory and application of model misspecification tests in geodesy; Dissertation, Institut für Geodäsie und Geoinformation der Universität Bonn, 2007
- KAUFMANN T., WILTSCHKO T.: Quality assured road data by using the PDCA-cycle experiences from EuroRoadS. In: Proceedings on Transport Research Arena Europe 2006. Göteborg, 2006
- KLEES R., DITMAR P., KUSCHE J.: Numerical Techniques for Large Least-Squares Problems with Applications to GOCE. In: Sansò F. (Ed.): V Hotine-Marussi Symposium on Mathematical Geodesy. IAG Symposia, Vol. 127, Springer, pp. 12-21, 2004
- KOCH K.-R.: Foundations of Bayesian Statistics. In: Grafarend, Krumm, Schwarze (Eds.): Geodesy – The Challenge of the 3rd Millenium, Springer, Berlin, pp. 349-353, 2002
- KOCH K.-R.: Determining the Maximum Degree of Harmonic Coefficients in Geopotential Models by Monte Carlo Methods. Studia Geophysica et Geodaetica, 49:259–275, 2005
- Koch K.-R.: Bayesian Image Restoration by Markov Chain Monte Carlo Methods. ZfV, 130, 318–324, 2005
- KOCH K.-R.: *ICM algorithm for the Bayesian reconstruction of tomographic images.* Photogrammetrie, Fernerkundung, Geoinforma-tion, pp. 229–238, 2006
- KOCH K.-R.: *Gibbs sampler by sampling-importance-resampling*. J. Geodesy, DOI 10.1007/s00190-006-0121-1, 2007a
- KOCH K.-R.: Introduction to Bayesian Statistics, 2nd Ed. Springer, Berlin, 2007b
- KOCH K.-R., KUSCHE J.: Regularization of geopotential determination from satellite data by variance components, Journal of Geodesy, 76, pp. 259-268, 2002
- KOCH K.-R., KUSCHE J., BOXHAMMER C., GUNDLICH B.: Parallel Gibbs Sampling for Computing and Propagating Large Covariance Matrices; ZfV, Vol. 129, p. 32-427, 2004
- KOCH K.R., PAPO H.B.: The Bayesian Approach in Two-Step Modeling of Deformations. AVN, 11-12/2003
- Kupferer S.: Mehrdimensionale Beobachtungstests bei Gauß-Helmert-Modellen. AVN, 264-270, 2004

- Kupferer S.: Zur korrekten Linearisierung von nichtlinearen Gauβ-Helmert-Modellen. AVN, 394-396, 2004
- KUPFERER S.: Anwendung der Total-Least-Squares-Technik bei geodätischen Problemstellungen. In: Schriftenreihe des Studiengangs Geodäsie und Geoinformatik der Universität Karlsruhe, 2005
- KUTTERER H.: Zum Umgang mit Ungewissheit in der Geodäsie
 Bausteine für eine neue Fehlertheorie. DGK C, 553,
 München, 2002
- KUTTERER H.: The role of parameter constraints in VLBI data analysis. In: Schwegmann W., Thorandt V. (Eds.): Proc. 16th Working Meeting on European VLBI. BKG, pp. 171-180, 2003
- KUTTERER H.: Statistical Hypothesis Tests in case of Imprecise Data. In: Sansò F. (Ed.): V Hotine-Marussi Symposium on Mathematical Geodesy. IAG Symposia, Vol. 127, Springer, pp. 49-56, 2004
- KUTTERER H.: Moderne Ansätze zum Umgang mit der Unsicherheit geodätischer Messungen. Mitteilungen DVW-Landesvereins Baden-Württemberg, Heft 2, Oktober 2004, S. 28-53, 2004
- KUTTERER H.: Reliability measures for geodetic VLBI products. In: Vandenberg N., Beaver K. (Eds.): IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings, pp. 301-305, 2004
- KUTTERER H.: A more comprehensive modelling and assessment of geo-data uncertainty. In: Kremers H. (Ed.): ISGI 2005 International CODATA Symposium on Generalization of Information, CODATA Germany, Lecture Notes in Information Sciences, pp. 43-56, 2006
- KUTTERER H., HEINKELMANN R., TESMER V.: Robust outlier detection in VLBI data analysis. In: Schwegmann W., Thorandt V. (Eds.): Proc. 16th Working Meeting on European VLBI. BKG, pp. 247-256, 2003
- KUTTERER H., KRÜGEL M., TESMER V.: Towards an improved assessment of the quality of terrestrial reference frames. In: Proceedings of the GRF 2006 Symposium, München, 2007
- KUTTERER H., NEUMANN I.: Multidimensional statistical tests for imprecise data. In: Sansò F. (Ed.): VI Hotine-Marussi Symposium on Mathematical Geodesy. IAG Symposia, Vol. 132, Springer, to appear, 2007
- KUTTERER H., SCHÖN S.: Alternativen bei der Modellierung der Unsicherheit beim Messen. ZfV, 6/2004, S. 389-398, 2004
- LENZMANN L., LENZMANN E.: Strenge Auswertung des nichtlinearen Gauβ-Helmert-Modells. AVN, 2/2004
- Luxen M., Brunn A.: Parameterschätzung aus unvollständigen Beobachtungsdaten mittels des EM-Algorithmus. ZfV, 2/2003, S. 71-78, 2003
- MIIMA J.-B., NIEMEIER W.: Adapting neural networks for modelling structural behavior in geodetic deformation analysis. ZfV, 3/2004, pp. 149-159, 2004
- MIIMA J.-B., NIEMEIER W.: Fuzzy-Logic for modeling structural deformations in geodesy. AVN, 10-11/2004
- NEITZEL F.: Identifizierung konsistenter Datengruppen am Beispiel der Kongruenzuntersuchung geodätischer Netze. Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, Series C, no. 565, München, 2003
- NEITZEL F.: Die Methode der maximalen Untergruppe (MSS) und ihre Anwendung in der Kongruenzuntersuchung geodätischer Netze. ZfV, 3/2004, S. 149-159, 2004
- NEUMANN I., KUTTERER H.: Geodetic Deformation Analysis with respect to Observation Imprecision. In: Proceedings of the XXIII international FIG Congress in Munich (CD-Proc), 2006

- NEUMANN I., KUTTERER H.: Congruence Tests and Outlier Detection in Deformation Analysis with Respect to Observation Imprecision. International Journal of Applied Geodesy 1 (2007)
- NEUMANN I., KUTTERER H., SCHÖN S.: Outlier Detection in Geodetic Applications with respect to observation imprecision.
 In: Muhanna R.L., Mullen R.L. (Eds.): Proceedings of the NSF Workshop on Reliable Engineering Computing Modeling Errors and Uncertainty in Engineering Computations-, pp. 75-90, 2006
- NEUNER H.: A Method for Modelling the Non-Stationary Behavior of Structures in Deformation Analysis. In: Tregoning P., Rizos C. (Eds.): Monitoring and Understanding a Dynamic Planet with Geodetic and Oceanographic Tools. IAG Symposia, Vol. 130, Springer, pp. 782-789, 2007
- NEUNER H., KUTTERER H.: On the Detection of Change-Points in Structural Deformation Analysis. In: Kahmen H., Chrzanowski A. (Eds.): Proceedings of the 3rd IAG Symposium on Geodesy for Geotechnical and Structural Engineering and the 12th FIG Symposium on Deformation Measurement (CD-Proc), 2006
- PETROVIC S.: Parameterschätzung für unvollständige funktionale Modelle in der Geodäsie. Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, Series C, no. 563, München, 2003
- RAMM K.: Enhanced Kinematic Positioning Methods by Shaping Filter Augmentation. In: Kahmen H., Chrzanowski A. (Eds.): Proceedings of the 3rd IAG Symposium on Geodesy for Geotechnical and Structural Engineering and the 12th FIG Symposium on Deformation Measurement (CD-Proc), 2006
- SCHMIDT U.: Objektorientierte Modellierung zur Geodätischen Deformationsanalyse. In: Schriftenreihe des Studiengangs Geodäsie und Geoinformatik der Universität Karlsruhe, 2004
- SCHÖN S.: Analyse und Optimierung geodätischer Messanordnungen unter besonderer Berücksichtigung des Intervallansatzes. Dissertation. Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, DGK C, 567, 2003
- SCHÖN S.: Comparison of correction models for distance dependent systematic effects in GPS monitoring networks with large height differences. In: Kahmen H., Chrzanowski A. (Eds.): Proceedings of the 3rd IAG Symposium on Geodesy for Geotechnical and Structural Engineering and the 12th FIG Symposium on Deformation Measurement (CD-Proc), 2006
- SCHÖN S., BRUNNER F.K.: Modelling physical correlation of GPS phase observations: first results. In: Kahmen H., Chrzanowski A. (Eds.): Proceedings of the 3rd IAG Symposium on Geodesy for Geotechnical and Structural Engineering and the 12th FIG Symposium on Deformation Measurement (CD-Proc), 2006
- SCHÖN S., KUTTERER H.: Using Zonotopes for Overestimation-Free Interval Least-Squares – Some Geodetic Applications. Reliable Computing 11 (2005): 137-155, 2005
- SCHÖN S., KUTTERER H.: Realistic Uncertainty Measures for GPS-Observations. In: Sansò F. (Ed.): A Window on the Future of Geodesy. IAG Symposia, Vol. 128, Springer, pp. 54-59, 2005
- SCHÖN S., KUTTERER H.: *Uncertainty in GPS Networks due to Remaining Systematic Errors: The Interval Approach.*Journal of Geodesy 80 (2006): 150-162, 2006
- SCHÖN S., KUTTERER H.: GPS Monitoring Networks: Interval-Based Description of Measurement Uncertainties due to remaining Systematics. In: Kahmen H., Chrzanowski A. (Eds.): Proceedings of the 3rd IAG Symposium on Geodesy

- for Geotechnical and Structural Engineering and the 12th FIG Symposium on Deformation Measurement (CD-Proc.), 2006
- SCHÖN S., KUTTERER H.: A comparative analysis of uncertainty modelling in GPS data analysis. In: Tregoning P., Rizos C. (Eds.): Monitoring and Understanding a Dynamic Planet with Geodetic and Oceanographic Tools. IAG Symposia, Vol. 130, Springer, pp. 137-142, 2007
- SCHUH W.D.: The processing of band-limited measurements: Filtering techniques in the least squares context and in the presence of data gaps; Space Science Reviews, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Vol. 108, 1-2, p. 67-78, 2003
- SCHUH W.D., BOXHAMMER CH., SIEMES CH.: Correlations, variances, covariances from GOCE signals to GOCE products; Proceedings of the 3rd Int. GOCE User Workshop, ESA SP-627, 2007
- SCHUH W.D., KARGOLL B.: The numerical treatment of the downward continuation problem for the gravity potential; IAG Symposia Proceedings, Vol. 127, Ed. F. Sanso, p.22-31, Springer Verlag, 2004
- SCHWIEGER V.: Nicht-lineare Sensitivitätsanalyse gezeigt an Beispielen zu bewegten Objekten. Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, Series C, no. 581, München, 2004
- SCHWIEGER V.: Variance-based Sensitivity Analysis for Model Evaluation in Engineering Surveys. Proceedings on 3rd International Conference on Engineering Surveying, Bratislava, Slowakei, 11.-13.11.2004
- SCHWIEGER V.: Sensitivity Analysis as a General Tool for Model Optimisation – Examples for Trajectory Estimation. In:

- Kahmen H., Chrzanowski A. (Eds.): Proceedings of the 3rd IAG Symposium on Geodesy for Geotechnical and Structural Engineering and the 12th FIG Symposium on Deformation Measurement (CD-Proc), 2006
- TESMER V.: Das stochastische Modell bei der VLBI- Auswertung. Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, Series C, no. 573, München, 2004
- TESMER V., KUTTERER H.: An advanced stochastic model for VLBI observations and its application to VLBI data analysis. In: Vandenberg N., Beaver K. (Eds.): IVS 2004 General Meeting Proceedings, pp. 296-300, 2004
- TEUSCH A.: Einführung in die Spektral- und Zeitreihenanalyse mit Beispielen aus der Geodäsie. Deutsche Geodätische Kommission, Series A, no. 120, München, 2004
- WILTSCHKO T., MÖHLENBRINK W.: Analyse der Informationsqualität von Telematikanwendungen anhand des Systementwurfs. In: atp Automatisierungstechnische Praxis 45, Heft 6, 69-76, 2003
- WILTSCHKO T.: Sichere Information durch infrastrukturgestützte Fahrerassistenzsysteme zur Steigerung der Verkehrssicherheit an Straβenknotenpunkten. Dissertation: Fortschritt-Bericht VDI, Reihe 12, Nr. 570. Düsseldorf: VDI-Verlag, 2004
- WILTSCHKO T., KAUFMANN W. (2005): Quality assured road information for ITS-applications the quality concept of EuroRoadS. Proceedings on 12th World Congress and Exhibition on Intelligent Transport Systems and Services. San Francisco, 2005

B.
ICC on Planetary Geodesy (ICCPG)

ICC on Planetary Geodesy (ICCPG)

CH. KOCH1, J. MÜLLER2

Introduction

Various space missions are in preparation or have already been launched to minor bodies as comets, planets and their moons. Here, geodetic applications and techniques play an ever increasing role. Most of the missions include cameras for imaging the planetary surface or the atmosphere in different spectral wavelengths. Image processing and photogrammetry provide fundamental technologies and analysis algorithms. Moreover, X-rays are also used for spectroscopic mapping of the geological structures of the bodies.

Recently, laser altimetry is getting more and more important in planetary science. Altimeter observations can be used for generating topographic or geological maps, and, in combination with gravimetric data, for determining the longwavelength gravity field.

One of the first applications in planetary science was Lunar Laser Ranging (LLR). Observations have continuously been taken since the early 70ies. LLR provides one of the longest, non-interrupted space-geodetic time-series.

Lunar Laser Ranging

Lunar Laser Ranging data analysis allows the determination of many quantities of the Earth-Moon dynamics like the Moon's orbit and gravity field, Earth orientation, or the selenocentric and terrestrial reference frames. Most beneficial is the determination of numerous relativistic parameters like the equivalence principle or the time-variation of the gravitational constant. Lunar Laser Ranging observations of about 36 years have been analysed by KOCH (2005), MÜLLER et al. (2006a; 2006b).

Besides the data analyses, LLR shall also be supported by new German range measurements. Therefore the German Fundamental Station Wettzell will be renewed, so that LLR measurements can be expected in the near future. The contribution of LLR for geodetic applications and its visibility shall further be improved by J. Müller (IfE) who serves as LLR representative in the ILRS Governing Board and as ILRS representative in the Directing Board of the International Earth Rotation and Reference Systems Service (IERS) since 2006. More information on recent achievements of LLR is given in the section on "Space Geodetic Techniques (VLBI, LLR, SLR, DORIS)".

Image processing / photogrammetry / spectroscopy

Most of the results related to 'planetary' image processing in Germany are related to the HRSC-camera onboard Mars Express. ALBERTZ et al. (2005) discuss the photogrammetric background of this camera. GEHRKE et al. (2003; 2006) present mapping results. GWINNER et al. (2005) and LEH-MANN et al. (2005) address the determination of large scale digital terrain model. GIESE et al. (2005) present maps of Phobos, ROATSCH et al. (2006) topographic maps of Saturn's icy moons. Keller et al. (2005; 2007) describe the OSIRIS camera onboard the Rosetta mission developed for mapping the comet's surface. The camera was also used during the Deep Impact mission to the comet Tempel 1. Further photogrammetric data processing in the planetary context is, e.g., discussed in OBERST et al. (2003) and SCHOLTEN et al. (2004; 2005b). The application of spectroscopy for retrieving geological maps of the bodies' surfaces and their composition is presented, e.g., by BASILEVSKY et al. (2004).

Laser altimetry

Laser altimetry is quite a new field in planetary science. Laser altimeters are adopted, e.g., for the MESSENGER or BepiColombo missions. Laser altimeters can be used in planetary science very well because of the different structure and composition of the planets' atmosphere – compared to that of the Earth. Their atmosphere is less dense for investigations in the generally used wavelength of laser altimeters of 1064 nm. Those observations can be analysed to generate topographic or geological maps and to determine time-dependent variations of the quantities of interest.

A laser altimeter was applied, e.g., onboard the Mars Express mission for mapping the surface topography. Another mission planned for Mercury is the BepiColombo mission (OBERST et al. 2006). From a scientific perspective, laser altimeter data sets provide several additional information for retrieving slopes or reflectivity of the surfaces at the chosen laser wavelengths.

¹ Christian Koch: Max-Planck-Institute for Solar System Research, Max-Planck-Str. 2, 37191 Katlenburg-Lindau, Germany, Tel. +49 - 5556 - 979 - 408, Fax +49 - 5556 - 979 - 240, e-mail koch@mps.mpg.de

² Jürgen Müller: Institut für Erdmessung (IfE), Leibniz Universität, Hannover, Schneiderberg 50, 30167 Hannover, Germany, Tel. +49 - 511 - 762-3362, Fax +49 - 511 - 762-4006, e-mail mueller@ife.uni-hannover.de

- ALBERTZ J., ATTWENGER M., BARRETT J., CASLEY S., DORNINGER P., DORRER E., EBNER H., GEHRKE S., GIESE B., GWINNER K., HEIPKE C., HOWINGTON-KRAUS E., KIRK R. L., LEHMANN H., MAYER H., MULLER J.-P., OBERST J., OSTROVSKIY A., RENTER J., REZNIK S., SCHMIDT R., SCHOLTEN F., SPIEGEL M., WÄHLISCH M., NEUKUM G., HRSC Co-Investigator Team: *HRSC on Mars Express* \(\(\frac{1}{2}\)2013 \(Photogrammetric \) and \(Cartographic \) Research, \(Photogrammetric \) Engineering and Remote Sensing, 71 (10), American Society for Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing, S. 1153-1160, 2005.
- BASILEVSKY A.T., KELLER H. U., NATHUES A., MALL U., HIESIN-GER H., ROSIEK M.: Scientific objectives and selection of targets for the SMART-1 Infrared Spectrometer (SIR), Planet. Space Sci., 52(14), 1261-1285, doi:10.1016/j.pss. 2004.09.002, 2004.
- DEHANT V., BRZEZINSKI A., FUKUSHIMA T., GAMBIS D. GROSS R. HEFTY J., HUANG C., MA C., MALKIN Z., POMA A., RAY J., RICHTER B., RON C., ROTHACHER M., SIDORENKOV N., SOFFEL M., VONDRAK J.: *Commision 19: Rotation of Earth*, Proceedings IAU Symposium No. XXVIA, 2006, Reports on Astronomy 2002-2005, International Astronomy Union 2007, doi:10.1017/S1743921306004315.
- GEHRKE S., WÄHLISCH M., LEHMANN H., SCHUMACHER T., ALBERTZ J.: Cartography with HRSC on Mars Express—The New Series "Topographic Image Map Mars 1:200,000", DGPF, Bochum, 9.-11.9.2003, Deutsche Gesellschaft für Photogrammetrie, Fernerkundung und Geoinformation, 2003.
- GEHRKE S., LEHMANN H., KÖHRING R., SCHOLTEN F., WÄHLISCH M., ALBERTZ J.: Neue Topographische Karten der Mars-Oberfläche, 26. Wissenschaftlich-Technische Jahrestagung der DGPF. Berlin 2006, S. 83-92, 2006.
- GIESE B., OBERST J., SCHOLTEN F., HOFFMANN H., SPIEGEL M., NEUKUM G.: Ein hoch auflösendes Oberflächenmodell des Marsmondes Phobos, Photogrammetrie Fernerkundung Geoinformation (5), S. 439-444, 2005.
- GWINNER K., SCHOLTEN F., SPIEGEL M., SCHMIDT R., GIESE B., OBERST J., JAUMANN R., NEUKUM G., HRSC CO-INVESTIGATOR TEAM: Hochauflösende digitale Geländemodelle auf der Grundlage von Mars Express HRSC-Daten, Photogrammetrie Fernerkundung Geoinformation (5), Schweizerbart (Nägele u. Obermiller), S. 387-394, ISSN 1432-8364, 2005.
- KELLER H.U., JORDA L., KÜPPERS M., GUTIERREZ P.J., HVIID S.F., KNOLLENBERG J., LARA L.-M., SIERKS H., BARBIERI C., LAMY P., RICKMAN H., RODRIGOR.: Deep Impact Observations by OSIRIS Onboard the Rosetta Spacecraft, Science, 310, 281-283, doi:10.1126/science.1119020, 2005.
- KELLER H.U., KÜPPERS M., FORNASIER S., GUTIÉRREZ P.J., HVIID S.F., JORDA L., KNOLLENBERG J., LOWRY S.C., RENGEL M., BERTINI L., CREMONESE G., IP W.-H., KOSCHNY D., KRAMM R., KÜHRT E., LARA L.-M., SIERKS H., THOMAS N., BARBIERI C., LAMY P., RICKMAN H., RODRIGOR., A'HEARN M.F., ANGRILLI F., BARUCCI M.-A., BERTAUX J.-L., DA DEPPO V., DAVIDSSON B.J.R., DE CECCO M., DEBEI S., FULLE M., GLIEM F., GROUSSIN O., LOPEZ MORENO J.J., MARZARI F., NALETTO G., SABAU L., ANDRÉS A., WENZEL K.-P.: Observations of Comet 9P/Tempel 1 around the Deep Impact event by the OSIRIS cameras onboard Rosetta, Icarus, 187, 87-103, doi:10.1016/j.icarus.2006.09.023, 2007.
- KIRK R. L., HOWINGTON-KRAUS E., SODERBLOM L. A., GIESE B., OBERST J.: Comparison of USGS and DLR topographic models of Comet Borrelly and photometric applications,

- Icarus, 167 (1), Elsevier, S. 54-69, ISSN 0019-1035, DOI: 10.1016/j.icarus.2003.07.009, 2004.
- KOCH C.: Implementierung eines neuen Integrators in die 'Lunar Laser Ranging'-Auswertesoftware und Erzeugung von Standardlösungen für die zu bestimmenden Zielparameter, Master thesis, 2005.
- LEHMANN H., GEHRKE S., ALBERTZ J., WÄHLISCH M., NEUKUM G. und das HRSC Co-Investigator Team: *Großmaßstäbige topographische Karten und thematische Mars-Karten*, Photogrammetrie Fernerkundung Geoinformation, 5/2005, S. 423-428 (2005) E. Schweizerbart'sche Verlagsbuchhandlung, Stuttgart, 2005.
- MÜLLER J., WILLIAMS J.G., TURYSHEV S.G., SHELUS P.J.: Lunar Laser Ranging Contributions to Relativity and Geodesy, in "Lasers, Clocks, and Drag-Free: Technologies for Future Exploration in Space and Tests of Gravity", H. Dittus, C. Laemmerzahl, S. Turyshev, (eds.), pp. 357-372, Springer Verlag, 2006a.
- MÜLLER J., WILLIAMS J.G., TURYSHEV S.G.: Potential Capabilities of Lunar Laser Ranging foe Geodesy and Relativity, "Dynamic Planet", P. Tregoning, C. Rizos (eds.), IAG Symposia (Springer) 130, pp. 903-909, 2006b.
- OBERST J., HEINLEIN D., KÖHLER U., SPURNY P., NEUKUM G.: Photographic observations and successful recovery of the "Neuschwanstein" meteorites, EOS, Transactions, American Geophysical Union, 84 (39), S. 393-394, 2003.
- OBERST J., SCHUSTER P.: Vertical control point network and global shape of Io, Journal of Geophysical Research, 109, S. E04003, ISSN 0148-0227, DOI: 10.1029/2003JE002159, 2004a
- OBERST J., ROATSCH T., GIESE B., WÄHLISCH M., SCHOLTEN F., ET AL.: The mapping performance of the HRSC/SRC in Mars orbit, ISPRS, Istanbul, Turkey, 12-23 July 2004, ISPRS, (2004), IAPRS, Vol. XXXV, part B4 (2004) p. 1318 ff, 2004b.
- OBERST J., SPOHN T., MICHAELIS H., THOMAS N., SEIFERLIN K.: The BepiColombo Laser Altimeter (BELA) – Science Requirements and Experiment Description, Fifth International Symposium Turkish-German Joint Geodetic Days, Berlin, 2006-03-29 – 2006-03-31, 2006.
- ROATSCH T., WÄHLISCH M., SCHOLTEN F., HOFFMEISTER A., MATZ K.-D., DENK T., NEUKUM G., THOMAS P., HELFENSTEIN P., PORCO C.: Kartierung der Saturn-Eismonde: Erste Ergebnisse der amerikanisch/europäischen Cassini/Huygens Mission, Photogrammetrie Fernerkundung Geoinformation, 2006 (2), E. Schweitzerbart'sche Verlagsbuchhandlung, S. 115-126, 2006.
- SCHOLTEN F., GWINNER G., GIESE B., OBERST J., ROATSCH T., JAUMANN R., NEUKUM G., HRSC-TEAM (2004): HRSC auf Mars Express Photogrammetrische Datenverarbeitung im planetaren Umfeld. In: Vorträge 24. Wissenschaftlich-Technische Jahrestagung der DGPF, 15.-17. September 2004 in Halle, Publikationen der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Photogrammetrie, Fernerkundung und Geoinformation e.V., 13, Deutsche Gesellschaft für Photogrammetrie, Fernerkundung und Geoinformation (DGPF) e.V., S. 467-474, 24. Wissenschaftlich-Technische Jahrestagung der DGPF, Halle, 15.-17.9.2004, ISBN 0942-2870, 2004.
- SCHOLTEN F., ROATSCH T., GWINNER K., MATZ K.-D., MERTENS V., FLOHRER J., WÄHLISCH M., GIESE B., PISCHEL R., OBERST J., JAUMANN R., NEUKUM G., HRSC CO-I-TEAM: Von Rohdaten aus dem Mars Express Orbit zu Digitalen Marsoberflächenmodellen und Orthobildern Operationelle Verarbeitung von HRSC Daten. Deutsche Gesellschaft für

- *Photogrammetrie*, Fernerkundung und Geoinformation (DGPF) e.V. [Hrsg.]: Photogrammetrie Fernerkundung Geoinformation, Jahrgang 2005 (5), E. Schweizerbart'sche Verlagsbuchhandlung (Nägele u. Obermiller), S. 365-372, ISSN 1432-8364, 2005a.
- Scholten F., Gwinner K., Roatsch T., Matz K.-D., Wählisch M., Giese B., Oberst J., Jaumann R., Neukum G., HRSC Co-I-Team: *Mars Express HRSC Data Processing Methods and Operational Aspects*, ASPRS [Hrsg.], Photo-
- grammetric Engineering and Remote Sensing, 71 (10), S. 1143-1152, 2005b.
- SEIDELMANN P.K., ARCHINAL B.A., A'HEARN M.F., CRUIKSHANK D.P., HILTON J.L., KELLERH.U. OBERST J., SIMON J.L., STOOKE P., THOLEN D.J., THOMAS P.C.: Report of the IAU/IAG Working Group on Cartographic Coordinates and Rotational Elements: 2003, Celest. Mech. Dyn. Astron., 91(3-4), 203-215, doi:10.1007/s10569-004-3115-4, 2005.

International Bibliographic Service (IBS)

A. KORTH¹

The International Bibliographic Service (IBS) is based on the literature database Geodesy, Photogrammetry and Cartography GEOPHOKA, which is maintained by the Federal Agency for Cartography and Geodesy (BKG), Branch Office Leipzig.

The activities concerning this literature database started in the years 1984/85 for tasks of surveying and mapping of the former German Democratic Republic (GDR). At that time, also the Center for International Documentation of Geodesy of the Technical University Dresden, the Central Institute of Physics of the Earth, Potsdam, and two research institutes of geodesy and cartography of former Czechoslovakia participated in the development and use of this database. From 1984 to 1991 the database was further developed with program systems of the Automated Information and Documentation System AIDOS under the operating systems OS/ES and VS 2 on large-capacity computers of an external contractor. In autumn 1991 the data stock existing so far was transferred to the IfAG with new software (Leistungsstarkes Archivierungs- und Recherchesystem = LARS). At mid-year 1997 once more a software change was necessary because of the limited search capabilities of the old system and the large amount of literature entries. Since that time GEOPHOKA is running under MIRES (Modular Information Retrieval System) and is freely accessible via the Internet.

In April 2007 the database comprise about 59.000 literature entries, the annual increase is about 1.500 entries. Thematically, the whole special field is reflected in its

complexity. Theoretical bases as well as measuring and evaluation techniques are included. Sources for the database are mainly technical journals and all kinds of publications from home and abroad as well as books and the so-called "grey" (unpublished) literature. For each literature source formal, bibliographic and contents data are stored.

One finds a description of the information service including the input screen and some search instructions via the homepage of the BKG (under the link "Services"). Normally, the database is supplemented each working day by results of the evaluation of special literature that are also available for searching immediately after input. Using the search screen it is possible to search for the various features separately or in combination. The syntax is described in the search instructions. The features are author, title, journal, year, language, descriptors and abstract.

Since September 1997 annually about 6 files with approximately 100 to 200 literature sources are compiled from the database for the IBS. Thematically these sources contain information from the fields Theory of Errors and Compensation Computation; Theoretical and Physical Geodesy; Geodetic Control Networks; Astronomy and Space Research and Geophysics.

These compilations are published at irregular intervals as literature list in the "Journal of Geodesy" as IAG Bibliographic Service.

http://www.iag-aig.org/

¹ Annekathrin Korth: Bundesamt für Kartographie und Geodäsie, Außenstelle Leipzig, Karl-Rothe-Straße 10-14, D-04105 Leipzig, Germany, Tel. +49 - 341 - 5634 320, Fax +49 - 341 - 5634 415, e-mail annekathrin.korth@bkg.bund.de